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ALASKA'S INCLUSION IN THE FEDERAL-AID HIGHWAY ACT

The late governor and U.S, Senator from Alaska, Ernest Cruening
devoted a chapter in his 1954 volume entitled The State of Alaska to
transportation. The Chapter, “Transportation: Tangled Life Lines" ex-
amined Alaska's shipping, air transportation, highways, and railroad.
According to Gruening, Hugh Peterson (D., Georgia) the chafrman of the
House Committee on Territories and also a member of the House Committee on
Roads reported in 1946 that “the principal reason for the failure of
Congress to extend the provisions" of the Federal Aid Road Act of 1916" and
its amendments to Alaska was probably the fact that the territory's vast
size "would entitle it to an unduly large shate of the total appropristion
made under the act." This official pronouncement, Gruening noted, "con-
firmed what! Alaskans had long known and had long vainly sought to change,
with legislature after legislature memorializing Congress and Alaska's
delegates introducing bills in each Congress for that purpose.” Congress
had extended the provisfons of the Federal Aid Highway Act to Haweii,
Puerto Rico, and the District of Columbia since their land erea was small.
Thus they shared in the hundreds of millions of dollars appropriated for
annual expenditure as highway aid. Alaska had always been excluded because
tt was too vast. Congress did not consider that Alaska’s needs were
correspondingly vast.)

*
The name of the original bill was titled Federal Aid Road Act of 1916,
future references and bills use the title Federal Aid Highway Act, In this
chapter Federal Aid Highway Act will be used to refer to both.
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Stiil, Alaskans paid all the taxes, including the 2-cent federal gastax (a tate prevailing in 1954) which beneficiaries of the federal-atdlegislation paid. Indead, Gruening calculated that 1£ Alaska had not beenexcluded from the Federal aid Highway program since its enactment in 1916,the territory's shave would have exceeded $350 million, and Alaska's pastcontributions would have cone very close to equaling the matchingrequired.”

Early in 1945, Alaska's newly-elected delegate to Congress, E.L. “Bob”Bartlett, introduced an amendment to the Federal Aid Highway Act intendedto inelude the territory in its benefit. in order to forestall Congres-sional opposition, the delegate's measure specified that only one-half ofAlaska's land area be used in the calculations to determine the allocationof such funds. The bill also provided that the administrator of theFederal Works Agency Territorial Board of Road Commissioners wereto determine and agree upon the road systems on which federal funds were tebe expended, and that these monies also be available for the maintenance ofthe road eysten,”
Federal Aid Highway Act funds were apportioned by the followingformula: one-third on the basis of the ratio of the population of thestate to the total U.S. population; another one-third to be expended on thebasis of the ratio of the road mileage of the state to the total U.S.mileage; one-third of the funds to be expended on the basis of the ratio ofthe area of the state to the total area of the U.S, The 1940 census gavethe U.S. a population of 131,699,275 and Alaska 72,524, a vatio too smallfo consider. The total road mileage of the U.S. was approximately1,700,000 miles, Alaska’s 2,750 a ratio also too small to consider. Thecombined area of the contiguous states, Puerto Rico and Hawaii amounted to
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3,032,242 square miles. Adding Alaska's 586,400 aquare miles gave a total
of 3,612,642 square wiles, or an Alaskan share of about 16 percent. Eased
on the above formula and the Bartlett proposal that only one-half of
Alaska's land area be used in apportioning funds, Alaska would be eligibleto one-half of 16 percent, or 8 percent of one~third of the federal appro-
priations. The actual Alaska allotment, however, would be the amount the
territory was able to match under the formula prescribed in the Federal Aid
Highway Act. The postwar act of December 20, 1944 authorized the expendi~ture of $500 million per annum for three years following the end of the
war, Of this sum, $125 million was to be spent in “urban areas." Alaska
did not qualify because it had no such areas as defined in the act. lt
would, however, participate in the apportionment of the remaining $375
million, [ts possible share of about 8 percent of one-third of $375’ million would be about $10,150,000. Delegate Bartlett thought, however,
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years te cowe, even though the matching formula was $14 federal to $1territorisl. Another feature of the Bartlett bill allowed the territory to
use Federal Aid Highway Act funds for mafatenance of roads, This was a
special provision because Alaska's climatic end physical factors neces~
sitated an intensive maintenance program after construction in order testabilize the roadbed and forestall early deterioration. Therefore, both
the federal contribution as well as the territorial match were to be
expendable for maintenance as vell as construction work. Bartlert estimat~
ed that annual maintenance expenses amounted to between $750,000 to
$1,000,000, and with continued expansion of the road network were beund to
increase. In the contiguous states, Puerto Rico and Hawaii, federal and
matching funds could be used for construction only.

36



The Bartlett bill also provided that the Office of the Territorial
Highway Engineer, established in 1921, become a highway department respon-sibie for construction and maintenance. Under existing arrangements, itselected the projects for which funds appropriated by the territoriallegislature were to be spent. The Alaska Road Commission, a federal agencyin the Department of the Interior, performed the construction and mainte-nance work. Bartlett estimated that the uew operating agency would costthe territory approximately $400,000 per annum. The delegate thought tharthe cerrirory might be able to raise $400,000 in watching funds per annumwhich would entitle it to a federal grant of $5.3 milton.”

howevér, Congress,did not pass the Bartlett amendment,
On July 15, 1947, Secretary of the Interior Julius A. "Cap" Krug wroteSpeaker of the House, Joseph W, Martin, that his department and the PublicReads Administration discussed Aleska's postwar highwayneeds. Both agreed that order foster the tetritoe economicgrowth, highways roads needed

improved
much interested in fostering territorial etonomic, social,

expanded. Krug,
and political development, recognized that the federal government haddiscriminated against Alaska since 1916 by excluding it from the benefitsof the Federal Aid Highway Act of that year. Federal funds for roads inAlaska had been provided through items in the Department's yearly appro~priations for the work of the Alaska Road Commission.effects of The practicalthis distincrion in treatment between Alaska and the rest of thenation was that federal road funds granted Alaska had been consistentlymuch less in amount and more uncertain from year to year than those itwould have received as a participant in the Federal Aid Highway aet.®



Krag submitted a draft bill modeled on the Bartlett proposal, namely
the provision to use only one-half of Alaska’s land area in benefit ecalcu-
lations; Alaska was to receive not less than $7.5 million annually, and the
territorial contribution was to be not less than 10 percent of the federal
funds it received each year. Alaska, however, was to get credit for that
portion of receipts from occupation and trade licenses collected in the
territory and used for road building under the existing law relating to the
so-called "Alaska Fund." ‘The territory wes to be allowed to use federal
and matching monies for construction and maintenance, and it also was ta be
allowed to build suitable connections with Canadian roads in order to
provide desirable international routes, subject to appropriate agreements
between the two governments. Krug also suggested that the Alaska Road
Commission be abolished and its functions transferred to the Public Roads
Administration.

’
Despite secretarial endorsement and the blessing of the

Bureau of the Budget, Congress once again failed to include Alaska within
the benefits of the Federal Aid Highway Acc.

On July 30, 1948, Secretary Krug announced plans for a greatly expand-
ed road building program for Alaska. Having been unsuccessful in persuad-
ing Congress to include Alaska in the Federal Aid Highway Act, Krug now
linked the road program to nilitary needs first, and economic development
second. The secretary had consulted with the Air Force, Department of the
Army and the Public Roads Administration. Out of these consultations had
emerged # comprehensive plan already presented to Congress which called for
the reconstruction and paving of Alaska's trunk highway system, especially
those roads serving the princtpal military installations as well “as areas
of economic importance. Krug stated that the lack of an adequate transpor~tation system had greatly retarded Alaska's economic development. The
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territory had once Sgain become an important military bastion for the
defense of North America, and therefore an improvement of transportationfacilities had become a priority. To start the PYogram, Congress had
appropriated $17,904,000. This compared to annual federal expenditures for
Alaska of about $4 million for the past several years. In order to get the
road building underway, Krug had mede arrangements to angment the staff of
the Alaska Road Commission,

®

Actually, it had been the Army which had told Krug in October 1947
that the limited capacity of the Alaska Raflroad and the deficiencies of
"the road system in mainland Alaska feopardize the mission of National
Defense." The Army considered the Support of its bases in the North and
the development of ney Sources of strategic raw materials vital necessities
for effective national defense, These two requirements depended on the
existence of a road and railroad system "not only adequate for peacetime
use but capable of sustaining the increased traffic which an emergencywould impose," 4s a tesult, within a year, Congress approved a massive
six-year road development progtam for Alaska blessed by the Army, costingin excess of $125 Billion, Between 1905 and 1948, Congress appropriated
$38,696,545 for Alaskan road, trail, and bridge construction and mainte-
mance. in contrast, between 1949 and 1955, it appropriated $135,395,031.
Tn other words, in the short span of 6 years, Congress appropriated morethan three times as mich as it had in the previous 43 years put together, ”

By 1955. President Dwight D, Eisenhower had Proposed a 10 year road
program for the United States. Alaska wanted to be included, DelegateBartlett requested Irving Reed, the Territorial Righway Engineer and
Superintendent of Public Works to testify before the Senate Committee onPublic Works aud tell the lawmakers why Alaska should be included in the



RR
program. Reed testified on March 15, 1955. He stated that the territory's
participation fell into three categories. The first required the ¢con-

struction of four-lane highways from the military installations in
Anchorage and Fairbanks through the municipalities and the improvement of

existing two-lane highways around these bases. The second consisted of the
construction and continuation of the Alaska and Richardson Highways on to

Nome. The ‘third concerned the comstruction and paving for military use and

eivilian defense of roads lying mainly in northwestern Canada. Reed

thought that this work would necessitate negotiations and treaties with
Canada, He estimated that the cost of construction in the first category
would amount to approximately $60,740,000; in the second to about

$21,000,000, and the third, excluding the Canadian roads, $11,500,000. The

total bill came to $93,240,000, or to approximately $9,326,000 per annum,

“a not too heavy burden considering the necessity of the roads...," Reed

concluded his presentation, 10 He did not address the question of whether
or not Alaska should be included in the Federal Aid Highway Act.

Territorial officials were sfraid that with the end of the 6 year road

batiding program in 1955, Congress would once again neglect Alaska, Many
territorial residents and their delegate once again contemplated the
chances of having Congress include Alaska in the Federal Aid Highway Act.
Businessman Everett P. Wood of Yukon Equipment, Inc, thought the time

Opportune to suggest Alaska’s inclusion. He doubted that the territory
would be allowed to participate in Eisenhower's proposed 10 year program.
After having consulted extensively with offictals of the Alaska Road

Commission, the highway committees of several Alaska Chambers of Commerce,
the Alaska Legislative Council, the governor and members of the territorial
legislature, the Territorial Board of Road Commissioners as well as many
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interested individuals, Wood had drafted a measure for Alaska's inclusion
in the Federal Aid Highway Act. His Proposal differed from the Bartlett
biil of 1945 and the Krug measure of 1947 in that all of Alaska’s land area

was to be used in computing the territory's annual entitlement under the
Act even though it might be unable to fully match it; that the unmatched

funds were to be used only on projects needed for national defense; that 90

percent of the proceeds of all special taxes on motor transportation be

earmarked for the administrative and operating expenses of a territorial
highway department as well as the maintenance of the territorial highway
system; and that the Secretary of Agriculture wes to select those projects
which would complete a highway system adequate for netional defense.
Bartlett acknowledged the proposal, but confided to John E. Croul, Jr., the

Wanager of the Anchorage Chamber of Commerce that he was none too eager to
introduce such 4 measure "until there has been general agreement on the

subject. It would bring us obvious advantages; at the same time it would

bring us costs we do not now have.” Bartlett agreed that Alaska's
incluston in the program "must indeed be our goal" but he insisted that
there had to “be a broader basis for support than is now apparent." The

delegate thereupon contacted a broad range of his constituents in order to
learn about their desires in this matter.’

In the meantime, the Senate debated & couple of measures providing
highway aid to the states. During the debate, Senator Richard L. Neuberger
(D., Oregon) criticized the exclusion of Alaska from both bills. Neuberger
had served as a U.S. Army officer in Alaska during the war and formed

friendships with Ernest Gruening and E.L. Bartlett. He had maintained an

active interest in northern affairs, and in this instance used language
Delegate Bartlett had supplied. Neuberger found it curious that Alaska, of



treaates

vital uilitary Strategic importance to the United States, did not receive
any federal highway aid. He had hoped that his colleagues would finally
recognize the discrimination Alaska had suffered for such a long time by
exclusion from the Federal Aid Highway Act and remedy the situation by
ducluding the territory. Out of military necessity Congress had appropri-
ated large funds to the Alaska Road Commiesion in recent years. "But for
many years before that,” he continued, "the road funds appropriated were
infinitesimal compared with what Alaske would have received if the Feder-
al-aid highway program had been extended to that great Territory.” The
funds allotted to the Alaska Road Commission out of military necessity had

rydeclined drastically. Therefore, the time hed come “when serious consid-
etation should be given to bring Alaska under the Federal-aid highway
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program." It should not be too difficult to devise a formula allowing the
territory to participate on an equitable basis with the states and Hdwali ey

es
,

and Puerto Rico in the Federal Aid Highway Act. 12 -
Senator Spessard L. Holland (D., Florida), although sympathetic to

Alaska's needs and Nevberger's pleas, maintained that the territory had
been excluded merely to treat tt nore generously than simply another state.
He pointed out that the apportionment formula for federal aid highway funds
duciuded existing road mileage and population, both inadequate to sive
Alaska a fair share. The third factor in the formula considered the amount
of public domain. In Alaska, about 98 percent of the land belonged in that
category. Apportioning money based on the public domain would entitle
Alaska to huge amounts of federal aid highway funds, totally "out of
balance with the developmental actualities, as well as the needs..." of
Alaska. Therefore, the territory had always been given a separate public
Toads program, additional funds for forest roads, and public works bills
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which made it possible to build badly needed roads in the small communities
on a 50 percent matching basis. In short, Holland believed it to be in
Alaska’s interest to be treated separately from the contiguous states. '*

While the Senate had debated the two highway measures, Bartlett began
receiving replies from his constituents about Alaska's inclusion in the
FAHA, Irving Reed, Alaska's Highway Engineer and Superintendent of Public
Works had ducked the question in his previous Senate testimony. In June
1955 he told Barrlett that he had studied the problem carefully, talked to
many knowledgeable Alaskans, including territorial Governor 5B. Frank
Heintzleman, and concluded that, unless it could he arranged to use federal
funds to maintain territorial reads, Alaska's participation “would be a

tragic mistake." Furthermore, during his lest visit to Washington, D.C.
Reed had talked to Captain C.D. Curties, the commissioner of the Bureau of
Public Roads, about Alaska’s possible inclusion under the FAHA. Curtiss
had told him that, should Alaska perticipate, the Bureau of Public Roads
would take over the Alaska Road Commission, "leck, steck and barrel." Reed
asked Bartlett to make certain that thia did not happen. Rather, the
territory “should inherit the Alaska Road Commission and its equipment "4

In early November 1955, the Alaska Chamber of Commerce held its annual
convention in Fairbanks. Governor Heintzleman delivered the opening
address. He dealt with many problems, including the need for the speedy
construction of additional mzin highways, secondary and access reads. He

urged chamber mewbergs to lobby Congress to have the territory included in
the FAHA, but cautioned that because “of the great need and sparse popu-
lation, Alaska will require federal aid for maintenance eas well.” Among
the resclutions adopted at the end of the convention was one which stated
that the chamber continued to favor Alaska's inclusion in the FAHA under 4



formula providing funds to the Alaska Road Commission for maintenance of
federally constructed roads. 1s

In the meantime, Bartlett had begun the long process of information
gathering and research required to prepare the necessary legislation and
steer it through Congress, He inquired of Commissioner Curtiss whether or
not the Alaska Territorial Board of Road Commissioners qualified as a
highway department under the terms of the FAHA, for these organizations
elsewhere, suitably organized, were the recipients of the federal highwey
funds, Curtiss equivocated, merely stating that if Alaska tas included,
the appropriate territorial officials would have to convince the Bureau of
Public Roads that the highway organization designated by the Aleska legis-
lature was capable of fulfilling its responsibilities according to the
applicable provisions of the Federal Aid Righvay Act legislation. Everett
P. Wood, a strong proponent of Alaska's inclusion, thought that the Terri-
torial Board of Road Commissioners did not meet the necessary qualifica~
tions. He pointed out that, if included, the Alaska Road Commission would
become superfluous. He urged Bartlett to include language in the proposed
legislation to have the very substantial assets as well as the functioning
organization of this federal department transferred to the territory. It
would endow Alaska with a Yeady-made highway department at a minimum cost
to the territorial taxpayers. 16

Bartlett had hoped to meet with Governor Heintzleman during the
latter's visit to the capital city in December 1955, and had received
assurances that such @ meeting would make place. Much to his chagrin,
however, the delegate discovered thet the governor had left town without
contacting him. Bartlett was frustrated. He reminded Heintzleman that "on
several occasions in Alaska during the summer and fall we spoke about the
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necessity of our getting together to devise a formula relating to the
highwey program which would meet Alaska’s needs and at che same time be
cognizant of financial contributions to the program which Alaska would have
to make.” ‘The delegate had learned that Heintzleman had met with officials
of the Bureau of Public Rosds "and received scant encouragement there."
Offictals had told the governor chat they feared that once the highway
matter was brought before Congress that body might compel Alaska to be
included in the FABA on exactly the same terms as the states and Hawaii and
Puerto Rico. This, of course, would wean that the territory would have to
pick up the maintenance tab in the amount of several million dollars
annually as well as paying ebout 12.5 percent matching funds for new
construction. Bartlert had hoped that Republican Heintzleman would present
a suitable formula to rhe Eisenhower administration and gain its support.
He was convinced that if leading officials of the administration supported
Alaska's inclusion under appropriate terms, he could present the case to
Congress without fear of having that body "force us into any situation
inimical to Alaska's best interests.

1
Heintzleman was surprised at Bartlett's reaction and assured him that

he had failed to realize the importance the delegate had attached to the
projected meeting. Had he not been "working on twenty-five or more differ—
ent problems scattered through a score of departments and offices, I would
have called you regardless of the road matter." He told Bartlett that he
had learned nothing new from the Bureau of Public Roads "that you and T
haven't known for the five years or more we have been working together on
this project...." The governor planned to return to the capital in January
1956 and then work with the delegate. He reported to Bartlett on his
December 1955 meeting with Frank DuPont, the commissioner of the Bureau of
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Public Roads, who had told him that it was a waste of time trying to
include special provisions for Alaska in the FAHA; that if Alaska was given
federal funds under the act for road maintenance, the states and terri-
tories would immediately demand the same treatment, "and because of this
prospect Congress would turn us down flat." DuPont had asserted that the
states would oppose any sharing of highway funds with Alaska, even though
the territory's portion would be very small, particularly since state
officials were aware that Alaska had long received federal road funds from
other sources. In short, DuPont opposed any extension of the act to Alaska
with special modifications, as did Assistant Secretary of the Department of
Commerce Louis S. Rothschild, in charge of Bureay of Public Roads affairs
and Under Secretary of Commerce Walter Williams. Heinutzleman was troubled
by a press conference where Bartlett apparently had told reporters that a
bipartisan effort to get the Eisenhower administration to support inclusion
of Alaska in a new federal highway aid bill "appeared to have all bet
collapsed this week in the wake of an open rift between" the delegate and
the governor. Heintzleman denied any such rift, and he proposed that the
two men again discuss alternatives they had considered in the past. The
governor referred to Bartlett's 1945 proposed amendment to the FAHA,
previously mentioned, as well as the idea to add the Alaska Highway to the
International Highway System, stretching from Fairbanks to the southeast
end of South America. This would make Alaska eligible for Congressional.
appropriations along with Mexico, the central American republics and other
countries along the route. Still another proposal involved having Alaska's
main highway system designated "Military Highways." If approved, the
Alaska Road Commission would receive funds from military appropriations to
meet the cost of repair, maintenance, and extensions, /®
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A few days later, Wood of Yukon Equipment, Inc., who had made Alaska's
inclusion into the FAHA e major lobbying goal, wrote to six senators and
four house members involved with highway legislation, as well as several
administration officials, Chambers of Commerce of all Alaskan towns and
various territorial newspapers in order to gain support for the cause. He

pointed out that Alaska should be included in the FAHA since territorial
residents were American citizens and paid the federal fuel tax like every-
bedy else. Appropriating funds for the work of the Alaska Road Commission
on a year to year basis was awkward and unpredictable, resulting in wide
fluctuations and making any long-range planning impossible. Also, a

territorial highway department should perform the functions of the Alaska
Road Commission. Wood reasoned that since the military used territorial
roads extensively, Congress should make additional provisions for federal
participation in the maintenance of these highways. He submitted a

proposed draft amendment for discussion purposes which embodied his ideas.
He asked Bartlett to help prepare a specific program for attaining the goal
and work to get che best possible bill though Congress. The delegate
appreciated Wood's efforts, and reitersted his belief that a2 coordinate
effort was essential to achieve the goal. This included a determination on.
the part of the administration to include Alaska on acceptable terms and
the difficule job of securing Congressional acquiescence. In fact,
Bartlett insisted that "we must press forward in an all-out effort to be
"included in’ instead of finding ourselves ‘included our’ next year #8 we
were this."29

Both Anchorage newspapers published editorials dealing with the issue.
The Times stated that 1955 was ending “on a sour note" because the federal
government had steadfastly refused to budge from its practice of excluding
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the territory from the national highway programs. Heintzleman had received
nO encouragement from Washington, and the special appropriations for the
Alaska Road Commission were drying up. The editor reminded his readers
that during 88 years of American ownership, a were 3,500 miles of highways
had been built in the huge northern landmass. 4nd since the federal
government owned 99 percent of Alaska's land, road building clearly was a
federal responsibility. 1956 would mark the fortierh year since Congress
had passed the first Federal Aid Highway Act. Under its provisions the
Ration's road system had heen revamped and expanded, Hawaii and Puerto
Rico hed partictpated in the program--but Alaska had been excluded. The

Anchorage Daily News asked the delegate to make every effort to have Alaska
included in 1956, but reminded the citizens that their help wes essential
in achieving this goal. This help should take the form of writing letters
to Members of Congress, The editor urged potential lobbyists to ask
lawmakers to make provisions for federal participation in maintenance. The
Anchorage Chamber of Congress prepared a lengthy brief explaining why
Alaska should be included, Widely distributed, it traced the history of
Toad construction in Alaska and showed the fluctuating levels of funding
which had made planning impossibie, 2°

Early in January 1956, Delegate Bartlett contact his old friend,
Senator Warren G. Magnuson (D., Washington} in efforts to enlist his aid in
pushing legisletion through Congress including Alaska in che FAHA. The
delegate summarized the existing system and then told the Senator that
Alaska could not afford to be included in the FAHA “under terme of full
equality,” that, indeed, ie required "some kind of spectal consideration,"
because without it Alaska would have to pay annual maintenance expenses of
about $14 million with additional construction contributions amounting to
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about 13.5 percent of the total federal contribution. Alaska paid "a
dreadful penalty for not being in the system," he continued, because for
the current fiscal year Congress had appropriated $6.3 aillion to the
Alaska Road Commission for construction=-but hed Alaska been included in
the FAHA it would receive fully $27.9 million annually. Bartlett teminded
Magnuson that under the provisions of 8. 1048, which had passed the Senate
in May, 1955, the territory's construction share would have amounted to
$37.8 million annually, while under H.R. 7474, which failed to pass the
House, it would have amounted to $35.3 million annually. Inclusion in the
FAHA not only made available large amounts of construction monies, but for
the first time would allow programming continuity impossible under the
fluctuating Interior Department appropriations. Unfortunately, che admin-
istration had not even attempted to include Alaska in the FAHA. Bartlett
had testified before the Senate and House committees on the measures but
without effect. Perhaps that was not quite correct, because when the House
committee revised the Senate bill, the additional taxes imposed to raise
the necessary revenues were extended to Alaska as well--although territo-
rial residents would have received uo benefits at ail. Unfortunately,
Governor Heintzlemen, a representative of the Administration, had failed to
work out a satisfactory formula with Bartlett, Still, Interior officials
had promised to devise a satisfactory forwula, but so far had failed to
make good on that commitment, In short, Bartlett needed help and be hoped
that Magnuson would “get in the fight" for Alaska. Bartlett suggested that
"we can surrender much and still gain much.” The delegate then suggested a
formula for the Senator's use: give Alaska half the construction money it
would be entitled to if included in the FAHA, specifically $15 million
annually for construction and maintenance; waive the maintenance



requirements for the territory; require chat the territorial legislature
contribute $2.5 million annually to be used together with federal funds for
construction or maintenance; transfer the functions of the Alaska Road
Commission to the Bureau of Public Roads; eliminate the Special provisions
for Alaska after 10 years, 71

Bartiett knew that even if a special Alaskan formula could be agreed
upon, “a tremendous selling job will have to be done with the Congress and
the administration too. Neither has expressed any monumental interest in
the territory's position. The Department of the Interior pointed out chat
territorial revenues from highway users' taxes amounted to only @ little
over $2 million annually while “pproximately $5 to $10 million were
Yequired to permit Alaska to pay its portion of highway construction and
maintenance costs as vequired under the FAHA. 22

On January 26, 1956, Representative George H. Fallon (D., Maryland)
introduced a measure to amend and supplement the Federal Atd Highway Act,
The bill authorized the appropriation of $25 million for the fiscal year
1957 in addition to any other funds for that year; $750 million for the
fiscal year 1958, and $775 milljon for the fiscal year 1959, Fallon
proposed to increase the total annual appropriations by $25 million each
year beginning in the fiscal year 1960 and anding on June 30, 1969. Ie was
the intent of Congress to accelerate the construction of a2 sefe and
efficient system of federal aid highways in each state, consisting of
Projects on the federal aid primary and Secondary systems and approved
extensions in urban areas. Fallon’'s measure also declared that it was
essential to the national interest to complete the "National System of
Interstate Highways." Because of its primary importance to the national
defense, the name of the system was changed to the "National System of
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Interstate and Defense Highways," or the National System, for short. In
order to expedite the construction, reconstruction, or improvement of the
National System, the bill appropriated $1.025 billion for the fiscal year
1957 in addition to the authorization made for that year, another $1.7
blilion for fiscal year 1958, and additional suns exceeding $2 billion for
the fiseal years from 1959 through 1967, dropping to below $2 billion
between fiscal years 1968 and 1969, 73 Fallon's measure made no mention of
Alaska, however, and the territory once again was to be excluded from this
federal bounty.

Delegate Bartlett applauded the decision by leaders of both parties in
Congress to launch a large highway building program. He saw no fault in
the plan to have highway users pay for the program, but could not under-
stand why Alaska hed not been included. ‘The Washington Daily News came to
the delegate's aid on January 28 with an editorial which stated that "no
area under the American flag is in gteater need of roads and highways. "

Territoriel citizens were to pay the extra taxes levied for the new road

program, in addition to every. other tax paid by the inhabitants of the 48

contiguous states. The Department of the Interior had constructed all but
the military roads. A total of 3,784 miles of highway had been built. in
comparison, Nevada, with but little more population and a far smaller area,
boasted of 25,000 miles of roads. It also was included in the FAHA. The
editor observed thet Interior had asked for less than $8 million for fiscal
year 1957, about a third of the amount spent for a few years before the
Korean War when the military had demanded an adequate road construction
program in the territory. ‘The editor concluded by urging Congress and the
administration to include Alaska in FAwA, but under a formula recognizing
the territory's limited financial resources. Delegate Bartlett followed



the editorial with a specific Proposal of how to include Alaska in the
FAHA, He suggested thet the Department of the Interior turn over its
Alaska Road Commission to the Bureau of Public Roads in the Department of
Commerce, The territory shotld receive between $17.5 eo $20 million per
year under FAHA, to be used for both coustruction and maintenance. The
territery should contribute 13.5 percent of the federal allocation. After
10 years, the special formula would end and Alaska participate on an equal
basis with all the other states in the rana,

24

In the meantime, a delegation of Alaska majors and city managers had
arrived in Washington, D.C. in early 1956 and lobbied Congress to include
the territory in the FAHA. Bartlett and former Governor Exnest Gruening
had talked with members of the Senate Public Works Committee and mustered
considerable support for Alaska's cause, while the dfrector of the Office
of Territories tried to enlist the aid of the White House. A few days
jater, on February 21, 1956, Assistant Secretary of the Interior Wesley A.
D'Ewart testified before the Roads Subcommittee of the House Public Works
Committee on the current Federal Aid Highway Act designed to stimulate the
construction of needed highways and to make the federal aid highway system
safer and more efficient. The measure, however, did net cover Alaska,-
D'Ewart reminded the lawmakers that when legislation was Proposed to
Congress early in 1955, it had been deemed desirable to handle Alaska road
problems separately from those elsewhere in the nation. 4t the time,
territorial revenues from highway user taxes were so suall that they
contributed but little toward meeting Alaska's road needs. Since then,
however, the territorial legislature had increased the motor fuel tax from
2¢ to 5¢ per gallon. “Partly for that reason, and on the basis of further
study,” he continued, the Department of the Interior had concluded "that
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cognizance should be taken of the Alaska situation in any general national
highway legislation, even though the problem in Alaska must be handled in a
different manner." D'@wart therefore proposed that a section be inserted
in the bill authorizing the Secretary of the Interior "to develop and carry
out a program for the accelerated construction of highways within Alaska."
For the coming fiscal year, Interior had requested $7.8 million for con-
struction and a little more than $3.6 million for maintenance for the
Alaska Road Commission. Unfortunately, the Territorial Board of Road
Commissioners expected to collect only slightly more than $2 million from
highway user taxes, insufficient even for maintenance costs, let alone
territorial matches for federal aid grants. It was for this reason that
Alaska had never been included in the FAHA, D'fwart reasoned. And although
the present system was less than completely satisfactory, Interior believed
that Alaska was willing to assume a larger share of the responsibility for
its own tighway system, particularly the maintenance costs, D'Ewart asked
Congress to approve an expanded highway construction program for the
territery. In case Congress reacted favorably, Interior planned te ask the
territory to make larger financial contributions than in the past for the
coustruction and maintenance of Alaska's highway system. Interior and the
Territorial Board of Road Commissioners would decide jointly the roads to
be selected for construction and maintenance. 7?

At the end of February, Delegate Bartlett followed D'Ewart before the
Same subcommittee and urged that Alaska be included in the FAHA, He
offered an amendment to achieve this which provided that in determining the
basis of federal aid highway funds, only one-half of Alaska's land mass be
used in the area apportionment factor of such funds, The territory was to
contribute no less than 10 percent of federal funds allocated annually.

20-



The territorial monies were to be deposited in a special U.S. Treasury
account for use in conjunction with the allotted federal funds. Alaska’s
governor, the Territorial Highway Engineer, and the Secretary of Commerce
were to select the roads where these monies wete to be expended, and both
funds were to be spent without regard to the matching provisions of FAHA
since the delegate feared that Alaska would be unable to raise the required
matching funds. Most importantly, both territorial and federal montes
sould be used for construction as well as maintenance. In addition, the
functions and personnel of the Alaska Road Commission were to be trans-
ferred to the Bureau of Public Roads in the Department of Commerce.
Bartlett asked his friend, Senator Richard Neuberger for help when the
federal eid highway legislation reached that body. He confided to the
Senator that the House was unitkely to accept his amendment since the
administration had not endorsed the concept, The delegate considered
D' Ewart 's proposed amendment, namely to authorize the Secretary of the
Interior to develop and Carry ovt an accelerated highway construction
Program, totaliy useless hecause itt was couched in such general terns.
Bartlett believed, however, that Interior would not oppose his amendment ,
and midlevel bureaucrats in the Bureau of Public Roads unoffictally en-
dorsed it while higher officials in the Department of Commerce were unwill-
ing to have Alaska included in the FAHA, In the final analysis, it was
Bartlett's opinion that “our best and last hope, perhaps, will lie with the
Senate Committee on Public Works," Whatever Neuberger could do “we shall
deeply appreciate...and if successful later on the floor of the Senate to
get the Alaska Road program moving in high gear."76

As the delegate had feared, the House Public Works Committee rejected
the amendment which a colieague and friend had introduced on Bartlett's
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behalf. On April 26, the delegate complained to the House Public Works
Committee that Alaska had once again not been included in the FAHA. ‘he
contiguous states as well as Puerto Rico and Hawaii gained from the
proposed legislation. All americans were to pay additional taxes to
Support these benefits, including Alaska's residents, “but their taxes will
go to pay for roads elsewhere." The delegate appreciated the efforts of
those who tried to include the territory “which would have given Alaskans
roads together with taxes instead of just taxes without roads..,."
Bartlett painted a picture of Congressional neglect of Alaska's transporta~
tion needs. After 89 years as an American possession, the territory
possessed less than 4,000 miles "of roads of all sorts and descriptions."
In fact, "between 1920 and 1940...we had only about 250 miles of new

roads--and these of the pioneer type--built..." and "a few hundred miles of
new toads were added in the following decade but now new construction has
virtually ceased.” Had the federal government “deliberately decided to
maintain Alaske as a wilderness, it could not have chosen a wore effective

|

means than to make sure no ‘roads were built.” Bartlett continued that
these facts furnished "shocking proof of the failure of the system we have
been using, and is proof likewise of the terrible neglect which Alaska has
suffered.” Instead of having been treated as an organized, incorporated
territory of the United States and a constitutional member of the Union, tt
had been regarded as “a distant, unwanted, uncared fer colony." Bartlett
summarized the history of transportation in Alaska for his listeners, and
concluded that he hoped that the Senate would include the territory in the
FAHA, A few days later, the Washington Post editorialized that "ic must
seem 2 bitter irony to Alaskans that only a few deys after adopting a
widely praised state constitution, their territory was again reminded of
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its semicoloniai status" when the Congress, as in the past, denied it
highway benefits. Alaskans were not, however, “exempted from taxation for
toads," estimating that "they will pay $700,000 next year in additional
géesoline taxes to support highway construction elsewhere." The editor
hoped that the Senate would "amend the highway bill to give Alaska a fair
breek."??

Bartlett and those who supported Alaska's inclusion in the FAHA now
turned their attention to the Senate. On May 5, the Washington Daily News
reported thet neither the Senate nor the House version of the highway
Jegislation included Alaska, "except, of course, that Alaskans will be
required to pay the seme extra taxes as inhabitants of the contiguousstates. In fact Congress never fails to remember Alaska when voting taxes.
Alaskans pay every Federal tax we do." The paper suggested that the Senate
speedily corredt this injustice by appropriate amendments. A few dayslater, the Senate Committee on Public Works recommended that the full body
pass the House version of the bill except that it substitute the 1955
Senate version for title I of the House measure. This bill contained the
program for the National System of Interstate Highways extended to cover a
period of 13 years, but it also launched a vast new program for improving
and modernizing the Interstate System. Senator Neuberger notified his
colleagues that he planned to sponsor an amendment to bring Alaska within
the provisions of the Federal aid Highway Act of 1956, He intended to
modify the formula se that the territory's large landmass “will not make
disproportionate the benefits thus conferred. "2°

On May 17, Senator Neuberger submitted an amendment authorizing the
inclusion of Alaska in the FAHA of 1956 “on the same terms and conditions
as the several States, Hawaii, and Puerto Rico, insofar as expenditure for
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projects on the Federal-aid primary, secondary, and urban systems is
concerned.” The Senator had taken Bartlett's proposed amendment to the
House bill and submitted it without change. As will be recalled, it used

only 50 percent of Alaska's acreage in the erea factor for the epportion=
ment of funds; had the territory contribute no less than 10 percent of the
federal funds epportioned each fiscal year; and transferred all road
functions from the varioug agencies to the Bureau of Fublic Roads. 7°

Neuberger had not mentioned the crucial matter of using federal funds for
eonstruction and maintenance.

In the meantime, Bartiett lobbied friends and acqtaintances in the
Senate, asking that they support the Neuberger amendment. On May 28;
Senator Neuberger called up his amendment to include Alaska in the FAHA.

It included language allowing Alaska to use federal funds for construction
as well as maintenance. A lively debate about Alaska's proposed

inclusion
in the FAHA enssed. Senator Francis H. Case (R., South Dakota) suggested
that Neuberger limit to 33.3 percent the area of Alaska considered for
determining apportionment of federal funds since a large part of Alaska was

uninhabited or only sparsely populated and not suitable for building roads.
Neuberger pointed out that if Alaska's area was reduced to 40 percent, it
would cut the amount of federal monies received by $42 million over a 10

year period. He suggested that the Senate accept the 40 percent figure,
but Case held out for 33.3 percent, arguing that this would "not be a bad
start, considering that at the present time Alaska is eutirely on a
hand-out basis.” Neuberger replied that assuming the 40 percent figure was

adopted, Alaska would receive $13,390,000 in federal funds in fiscal year
1958. This sum would gradually increase to $18.3 million in 1969, not a
substantial federal contribution to an area as vast as Alaska "where road
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building is very expensive, where there exist high mountain ranges, steep
terrain, terrific ice conditions, and permafrost, which require expensive
roadbed construction." Case acknowledged these facts, but pointed out thac
many "well-established" states would receive less Toney than Alaska under
the proposed formula for primary, secondary, urban, and interstate high-
ways. Alabama, for example, would get $17.7 and Arizona $10.6 millions
Arkansas $13 million; Colorado $13 million and Connecticut $8 million--and
the list continued. Case thought that this would reevlt in creating much
hostility toward Alaska and lose the amendment, Case argued that ‘to get
started in Alaska, it would be the better part of discretion to statt on a
more modest basis." Neuberger tried again to compromise on a 40 percent
basis, but Case insisted on 33.3 percent. Neuberger thereupon modified his
amendment to comply with the wishes of the South Dakotan, stating that it
was "important and...essential for us to recognize that Alaska does merit
inclusion.” Senators Warren G. Magnuson (D,, Washington) and Wayne Morse
(D., Oregon) Supported the amendment, while Senators Albert Gore (D.,
Tenmmessee) and Robert $. Kerr Oklahoma) objected. Kerr Suggested that
Neuberger change his amendment so that Alaska’s allocation of FARA funds
did not exceed that of any State of the Union. He Proposed a figure of
100,000 square miles instead of Neuberger's 180,000 square miles for the
area portion of the formula. Neuberger resisted, pointing out that under
his formula Alaska would receive ¢ federal allotment of $12,456,000 in
1958, and this would increase to $15,657,000 in 1969, Once Kerr realized
how relatively small Alaska's allotment of FAHA funds Was, he withdrew his
objections. After additional debate, the Senators agreed to Neuberger's
amendment. 30
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Throughout the debate, Delegate Bartlett was present. In fact, he had
Some @arly in order "to butterhole as many Senators as I can find and urge
their support of the Neuberger amendment." ‘The effort, led by the Senator
from Oregon, had succeeded beyond wildest expectations. Bartlett had found
it difficult to adequately express his gratitude to Senator Neuberger, for
that “would have required a wonderful collection of doting adjectives and
general all-around purple prose," Bartlett had "entertained only slight
hope that your (Neuberger’s] efforts in Alaska's behalf in including us in
the National Highway Bill would be successful. The odds were all against
you. But even you had gone down to defeat, your unstinting cooperation,
your leadership, your devoted search for means whereby Alaska might come
under the bili would have been forever appreciated by me." Bartlett atill
found “it difficult to believe that you put tt over.” In short, it had
been “a wonderful victory." A couple of days later, on June 1, the

x

weported that the Senate had sent to a conference
committee the highway bill which included language “for ending a question-
able discrimination against Alaska." ‘The House had excluded the territory
from this benefit as had "been the case since the first Federal aid highway
biil was enacted in 1916," The paper urged the conferees to sertously
consider the Neuberger amenduent.

>
Bartlett recognized the efforts of a group of Alaskan mayors who had

visited Washington in the winter where they had "labored diligently and
long to convince the top Commerce Department officials to endorse Alaska's
inclusion. In this mission they failed.” The majors had believed that the
Department of the Interior would recommend Alaska’s inclusion before the
appropriate Congressional committees. Bartlett had shared this conviction.
Instead Assistant Secretary of the Interior D'Ewart had merely urged the
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addition “of meaningless language" Suggesting that Alaska's highway con-

struction program be accelerated. Unfortunately, Bartlett observed,
Governor B. Frank Heintzleman had “been a reluctant dragon. For some

reason or other he is frightened over the possibility that Congress might
instead of giving us a special formula Put us inte partnership with the
states and other territories thereby obliging us to take over the mainte~
nance assignment as well as putting up about $13.5 million of construction
money.” The delegate was Convinced that this never would have happened.
4s he had predicted, the lawmakers had diminished “our land amounts for the
Purpose of proportionment so we would not receive se much construction
money." Although a victory had been wou, there still was the possibility
that "the House conferees may refuse adamantly to accept Alaska or the
amendment may be switched all around to the disadvantage of Alaska." He
vowed to attempt to prevent this’ "in conferences with the individual
conferees." and the delegate worked hard to accomplish just that, contact-
ing the conferees and summarizing for them the arguments for including
Alaska im the FAHA, He pointed out, however, that he would Oppose any
reduction below the 33.3 percent for determining apportionment. In fact,
Bartlett stated that he felt "so very strongly about this that I would
prefer not to have Alaska included at all..."°4

A few days later, A.F. Ghiglfone, the Commissioner of Roads for Alaska
and the head of the Alaska Road Commission, announced that his agency would
oppose any amendment using less than 50 percent of Alaska's area for
Computing the territory's allotment of funds under the FAHA. He argued
that using less than half of the area would result in fewer coustruction
dollars. Ghiglione acknowledged chat the Bureau of Public Roads would
absorb the Alaska Road Commission if the territory was included, His



agency had supported such a change in the past, but he warned that Bureau
of Public Roads construction standards were much higher than those of che
Alaska Road Commission. This would result in “less construction of devel~
opment and pioneer access reads...and the raising of standards on ali
Alaska road construction would tend to cut down the total mileage of new
roads because of higher costs." Bartlett was not amused with Ghiglione’s
statement, acidly observing "that never before had I known of 2 bureav
within a department seeking to establish policy...the department is
suppesed to decide on policy and che operating agency is supposed to
effectuate that policy.""*

Ghiglione hastened to tell Bartlett that a reporter had misquoted him,
He assured the delegate that he had already supported Alaska's inclusion in
the FAHA, and had only been concerned about the reduction below 50 percent
of the allowable area factor. Bartlett, however, distrusted Ghiglione who,
he surmised, had realized thet under the Bureau of Public Reads "he no
longer would be king of everything he surveyed. He doesn't like the
idea."?4

On Jume 21, 1956, Bartlett reported that the conferees had accepted
the modified Neuberger amendment, including Alaska in the FAHA using 33.3
percent of the territory's area for computing allotments. The measure
contained appropriation authorization for 3 years, 1957 to 1959. Alaska's
estimated share of federal funds amounted to $2,090,000 in 1957, with a 10
percent territorial match of $190,000; $14,520,000 and $1,320,000 in 1958;
and $14,850,000 and $1,350,000 in 1959. The Department of the Interior
1957 appropriation for Alaska road construction and maintenance amounted to
$11,425,000, che jast such monies to come from that source. On June 26,
the House and Senate accepted the conference report on the FAHA of 1956.
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Some territorial citizens complained that Congress once again had discrim—
inated against Alaska. Bartlett explained to those eritics that
discrimination worked in Alaska's favor at times. For example, "nowhere
else under the Federal Aid Highway System, including Hawaii and Puerto
Rico, is there permitted an intermingling of federal funds for construction

* The Neuberger amendment permitted Alaska to do this, and
and waintenance."

additionally, "we are required to match federal appropriations only on the
order of 10 percent.” On June 29, 1956, President Dwight D. Eisenhower
signed the Federal Aid Highway measure into law, The Daily Alaska Empire
carried a headline reading "New Road Building Fra Dawns in Alaska," while
the Fairbanks Daily News-Miner entitled its story "Steady Flow of Funds
Seen Boon to Entire Territory."">

Delegate Bartlett was ecstatic, remarking that he considered “this as
one of the greatest legislative victories in Alaska's history." Thanks to
the interest, devotion and unceasing efforts of Senator Neuberger we at

036 For
long last have become a partner in the Federal Aid Highway System.
the first time “we will be able to proceed on the basis of long-range
planning.“ The transfer of the Alaska Read Commission to the Bureau of
Public Roads in the Department of Commerce was te occur within 60 days.
Precisely how the change was to occur nobody knew. Many of the employees
of the Alaska Road Commission, however, were apprehensive about what the
future was to bring. All those interested knew that in time the change
would touch the jobs they performed. Some expected transfers within the
Bureau of Public Road's world-wide functions. It was certain that the new
law terminated the Alaska Road Commission, unique among federal agencies in
Alaska because of its virtual total autonomy with all headquarters
functions performed in Alaska. Most agreed that the Alaska Road Commission
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had done a superior job in undertaking and supervising the bulk of Alaska's
road, trail and bridge construction for the last 51 years.
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Cong. Record, 84 C., 2 S.s pe 7480 (May 17, 1956),

SUMMARY

HIGHWAYS AND ALASKA

Alaska is not now included in the Federal-aid Highway program.The existing mileage of reads in the Territory ts 6,270 wiles.The present highway needs is about $200 million.Registration of automobiles and trucks increased from 59,000 in1955 to 73,000 in 1956.
Gasoline tax of S¢ per gallon produces abour $2,250,000 revenue.Total highway expenditures in the Territory increased from$3,372,000 in 1968 to $30,515,000 in 1951, then decreased to$15,756,000 fn 1954, .
Under apportionment formla in existing law Alaska would receive$27,851,000 Pederaleaid highway funds, with 862 Federal and 14%Territorial matching.
Under the Gore Bill the apportionments would be about $37,000,000annually, for the next S$ years, and under the House Bill would tn-erease from $29,000,000 in 1957 to $41,000,000 in 1969,Under the Statehood Bill the Territory would receive a total of$30,000,000 over the next 15 years for operation and maintenance, and$47,000,000 over the next 5 years for construction,

CONCLUSION

It appears that the Territory of Alaska should be included withinthe framework of the existing Federal-aid Highway law, and should have4 program of approximately $20,000,000 annually for che next 20 years.Such a provision could be included a¢ an amendment to 2 Federal-aidHighway b411, or by special Act of Congress.



Theo W. Sneed, Staff Member, Committee on Public Works, U.S. Senate,
“Highways and Alaska," Memorandum for Senator Clements, 1956, E.L.
Bartlett
Roada $ 1945-58 a

Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies, Interior,
University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.

30. Bartlett to Homer E. Capehart, May 28, 1956, ELL. Bartlett Papers, box
5, Federal Departments & Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58, Untvers{-
ty of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska; Cong. Record, 84 C., 25.,
PP- 8320-8324 (May 29, 1956).

The House bill is based on g l}j-year period with $750 millionauthorized for first year and increasing each year by $25 millionuntil 1969 the total is $1,025,000,000. The money is to be divided asfollows:
-and 25 per.

45 percent for primary roads, 30 percent for secondary roadscent for urban roads,
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The Senate bill is for a five-year period and authorizes $900 :million each year. The money is to be divided as follows: 46.444 "percent for primary, 33.333 for secondary and 22,222 for urban. :

Following are figures using the House and Senate formas for 1/3of Alaska’s area and 100,000 Square miles of Alaska's area:

Fiscal Year Primary

1958

1964

1969

1958

1964

1963

36,820
8,190
9,320

3,644
4,373
4,980

HOUSE - 1/3
(Thousands of Dollars)

10-perceneFederal Funds matchingSecondary Urban Total funds Total
$4,580 $56 $12,456 $1,146 $12,602
5,500 68 13,758 1,376 15,134
6,260 77 ES,657 1,566 17,223

ReaAR RA HKRRARKRAR
HOUSE ~ 100,000 Sguare miles

2,486 56 6, 186 619 6,805
2,983 68 7 5424 742 3,166
3,397 77 8,454 845 9,299

ReRAKRERA RHE SE
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SENATE = 1/3

1958 8,001 6,070 60 1,131 1,413 15,544i
lI 95 9 ” a “ ci wt "
1960 tT? wt oo a we ap

t96l iT . w 7 id w

RRR KR REE KK
SENATE - 100,000 square miles

1958 4,319 3,316 60 7,693 769 8,462
1 95 9 a“ fi] w va 7

1960 iT} oo ? w wu tt

i 1961
. tt old hh Ty T a

Approximate Apportionments to Alaska, were Alaska to share in
Funds Authorized, or Intended to be Authorized

by H. R. 10660 for the Fiscal Years 1958-69, inclusiveBased on Federal-aid Apportionment Formulas but Allowing only 1/3 of Total Area

: (Thousands of Dollars)
10=percentFederal Funds matchingFiseal Year Primary Secondary Urban Total funds Total

'
1958 $6,820 $4,580 $56 $11,456 $1,146 $12,602
1959 7,950 4,730 58 11,838 1,184 13,022
1960 7,280 4,890 60 12,230 1,223 13,453
1961 75500 5,040 62 12,602 1,260 13,862
1962 7,730 5,190 64 12,984 1,298 14,282
1963 7,960 5,350 66 13,376 1,338 14,714
1964 $,190 5,500 68 13,758 1,376 15,134

i 1965 €,410 5,650 69 14,129 1,413 15,542
1966 8,640 5,800 71 14,511 1,451 15,962

|

1967 8,870 5,960 73 14,903 2,490 16,393
19 .. we m2 £3,259 4,529 16,816
1969 9,320 6,260 77 15,657 1,566 L7,223
Total $96,870 $65,060 739 $162,729 $16,273 $179,002
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32,

33.

34.

35.

Source: E,L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies,
Interior, Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks,
Alaska.

Bartlett to J.H. Goding, May 29, 1956, Bartlett to Neuberger, May 31,
1956, E,L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies,
Interior, Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks,
Alaska; Washington Evening Star, June 1, 1956,
The mayors were: Joe Goding, Bob Sharp, Ken Hinchley, George Shannon,
Douglas Preston end Matt Slankard. E.L. Bartlett, “Memorandum on
Alaska Road Situation.” June 1, 1956, Bartlett to George A. Dondero,
June 4, 1956, E.1. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments&
Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives,
Fairbanks, Alaska.

Anchorage Datly Times, June 5, 1956; Bartlett to M.W. Slankard, June
13, 1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies,
Interior, Reads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Feirbanks,
Alaska.

Ghiglione to Bertlett, June 18, 1956, Bartlert to Bill Egan, June 19,
1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies,
Interior, Roads, 1945-58, Univereity of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks,
Alaska.

Conference Report on H.R. 10660, Cong. Record, 84 C., 2 S., Pp.
9855-9857 (June 25, 1956}; Bartlett Memorandum containing estimates,
June 21, 1956, Bartlett to George C. Shannon, June 27, 1956, E.L.
Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments & Agencies, Interior,
Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska;
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Daily Alaska Empire, June 28, 1956; Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, June
30, 1956,

Bartlett to John S. LeFevre, June 30, 1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box

5, Federal Departments & Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58, Universi-
ty of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.



THE TRANSITION FROM THE ALASKA ROAD COMMISSION

TO THE BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS

Alaskans wanted to be included in President Dwight D. Eisenhower's
1955 proposal for a 10 year read program for the United States. By the
eatly summer of 1956, northern readerg avidly followed Congressional
debates on amendments to the Federal Aid Highway Act which would include
the territory. ¥.E. Andrews, the division engineer of the Bureau of Public
Roads in Portiand, Oregon, summarized the Alaska situation for BPR Coumis-
sioner €.D, Curtiss. Local papers, chambers of commerce and the general
public favored U.S. Senator Richard Neuberger's amendment including Alaska.
The Alaska Road Commission publicly opposed the territory's participation
because the area formula had been reduced from one~half to one-third.
Alaska Road Commission officials had implied that the territory would get
less money under the Neuberger amendment than it received through ARC
appropriations; and that, if enacted, Congress no longer would allocate
funds for Forest Highvays, Andrews stated that he had discussed the
situation at a Juneau Chamber of Commerce meeting. He was confident that
the public now understood that there would be no change in the Forest
Highway ellocations, and that, in the long run, Alaska would gain by
inclusion in the Federal Aid Highway Act. The ARC received approximately
$11.5 million annusily, about the same Alaska would receive under the FAHA
for the first two years, provided the Neuberger amendment was passed. Over
the years, ALaska's share would increase to $15.8 million by 1969. Under
the House version, the territory would get somewhat more than $14 million
each year for the ten years. Andrews knew why che ARC objected to Alaska's
inclusion in the FAHA, The Neuberger amendment provided for the transfer
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of ARC funds, personnel, equipment end property to the Bureau of Public
Reads, ending that organization's existence. !

At the end of June Congress had passed the FAHA of 1956--and it
included Alaska. J.W. McKinley, a Juneau resident keenly interested in the
improvement of Alaska's transportation network, wondered what would happen
now, He told Delegate Bartlett that he was “not too happy with the Bureau
of Public Roads taking over the whole works” since the taxpayer never had
controlled "the expenditures or programs of this Bureau." In fact, the BPR
had elways “done as they well pleased, the results of which was the con-
tinual rebuilding "of the Forest Highways.” The Bureau had never lengthen-
ed the meager 126 wiles in the Tongass National Forest in the Juneau area.
"I do hope chat we will not be faced with the same problems.” McKinley
asserted that the only way to overcome the Bureau's right-fisted control
was “to have some of those very fine men in the Alaska Read Commission
tranaferred to executive jobs in the Bureau, and the planning and expendi-
ture of the funds strictly controlled by the four members of the Territo-
rial Board of Road Commissioners, and NOT by directives from the Bureax or
any other agency, either Federal or Territorial, or we would not gain at
all." McKinley also wanted to know if Congress would still appropriste
money for the Forest Highway program.”

Bartlett noted that the legislation provided for the BPR to take over
the ARC in not more than 90 days after approval of the Act, although he was
uncertain about the timetable for the transfer. He was certain, however,
that ARC personnel would not occupy the same positions in the Bureau.
Bartlett agreed that the ARC had performed splendidly and "built roads
cheaply and well~-when it had the money.” Unfortunately, too often it had
been starved for appropriations, “and that is why it was necessary for us
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to make the switch." He continued that Alaska would not possess the same
autonomy a$ a state, and the “federal government through the Bureau of
Public Reade will exercise.a tighter control than it does in a State.” The
delegate speculated that the Bureau might weli be particularly attentive to
the Alaska situation, “and because the Bureau offictals know that the
Alaska Rosd Commission has been highly regarded, they may be more than
ordinarily anxious to doa firet-clags job." In any event, he asaured
McKinley, Alaska would continue to receive special appropriations for its
Forest Highways.”

A few days later, the secretary of the Department of Commerce and the
commissioner of the Bureau of Public Roads spelled out the significance of
Section 107 of the Federal Aid Highway Act of 1956. It provided for
Alaska’s participation in the epportfoument of Federal Aid primary, secon-
dary and urban funds. The Department of the Interior had to transfer its
Alaska road functions to the Department of Commerce within 90 days. Alaska
was included in the apportionment of the $125 million authorized for fiscal
year 1957, but its share for that year came to only $1,932,588. In the
next year, however, that was to rise to $13.2 million, Before a Federal
aid program could be developed in Alaska, the ARC had to be transferred to
the Department of Commerce, no easy task. Many operating problems needed
to be solved before the transfer became effecrive. The Secretaries of the
Interior and Commerce discussed the transfer, but did not indicate where
the ARC was to be located physically within Commerce. Apparently, both
secretaries still contemplated that the ARC continue to exist.4

By mid~August of that year, the two secretaries had drafted a memoran-
dum of agreement dealing with the transfer, It provided that all records,
ptoperty,. personnel, funds and activities of the ARC be transferred to
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Commerce by September [6; all records pertaining to the ARC and located in
the Office of Territories, Department of the Interior likewise were to be
turned over to Commerce. Any claims pending before the Interior Board for
Contract Appeals were to be determined by that board and be binding upon

Commerce; and that any existing contract, lease, easement, license, permit,
or agreement “heretofore entered into by ox granted by or to the Department
of the Iinterfor by and through the Alaska Roed Commission shall remain in
full force and effect" and also be transferred to Commerce and "be binding
upon that Department.” Finally, “all actione pursuant to this agreement
“were to be consonant with applicable procedures approved by other appro-
priate government agencies, including but mot limited to, the General
Services Administration, Civil Service Commission, General Accounting
Office, and Burean of the Budgec.">

In the meantime, Delegate Bartlett urged Commissioner Curtiss to
establish & separate Alaska region because the complexity and scope of
territorial operation made it absolutely necessary to create a direct chain
of command from Washington to the field, Indeed, Alaska operations had

|
been handicapped during the last few years when the office there had been

relegated to district status and was under the Portland office of the BPR.
The delegate told the Commissioner that in his experience there always had
been a smoother and more effective administration when the Alaska office of

le the many federal agencies Operating in Alaska reported directly to Washing-
ton instead of having to go through a headquarters office on the West

. Coast. Curtiss was uncertain about the precise organizational structure of
: the BPR in Alaska but thought thae a division with much delegated authority

would be the most appropriate for handling the consolidated territorial
work, The Commisstoner, in turn, asked Bartlett's help in persuading the
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territorial legislature to establish 4 highway department, which, in time,
would take over the management of the Federal aid highway program in much

the same manner as handled by the various territories and stares.°
Obviously, such a major change for Alaska raised many questions among

northern residents, For example, the Fairbanks Chamber of Commerce studied
the legislation and concluded that "a great deal of good will result fron
the Inclusion of Alaska" in the FARA, Several important questions, how-
ever, needed to be answered. These included what policy the Bureau planned
to establish in setting road construction and maintenance standards, and
how would construction priorities be arrived at? How would funds be
allocated between the four judicial divisions, and what were considered
truck routes, feeder and urban roads? The chamber had gone to the core of
the new legislation, because the Bureat already had arrived at a tentative
interpretation of the new legislation. E.J. Martin, the chief of budget

*

and management of the BPR "fele that the lew was so written that on the
face of it, Alaska would receive relatively small benefits from the
Eisenhower highway program." Ha realized, however, that “the law permitted
2 possible interpretation by Alaska based upon her unique situation that
Would enable the Territory to receive greatly increased funds under this
act." In essence, Alaska's definition of its road system seemed to be the
key to che problem of receiving small or large amounts of federal funds.
If the territory chose to tnclude dogsled trails, which had been postal
Toutes, in its transportation system then the total mileage would be
greatly enlarged and funds comparably increased. If, however, it only
included the existing road system used by the postal service and limited in
mileage, then it would suffer in comparison to the individual states. It
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may be recalled that the FAHA used the following factors in formulating
allotments for primary, secondary and urban roads:

Primary - 1/3 according to area {one-third of Alaska's area under the
special formula--195,467 square Miles); 1/3 according to population
(128,643 total popslation according to the 1950 census. In all cases the
BPR used the last decennial census for all states and territories); 1/3
according to mileage of star and rurel Toutes (not road mileage, 1,742
miles according to the U.S. Post Office Department).

Secondary - The same formula was used as for primary roads except that
it only counted the rural population, which, according to the 1950 census,
came to 94,381 souls.

- Urban ~ The sole facter for allocating funds for urban roads was

according to population in places of over 5,000 inhabitants. The figure
used for Alaska's allotment was 28,286.7

The BPR was very inflexible on the formula, taking its population
figures from the last decennigl census, and the mileages from the U.S, Poste
Office Department. Alaska's chance for increased funds lay in making a
persuasive case for its unique location end difficult geography. In fact,
in the summer and early fall of 1956, the BPR was still uncertain about how

specifically the FAHA applied te Alaska.
On September 16, 1956 the official transfer of #11 ARC employees to

the BPR took place, and Commissioner Curtiss established a division office,
headquartered in Juneau, to be referred to as Division 10. The division
engineer assumed all the responsibilities exercised by his colleagues in
division 7, 8, and 9, except that he was not to establish nor fill any
positions not included in the list of employees transferred from the Alaska
Road Commission, nor was he to change wage board rate schedules. Pending
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further instructions, F.E. Andrews, the district engineer of the Division 8
office in Portland, Oregon became acting division engineer for division 10.
A&A couple of weeks later, the Department of Interior transferred
$8,929,783.73 in obligations and an unobligated balance of $5,010,424.68 to
the BPR for a total of $13,940,208.41,°

& few days later, the BPR had drawn up a list of considerations
bearing upon the designation of the federal aid systems in Alaske. It had
studied the language in Section 107(a) and found that the system in the
territory was to "be determined and agreed upon by the Governor, the
Territorial Highway Engineer, and the Secretary of Commerce without regard
to the mileage limitations in the Federal Highway Act," a departure from
its previous opinion that the mileage used by the U.S. Post Office Depart-
ment in its star and vural routes determined allocation of funds. Instead,
the extent of the mileage included in the federal sid systems was to be
geared to the territorial capabiliry of financing each system on a long-
range basis. The most important highways qualified for federal aid primary
designation and these of next importance for secondary designation.
Portions of primary and secondary routes lying within urban areas of less
than 5,000 population were eligible for improvement work financed byfederal primary and secondary funds, tespectively. In the four urban areas
with a population in excess of 5,000, namely Anchorage, Fairbanks, Juneau
and Ketchikan, urban extensions of the primary system were eligible for
improvements funded by either federal primary or urban funds while urban
extensions of the secondary system itn these four towns were eligible for
improvements with federal urban funds.”

The BPR found chat of the $850 million FAHA funds for fiscal year
1958, Alaska was to receive $7,809,925 in primary, $5,266,562 in secondary
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and $65,112 in urban funds for 2 total of $13,141,599, The territory had
to make a minimum contribution of 10 percent of the apportioned federal
monies. Most importantly, Alaska could spend federal aid monies for
mzintenance, a privilege not granted any state or territory. Since spera-
tion and maintenance costs had amounted to about $4 million per annum in
recent years, this would leave more than $10 million for construction each
year. In addition, if a state highway department or its equivalent and the
Commissioner of the BPR agreed that federal secondary funds were not
needed, than these could be spent on the primary system, '°

The BPR estimated that the 1,000 miles classed as through roads and
some of the more taportant of the 1,250 miles of highways, called feeder
roads; could be included im the primary system; the remainder of the feeder
road mileage would probably receive 2 secondary designation. Additionally,
some of the 1,300 miles embracing the local road system would also qualify
for secondery designation, particularly the 600 miles which had received
winter maintenance. Highways in isolated areas normally only qualified for
secondary classification, but there was no legal prohibition to change that
to primary designation. The main qualification should be the transporta-
tion importance of the route. The highways around Juneau furnished a good
example. If they were all designated secondary, then their urban exten~
sions would only qualify for the limited urban funds. On the other hand,
roads planned to open new areas would normally receive secondary designa~
tion, bur could be upgraded later on when the traffic justified ir.)

The BPR had provided 2 bare interpretation of the 1956 act. Innumer~
able questions remained as to what could and could not be done. Irving
Reed, the Territorial Highway Engineer, had 2 list of questions for
Secretary of Coumerce Sinclair Weeks, The Territorial Board of Road



Commissioners, he informed the Secretary, had recently held a three daymeeting to ascertain Alaska's position under the FAHA. After intensive
discussions, the board had instructed.Reed to obtain answers to a2 long listof questions. Without the information, Reed would be unable to subnit a
budget to the forthcoming legislature nor make any recommendations for
necessary changes in territorial laws which would make the transition tothe FAHA easier. The board also wanted to know what role the office of the
highway engineer was to play under the uew structure. 12

Secretary Weeks asked Commissioner Curtiss to reply to Reed's lengthyqueries, but his staff advised hia to simply send a letter of acknowledge~ment. Most of Reed's questions required considerable research and study.Tt also "would then give us jurisdiction in writing" to develop the Secre-tary's interpretations of how the PAHA of 1956 applied to Alaska. /
Fer example, Reed had esked if ferry tolls could be charged to federalaid routes, and the first impression was that this was not possible.Further studies, however, raised uncettainties, for Sect. 325 of 47 star.446, 48 U.S.C. placed the authority to charge tolls in the Secretary of thetnterior. This authority now had been transferred to the Secretary of

Commerce under Sect. 107(b) of the Federal Aid Highway Act of 1956.Broader interpretations needed to be made of the Bureau of Public Roads’role in Alaska in contrast te federal aid functions in the contiguousstates. For example, Sect. 107(a) of the 1956 act stated that federal aid
expenditures in Alaske were to be made "on the same terms and conditions”as in the several states. The same section, however, went on to modify theabove language by providing maintenance expenditures on federal aid systemsand 100 percent payment for both coustruction and naintenence,
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| The 1956 act, in addition to normal federal aid functions, transferred
other responsibilities to the Department of Commerce. The record of the

| Congressional debates on Alaska's inclusion revealed that federal aid was

to be @ substitute for previous special Interior appropriations to cover

the Alaska functions transferred to the Department of Commerce. The

territory had to contribute 10 percent of federal aid funds to the U.S.
Treasury. Congressional legislation in the earl 20th century had f:
to give the district of Alaska complete authority to act as a state highway
department. Instead, it had given these powers first to the War Department
and then to the Department of the Interior. These powers had now been
transferred to the Department of Commerce which, therefore, had a two-fold

responsibility: to manage federal aid, and to administer additional
highway functions normally vested tn a state highway department. 13

Slowly, the BPR researched and anewered Reed's questions. Specifical-
ly, he had pointed out that federal laws requited the reservation of

rights-of-way across all private property in Alaska so that roads could be
buiit "by or under the authority of the United States or any state created
out of the Territory of Alaska." Did inclusion in the FAHA constitute
enough “authority of the United States" for the territory to claim these

rights-of-way? The answer«-not the territory, but certainly for the BFR,
the successor agency to the ARC. this also was true for rights-of-way
across the public domain. Reed had asked who would hold title to roads
constructed and maintained with federal aid funds, and roads built by the
federal government and to be maintained with federal aid funds? The answer

was that the title for the right-of-way for such roads belonged to the
United States, but it also belonged to the territory or the appropriate



municipalities for roads constructed by them but maintained with federal
aid monies.

These were complex questions that needed to be answered, and in the
process the BPR interpreted FAHA as it applied to Alaska. In October, the
bureau sent a team to Alaska in order to observe the transition and make
necessary changes in the process, Delegate Bartlett welcomed the group's
travel north te familiarize itself with the Alaska situation. He was con-
cerned, however, about a rumor that the BPR did not intend to offer posi-
tions to the numerous top personnel of the ARC. He hoped that it was only
a rumor, but wanted to be advised immediately "if there is any truth to
these rumors.” They were groundless, because the BPR took over all 890
employees of the anc. 2?

Since there were so many qnestions about the tmplementation of the
Federal Aid Highway Act of 1956 in Alaska, Secretary Weeks dispatched
Edward Margolin, the special assistant to the undersecretary of Commerce
for transportation to address the annual convention of the League of
Alaskan Cities in Ketchikan on November 1, Margolin briefly explained that
the 1956 act substantially embodied President Eisenhower's program for
modernizing the national system of interstate and defense highways over a
13 to 15 year period. Eisenhower had first proposed this program in his
message to the Governor's Conference in 1954, in which he envisaged a
41,000-mile network connecting 48 states and linking 209 cities. The
far-reaching provisions of the act, however, went far beyond the interstate
System program by preparing for the greatest roadbuflding and highway
Progtam in American history. Its economic, and he might have added social
effects, would be tremendous and long-lasting. Apart from the interstate

16

system, the act provided incteased funde for all federal aid primary,



secondary and urban systems, and importantly, had brought Alaska “within
the Federal-aid highway family. nl8

Because of the increased responsibilities the territory was to assume,
the Commissioner of the BPR had reestablished the Division Office 10,
headquartered in Juneau. Margolin also introduced Morton Flint as the new
Division Engineer, replacing F.E. Andrews who had temporarily filled the
position. He reminded his audience that the BPR and many of its engineers
were nO strangers to Alaska. For example, the BPR had built the 1,430 mile
Alaska Highway for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. Since 1921 the Bureau
had built and maintained the National forest highways, both in Alaska and
the . contigrous states. In 1949 and 1950, when Congress appropriated the
first large sums for upgrading Aleska’s transportation system to make it
usable for military purposes, the Bureau had assisted the ARC until the
latter could organize to take care of the expanded program.”

Now the Bureau was in the process of integrating its Juneau district
office, which had administered the Forest highway program, with the newly
created Division 10 office. When completed, tt combined the entire federal
roadbuilding program in Alaska. In addition, the former ARG organization
and its employees were integrated into the Division 10 office. The Bureau
was convinced “that the joint experience, and abilities of beth groups now
can be teamed together for the best interests of Alaska and our Nerion.7°

In October, a group of high-level Burean representatives had toured
Alaske and inspected most of the territory's transportation network. It
aiso had conferred with Alaska's governor, the Territorial Road Commission
and Highway Engineer regarding the selection of highways and roads for the
federal aid system, The grovp had also began work on various administra-
tive problems, such as starting operations under federal eid guidelines,
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and to coordinate the accounting and budget Systems of the ARC and the BPR.
Margolin predicted that not only would Alaska enjoy a long-range highway

; program with more stabilized financing, but the territory also would have a
: greater voice in determining its road Systems and how to use the increased

allocations of federal funds.7! .

Margolin told his audience what the territory would receive for the
fiscal years ending June 30, 1957, 1958, and 1959. In 1956, federal grants
fer territorial highways totaled $11,760,000. The ARC had received
$9,800,000 and Forest highways $1,960,000. for 1957, the total of
$15,317,000 ineluded $11,425,000 previcusly authorized for the ARC,

oy$1,960,000 for Forest highways, and $1,932,000 in federal aid. The 1958
total climbed to $15,757,000, with Forest highways accounting for
$2,615,000 and $13,142,000 in federal aid. The 1959 total of $16,143,000
included $2,615,000 for Forest highways and $13,528,000 in federal aid. .
The 1956 act required Alaska to contribute 10 percent in matching funds
each year, far less than the 50 percent generally required of the conti-
guous states. And although nobody could gay with certainty what the future
would bring, Margolin expected federal aid for Alaska to continue at least
equal to the 1959 authorizations, 2”

It was too early to spell out exattly whet the Bureeu was going to do
in Alaska since it had just started its work on a grand scale. Margolin
Teminded his listeners that the 1956 act had extended FAHA to Alaska, but
wich important differences, Unlike in the contiguous States, federal aid
funds could be used for the maintenance of roads within the eligible
Systems; only one-third of Alaska's area was to be used in calculating the
Spportionment of funds; and the Bureau not only represented federal
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interests in the north but also would serve as the equivalent of a state
highway department.

23

The Bureau, in planning Alaska's primary and secondary improvements,
as well ag urben upgrading and interconnections, intended to consider both
present traffic needs and potential developments. Margolin advised his
audience that Alaska’s road programs “should be of such extent that they
can be built within a reasonable period of time and maintained with the
funds in prospect." He acknowledged that Alaska had peculiar problems,
such as permafrost, and in some lecations 80 feet of snowfall annually and
winds which at times reach 100 miles per hour, Maintenance would be a
challenge, and the Bureau had always stressed its importance. Indeed, ao
jurisdiction stfiould build roads to such low standards that maintenance
¢cests became a constant burden, “net to mention the poor service whichpe24results, This remark, no doubt, alluded to the different standards held
by the ARC and the Bureau. The former built pioneer roads of low design
Standards which opened desirable areas for economic activities. When money
became availiable, it upgraded. these raads. ‘The latter had built roads to
high standards. Very expensive, its mileage in the National forests had
been very limited, Alaskans, eager for pioneer roads, had critictzed
Bureau practices for years.7>

Margolin stated that Alaskans had gained substantially by inclusion in
the 1956 FAHA. It provided stable funding for read construction and
permitted long-range planning. Alaskan cities, in particular, had the
opportunity of profiting from "the mistzkes of so many urban centers in the
48 States. By and large, these cities never even had a chance to plan
streets and highways which could handle today’s traffic streama. Their
patterns of land use and transportation were set before motor vehicles came
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on the scene.” in Alaska, however, it was different. Nortrherners, withthe aid of federal aid funds, could “draw up master plans which will linkjand usage, highway plaming, and resource development in a patterndesigned for modern transportation needs." Alaskan city planners andhighway engineers could “adopt modern, tested, details of highway designand standards which will provide safe. efficient traffic movement fortoday's and tomorrow's vehicles at the lowest maintenance and investmentcost." Many problems would arise, and neither the Bureau nor the Depart~ment of Commerce pretended to have all the answers or solutions. HePromised full cooperation, and concluded that "the motive power, _thevision, energy, and effort, will come from your greatest reasource-~thepeople of Alaska, "76

Those attending the annual convention of the League of Alaskan Citiesliked the speech, and were particularly flattered by Margolin'’s closing re-Marks. In the meantime, however, Territorial Highway Engineer Irving Reedwas frustrated. As will be recalled, he had posed 2 series of questions tothe BPR involving the implementation of the 1956 act. He considered theanswers he had received to be fnadequate. On October 22 a conference tookplace in Alaska Governor Frank 8B. Heintzleman's office, attended byDistrict Engineer Morton M. Flint, A.F. Ghiglione, William Niemi and Chr.Wyller, all from the Region 10 office in Juneau, and Frank Turner and JamesAtlen from the Washington, D.C. headquarters of the BPR, as well as Reed.The meeting, according to the latter, accomplished nothing. Noe decisionswere made, and no answers given to the series of questions he had posed inSeptember and reiterated at the conference. On October 25, another weetingtook place in the same office between the governor, Flint and Reed. Again,it "was also a very unsatisfactory meeting” because Flint had made no
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decision on classifying Alaskan roads into primary, secondary, and urban
categories. Reed was baffled why it should "take so iong or be so
mysteriously hard" to classify the territorial Yoads. He reminded Flint
that "the old Alaska Road Commission had data covering the condition,
length and status of every road" it had constructed. Reed had copies in
his office, and he personally had inspected almost every road in Alaska,
even "most of rhe short farm and access roads” and believed himself
"qualified to judge the condition of the greater part of them." He
believed that the classification problem could be solved with a little
cooperation on the part of the Bureau. 2?

On November 6, 1956 Flint died end Ghiglione replaced him in an acting
capacity. As an old Alaska hand and the former director of the ARC, he
knew that the various construction projects had to proceed. By the middle
of November, the BPR had extended an invitation to contractors to bid on
four bridges on the Glenn Highway, namely Moose (Mile 54. 9}, Eska (Mile
61), Granite (Mile 62.55), and Purinton (Mile 89.3) Creek bridges. In
December, the Bureau

awarded the contracts. The bid price, plus engineer-
ing and government-furnished materials, totaled $320,000. The budgetary
ttem for these bridges had a balance of $337,600, enough to cover the
contract but sufficiently close to consider transferring funds from other
items within this appropriation,

28

Ghiglione informed Assistant BPR Commissioner Frank Turner that the
Interior appropriation "Construction of Roads, Alaska” included several
budgetary items such as Preparation of Plans, Reconstruction of Existing
Roads, Surfacing of the Alaska Highway, Glenn Highway, Sterling Highway,
and others. Transfer of funds between these items required Secratarial
approval, and was often done so as to use remaining monies from completed
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projects and permit realistic programming in the field, As of December, an

unobligated balance of $1,290,693 temained in the Interior appropriation,
Additionally, “we are reserving $453,394 for possible Obligation of clain
settlemente now pending before the Interior Board for Contract Appeals of
the Department of Commerce," Ghiglione advised Turner to think about the
utilizationof Interior funds within budgetary items since the need for
transfers of funds between items would srise continually, de suggested
that under BPR rules Secretarial clearance for each transfer might no

longer be necessary and therefore waking the process a simple one. Interi-
or budget procedures required it in order to satisfy the Congressional
Appropriation Committees and the Bureau of the Budget which had scrucinized
ARC programs in detail. Neither Congress nor the Bureau of the Budget
Yequired this detailed program review under federal aid procedtres.
Ghigiione proposed, therefore, that the BPR consolidate all remainin}
Interior funds for use on current construction work regardless of budgetary
item identification. No 1958 Interior budget would be prepared for the
ARC, but Ghigiione assumed that federal aid funds would be used to complete
projects previously authorized by Congress. 7?

By the end of 1956 the transition from the ARC te the BPR had been
accomplished, Many policy, procedural, and structural questions, however,
Temained and awaited solutions in the months ahead.

FOOTNOTES

I. F.E, Andrews to C.D. Curtiss, June 15, 1956, 62-4-1283, box 65, R.G,
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

:
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2. J.W. McKinley to E.L. Bartlett, June 27, 1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers,
box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58,
University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
E.L. Bartlett to J.W. McKinley, July 2, 1956, E.L. Bartleect Papers,
box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies, Interior, Reads, 1945-58,
University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
Memorandum, J.C. Allen to Sinclair Weeks, Secretary of Commerce, and

C.D. Curtiss, Commiseioner of Public Roads, July 6, 1956, J.C. Alten
to C.B. Curtiss, July 18, 1956, 62-A4-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

“Memorandum of Agreement between Department of Commerce and Department
of the Interior with Respect to Transfer of the Alaska Road Commission
from the Department of the Interior to the Department of Commerce,"

August 14, 1956, 62-A~1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland. Sec, 107 of the Federal-aid
Highway Act of 1956 pertaining to Alaska follows:

3.

4,

5.

SEC. 107. HIGHWAYS FOR ALASKA
(a) ‘APPORTIONMENT; MATCHING; SELECTION OF

SYSTEMS,—-The Territory of Alaska shall be entitled toshare in funds herein or hereafter authorized for
expenditure for projects on the Federal~aid primaryand secondary highway systems, and extensions thereof23 USC 48 end within urban area, under the Federal-Aid Road Actnote; 16 USC approved July if, 1916 (39 Stat. 355), and the Acts503, amendatory therereof or supplementary thereto, uponthe same terms and conditions as the several Statesand Hawaii and Puerto Rico, and the Territory ofAlaska shall be included in the calculations to
determine the basis of apportionment of such funds,
except that one-third only of the area of Alaska shallbe used in the calculations to determine the aresfactor in the apportionment of such funds: Provided,That the Territory of Alaska shall contribute fundseach fiscal year in an amount that shall be not lessthan 10 per centum of the Federal funds apportioned toit for such fiscal year, such contribution to be
deposited in a special account in the Federal Treasuryfor use in conjunction with the Federal funds
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23 USC 6.

5 USC 485,

apportioned to the Territory. The System or systemsof roads on which Federal-aid apportionments to theTerritory of Alaska are to be expended shall bedetermined and agreed upon by the Governor of Alaska,the Territorial Highway Engineer of Alaska, end theSecretary of Commerce, without tegard to theLimitations contained in section 6 of the Federal
Highway Act (42 Stat. 212), as amended and
supplemented. The Federal funds apportioned to theTerritory of Alaska and the funds contributed bysuch Territory in accordance herewith may be
expended by the Secretary of Commerce eitherdirectly or in cooperation with the TerritorialBoard of Road Commissioners of Alaska, and may be soexpended separately or in combination and withoutregerd to the matching provisions of the Federal
Highway Act (42 Stat. 212}; and both such funds maybe expended for the maintenance of roads within theSystem or systems of roads agreed upon under theSame terms and conditions as far the construction ofsuch roads, .

(b) TRANSFER OF PUNCTIONS.--Effective net morethan ninety days after the approval of this act, thefunctions, duties, and authority pertaining to theconstruction, repair, and maintenance of toads,tramways, ferries, bridges, trails, and other worksin Alaska, conferred upon the Department of theInterior and heretofore administered by the
Secretary of the Interior under the Act of June 30,1932 (47 Stat. 446; 48 U.S.C., sec. 32la andfollowing), are hereby transferred to the Departmentof commerce, or under his direction, by suchofficer, and officers, as may be designated by him,(c) TRANSFER OF PERSONNEL, ETC.--There are herebytransferred to the Department of Commerce, to be
employed and expended in connection with the functions,duties, and authority transferred cto said Department bysubsection (b} hereof, all personnel employed {nconnection with any such functions, duties, orauthority, and the unexpended balances of
appropriations, allocations, or other funds nowavailable, or that hereafter may be made available,for use in connection with such functions, duties,or authority; and the Department of the Interior isdirected to turn over to the Secretary of Commerceall equipment, materials, supplies, papers, maps,and documents, or other property (real or personal,and including office equipment and records) used orheld in conneceion with such functions, duties, andauthoriry.

(4) EPFECTUATION OF TRANSFER. ~-The Secretary ofthe Interior and the Secretary of Commerce shail takesuch steps as may be necessary or appropriate toeffect the transfer from the Department of the
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6.

7.

Interior to the Department of Commerce of thefunctions, duties, and authority, and the funds andproperty, as herein provided for.
{e) DISTRIBUTION OF FUNCTION.--The Secretary ofCommerce shall have power, by order or regulations, todistribute the functions, duties, and authority herebytransferred, and appropriations pertaining thereto, ashe may deem proper to accomplish the economical andeffective organization and administration thereof,

P.L, 627, All 70 Stat. 374.

£.L. Bartlett to C.D. Curtiss, July 26, 1956, C.D. Curtiss to EL.
Bartlett, August 15, 1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal
Departments and Agencies, Interior, Reads, 1945-58, University of
Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
5.G. Nerland to C.D. Curtiss, August 15, 1956, Donald J. Belcher to
E.L. Bartlett, August 13, 1956, Allocation table, August 14, 1956,
E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies, Interi~
or, Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
List of Alaska's principal highways together with e descriptive text
showing the status of improvements of each as of September, 1956:

Rowte No, 1, Richardson Highway - Valdez to Fairbanks
The entire route has been reconstructed and is now paved fromValdez, Mile 0 to Mile 36, from Mile 70 to Mile 128 and from Mile 227to Fairbanks, Mile 365, The sections between Mile 36 end 70, andMiles 128 and 227 are under contract for paving. It is not believedthat the paving will be completed before che end of the 1957 season.

Route No. 2, Alaska Highway — Canadian Border to Big Deita
It is expected that the reconstruction of the section between theCanadian Border, Mile 1221 and Northway at Mile 1265 will be completedthis fall, including base courses of crushed gravel, The section fromNorthway, Mile 1265 to Mile 1296 has been regraded and widened priorto paving. We have no information on the paving of this section whichwas originally planned for 1957 with completion scheduled for the fallof 1958. The section from Mile 1296 to Big Delta Juncrion, Mile 1429(Richardson Highway, Mile 268) is paved except for a short line changebetween Halfway House, Mile 1391, and Johnson River, Mile 1385. ‘Thisline change and portions of the section from Tok, Mile 1318 to Johnson
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River, Mile 1385 under contract for repaving are scheduled for com-pletion by fail of 1956.

The paving of the section between Gulkana Junction and cheChistochina River was completed in che fall of 1955 and the entirehighway is now paved and in good condition.
Taylor Highway

The Taylor Highway, extending from Tetlin Junction, Mile 1306 onthe Alaska Highway to Eagle, and by side road to Dawson, is conpletedand open to traffic during the summer months. Some stage constructionwork involving widening and grading in perma frost areas continues onthis gravel-~surfaced road.

Paved from Sewerd to Anchorage - no major improvements contem-placed,

Route No, 5, Sterling Highway
This route, from Seldotna to Homer, is a gravel~surfaced road infair condition. The reconstruction and paving of the Kenai spur and aportion of the main highway from Soldotna eastward some ten miles willprobably be completed this fall. The section between this project andthe Forest Boundary, Mile 58, is under contract for reconstrtction anda major portion of this section will be relocated to avoid long andsteep grades on the present highway. The portion from Mile 39 to Mile58 (Forest Highway Route 5) is under contract for paving and willprobably be completed fn August 1957.

aan
The firse two miles out of Fairbanks have been paved and the nextthree miles are under contract for grading. The remainder of theroute is low standard gravel-surfaced road in fair condition.

Route No. 7, Elliotte Highway
This gravel-surfaced road extends from Fox, Mile 10 on the SteeseHighway, to Livengood. No major improvements are contemplated.However, the Territory is initiating construction of an extension ofthis road to the mining commmities of Eureka and Manley Hot Springswest of Fairbanks.

Route No. 8, Denalf Highway
This route includes the McKinley Park roads as well as the newaccess road being built from Paxson, Mile 186 on the RichardsonHighway, to Mt. McKinley Park. Construction, which has been performed
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by Force Account, is complete from Paxson west for 40 miles to theMacLaren River, and from the Susitna River, 56 miles east of Cantwell,to Cantwell and to McKinley Park, connecting there with the Park
Highway extending west to Kaneishna. The reconstructed section of his
highway between the Susitna and MacLaren Rivers is under contract for
grading and the Alaska Road Commission expects that the road will be
open for traffic by June 1, 1957.

Route No. 9, Haines Highway

The Haines Highway from Haines to the Alaska-Canada Border atMile 40 ts paved. The Canadian section from Mile 40 to the Alaska
Highway Junction at Mile 160 (Alasks Highway Milepost 1016) is agtavel-surfaced road kept open to travel only during the summermonths. No major improvements are contemplated.

Copper River Highway

The toute has been constructed between Cordova and AlaganikSlough at Mile 22 and this portion is on the Forest Highway System andmaintained by the Bureau of Public Roads. The roadbed fs the old
Copper River Railroad which has been converted to highway. The roadis narrow with no surfacing of any kind except pitrun gravel.

The project covering the section between Mile 22 and Mile 39 and
crossing the Copper River delta is under progress but will probablynot be completed this fall as anticipated. It is most likely that itwill be well into 1957 season before the project is completed.

The Alaska Road Commission has under progress, a location surveyfrom Mile 39 towards Katalla.
The section between Mile 39 and Mile 51, "The Million DollarBridge", has been surveyed and Alaska Road Commission has, at thepresent time, a crew surveying north from Mile 51. Some surveying hasalso been done from Chitina south.

The present route between Chitina and Willow Creek is an old,very low-standard road with grades up to 15-18 percent and about al2-foot width with no surfacing of any kind. The bridges are inparticularly bad condition and are all posted for a S-ton load limitand a 5-mile per hour speed limit. The present road is of no particu-lar value in connection with the proposed through highway betweenCordova and Willow Creek except as an access road.

Source: 62-A4-1283, box 66, folder Central Correspondence Files,
Alaske Forest Highways, 1955-56, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records

Center, Suitland, Maryland,

Memorandum from C.D. Curtiss, "Establishment of Alaska Division
Office," September 16, 1956, Circular Memorandum from C.D. Curtiss,
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“Acting Division Engineer, Division 10," September 16, 1956, C.H.
Smith to U.S. Treasury Department, October 4, 1958, 62+A-1283, box 65,
R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suftland, Maryland. A
list of the transferred employees follows:

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE - BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS
September 16, 1956

MASS TRANSFER OF EMPLOYEES FROM ALASKA ROAD COMMISSIONTO THE BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS

Pursuant to Section 107 of che Federal-Aid Highway Act of 1956(Public Law 627, 84th Congress, 2nd Session) the following employees and theirpositions are transferred from the Department of the Interior, Alaska RoadCommission, to the Department of Commerce, Bureau of Public Roads, effectiveSepcember 16, 1956. This does not change the type of appointment, position,grade, or salary of the employees involved.
JUNEAU HEADQUARTERS ~ CLASSIFIED

Dace of
Name Birth Title Seties—Grade

1. Adams, William 5. §-3-96 Realty Officer (Supv.) GS-1172-122. Bales, Magnus W. 1-21-03 Administrative Officer GS-301-143. Barber, William L. 12-16-33 Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-14, Baxter, Francis E. 7-17-12 Supv. Hwy. Des. Engr. GS-822-125. Beck, Frederick W.,Jr. 5-18-29 Bridge Engineer GS-8246-7
6. Bell, Joseph, Jr. 12-25-27 Highway Des. Engr. G8-822-97. Berger, Henry W. 10-17-16 Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-78. Bolcon, Donald F, 4-30-21 Supv. Bridge Des. Engr. GS~824-13$. Booth, Norma C. 7-20-20 Clerk-Stenographer GS-312-418, Bracken, Harry C. 1-19-89 Maiti Clerk G8-305-3
ll, Bruesch, Lawrence D. 36-25 Highway Engineer GS-820~5IZ. Campbell, Bruce A. 1~23-31 Bridge Engineer GS~824-913. Casperson, Bruce R. 8-12-35 Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-214. Chatfield, Benjamin ¥. 11+2-29 Hwy. Constr. Engr. GS-823-915. Cole, Allene E. 8-12-19 Appointment Clerk GS=-211-5
16. Cusack, Vernon ¥. 1=3-25 Bridge Engineer GS—824-917, Daniels, Hannah 6-1-07 Prop. & Stock Control Clk. 65-2040-618. Davis, Marian 3-23-10 Accountant (Cost) GS$-510-519, Detter, Christine E. 8-31+35 Voucher Examiner G5-540-420. DeLaHune, Roland J. I~14-95 Supv. Hwy. Constr. Engr. GS~820-14
21. Devinney, Dorothy F, 8-26-15 Clerk-Typist GS~-322-322. Devon, James L. 9-28-23 Voucher Examiner G5-540-523. Dick, Viola H. 10-6-10 Clerk-Stenographer 6§~-312-424. Filler, George 4~12-21 Bridge Engineer G8-824-725. Fiygare, Clark L. 5=4-34 Engr. Aid (Civil) 68~802-4
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JUNEAU HEADQUARTERS - CLASSIFIED (continued)
Date of

Naze Birth Title Series-Grade
26. Ford, Marjorte K. 4-30-21 . General Supply Clerk G$-2001-427. Freeman, Kathryn H. 1-14-20 Mail & File Supervisor GS=305-728. Freeman, Thomas W.,Jr. 12-21-23 Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-329. Fuerstenau, Loyd E. 12-22-14 Personnel Officer 6S-201-1130. Gerhard, Leuraine C. 9-29-09 Secretary (Stenography) G5=-318-5
31. Ghiglione, Angelo F. 5-29-09 Director GS-301-1532. Haag, E. Robert 2-28-17 Property & Supply Officer GS-2001-1133. Harman, David J. 3-30-35 Engr. Aid (Civil) GS~802-534, Hendrickson, Lance E, 1-3-03 Auditor GS-510-1235. Hixson, Buel M., Jr. 2-5-28 Highway Engineer GS-820-9
36. Honeywell, Alene K, 10~12-37 Clerk-Stenographer GS-312-337. Johnson, Andrew E. 5-28-24 Engr. Aid (Civil) GS+802-338. Jobnston, Edna L. 3-7-03 Voucher Examining Supv. GS-540-739. Jones, Clinton G. 12-8-22 Bridge Engineer GS-824-1140. Jorgensen, Harold ¥. 4-23+93 Supv. Hwy. Des. Engr. GS--822-11
41, Kennedy, Emery F, 5-9-09 Safety Engineer GS-803-942. Klockenteger, William $,10=14-0) Materials Engineer GS~-806-1243. Lantz, L. Jonathan 1-11-25 Engineering Draftsman GS-818-244. Lister, Mildred 8-22-06 Time, Leave & Payroll Supv. GS-544-545. Long, Donald H. 8-1-33 Highway Engineer IGS-820+5
46. Lorain, Maude R. 11-16-03 Secretary (Stenography) GS-318-647. Lowell, John A. 5-29-26 Bridge Engineer GS-824-948. Lundwall, Sidney L. 9-30-10 Hwy. Cost Research Engr. G§~821-1249. Lynch, Bonnie Jo 4-27-36 Clerk+Typist GS~312-350, Maclean, Andrew K. 8-17-05 Constr. Engr. (General) GS-811-12
Sl. Marshall, Adam J. 2-13-96 Hwy. Constr. Eagr. GS-823-1252. Melin, Lenore N, 9-26-14 Supv. Cost Accountant GS8-510-953. Nelson, Harold LE, 4-14-29 Bridge Engineer GS-824-754. Niemi, William J. 3-15-04 Highway Engineer GS-820-1555. Nordling, Elizabeth 11-21-94 Personnel Assistant GS-201-9
36. Nottingham, Elizabeth M.11-15-19 Clerk (Stenography) GS-301-537. Peck, Cyrus E., Jr. 5-8~34 Time, Leave & Payroll Clk. GS-544-458. Pelley, Loyal W. 5-30-16 Supv. Accountant (Fiseal) 6S-501-959. Perry, John K. 2-9-23 Bridge Engineer GS-824-960. Prow, Donald H. 5-30-24 Engr. Draftsman (Civili) 6S~818-6
61. Richards, Ruth A. 1-31-18 Mail & File Clerk GS-305=362. Robbins, Terrence L. 9-6-17 Highway Constr. Engr. GS-823=-963. Robbins, Vera X. 2-15~20 Clerk-Srenographer G5-312-464, Sanders, Walter L, 9-28-26 Hwy. Des. Engr. (Technician) GS-822-965. Seott, John Tt, 1-20-17 Supply Officer GS~2001-9
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JUNEAU HEADQUARTERS - CLASSIFIED (continued)
Date of
Birth

66.
67.
68.
69.
7G.

7t.
72.
73.
74.
75.

76,
77.
7&8.
79.
80.

Si.
82,
83.
84.
85,

86.

Name

Senseubrenner, Keith £E. 11-10-29 Highway Design EngineerShanley, Thomas H., Jr. 12-17-28 Highway Design Engineer
Supervisory Accountant
Contracts Officer
Supv. Hwy. Des. Engr.

Shepard, John G, 4=11-94Sihter > Oscar R. 12-21-96

Simmons, Elsie B, 4-29-07Soboleski, Joseph N. 2-17-30Stewart, Benjamin D.,Jr. 4-28-11Stewart, Ronald L. 9-12-95
Sturm, Madeline H. 5-24-10

Sweeney, Edward C. 12-18-97
Sweet, Bonnie J. 10-16-37
Thomasson, Janie VY, §~30-21Tilton, Winfieid Ss. oJZe 3-28-29Tracy, Richard G, 8+8-06

Watts, Pred J.
White, Joann D.
Wilson, Albert W.
Yates, Howard R.
Young, Emily M.

9~6-31-
11-20-34
9=-17=35
12-1-19
5-2-09

Title

Accountant
Highway Engineer

Series-Grade

GS-822-7
GS-822-7
GS~510~11
GS-1102-12
GS-822-9

GS~501=7
GS-820-5

Supv. &Maint Engr. GS-823-14Auditor
Accountant

Youcher Examiner
Clerk-Typist
Time, Leave & Payroll Cik.
Bridge Engineer
Budget & Finance Officer

Bridge Engineer
Clerk-Typist
Engr. Aid (Civil)
Bridge EngineerMati and File Supervisor

Young, William E, 2+12-20
JUNEAU HEADQUARTERS - UNCLASSIFIED

87.
88.
89.
90.

91,
92.
93,

Date of
Name Birth

Burke, Norman 4. 5=17-35Dobbins, Charles G, L2-19-37Randle, Charles K. 8-93-34
Mohr, Robert G. 6-17-37

Wick, Ralph F. 4-19-14
Rausey, Richard T. 3-235
Rhode, Charles J. §~6=-36
Rose, Raymond E, 12-27-3094.

95.

96.
97,
98.

Secrist, Robert H., Jr. 2+26-35

Sievenpiper, Harley H. 9-7-1900
Thomas, James 0. 10-29-38
VanderWeyst, Ted 9-26-37

Storekeeping Clerk

Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil

Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil

Civil
Civil
Civil

Title

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

GS~510-9
GS-501-7

GS-540-5
GS=-322-3
GS-544-4
68-824-9
GS-501~13

GS~824-9
GS-322-3
GS-802-3
GS~824~9
GS-305-5

GS-2033-4

Grade

(Trainee)

(Trainee)
(Trainee)
(Trainee)

w
e

&
&
hi
n

(Trainee)
(Trainee)

G
o

Shelhamer, Ellis 13

63-



ANCRORAGE DISTRICT ~ CLASSIFIED

99.
100.
idl,
102,
103.

104,
105.
106,
107.
108.

109.
110,
ill,
112.
113.

114.
115.
116.
117.
118.

119.
120.
121.
122.
123.

124.
125.
126,
127.
128.

129,
130,
i31.
132.
133.

134.
135.
136,
137.
138,

Name

Alderson, Mercedes
Alexander, John A.
Amer, Ahmad
Bear, David L.
Branch, Kendall G.

Brown, Aino E.
Combs, Ethel 8.
Ellis, James F., Jr.
Gibson, Edwin H.
Gilley, Elizabeth M.

Hatchett, Lawrence A,
Heath, George M.
Hern, Laurette L.
Hosel, Lois R.
Johnson, Robert C,

Kaldor, Tracy D. ~

Kankoff, Alex
Keenan, Josephine C.
Lanez, G. Harlan
McLane, Stanley 5S.

McQueary, Frank A.
Manning, Florence T.
Marsch, Burton R.
Metcaif, Charlies 4.
Myhre, Shirley A.

Navjord, Gunnar
O’Marr, John S.
Radasch, Pavl E., Sr.
Reed, Daniel L.
Bunstetler, Alvin W.

Sasseen, Loren N.
Schedler, Kenneth RB.
Snith, Norman E,
Taylor, Lewis D.
Truselo, Walter

VanZanten, John J,
Vroman, Robert H.
Watson, John R., Jr.
Wennerstrom, Justin A.
Wheatley, Harold M.

Date of
Birth

9-24-27
2-9-33
10-22-22
4-7-16
10-11-32

10-19-24
6-16-09
3=-2-07
8-7=-17
9~24=20

10-5-17
2-22~32
5-30-16
7-19-08
{-10-22

8-7=14
1~1-09
1-6-11
7=29=27
6-25-24

1-26-05
S-11-17
7-2=26
7-17-18
11-22-18

6+30-05
1218-25
6-20-04
1-21-30
5-20-19

7-13-35
2-20-24
12-8-19
7-25-19
8-17-24

7-31-15
5-17~28
8-26-22
7-18-30
3-26-19

Title
Engr. Draftsman (Civil)
Highway Engtaeer
Constr. Inspector (Gen.}
Highway Design Engineer
Engineering Aid (Civil)
Secretary (Stenography)Clerk (General)
Highway Constr. Engr.
Highway Engineer
Accounting & Fiscal Clk.

Highway Engineer
Highway Engineer
Time, Leave & Payroll Cik.
Time, Leave & Payroll Cik.
Supv. Engr. Aid {Civil)
Contracts Assistant
Highway Engineer
Time, Leave & Payroll Clk.
Highway Engr. (Technician)
Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil)
Highway Constr. Engr.
Prop. & Stock Control Clk.
Prop. & Stock Control Asst.
Supv. Eng. Aid (Civi1)
Prop. & Stock Control Clk.

Highway Engineer
Administrative Assistant
Construction Inspector
Supv. Engr. Aid (Civili)
Engineering Sid (Civil)
Engineering Aid (Civil)
Highway Constr. Engr.
Highwey Constr. Engr.Administrative Officer
Highway Engr. (Technician)

Highway Constr. Engr.
Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil)Materials Engineer
Supv. Engr. Add (Civil)
Property & Supply Supv.

Series~Grade
GS-818-4
GS-820-5
1GS-1871-9
GS-822-9
GS~-802-5

GS-318-5
GS-301-5
GS-823-11
GS-820-7
GS-501-6

6S-820-12
GS-820-7
GS-544-4
GS-544~4
GS-802-8

GS-1102-9
GS-820-9
GS-544-4
GS-820-7
GS—802~7

G§-823-11
CS-2040-4
GS-2040-7
GS—802-7
GS-2040-5

IGS—820~7
GS~301-9
GS-1871-8
GS-802-7
GS-802~4

GS~802-3
GS~-823-11
GS-823-12
GS~301-1}
GS-~820-7

G8-823-11
GS-802~7
GS-806—11
GS~802=-7
GS-204-8
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ANCRORAGE DISTRICT - CLASSIFIED {continued)

-65-

Date of
Name Birth Title Series-Crade

139. Whittington, Billy D. 1-12-25 Constr. Inspector (Gen.) GS~-1371~9140, Williams, Wister E, 10-28-25 Highway Engr. (Technician) GS-820-7141. Zimmerman, Milton C. 3-5-06 Highway Engineer GS~820-14
ANCHORAGE DISTRICT UNCLASSIFIED

Date of
Name Birth Title Grade

142, Bell, LeonardW. 5~7=32 Civil Engineering Aid 5143. Brumbelow, Neil H. 2-18-34 Civil Engineering Aid 2144. Brusiel, Robert F. 3-31-23 Civil Engineering Aid 5145. Ciechanski, Edward L, 4-15615 Civil Engineering Aid 3146. Floyd, Lauren F. 3-2-09 Civil Engineering Aid i
147, Fox, William B, 3-24-33 Civil Engineering Aid i148. Gorlac, Steven 1-9-15 Civil Engineering Aid 4149. Griner, Lloyd 11-9—22 Ctvil Engineering Aid 6150, Helgens, Richard 11-28618 Civil Engineering Aid 2151, Huling, Howard W. 12-7-03 ° Civil Engineering Aid 2
152, Huling, Paul 5, 9-10-36 Civil Engineering Aid 2153. Kircher, Ralph 9. 5-28-36 Civil Engineering Atd (Trainee) 4154, Kranich, Robert W, 11-14-36 Civil Engineering Aid 3155. Krull, Robert ¢. 1-26-35 Civil Engineering Aid 5156. McKenzie, David E. 6=23=37 Civil Engineering Aid 2

“ 157. Moening, Harold J, 3-16-34 Civil Engineering Aid 4158. Naske, Claus M, 12-18-35 Civil Engineering Aid 2159. Pate, John A. 6-19-11 Civil Engineering Aid ?160. Rice, Lane G. 6-19-37 Civil Engineering Aid (Trainee) 2161. Sargent, Robert £. 8-28-35 Civil Engineering Aid 6
162, Smith, Fred J. 1-24-05 Civil Engineering Aid 7163. Steinbach, Theodore G. 8-1-32 Civil Engineering Aid 3164. Wassmenn, Wendell J. 1-20-37 Civil Engineering Aid (Trainee) 3165. Woodeum, Samuel D, 9-19-97 Civil Engineering Aid ?
ANCHORAGE DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD

Date of
Name Birth Title Grade

166. Agick, Guet N. 11-14-14 Laborer167. Anderson, Ralph M. 3-17-96 Porman Grade 2168, Allen, Lloyd L. 10-12-09 Mechanic, Heavy Duty169, Anderson, Archie C. 3-5-21 Truch Driver Grade 2170, Anderson, Emil 6-12-30 Tractor Operator Grade |



ANCHORAGE DISTRICT = WAGEBOARD (continued)

171.
172.
173.
174.
175.

176.
177.
178.
179,
180.

ral.
182.
183,
184.
185.

186.
187,
188,
189,
190.

rot.
192,
193.
194,
195.

196.
197.
198.
199,
200,

201.
202,
203.
204.
205.

206.
207.
208.
209.
210.

Name

Atwater, Harding D.
Bagley, N. Russell
Bagoy, Peter J,
Barge, Edward J.
Bell, Denny N.

Bernsteen, James E,
Betts, Thurman 6G.

Boman, Waldo L,
Brandon, Meivin E.
Brannon, Paul G.

Brown, Neil, A., Jr.
Bumgarner, Robert L.
Bush, John D.
Byrd, John C.
Bystry, Peter

Carlson, Erick J. ,
Carlson, Melvin C€.

Carney, Edward £&.

Carpenter, Leonard C.
Catledge, Leonard L.

Conner, Perry F.
Cottini, Victor 5S,
Cummins, Larry
Daggett, George F.
Dehl, Kenneth C.

Davis, Charles J.
Davison, Stanley A.
Denison, George A.
Doner, Dale D.

Drashner, Everett C.
Dubendorf, Jacob A.
Dugan, Raymond J.
Edmond, Carl A.
Engwall, William T.

Erickson, George S.
Erickson, Walter
Falquist, Roy J.
Fanning, Carl V.
Foote, Alvin J,

Date of
Birth

7-10-20
9-8-06
1-21-08
6-12-14
12-4-25

8-24-05
4-14-15
9-4-10
6-10-19
3-21-30

9-27-16
7-16-31
10~14—18
8-1-98
7-11-23

3-15-35
10-1-06
12-14-31
2-14-13
4-7-09

11-13-08
1+14-05
7-9-9)
1=-26~+25
11-25~31

7-21-10
8-17-96
11-15-35
10-16-23
8-6-13

6-27-20
3-20-05
6~4-23
10-4-87
6—16~19

12-1-16
9-9-92
9-8-05
9-15-35
8-15-26

Title
Truck Driver
Partsman
General Forman
Tractor Operator
Truck Driver

Grader Operator
Grader Operator
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Shovel Operator
Track Driver

Forman, Mechanic
Laborer
Mechanic, Heavy DutyTractor Operator
Forman

Shovel Operator
Foreman
Otler
Mechanic, Heavy Buty
Mechanic, Heavy Duty

Partswan SupervisorTruck Driver
Truck Driver
Partsuan
Truck Driver

Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Foreman
Tractor Operator
Timekeeper
Mechanic, Heavy Duty

Warehouseman
Mechanic SupervisorRiectrician
Wacchman
Truck Driver

Foreman
Truck Driver
Foreman
Tractor Operator
Warehouseman

Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

N
Bb
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ANCHORAGE DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Date of
Birth

2ti,
212.
213,
214,
215,

226.
217.
218.
219,
220.

221.
222,
223,
224,
225.

226.
227,
228.
229.
230.

231.
232.
233.
234.
235,

236.
237.
238.
239.
240.

241.
242,
243.
244,
245.

246 °

247,
248,
249,
256,

Name

France, Miles G,
France, Vernon HE,

Franklin, Donald
Frenz, Harold J.
Frisbie, Arthur C.

Gardner, Lemoyne I.
Garoutte, James L.
Gehrmann, Emil H,
Gershmei, Robert W.
Gordon, Harris L.

Green, Fred E.
Greer, Mervin S$.
Hamann, Dennis L.
Rarrison, James H.
Hautaniemi, Emil M.

Heckel, Charles H,
Heilman, Vernon F.
Herman, Clarence £E.
Herman, Jack
Hermon, James S.

Hinman, James L.
Hollter, Edward &.
Rolt, Noel T.
Hooper, ¥Yranklin R.
Horsefieid, Leonard

Hoseth, Mike
Hosler, Elmer D.
Rughes, Harry L.
Hune, Clarence J.
Hurd, Fred M.

Wuston, Aaron H.
Ruston, Irvin J.
Hylan, John N.
Ingalls, Donald
Janecek, Frank J.

Jaynes, George L.
Jensen, August R.
Johanson, Deloss HR.

Johnson, Richard N.
Jones, Pan} £.

2-4-21
10-25-20
4-20-06
8-15-22
i-7-08

6-24-10
12-18-19
11-29-05
9-20-37
3=26-06

2-4=-03
8-2-16
3-9~ 38
6-25-93
2=2-97

12-30-02
12-10-08
10-3-17
10-6- 10
10-1-28

1-22~14
7=5-17
11-28-08
6-25-27
2-27-02

106-25
16~12-07
7-18-15
7-16-88
4-19-96

1-9-17
11-7=14
10-39-04
6-18-04
9-4-16

8-4—26
i~21=-95
10~3-16
11~18=-35
4-16-30

Title
Shovel Operator
Grader Operator
Foreman
Timekeeper
Watchman

Grader Operator
Tractor Operator
Mechanic, Heavy DutyTruck Driver
Truck Driver

Sign Painter
Carpenter
Oiler
Oller
Cook

Truck Driver
Tractor Operator
Grader Operator
Tractor Operator
Foreman

Truck Driver
Foreman
Grader Operator
Foreman
Truck Driver

Truck Driver
Foreman
Grader Operator
Watehman
Truck Driver

Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Foreman
Grader Operator
Partsman

Grader Operator
Laborer
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Laborer
Truck Driver

-67-

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
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ANCRORAGE DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Date of

Name Birth Title Grade
251. Keith, Russell M. 1i-27~1900 Grader Operator Grade252. Kepler, David ¢. ll-1-25 Timekeeper253. Kerestine, Peter P. 7=-5=20 Truck Driver Grade254, Kie, Steve 12-24-28 Piumber - Steamfitter255. Kingsley, Clovis #. 115-24 Grader Operator Grade
256. Knowles, David L. 1-23-18 Grader Operator Grade257. Koivu, Reino 574-15 Tractor Operator Grade258. Kranich, Robert W. 4-27-04 Foreman Grade259. Lajoi, Gerard 4-8-25 Fireman Grade260. Larson, Adolph J. 3-27-36 §«Truck Driver Grade
261. Lenferink, John F, 11-9-98 Watchman262. Lesky, Ronald W. 5-29-34 Laborer263. Lewis, Arthur L, 4-10-02 Tractor Operator Grade264. Lewis, Charles 0. I~15-06 Foreman Grade265. Lippitt, Charlies WwW, 1-29-22 Grader Operator Grade
266. Luckhurst, Erland W, 11-25-30 Truck Driver Grade267. Lunardellt, Fred 12-13-13 Carpenter268. Lynch, James F. 3-19-11 Mechanic, Heavy Duty269, Lyach, Raymond L, 4-16-15 Machinist270. Lynch, Richard E, 8-28-09 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
271. McDade, Vaughn B, 1i-17-98 Painter ‘
272. McDowell, Clifford 3-19-03 Tractor Operator Grade273. McKechnie, Raymond E. 6-23-13 Tractor Operator Grade274. McLean, Irene M, 12-30-97 Laborer275. McNally, William F, 12~20-34 Laborer
276. MeSorley, Frederick J. 1-12+29 Truck Driver Grade277. Markvardsen, Peter K. 1-12~27 Truck Driver Grade278. Marsh, Clarence E., Sr.10-27-03 Foreman Grade279, Melgenak, Teddy 8-15-37 Laborer280. Mommsen, Richard J. 3-15-27 Painter
281. Monsen, Nicholas J, 3-22-28 =Tractor Operator Grade282. Moore, Walter P. 10-24-17 Tractor Operator Grade283. Mullen, Francis E. 10-3-21 Watchman

;284. Mulvaney, James P, 8-21-95 Truck Driver Grade285. Murto, Arne W. 6-4-18 Tractor Operator Grade
286. Nicely, St. Clair M. 9-29-1900 Laborer287. Nicklie, Jotmson 20-16-14 Laborer288. Nicklie, Lingo 11-27-30 Tractor Operator Grada289. Nicklie, Oley 10-13-98 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty290. 6-28-36Nicklie, Tracy Truck Driver Grade
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ANCHORAGE DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Bate of

Name Birth Title

291. Nielsen, George 4. 12-26-98 Carpenter
292. Niemann, Gernard N, 1-6+17 Grader Operator
293. Olson, Manvit H. 1-19-08 Tractor Operator
294. Onkka, Oltver 6-14-13 Foreman
295. O’Rourke, Thomas J. 8-28-17 Otler

296. Ostness, Oliver 2-l2~23. Tractor Operator
297. Oswald, Phillip Jr. 3-27-15 Mechanic, Automotive
298, Patterson, Earl G. 6-4-26 Truck Driver
299. Payne, Willian G. 5-9-1900 Cook’s Helper
300. Pennanen, Martin 5-14-1900 Laborer

301. Peterson, Erik 0, 1-23-94 Laborer
302. Peterson, Oliver 5. 2-28-05 District Mechanic
303. Peterson, Otto W. 7-22-28 Tractor Operator
304, Pfaff, Ernest F, 5-23-06 Carpenter
308. Porter, Clifford C. 11-14-26 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty

306. Porter, Melvin J, 4—9=29 Tractor Operator
307. Powers, Bobbie W. 1-14-29 Watchman
308. Powers, George R. 3-26-34 Truck Driver
309. Rasmussen, Elmer G. 1-29-17 Foreman .

310. Rehder, Edward Jr. 9-23-15 Grader Operator

311. Rennie, David P. 5-30-94 Truck Driver
312. Robinson, Harry E. 7-30-29 Truck Driver
313. Robinson, John M. 3-3-26 Foreman, Mechanic
314. Rogers, Lawrence 1-22-25 Truck Driver
315. Reque, Conrado J. 12-24-99 Laborer

316. Rorrison, Lawrence D, 4-10-22 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
317. Rorrison, Lawrence F. 9-16-94 Truck Driver
318. Rowe, Harold B. 9-15-07 Carpenter
319. Sanders, Claude E. 5-24-17 Tractor Operator
320. Sandstrom, Raymond A. 2029-08 Grader Operator

321. Savo, John H. 7-12-33 Laborer
322, Scheid, Clarence 0, 11-15-15 Foreman
323. Schupp, Emory A. 12-6-97 Cook
324. Scroggs, Donald R. 6-20-36 Mechanic, Automotive
325. Scroggs, Lonnie W. $-7-27 Oiler

326. Seitz, Robert L. 9=-5=-14 Tractor Operator
327. Self, Robert J. 11-13-11 Tractor Operator
328. Sell, Otto 3-5-97 Carpenter
329, Shantz, Donald F. 8-2-27 Tractor Operator
330. Shelley, Hower 4. 12-15-06 Foreman
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ANCHORAGE DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Date of

Name Birth Title
331. Sholin, Carl a. 4-15-03 Foreman332. Sholin, Dale a. 6-11-33 Grader Operator333. Simpson, George D. 3-12-97 Fireman334. Simpson, James 5-19-06 Cook335. Skipper, John D. 9-11-20 Mechanic Supervisor
336. Skipper, Juanita S, 11-25-17 Timekeeper337, Small, Frank A. 4=22-24 Truck Driver338. Smith, Albert M. 5-16-14 Mechanic, Heavy Duty339. Saith, Robert I. 1-31+28 Tractor Operator340. Soberg, Ralph 9-10-07 General Foreman

341. Soper, Louis E. t-5-30 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty342. Steinberger, Raymond J.7-6-03 Grader Operator343. Still, Raymond E. 1=1-25 Tractor Operator344. Stock, William T. 6-13-10 Foreman, Mechanic345. Stockhausen, John J, 6—7~17 Foreman

346, Stoskopf, William F, 1i-26~23 Pumping Plant Operator347. Stover, Harold W. 3=9=26 Grader Operator348. Stover, Paul H, 2~19-22 Foreman349. Swanson, Anton B. 4-2-09 Foreman350. Tachick, Paul 6-13-09 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
351. Tansy, Alfred 5-1-36 Truck Driver352. Tansy, Roy J. 3-16-34 Tractor Operator353. Tatje, Frederick wW, 6-16-10 Carpenter354. Tennyson, William M, 2-14-27 Tractor Operator355. Thurmond, Clinton 6-24-24 Shovel Operator
356. Triber, Forrest E. 5-29-14 Foreman357. Tryck, William oO. 4-9-14 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty358. Turkington, Robert B. 3-21-23 Truck Driver359. Tyone, Duffy 11-18-36 Truck Driver360. Tyone, Pred 10-18-31 Tractor Operator
361. Vanborg, Gilbert GC. 11-18-27 Tractor Operator362 VanKeuren, Chester ¢. 11+28-05 Mechanic, Automotive363. Varin, George N. 2-13-31 Truck Driver364, Wasbrekoff, Dick LO0-1i-11 Laborer365. Weatherell, George H. 3-2-04 Tractor Operator
366. Wells, Wilford ¥, 4-8-96 Shovel Operator367. Widdifteld, Lawrence R.12-15-36 Foreman368, Williams, Cari &G. il+3-12 Foreman369, Williams, Wilbur A, 12-19-20 Tractor Operator370. Wilson, Allen £, 3-822 Mechanic, Automotive

Crade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade

Grade
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Grade
Grade
Grade
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ANCHORACE DISTRICT — WAGEBOARD (continued)

371.
372,
373.
374.
375.

376.
377.
378,
379,

Name

Yarbraugh, Robert B.
Active, James T.
Elliort, Donald E.
Tikiun, Thaddeus J,
Williams, Charlie G.

Silver, Jack
Keyes, Marsden E.
Jones, Richard J.
Nielsen, Charles A.

Date of
Birth

3-18-28
7-15-22
1-24-34
12-13-24
1i-3+37

3-27-97
4-10-99
47-25
5-929

FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - CLASSIFIED

380.
381.
382.
383.
384,

385.
386.
387.
388.
389,

390.
391.
392,
393.
394.

385.
396.
397,
398,
399.

400.
401.
402.
403,
404.

405.
406.
407.
608.
409.

Name

Bigham, Winnie L.
Borup, Arline 0.
Brown, Allyn B.
Cameron, William F,
Cripe, Cecil L.

Douglas, Helen W.
Dunham, Harvey *W.
Durnell, Donald A.
Feagins, Clairmont D.
Findley, Hilda C.

Gunderson, Hubert 8B.

Date of
Birth

4-12-16
12-116
9-30-20
9~1}-12
6~22-98

1-7-01
5-3-94
1-25-09
4-26-19
F-5=22

6-24-16
Hutchison, Elizabeth M. 2-26-24
Isackson, Frances L.
Johansen, Hendryx W,.
Laws, Helen C.

Long, Gordon 4.
Long, Jessie M.
MacClanahan, George R,Jr. 7-29-25

2-12-15
11-24-13
9-28-22

4-1-25
9-17-23

MacDonald, Donald, III 9-2-0609
McLemore, Esther C,

Nave, Arleigh W.
Purse, Donald A,
Quest, Harry E.
Raymond, Arthur E,
Rogers, Vernon J.
Route, James R.
Rumage, F. Patricia
Smith, Florene E.
Sobcleff, Simon M.
Stewart, Ivan DB,

6-8-25

5~3-08
7~24=24
2-7-10
1-12-16
2-12-18

7516-34
10-7-29
4-30-19
1-28-95
11-3~27

Title Grade

Laborer
Truck Driver Grade 1Truck Driver Grade iTruck Driver Grade 1Truck Driver Grade Z

Fireman Grade 2
Carpenter
Truck Driver Grade ITruck Driver Grade 1

Titie Series-Grade
Time, Leave & Payroll Clk. GS-544-4
Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS-2040-4
Highway Design Engineer GS-822-9
Highway Engineer GS-820-12
Highway Engineer GS-820-7

Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS+2040-4
Highway Engineer GS-820-12
Highway Constr. Engr. G$-823-11
Supv. Engineering Aid(Civil)GS-802-7Clerk (Gen.) Prop. & Supply GS~2040-5

Adwinistrative Officer GS=-301-i1
Accounting & Fiscal Clerk GS-501-4Administrative Assistant G$-301-8
Highway Engineer GS-820-14
Clerk~Stenographer G8-312-4

Highway Engineer GS-820-7Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS-2040-4
Supv. Hwy. Constr. Engr. GS-823-9
Highway Constr. Engr. GS-823-9Time, Leave & Payroll Clk. 6G6S-544-4

Engineering Aid (Civil) GS-802=5
Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-7Prop. & Supply Supv. GS-2040-8Construction Inspector (Gen)GS-1871-7
Wighway Engineer G8-820-7

Engineering Aid (Civil) GS-802-4Clerk (Gen.)} (Stenography} GS-301-5Accounting & Fiscal Clerk GS-501-5
Highway Engineer GS-820-7
Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) C8-802-7

=7l-
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT ~ CLASSIFIED (continued)
Date of

Neue Birth Title Series-Grade
410. Thomas, Charlie 4H. §-8-05 Highway Constr. Engr. GS-823-9411. Vinals, Albert L. 1=§--02 Materials Engineer GS-806-12412, Wagner, Paul M. 7-15-14 Hwy. Constr. Engr. (Technician) GS-823-11413. Welty, Stephen L. 5-30-21 Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil} GS-802-7414. Wilson, T. Hugh 12-9-97 Highway Design Engineer G§-822-11]
FAIRBANKS DISTRICT — UNCLASSIFIED

Date of
Name Birth Title Grade

415. Antaki, John L. 12-518 Civil Engineering Aid 3416. Acquinc, Vincent G. 10-14-35 Civil Engineering Aid 5417. Bowman, David M. 9-4-36 Civil Engineering Aid {Trainee} 2418. Bridenbaugh, Calvin L. 7-24-30 Civil Engineering Aid 5419. Brown, Dale J. 10-31-23 Civil Engineering Aid 3
420. Colson, Franklin A. 3-18-31 Civil Engineering Aid 5421. Demit, Fred 9~1=-23 Civil Engineering Aid 2422. Dickmann, David B. 7-12-35° Civil Engineering Aid 6423. Ebel, Werbert F. 5-15-16 Civil Engineering Aid 7424. Jones, Rolland A. 7~10-28 Civil Engineering Aid ?
425. Knight, George R. 1-30-32 Civil Engineeving Aid 7426. Leslie, Kenneth A. 5—6-36 Civil Engineering Aid (Trainee) 3427. Nelson, Clifford D. 2-17-35 Civil Engineering Aid 3428. Reinicke, Robert H. 4-27-35 Civil Engineering Aid 5429. Scrivner, Robert W. 9-11-35 Civil Engineering Aid 4
430. Seipel, Donald L. 19-20-36 Civil Engineering Aid (Trainee) 2431. Sihler, Fred W. 3-3-36 Civil Engineering Aid 3432. Underdehl, Roy A. 8=-6-25 Civil Engineering Aid 3433. Wilson, Melvin E. 8=-3-35 Civil Engineering Aid 5
FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD

Date of
Name Birth Title Grade

434. Ahrens, William A. 7-28-87 Powderman435. Alford, Warner H. 12-26-02 Truck Driver ' Grade 1436. Anderson, Earl W, 11-27-28 Oiler437. Anderson, Lawrence B. 2-5~=2? Mechanic, Automotive438. Andrews, Gilbert J. 7-20-22 Tractor Operator Grade 2
439. Atkins, Edgar E. 12-1-16 Ofler440. Baldwin, John F. 6-14-11 Foreman Grade 2441. Barthel, Richard ¢. 10-25-94 Truck Driver Grade 2442, Battersby, James E. 1l-2-96 Tractor Operator Grade 2443. Bauer, Richard A. 10-29-88 Lzborer

-72-
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)

Date of
Name Birth Title Gtade

444, Bell, John 3B. 1i~27-94 Fireman Grade445. Benham, Loren W. 3-28-34 Truck Driver Grade446. Berg, Melvin 12-18-13 Tractor Operator Grade447. Bergsson, Anders 10-25-05 Tractor Operator Grade448, Bertrinoia, Louis E. 1-29—30 Truck Driver Grade
449. Beyer, Lloyd §. 9-8-33 Truck Driver Grade450. Brady, Don 3-28-29 Shovel Operator Grade451. Brean, Leonard C, 7-17-32 Mechanic Helper452. Been, Amos F. 7-17-03 Tractor Operator Grade453. Briggs, Lester L. 2-6-21 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
454, Brocies, Virginia haFul4 Timekeeper455. Bronniche, Pred 10-16-06 Foreman Grade456. Bronson, Rarry £. 11-21-05 Foreman Grade457. Burnett, Dewey M. 9-19-98 Tractor Operator Grade458. Byrum, Donald F, 12-2-25 Truck Driver Grade
459. Buck, Stanley R. 5-22-1900 Foreman Grade460. Calvin, Utah c. 4-4-16 Truck Driver Grade461. Carter, Archie L, 10-26-03 Oiler462, Celich, Eli 7-19-90 Powderman463. Chalcroft, Charles P, 1+§=20 Grader Operator Grade
464. Champoux, Roy 4-16-06 Mechanic, Heavy Duty465. Charles, Carl A. 7-17-30 Tractor Operator Grade466. Chessik, Norbert D. 3-28-35 Truck Driver Grade467. Cheate, James 4. 12-19-04 Truck Driver Grade468. Daniels, Dick 4-29-21 Tractor Operator Grade
469. Davis, Edward R. §-ll-12 Timekeeper470. Demit, Jimmie 2-4-30 Truck Driver Grade471. Demoski, Claude f-13-14 Practor Operator Grade472. Denny, Archie 11-22-30 Truck Driver Grade473. Dennocenzo, James lIl-11-10 Foreman Grade
474. Dibble, Kenneth E. 4~26-06 Shovel Operator Grade475. Doiney, Edward J. 4-22-26 Grader Operator Grade476. Donnelly, Joseph T. 5-20-07 Foreman Grada477. Douglas, Constantine BD, 5-23-95 Greder Operator Grade478. Drakula, Vasel 7-15-86 Powderman

479. Duke, Clarence R.. Jr. 11-1537 Truck Driver Grade480. Dunlay, Robert J. 7~2-95 Grader Operator Grade481. Eagan, Daniel F, 72-19 Mechanic, Heavy Duty482. Eidem, Jerald D, 12~16-34 Truck Driver Grade483, Erickson, John 11-26-92 Ftreman Grade
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)

484,
4385.
486,
487.
483.

489.
490.
491.
492.
493.

494.
495.
496.
497.
498.

499,
500.
501.
502,
503.

504.
505.
506.
507.
508.

509,
510.
Sil.
512.
513.

514.
515.
516.
517.
518.

519,
320,
S21,
522.
523.

Name

Esary, Ronald L.
Espland, Sam A.

Date of
Birch

5-12-35
5-12-06

Estabrooks, Clifferd £.8-1~32
Evans, Jonah E.
Ferry, Charles 0.

Ferry, Edward E,
Foamark, Alfred
Fredrickson, Ivan F.
Freenan, Joe
Fritsch, Wyman

Galbreath, Don
Gibson, James A.
Gould, John G.
Grantham, Norman D.
Gregory, David J.

Gagen, Amand L,
Halter, Douglas ¥.
Hangon, Alfred J,
Hapeman, Fred J.
Harbison, Charles 6G.

Harbison, Seward B.
Hardenbreok, Dents N.
Harrelson, Marvin E.
Rartiman, Bill G,
Rartman, Arthur T.

Haugen, Ardmore K.
Hazen, Buckley ¢,
Hennes, Larry P.
Hess, Don J.
Hill, Norman S$.

Hodges, Frank M.
Honer, Frank A.
Horton, Marion E.
Hughes, Edgar H.
Hughes, Ray V.

Runt, Lewis E.
Hutchinson, Robert
Hutchison, Harold 8.
Isaac, Edward D.
Isaacson, Forrest D,

5-705
1+15-95

12-24-26
10-26-94
10-10-20
3-29-26
11-20-08

2=-1-~20
9-15-20
1-12-94
6-5~-24
7-18-08

5-24-90
11-6-24
5-46-21
3-29-26
4-28-24

7-29-15
6-28~346
8-3-25
7=23~32
58-07

12-35-34
3-14-17
11-9-10
1-1=28
9-18-20

9-4~99
8-10~+27
2~23-13
3-20-19
7-11-12

Fe2=12
12-1+20
4-19-26
8-25-37
1-15-12

Title
Tractor Operator
Carpenter
Tractor Operator
Grader Operator
Laborer

Grader Operator
Mechanic, Automotive
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Grader Operator
Foreman

Partsman
Mechanic Supervisor
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Foreman
Mechanic, Automotive

Carpenter
Truck Driver
Truck Driver
Tractor Operator
Grader Operator

Shovel Operator
Truck Driver
Mechanic, Heavy DutyTruck Driver
Grader Operator

Truck Driver
Foreman
Tractor OperatorTraccor Operator
Partsman Supervisor
Tractor OperatorTractor Operator
Mechanic, Heavy DutyTruck Driver
Truck Driver

Grader Operator
Truck Driver
Foreman
Laborer
Foreman

Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT —
WAGEBOARD (continued)

Date of
Name Birth Title

524, Iverson, Alvin 0, 4-15-12 Grader Operator325. Ives, Lloyd W. 18-08 Mechanic Supervisor526. James, Walter H, 7-16-38 Laborer
527. Jarvi, Matt 11-24-84 Fireman
528. Jenkins, William E. 10-26-08 Tractor Operator
329, Johnson, David L. 1ll-7~30 Truck Driver530. Johnson, Prank J. 9-27-01 Foreman
531. Johnson, Harold E, 7-30-35 Truck Driver532. Johnson, Lee A. 9-5-33 Tractor Operator533. Johnson, Richard 4. 2-18-34 Tractor Operator
534, Johnson, Rodger N. l-1i~25 Carpenter335. Johnson, Vernon L, 3-1=25 Poreman536. Johnston, Fred 8. 8-8-92 Mechanic, Heavy Duty337. Johnston, Walter D. 4-26-29 Toolroomman538. Jonathan, John F, 3-18-10 Air Compressor Operator
339. Jones, Richard K. 8-27-26 Tractor Operator540. Juneby, James A. 7-10-26 =Laborer
341, Juneby, Willy 12-14-12 Laborer
542. Kambolov, Sam A. §=-5=97 Fireman343. Kaufman, Lorenz U.C, 5-15-08 ‘ruck Driver
344, Kelley, Reese H. 2-46-15 Foreman
545. Kelley, Richard G. 3~30-36 Shovel Operator546. Kennedy, Thomas 8. 621-08 Grader Operator347. Kimmel, Donald C, 7-12-30 =©6Truck Driver548. Knudsen, Gale C. 12-833 Tractor Operater
349. Koski, John S$. 11-3-91 Mechanic, Heavy Duty330. Kuth, Paul wW, 9-14-12 Grader Operator551. Lader, John P, Ik-8-18 Cook
5952. Larsen, Clyde 4-15-12 Truck Driver
3553. Lee, Lena i, 33-10 Laborer
554. Lee, Paul mM, 5-9=12 Truck Driver535. Lefferson, William H. 3-5~27 Mechanic, Heavy Duty356. Lewis, Ray R. 2-16-15 Shovel Operator357. Liston, Edward J, 9-1-92 Carpenter358. Lounsbury, Lloyd P. 10-26-10 Foreman, Mechanic
559. Lubbe, William J, 12-29-1900 Foreman560. Luke, Frank 5-10-96 Laborer541. Luke, Tim W. 6-11-35 Truck Driver562. Lutro, Arthur F. 3-11-95 Foreman563. MeGinnis, Raymond M. 5-25-14 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - WACEROARD (continued)te (pce
Date of

Name Birth Title Grade
564. McGovern, Merle A. 10-26-18 Partsman365. Malcolm, Mathew 9-7-26 Tractor Operator Grade 2566. Manyard, Herbert Lee 10-19-30 Truck Driver Grade 2567. Martin, William’ 4~§-98 Laborer568. Matthews, Arthur D. 4=3-20 Warehouseman

569. Mattson, John L. 1-19-12 Mechanic, Automotive570. Mayo, Edward 7-16e12 LaborerS71. Meinhart, Jack A, 2-17-17 Truck Driver Grade 2572. Messerschwidt, Elmer H.8=9-10 Electrician573. Mock, Carl 0. 5-14-03 Truck Driver Grade 2

574. Molchan, Michael 4. 2-8~20 Otler575. Moore, James E, 9-10-26 Tractor Operator Grade 2376. Moore, Norman H. 5-6-18 Mechanic, Heavy Duty577, Moratzka, Earl C. 7=3-04 Truck Driver . Grade 2378, Morency, Daniel A, 12-31-03 Asphale Distributor Operator
379. Morris, Roosevelt 12-22-05 Truck Driver Grade 2380. Morton, George H. 10-26-01 Foreman, General381. Myers, Charles H. 10-13-09 Cook Grade 3382. Nelsen, Andrew P, 8-24-01 Foreman, General583. Nelson, Harold C, 5=5-10 Grader Operator Grade 2

584. Nelson, John E. 11-11-01 Grader Operator Grade 2585. O'Day, James VY. 1-28-13 Truck Driver Grade 2586. O*Harra, Kenneth E. 7-11-10 Truck Driver Grade 2587. Ohman, Louie 11-4-19 Partsman Supervisor588. Olson, Roy E. 1-27-10 Poreman, Warehouse
389. Parkison, Elmer L. 11-21-16 Tractor Operator Grade 2390. Patton, Clarence J. li-4-2! Truck Driver Grade 2591. Paul, Bailey D. 5-8=25 Truck Driver Grade |392. Paul, Eldred M, 6-25-35 Laborer593. Paul, Julius 8-27-16 Wagon Drill Operator
594, Paul, Robert F. 4-14-36 Truck Driver Grade 2395. Peterson, Mary A. 4-24-96 Cook Grade 3596. Peyton, Edwin B. 6-6-05 Foreman Grade 3597, Picard, Francis E, 2-3-07 Tractor Operator Grade 2598. Platt, Leonard H. 3-16-16 Carpenter
539. Popp, Charles F. 5-26-30 Mechanic, Automotive600. Pruett, Glen W, il~I16-13 Mechanic, Heavy Duty601. Race, Lester 0. 8-7-22 Foreman, Mechanic602. Revells, John E. 11-26-22 Shovel Operator Grade 2603. Richardson, Asher B, 53-07 Mechanic, Heavy Duty

-76=
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FATRBANKS DISTRICT ~ WAGEBOARD (continved)

604,
605.
606.
607.
608.

609,
610.
6il,
612.
613.

614.
615.
616.
617.
618.

619,
620.
621,
§22.
623.

624,
625,
626.
627.
628,

629.
630.
631,
632.
633.

634,
635.
636.
637.
638.

639,
640.
641,
642,
643,

Name

Rivard, Gerard J.
Roberts, Curtis 0.
Roberts, Sandy
Rolfe, Walter H,
Sanford, Ralph A,

Sanford, Walter
Savela, Jobn E,
Savela, Raynold I.
Schultz, Donald E.
Sexton, Frank E.

Shannen, John M.
Shores, Claris D.
Simmons, William E.
Simpkin, Richard J.
Sloper, Barold ¢,

Smith, Robert E.
Snow, Arthur C,
Soika, Richardson
Somaduroff, Robert E.
Squiqui, Bert 0.

Stegemeyer, William D.
Stevens, Arthur
Stolp, Gus R.
Stout, Earl
Strother, William 4.

Stroud, Rayford R,
Sundberg, Mattias
Sundstrom, Clarence L.
Swanson, James T.
Svatch, George T.

Sweetsir, Lester A.
Tatum, Eugene £E,
Taylor, Arley R.
Terwilliger, Pred
Tisor, Daniel G.

Valentine, David B,
Wade, Jack
Walter, Ray M,
Wantland, Robert E.
Ward, Ariie M.

Date of
Birth

12~28-13

Title
Tractor Operator3-24-1900 Mechanic, Heavy Duty

5-29-08
10-15-15

1-20-21
7~4-04
3~6=25
2-13-04
11-12-21

11+18-06
1-17-04
1-11-28
1-24-14
9-3-33

12-13-03
1=20-05
12-16-16
4-10-37
10~23-04

12-22-21
11-4-04
5=-22~02
87-91
1-22-28

11-13-15
11-3-91
7-15-12
2-25~12
1=1-19

10-23-12
4-11-19
11-6-10
4-2%01
9-14-02

7~ 11-37
2-26-11
6-5-06
§-4~26
1-21-03

10-17-1900 Laborer
Radio Repairman
Grader Operator

Tractor Operator
Mechanic, District
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Grader OperatorTractor Operator

Tire Repairwan
Timekeeper
Tractor Operator
Grader Operator
Warehousenan

Grader -Operator
Mechanic, Heavy DutyElectrician
Truck Driver
Mechanic, Antomotive

Partsman
Laborer
Foreman
Grader Operator
Truck Driver

Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Cook
Machinist
Shovel OperatorTruck Driver

Foreman
Truck Driver
Shovel Operator
Grader Operator
Carpenter

Truck Driver
Tractor Operator
Body and Fender RepairmanTractor Operator
Mechanic, Heavy Duty

Grade

Grade 2

Grade 2

Grade 2

Grade
Grade he

nN

Grade
Grade N
bN

Grade 2

Grade 1

Grade
Grade
Grade m

N
S
bh

Grade 3

Grade
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FAIRBANKS DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Date of

Name Birth Title Grade
644, Ward, Charles Wm. C. 12-26-16 Truck Driver Grade 2645. Watson, Charles L. 10-22-36 Laborer646. Wood, Richard C., Jr. 12-18-20 Truck Driver Grade 2647. Woods, Charles D., Jr. 4-18-21 Mechanic, Heavy Duty648. Woods, Frederick 11-20-18 Fireman Grade 2

649. Woodward, George N, 4-13-02 Mechanic, Heavy Duty650. Young, Dewey 1. 11-13-97 Foreman Grade 2651. Yrjena, Albert M. 1-15-10 Tractor Operator Grade 2652. Zurek, Walery J. 6-25-11 Truck Driver Grade |

VALDEZ DISTRICT CLASSIFIED
Date of

Name Birth Title Series-Grade
653. Anderson, Halbert E. 8-30-08 Highway Constr. Engineer GS-823-9654. Arndt, Bruce E. 3-2-17 Highway Engineer GS~820-7655. Coleman, Earl L. 4-19-1900 Administrative Assistant GS-301-9656. Cooley, John M. 4-22-19 Highway Engineer GS-820-13637. Divine, Andrew C. 11-10-07 Highway Constr. Engineer GS-823~11
658. Fichtenau, Robert L. 10-928 Supv. Constr. Insp. (Gen.) GS-1871«8659. Griggs, Margaret L. 2-8-08 Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS+2040-5660. Harding, Frederick Hi 4-6+31 Righvay Engineer GS-820-7661. Haseltin, Earl S. 12-6-1900 Administrative Officer GS-301~11662. Hawkins, Harrison 2-4~1900 Highway Constr. Engineer GS-823-11
663. Henderson, Catherine M.2-23+22 Secretary (Stenography) GS-318-4664, Henrie, Ralph D. 12-7-17 Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-7665. Hess, Joseph W. 3-15-27 Highway Engineer GS-820~7666. Hoback, Grace L, 2-26-19 Clerk (General) (Stenography )GS-301-6667. Hough, Lawrence E, 5-9-06 Highway Constr. Engineer GS-823-11
668. Joy, Laura L, 9-20-17 Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS-2040-4669. Kasson, James W, 9-12-23 Highway Constr. Engineer GS-823-9670. Kuhns, Ray 4-29-96 Highway Engineer GS-820-12671. Long, Helen L. 9-27-12 Prop. & Stock Control Clk. GS=2040-6672. Martin, Darrel 4-16-30 Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-7
673. Minish, Phyllis A. 10-10-23 Accounting & Fiscal Clerk GS-501-4674. Moore, Robert L, 1-12-28 Supv. Engr. Aid (Civil) GS-802-6675. Ness, Florence RB. 1l-I-16 Time, Leave & Payroll Clk. GS-S44—4¢676. Ratekin, Chester M 10-13-12 Construction Inspector GS~1871-8677, Sanderson, Wilfred A. 10-31-12 Highway Engineer GS-820-7
678. Simmons, Jerry E. 8-2-28 Engineer Aid (Civil) GS-802-6679, Slone, Alvin 8-13-29 Materials Engineer GS~806-7680. Sullivan, Russell A. 8-24-99 Prop. & Supply Superviser 65-2040-9681. Thatcher, Hubert D. 6-28-08 Highway Design Engineer GS-822-9682. Vail, Kathleen I. 3-17-27 Accounting & Fiscal Clerk ¢S«501-6

~J8=



VALDEZ DISTRICT ~ CLASSIFIED (continued)
Date of

Name Birth
683. Walker, Lawrence L. 8-18-24684. Watford, Lorene DB. 12-8~08685, White, Robert QO. 4-15-24686. Wileox, John R&R. 4-4-09
VALDEZ DISTRICT - UNCLASSIFIED

Date of
Name Birth

687. Beck, Edward J. 6-5=28688. Borgen, Edward W.. Jr. 114-39689. Brandon, Victor C. 9-19-26690. Carroll, Jon R. 2-23-19691. Dipzinski, Charles L. 11-4-36

693. Gallup, Robert D. 8-25-34694, Goodman, James L. LI-10-35695, Gregory, Kenneth R. 2-19-29696, Hall, David H. 10-14-3!
697. Huddleston, Neil A. ,Jr, 11-1-34698. Jordan, Franklin 7=4=35699, Kurez, James H,. §-13-346700, MeQueary, Chester FP, §8=19~36

702, Markhan, Don F, 16-29-34703. Morgen, Ray D. 12-4-26704. Nordquist, Eugene G, 10-6-31705. Pett, Lillian DB. 5~=9-1900706. Pressley, Norman D. 9-10-27
707, Rice, Alfred J, 6-20-31708. Rittenhouse, Donald L. 11-15-27709. Snell, Jack C. 725-25710, Stoltenberg, Louis H. 7-16-38711. White, Youthford 11-24-04
712, Wright, Frank L. 3-3-36
VALDEZ DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD

Date of
Name Birth

715, Bell, Henry 6=25=14

Constr, Inspeccter (Gen,.)}
Time, Leave & Payroll Cik.

Title

Matertals Engineer
Highway Constr, Engineer

Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil

Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil
Civil

civil

Title

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid (Trainee)
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid’
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid
Engineering Ald
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid
Engineering Aid

Engineering Aid

Title
Ucility RepairmanOiler
Truck Driver
Truck Driver
Toolroomman

~-79«

Series-Grade

GS-187 1-9
GS-544-4
GS-806-9
GS-823-11

Grade
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Grade

Grade 2
Grade 2

5

692 Eckman, William L. 3-25-18

7Ol, Mailkmus, William 4. 2-3-35

7] Barnes, William L. 12 23-28714. Bell, Farl V. 3-1 33

Bell, Lieyd A. 8-12-107l?. Billum, Frank 3-17-15



718.
719,
720,
721,
722,

723.
724.
725.
726.
727.

728.
729,
730.
731.
732,

733.
734.
735.
736.
737.

738.
739.
740.
741.
742,

743.
744,
745,
746.
747.

748.
749.
750.
751.
752,

753.
754,
755.
756,
757.

Name

Blackburn, Hugh 8.
Brenwick, Leonard
Buck, Willteam 8.
Butcher, Charles L.
Carter, Arnold H.

Champoux, Joseph F.
Charley, Walter
Chase, Marvan A.
Coats, John D,
Colyer, Douglas E,

Date of
Birth

9=14-01
9-15-15
3=-7=21
3-10-10
3-13-31

12-30-11
2-24-08
12-25-09
5-12-25
10-28-13

Corteville, Stanford C.12-3-16
Craig, Oscar J.
Cutshall, Max H.
Demientieff, Michael
Deskins, James E.

Deskins, Joann
DeSpain, Clifford F.
Devish, Jack
Dewing, George RK,
Dieringer, Joseph ¢.

Dimonde, Joseph F.
Donovan, John P,
Dyer, William A.
Rkeno» Johan F,
Erickson, Walter N.

Ewan, Fred
Ewan, Hector
Ewan, Markle F.
Fisher, Leo 4.
Fleming, Douglas 4.

Flickinger, Glen
Flower, Arlington C,
Prederick, Richard R.
Gene, Buster B,
George, August R.

George, Bacille
Goodman, Clarence L.
Gunderson, Harold
Gustafson, Leo H.
Harris, Leo. P.

2-5-07
2-21-27
126-29
10-16-08

4-12~14
8-15-98
7-15-92
5=-20=05
11-17-19

1-1-18
12-29-01
$-10-12
§~23=20
7=2~-07

8-15-16
12-23-32
3-15-18
5-26-15
10-27-27

4=6-09
6-16-11
6-29-22
12-15-10
10-10-1900

12-17-05
4-3-06
10=14-04
1-30-16
1=19=25

VALDEZ DISTRICT — WAGEBOARD (continued)

Title
Truck Driver
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Carpenter
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Mechanic, Automotive

Electrician
Mechanic, Helper, Heavy Duty
Body and Fender Repairman
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Mechanic, Heavy Duty

Mechinise
Mechanic, Heavy Buty
Forenan
Tractor Operator
Foreman

Cook
Tractor Operator
Laborer
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Pumping Plant Operator

Body and Fender RepairmanTire Repair Supervisor
Foreman, Warehouse
Foreman
Grader Operator

Tournapull OperatorTruck Driver
Grader Operator
Fireman
Partsman

Tractor Operator
Grader Operator
Grader Operator
Laborer
Tractor Operator

Painter
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Foreman
Foreman
Foreman

-80-

Grade

Grade 2

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade

Grade
Grade
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VALDEZ DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)
Date of
Birth

758,
759,
768.
76l,
762,

763.
764,
765.
766.
767.

768.
769,
770.
771.
772.

773.
774.
775.
776.
777,

778.
779.
780,
781.
782.

783.
784.
785,
786,
787.

788 °

789 @

790,
791.
792.

793,
794,
795.
796,
797,

Name

Harris, Michael J.
Hassinen, Theodore 6.
Heaton, Willtam K.
Hayden, Guy B.
Heintz, Harry J.

Henderson, John T.
Hoagland, Oscar W,
Hobson, Frank
Hobson, Harry
Howie, David M.

Howie, Thomas L.D.
Huddleston, Raymond
Iverson, George &.
Jankowski, Walter J.
Jewett, Raynond V.

Johns, Harry A,
Johnson, Donald R.
Johnson, Einar
Jongejan, Thomas, Jr.
Kvalvik, Henry N.

Kvalvik, Mary
Lamier, Albert C.
Lane, Ralph B.
Leedle, Robert L,
Lind, John A., Jr.
Luebke, Jerome G,
McAllister, Robert A.
McCrary, Boy W.
McKinley, Jim
McLeod, Bruce B,

Marshall, Robert
Meier, John B,
Meserini, Luigi
Moog, Ellis 4.
Morner, John A.

Mullins, Gehu
Neeley, Ben T.
Nelson, Howard L.
Obey, Gordon R.
Olson, Dorothy

12-3-32
7-29-05
11-23-23
1~1-99
10-19~12

8=-25~04
3-6-87
7-2=01
12-22-02
7-8-02

9-17-16
10~2-08
10-6-97
6-18-19
7-14-95

11-9-09
3-10~36
12-29-88
10-422
10-19-13

12-17-22
3-10-08
7-29~34
10~B-05
2-17-12

3-17-20
11~3=-29
3-30-27
5-399
8-2-14

4-11-22
1-5-13
4-21-97
7-15-03
3+2-09

2-77-14
2-28-14
2-10-11
10-14-28
1-18-1900

Title
Tractor OperatorTruck Driver
Tractor Operator
Foreman, Mechanic
Truck Driver

Fireman
Trock Driver
Mechanic, Heavy Duty
Pumping Plant OperatorForeman

Tractor Operator
Foreman, General
Grader OperatorTractor Operator
Plumber-Steamfitter

Mechanic, Automotive
Truck Driver
Powderman
Truck Driver
Partsman Supervisor

Timekeeper
Plumber-Steaufitter
Grader Operator
Foreman .Radio Repairnan

Mechanic; Heavy DutyTractor OperatorTractor OperatorPainter
Asphale Plant Operator
Tractor Operator
Mechanic, Automotive
Laborer
Fireman
Partsman

Fireman
Grader Opercter
Grader OperatorTractor Operator
Cook

Grade

Grade
Grade
Grade Bo

Bo
re

Grade 2

Grade 2
Grade

Grade 2

Grade 2

Grade
Grade N
h

Grade 2

Grade 2

Grade
Grade N
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Grade
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VALDEZ DISTRICT — WAGEBOARD (cont inued}
Date of

Name Birth Title Grade
798. Olson, Olaf kK. 6-6-04 Grader Operator Grade 2799. Penef£, Penio 9-15-88 Laborer
800. Perrett, Clifferd L. 6-25-14 Mechanic, Heavy Duty801. Peterson, Cornell B, 9-16-04 Laborer
802. Peterson, George F. 9-23-15 Foreman Grade 2

803. Poulin, Archie 2-884 Carpenter804. Prater, Herschel Cc. 10-7-09 Warehouseman805. Rickey, Kenneth J, 1-26-01 Truck Driver Grade 2806. Robinson, Bruce 3-6=22 Shovel Operator Grade 2807. Rogers, Claude E. I=-25-12 Foreman, General
808. Ryan, Peter 11-5~05 Fireman Grade 2809. Scott, Harry 3-7-97 Fireman Grade 2810. Sharpe, Ira H. 35-15=1L Truck Driver Grade 2$11. Speerstra, Harry F. 1-25-21 Mechanic, Automotive812. Stahlnecker, J. David 8-28-27 Mechanic, Automotive
813. Striegel, Alois H, 4-404 Mechanic, Heavy Duty$14. Striegel, John E. 2-12-33 Truck Driver Grade 2815. Sullivan, Paul T, 10-11-13 Tractor Operator Grade 2816. Sycks, Vernon D. 10-30-29 Tractor Operator Grade 2$17. Thomas, Dwight M, 4-5~98 District Mechanic‘
818. Tibbits, Archie C. 8-9-91 District Mechanic819. Vigdahl, David C. 12-7-01 foreman Grade 2820. Ward, Ralph 9-28-05 Mechanic, Heavy Duty$21. Wilcox, Charles F, 2-4—-12 Partsman Supervisor822. Williams, Ralph E, l=7=15 Tractor Operator Grade 2

823. Woodman, Isaac N,. 12-9-1900 Tractor Operator Grade 2

NOME DISTRICT - CLASSIFIED
Date of

Name Birth Title Series-Grade
824. Edman, Grace E. 12-16-13 Administrative Officer GS-301-10825. Morris, Frank 1]+29-2: Highway Engineer GS-820-12826. Waldhelm, Ellen £, 4-23-29 Accounting & Fiscal Clerk ¢8-501-5
NOME DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD

Date of
Name Birth Title Grade

827, Adams, Henry W. 6-5-17 Tractor Operator Grade 2828. Adams, Miiton 10-10-90 Ferryman829. Ahwinona, Samuel 12-10-24 Tractor Operator Grade 2830. Ball, Ernest G. 3-44-12 Mechanic, Automotive831. Bell, George E. 12-14-35 Grader Operator Grade 1a -82-
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NOME DISTRICT - WAGEBOARD (continued)

Date of
Name Barth Title Grade

832. Bernhardt, Herman, Sr. 12-11-07 Tractor Operator Grade833. Bourn, Harry 4-6-80 Porenan Grade834. Carroll, Jerry 11-6-99 Foreman Grade835. Castel, Aarnout, Jr. 11-24-30 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty836. Cherry, Henry D, 1-10-01 Truck Driver Grade
837. Crosby, Bernard L, 8-17-02 Foreman Grade838. Curran, Peter J., Fr. 11-30+05 Ferryman$39. Ewauons, Robert R. 6-18-22 Tractor Operator Grade840. Finch, Norris L. 6-6—25 Truck Driver Grade841, Foltz, Richard D. 3-31-32 Tractor Operator Grade
842. Friesz, Walter E. 12-11-24 Mechanic, Automotive843. Geamalis, George K. 1884 Cook Grade844. Hoogendorn, Jack 7-5-13 Foreman Grade845. Joe, Robert K. 7-13-27 Truck Driver Grade846. Johnson, Arthur E, 3-3-08 Mechanic, Heavy Duty
847. Kagoona, Herbert 4-9-33 Tournapull Operator848, Kagoona, Perry, Jr. 5-3-31 Tractor Operator Grade849. Kokochuruk, Job N. 4=8-17 Tractor Operator Grade850, Lancaster, Phillip R. 6-30-96 Foreman, Warehouse851. Larsen, Isaac M. 8-26-32 Tractor Operator Grade
852. Lean, Clements N, 9-24-21 Foreman Grade853. Lewis, Charles F. 12-15-20 Mechanic, Heavy Duty854. Lyle, Donald J. 8-10-05 Districe Mechanic855. Martin, Albert J, 6—-4-12 Laborer
856. Martin, Frankie, Ir. 2-12+32 Tractor Operator Grade
857. Mickelson, Cari 0, 2-16-04 Mechanic Supevisor3858. Moses, Oswald 12-10-16 Tractor Operator Grade859. Nershak, Clyde 7-15-33 Truck Driver Grade860. Nerbert, John E1-5-05 Foreman Grade$61, Norbert, John P., Jr. 3-28-33 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty
862. Olson, John L. 3©26-12 Mechanic Helper, Heavy Duty863. Otton, David 12-10-19 Mechanic Helper, Reavy Duty864. Pasquan, Albert 6—3=-14 Mechanic, Heavy Duty865. Paul, Charles 3-11-28 Tractor Operator Grade866. Simon, Walter 6-22-14 Tractor Operator Grade
867. Trigg, Clarence G. 5-6-33 Foreman Grade868. Trigg, Jerome 8-6-54 Mechanic, Heavy Duty869. Turner, Everett S. 2=3-30 Tournapuli Operator870. Wheeler, Myron 9-24~35 Truck Driver Grade
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HAINES SUB-DISTRICT -— CLASSIFIED
| Date of

Name Birth Title Series~Grade
i 871. Comstock, Karl 0. 12-%11 Administrative Assistant 6S-301-7872. Fox, John C. 2-3-19 Highway Construction Engr. GS8-823-11

HAINES SUB-DISTRICT — WAGEBOARD

873. Ackerman, Lynn W. 9-27-18 Foreman Grade 2874. Albecker, Leo R. 3-31-14 Truck Driver Grade 1875. Gulliford, Herbert G. 2=-I-17 Partsman
t 876. Helms, Thomas 9-22-19 Laborer877. Matthews, Ciifford F. 4-15-24 Tractor Operator Grade 1

N
w879. Mellott, Eddie L. 1-7-1900 Grader Operator Grade880. Nowell, Forest J. 4-27-1 Mechanic, Heavy Duty

ba
t

|

|

878. McRae, Fred H. I-2+11 Foreman Grade

<a e

CO u881, Laborer882. Sheppard, Warren E. 8-14-12 Truck Driver Grade 2
883. Smith, Marvin L,

_
12-4-25 Truck Driver Grade 2884. Thompson, John W. 11=-27~14 Shovel .Operator Grade 2885. Ward, Thomas A. 5~18-26 Tractor Operator Grade 2886. Lundy, George, Sr. 9-16-91 Truck Driver Grade i887. Oehler, David M. 8-11-26 Truck Driver Grade 1

ADDITIONS TO FAIRBANKS DISTRICT — CLASSIFIED
888. Eyres. David L. 7=3-31 Highway Engineer GS-820-7889, Pluntze, James C. 7-27-31 Engineering Aid (Civil) GS-802-6
ADDITIONS TO JUNEAU HEADQUARTERS - WAGEBOARD

890. White, Harry 0. 11-17-96 Master Mechanic

A.I. Ghiglione, Director Robley Winfrey, ChiefALASKA ROAD COMMISSION Personnel & TrainingComnerce-B.P.R.-Juneau, Alaska BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS

Source: 62-A~1283, box 65, R.G.30, Washington National Records
Center, Suitland, Maryland.

9. A.C. Glark to F.C, Turner, September 19, 1956, 62-4-1283, box 65, B.C.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

16. Tbid.

ll. Ibid.



12.

13.

16.

LB.

16,

lv.

18.

19,

20,

Irving Reed to Sinclair Weeks, September 21, 1956, 62-A-1283, box 65,
R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitiand, Maryland,
4.C. Clark to C.D. Curtiss, October 4, 1956, 62-4-1283, box 65, B&.G.

30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Irving Reed to Sinclair Weeks, September 21, 1956, A.C. Clark to C.D.
Curtiss, October 4, 1956, 62-A~1283, box 65, B.C. 30, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Act of July 30, 1886 and 48 U.5,.C,A. 321. A.C. Clark to C.D. Gurtiss,
October 4, 1956, 62~A-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland,

Irving Reed to Sinclair Weeks, September 21, 1956, C.W. Phillips to
§.K. Booth, November 1, 1956, 62-84-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland,

Mary Lee Council to Frank ¢. Turner, September 25, 1956, E.L. Bartlett
Papers, box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies, Interior, Roads,
1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska; Mass
Transfer of Employees From Alaska Road Commission to the Bureau of
Public Roada, September 16, 1956, 62-4-1283, box 65, RG. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Meryland.
"Alaska and the Faderal-Aid Highway Program," speech by Edward
Margolin, special assistant to the Undersecretary of Commerce for
Transportation, delivered to the annual convention of rhe League of
Alaskan Cities in Ketchikan on November I, 1956, E.L. Bartlett Papers,
box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58,
University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
Ibid,

Ibid,
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21.

22.

23.

24.

25.

26.

27.

28,

29,

ibid.

Ibid,

Ibid.

Ibid,

Ibid,

Ibid.

Irving Reed to Charles D, Curtiss, November 23, 1956, 62~A-1283, box
65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland,
Press Release, BPR, November 16, 1956, A.F. Ghiglione to Frank Turner,
December 20, 1956, 62-A-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland,
Tbid. °
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THE PLAN FOR A TAKU RIVER VALLEY ROAD

In the summer of 1957, F.E. Baxter, the supervising highway engineer
of the Bureau of Public Roads in Juneau transferred a very bulky file
consisting of all the survey and design data on the Taku Route to Chr, F.
Wyller, the Bureau of Public Roads district engineer in Jumeau, The data
covered the road south of Thane near Juneau to Yehring Creek approximately
10 miles south of the Canadian boundary on the Teku River, consisting of
cross section and mass diagram rolls, hardshell and profile rolls; small
scale traverses, right-of-way maps, bridge and miscellaneous rolle; field
and miscellaneous books and various other materfals, such as a Taku River
traverse, superelevation tables, loops and bench marks, earthwork, and
miscellaneous triangulation sheets. !

Engineers in the Region !0 office of the Bureau of Public Roads
obviously were interested in determining the feasibility of the Taku Route
for inclusion in the federal aid highway program. The concept for a trail
or road from tide water on the Taku River to the International Boundary and
from there of an international route co Atlin im British Columbia, Caneda,
dated back to the last decade of the 19th century. As early as 1892, the
Canadian government had instructed one Gauvrean to undertake a survey
expedition into the northern parts of British Columbia, The group consist~
ed of six men and one packer, Captain Wm. Moore, an American, was @ member
of the expedition. A few years later, in 1897, he founded Skagway, called
"The Gateway to the Golden Interior," after gold had been discovered in
1896 near Dawson on the Yukon River in Canada’s Yukon Territory. Moore had
a cabin near the mouth of the Skagway River, and the town he founded soon
Served as a base of operations for thousands of prospectors durfiug the



hectic Klondike gold rush of 1897-98. It became Alaska's largest town for
a few short years,

In early 1894, however, Moore testified before a Canadian. "Select
Committee to Enquire Into Conduct And Management Of The Gauvreau Expedition
‘92." The captain claimed that the expedition had been mismanaged by the
leader. Specifically, he charged that the route taken was useless for
marking a trail. The party hed been charged to reach the 60th Parallel,
but never even got clese to it. Gauvreau had purchased pack animals
instead of hiring Indians. The captain insisted that "there was never an
expedition went out there that had no Indians: all explorers who have been
through that country have hired Indians to pack and no trouble to get
them=~-at Wrangel, or Telegraph Creek, or anywhere there." In addirion,
expedition members had spent 34 days in camp at Egneli's Flat, wasting
time, "eating and drinking--getring fat--and Mr. Gauvreau was doing the
same thing others were taking smail excursions and helped the packer."
About June 5 the party moved to another camp at Hudson's Bay Flat and
stayed there until July 10. Gauvreau left the expedition for 34 days and
went to Telegraph Creek end Wrangell and Juneau. In the meantime, the
party went about 60 miles from Hudson's Bay Flat to the bridge on the Taku
River, surveying a possible route. -

At the forks of the Taku River the party cemped again. Moore insisted
that it was within a four or five day cance trip from the Chilkoot and
White Passes. Instead of attempting this journey, Gauvreau went down the
Taku River ou to Juneau, up Lynn Canal and then crossed the Chilkoot Pass
which already had been explored by such eminent Dominion men as Ogilvie and
Dawson. It was an expensive journey, little had been eccomplished, and
Moore felt that the Dominion government had not received fair value for its

i
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expenditures,” It is not known if the Dominion government chastised
Gauvreat,

Nine years later, on November 22, 1902, Captain Moore wrote to a
Canadian government official in Victoria, 3.C., informing him that he had
been accumilating information on the northern parts of British Columbia and
Alaska since 1862. Moore told of having built roads in different
localities and explored much territory. As a result he had come to believe
that the area contained large gold and other mineral deposits. ‘The captain
now intended to outfit and accompany a prospecting party to the headwaters
of the Pelly and Nisutlin Rivers, entering by way of the Stikeen River. If
he succeeded in finding sufficient quantities of gold.or other minerals,
Moore proposed that the Canadian government grant him a charter to build a
350 mile toll road from a branch of the Stikine River to one of the
tributaries of the Nisutlin or Pelly Rivers. The captain also proposed to
operate steamships from British Columbia ports to 2 port on the Stikeen
River, in the Cassiar district, “without breaking bulk of cargo, or
clashing with American Customs." The project required thousands of
doliars, “too much for an individual to undertake, without some Little
assistance from your Government, snd also concessions, to such an extent as
wight seem proper or within the power of the Government to give...." If an
agreement was reached, Moore was prepared “to give good and sufficient
Bonds to carry out my part.” He assured the official that he did not
attempt to involve the goverument in any scheme but rather a legitimate
enterprise, "and one in which I propose to assume a large portion of the
burden myself.” Ail he needed was a little assistance, protection, and
encouragement. If successful, he hoped to “derive such benefits from the
venture as my foresight and enterprise fuseifies."*



The Canadian government responded quickly and asked Moore what kind of
assistance he needed and the nature of the concessions required. Moore
plained that he intended te hire eight men and purchase a suitable outfit,
supplies, and pack animals. He planned to devote two or three years to the
undertaking, opening up a new wining district, "alike of benefit to myself
and the Government, subsequently to enlarge the trails into wagon roads,
build necessary bridges, and put on a line of steamers...." Since this
plan necessitated the outlay of several thougands of dollars, and the
investment "of a much larger amount of capital," Moore desired "to secure
in advance the assurance that a concession would be granted me...."
Specifically, he asked that each of the men as well as he himself, be
granted the right of one claim each, 1,000 feet long and 600 feet wide, "on
each creek, guich, bench, hill or river in the province of British Columbia
or the Yukon Territory, staked by us, provided of course that before such
location we find gold in paying quantities." In order to reach these
prospective mining areas, Moore estimated that he would have to spend
between $5,000 to $7,000 for the construction of trails, roads and bridges.
He asked that once he had demonstrated to the government the legitimate
Bature of the project that he be reimbursed for the cest of the trails,
roads, and bridges, “as are shown to be of actual public utility. no It is
not known if Moore's project ever got underway or if the Canadian
government granted the requested concessions.

What is known is that the Alaska Road Commission ordered a preliminary
survey for a trail or road from tide water on the Taku River to the Inter-
national Boundary. From there a general investigation was to be conducted
on the upper. waters of the Taku River, exploring the feasibility of an
international trail or road from the mouth of the Taku River to Atlin in



British Columbia. Location engineer R.J. Shepard undertook the survey in
the summer of 1921, and delivered his report on October 31 of that year.®

Shepard reported that the airline distance from Careross on the White
Pass and Yukon Railway to the mouth of the Stikine River was about 250
miles. He opined that the Taku River Valley offered the only feasible
route From tide water to the interior between these two points. It was
entirely undeveloped. The Taku River drainage encompassed about 100 squareMiles, The area wes unpopulated. A handful of trappers in che winter and
a few prospectors and hunting parties in the suumer visited the region,Individuals had staked a few homesteads on or near tidewater. With the
exception of one homestead at the landing owned by one Bullard little
development work had been performed. A Native fishing village was” located
hear the mouth of the river, bue it was deserted except during the fishing
Season. Furs trapped on the headwaters of the Taku River vere usually
transported north to Atlin or south to Telegraph. Teamsters transported
supplies along the telegraph line north from Telegraph as far as Nakina,
some 60 miles distant from Atlin. The Taku River Valley provided the
natural outlet for this entire region, and also offered the most feasible
route for either a road or railroad connecting Arlin and the coast.
Shepard noted that he had been able to obtain but very little information
about the vast region to the east and north, including the Lake Tesiindistrict, the Dease Lake country and the Valley of the Liard River, AtAtlin he had talked with s few men who had visited these regions and
concluded that no great natural obstacles prevented connecting thesedistricts with the Taku River Valley by trail or road. In 1921, pack horsetrains through Telegraph supplied these districts,’
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Shepard had followed the south bank of che Taku River in making his
preliminary location to the boundary. From Sullerd's Landing to the
boundary it was 16 miles, Starting at the Landing, 3 miles of road had
been completed and an additional 10,000 feet of right~of-way cleared, The
road had never been used and the tight-of-way was quickly disappearing
beneath new growth. About 2.5 miles above Bullard's Landing the road crew
had left “a good 18 x 24 foot one story log building with out houses and a
three stall stable." ‘The cleared Fight~of-way ended at a stream about 300
feet wide at high water. O£ the 13 miles of lecation between the end of
the existing road and the boundary, about 10 miles was on level land and
the remaining 3 miles went along @ hill with a side slope of from 20 to 60
Percent. Of this, about 500 feet was located in solid rbek.®

Shepard traveled next from the boundary to Atlin but did not make a
tecounaissance road location but rather intended to get a feel for the
country and to determine which side of the river the Canadian government
could use fer trail or road construction to connect with the existing short
Stretch. He found the south bank of the Taku River the most suitable
because the Taku Clacter at its mouth made it impossible to make a connec-
tion to deep water; it was too expensive to bridge the Tulsequah River
about 5 miles above che boundary; and the existing three miles of road lay
on the south bank.”

The distance from the boundary to the junction of the Inkiin and

Nakina Rivers was 40 miles. For about 10 miles, the river cut closely
against the foot of the mountains, necessitating side cut work. For the
next 30 miles the road would follow level, heavily timbered terrain, or
hillsides where grading would require principally excavation work. Just
below the junction of the Inklin and Nakina Rivers there was a ecxessing of
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not more than 400 feet tn width. The distance from there to the mouth of
the Silver Salmon River was about 25 miles, The left bank of the river
afforded the hest route, and if used, the Sloko River would have ro be
bridged, a stream width of about 300 feet. Of these 25 miles, at least 5
miles required heavy work, much of tt in solid rock. while 15 miles would
necessitate only comparatively light work because the route followed river
flats oz 4ackpine benches, 1°

From the mouth of the Silver Salmon to Silver Salmon Leke was a
distance of approximately 18 miles. For this distance, much stdehill work
would be needed, but little solid rock encountered. To connect from Silver
Salmon Lake to the Atlin toad system, two routes were possible, One 12
mile spur could follow 2 small stream flowing into Silver Salmon Lake from
the north for a distance of about > miles, and thence over 2 low summit
connecting with the O'Donnell road, approximately 30 miles from Atlin, ‘
Over this distance, 2 light grade not to exceed five or six percent could
be maintained. The second route, about 25 miles long, would pataliel che
telegraph line, crossing from Silver Salmon to Pike Lake, down the Pike
River to near its mouth and thence north to connect with the O'Donnell road
about 17 miles from Atlin. The cost of road construction here should be
light compared to that in the Taku Valley. Shepard estimated the distance
from Bullard's Lending to Atlin to be 143 miles. Sixteen miles lay on the
Alaskan side and 127 miles on the Canadian side of the boundary; 30 miles
of the O'Donnell road could be utilized on the Canadian side. That,
together with the 3 miles within Alaska, left 110 miles to be constructed,
if approved.

Shepard pointed out that the only reason for building the trail or
road would be to counect it to a through route from the coast to the Aclin



district. £ an automobile road were built for the entire distance its
value would be immediate and important. Shepard stated thar Atlin's outlet
was by boat across Atlin Lake, then by railroad for 3 wiles to Grzhan
inlet, thence by boat down Graham Inlet to Tagish Lake and north along the
lake to Carcross, and from there by railroad to Skagway. After freezeup,
boat transportation ceased until the ice had hecome firm enough to permit
winter travel, usually not until January of each year. In the spring again
travel ceased after the ice became unsafe. Atlin residents had teld
Shepard that the ice conditions in the lakes shortened che mining season by
six weeks. Therefore, an automobile road from Atlin to the mouth of the
Taku River would greatly reduce travel time to Juneau and facilitate the
handling of the mails end supplies in the spring and early winter. Most
importantly, however, tourists would be drawa to the lower Taku Valley,
very scenic and abounding in fish and gane,

1?

The Alaske Road Commission did not act on Shepard's report, but passed
copies to C,H. Flory, the regional forester for the Tongass National
Forest, and the Department of Public Works of the Government of the
Province of British Columbia. Alaska Road Commission personnel were
puzzled when they received an appreciative note eight years later in 1930.
Nobedy at Alaska Road Commission headquarters in Juneau could recall, nor
find, any correspondence on the subject. There seemed to be an interest in
Shepard's report and his sketch, because shortly thereafter, the Gold
Commissioner of British Columbia requested copies as well and the Alaska
Read Commission complied. Early in 1942, the U.5. Army Corps ef Engineers,
engaged in constructing the Alcan Highway, from Daweon Creek, B.C. to Big
Delta in Alaska tequested a copy of Shepard's report. On May 16, 1942
Public Road Administration engineers H,A. Stoddart and J.B. Reher undertook
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an aerial reconnaissance of the Arlin Lake-Taku River trail. The two men
had studied Shepard's report, and now they wanted to determine the
feasibility of building a truck trail to bypass the Whitepass & Yukon
Railway which had become a transportation bottleneck in the flow of
contractor equipment and supplies for the Alcan Highway. ‘The two men hoped
te find a route that could be butit at a cost thet would be juatified in
time saved for the construction of the Alcan Righway.??

The truck trail was to extend from Marsh Lake which peralleled the
route for 15 miles, south via Tagish Lake, Taku Arm, Graham Inlet, Atlin
Lake, O'Donnell and Taku Rivers to a point 10 miles from Wright Glacier on
tidewater. The part of the route from Marsh Lake to a point 10 miles south
of Atlin would utilize tug and barge transportation over a system of lakes.
A short portage needed to be built at Taku but there already existed a
tramway which could be supplemented by building a one mile road.
Construction of a low standard road of 30 miles in length from Atlin Lake
to the Nakina River, the two wen estimated, shovld be relatively easy and
not exceed $10,000 per wile. The 10 miles from this point to the Sloko
River would cose about $15,000 per mile. The 50 miles from here to
tidewater would be in a narrow canyon with a valley floor nearly covered bya mafor glacial stream. There were many vertical slopes and rock points
over which the trail would have to be built on the face of the cliffs.
Construction for this section, exclusive of bridges, would probabiy cost
$40,000 per mile. Three major timber trestle bridges with a total lengthof 4,000 feet at a cost of $400,000 needed to be built. The total lengthof the route amounted to 180 miles, of which 90 miles needed to be buifit,at a cost of approximately $3 million, including the bridges. The two nen
estimated that it would take two seasons to finish the trail. They
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concluded that economic considerations did not justify the project, sincethe White Pass & Yukon Railway could be expanded to adequate trafficcapacity by the addition of $1 million worth of rolling stock. Therefore,the two men recommended against the construction of the truck trait. /4
Ia May 1948 W.P. Dunbar of the Consolidated Mining Company of Canada.Led., reported to the British Columbia authorities and the Alaska RoadCommission on a reconnaissauce for 2 road from tidewater at Swede Point onTake Inlet to connect with the existing road between the Polaris-Taku mineand theiy Taku River landing. Dunbar proposed the construction of a wharfabout 1,000 feet west from the eastern shore of Taku Glacier Bay. The roadwould start at the wharf and connect at 27.8 miles with the Polaris-Takuroad to the mine's landing at the Canyon Creek crossing, about nidwaybetween Polaris~Taku and the landing at the junction of the Tulsequah andTaku Rivers. Dunbar estimated the expense of the project at $1,160,820,including surveying and engineering work, 8 bridges, and ail the necessaryexcavation, grading, and hauling of gravel, The road bed was to be 12 feetin width with occasional turnouts to accommodate passing traffic. ThePolaris-Taku gold mine had begun production in 1938, closed down in 1942,and reopened in 1946. By 1948, it had prodiced 115,329 ounces of gold,valued at over $4 niilion. 15

In early June 1948, John F. Walker, the Deputy Minister of Mines,Department of Mines in Victoria, 5.C. alerted R.C. MacDonald, the Ministerof Mines, te the Taku River read problem. It was, he pointed out, part of@ larger problen, namely how that part of British Columbia inside of theAlaska Panhandle was to be developed. The problem, he insisted, demandedan eatly definition of.policy by the British Columbia government. Walkerdivided northern British Columbia into four areas and discussed the access



difficulties of each. The topography of the region was such that the
provincial government, if interested in fostering economic development,
would have to spend money on road construction in United States territory.Existing statutes prohibited such expenditures, but he insisted that "our
Mines Act can and will have to he amended to permit expenditure outside the
Province on mining roads giving access to mineralized areas within the
Province." Otherwise the coastal area could not be developed and that partof British Columbia lying along the Yuker border adjacent to the Alaska
Highway could not be developed either except tributary to those points
where the highway is within British Columbta.

The British Columbia government discussed the matter with theofficials of the mining interests concerned as well as with the federal
government in Ottawa. Thereupon, discussions ensued between Ottawa and
Washington, D.C. The Americans did not object to have the Canadians build
a road through Alaskan territory to give them access to tidewater.
Thereupon Ottawa drew up e draft agreement with the provincial governmentof British Columbia. The whole idea collapsed, however, when the provinceadvised Ottawa thar it could not spend money outside of its owm
territory. *6

In September of that year, the Associated Boards of Trade of Central
British Columbia and affiliated Chambers of Commerce of Southeastern Alaska
passed .a resolution urging the British Columbia provincial and the Canadian
federal as well as the United States governments to construct the so-called
Hazelton-Whitehorse highway project. Economic and military consideration,
they pointed out, demanded the building of ehis road, originating between
Hazelton end New Hazelton, and connecting to the Alaska Highway at Jake's
Corner and Whitehorse. The only lerge~scale undertaking on this route
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consisted of crossing the 500 feet wide canyon of the Stikine River. The
communities of Stewart, 8.C., and Hyder, Wrangell, Petersburg, and Juneau
in southeastern Alaska could be connected to the Hazelton Highway. Perhaps
most importantly, the boosters stated, the proposed highway would give
access “to the great Groundhog anthracite coal fields" and gold, silver,
lead, copper and other mineral deposits, as well as “at least half a
million acres of first class agricultural land with a mild cozst climate
plus billions of feet of merchantable timber." The promoters also
mentioned the boost to tourism, since the area opened was a very scetiic
valley "between the majestic Coast Range to the west and the Stikine
Ranges, 100 miles deep to the east, with ebounding game in the woods and4 Neither government responded: to the pleas of the
fish in the streams."

chambers of commerce, but at least both the Canadian and American
government had been made aware of the Taku-Atlin route.

John R. Noyes, the Commissioner of Roads for Alaska, had been thinking
about the project. In a 1949 memorandum to the files, he summarized the

-

history of the proposal and stated that the construction of the Alaska
Highway demanded an alternative to the route first surveyed by R.J, Shepard
in 1921. Noyes suggested chat it follow Shepard's route to the forks of
the Nakina and Silver Salmon Rivers. ¥rom there it should contfaue up the
Nakina to its headwaters, crossing Ptarmigan Pass; thence down the White
Swan River to the head of Teslin Lake and east of the lake by the most
practicable route to e connection with the Alaska Highway near Morley
River. The tetal road length would te about 150 miles, about the same as
Shepard's estimate; of which a1] but 20 miles would lie in Canada. Noyes
also thought a car ferry should connect Juneau with Taku Inlet, 2 distance
of about 28 miles, where the road began. A few months later, Noyes,
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together with Kenneth Kadow, the Director of the Alaska Field Staff,
Department of the Interior and B,F. Bunn of Pan American Airways visited
the lower Taku River Valley. The party traveled over the existing road
from Bullard's Landing to Taku Lodge, and from there by river boat to the
second creek Shepard had encountered in 1921. Noyes found Shepard's data
to be accurate and concurred that a road along the south side of the river
from Taku Lodge to the Boundary could be built. The party also visited the
Twin Glacier. Pan American Airways had expressed an interest in
development of a summer ski resort on the ice cap. ‘The most practicable
way to reach the ice cap was via a cableway. Noyes also found that it was
impossible to connect Juneay with the Taku River Valley by road since the
front of the Taku Glacier effectively separated the two areas. !®

In March 1950, Juneau's mayor, a representative of a Canadian taining
company, and H.A. Stoddart, the division engineer of the Bureau of Public
Roads visited Noyes to discuss the possibility of finally buiiding che Taku
River road from cidewater to at least the Tulsequah Mining District inBritish Columbia, and perhaps even further to connect with the newlyconstructed road at Atlin. Noyes observed that the citizens of southeast
Alaska were as interested in this proposition as the Canadians, The mining
operations already located in the grea would realize large savings in
transportation costs and perhaps be able to boost production. Noyes wanted
to know what che British Columbia government wanted to do about the Taku
River road. In case there was any possibility of construction toward the
iower Taku River or Atlin, he promised to do whatever was possible to
extend the road from the American side to the boundary. E.C. Garson, the
Minister of Public Works of British Columbia, told Noyes thet the provin-cial Mining Department had been interested in the proposed road for 2
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considerable period of time in order to help those mining concerns already
active in the area. No plans, however, had been made to actually build the
Toad. 19

In the summer of 1949, however, the Canadians had built a road from
the Alaska Highway some 55 miles south of Whitehorse, called Jake's Corner,
to Atlin. In 1950, the road had not been surfaced and was open for night
driving only, with the expectation that surfacing would be performed in the
summer. From Atlin a low grade automobile road extended about 25 miles
along the foothills in a southerly direction and then curved east and
toward the headwaters of the Taku River. The distence from the end of this
voad to Tulsequeh, B.C. amounted to about 60 miles. In the Tulsequah area
several mines already operated and other properties and claims in the
vicinity stoodto profit from a road connection. Norman C, Banfield, a
partner in the Juneau law firm of Faulkner, Banfield & Boochever
yepresenting the Polaris Taku Mining Company, Ltd. impressed upon the
Bureau of Public Roads the beneficial effects such a road would have upon
the wining business in the region. A few days later, W.G. Jewitt, the
Manager of the Tulsequah Chief and the Sig Buli properties of the
Consolidated Mining and Smelting Company of Canada, Limited, told Noyes
that the company intended- to equip these two properties for production in
1951. He estimated that construction freight would amount to about 10,000
tons, miscellaneous ingoing freight another 4,000 tons per years, and
outgoing concentrates consisting of a mixture of copper, lead, and zine
minerals of approximately 35,000-40,000 tons per year. In addition, a
community of about 1,000 would have to be supplied. Since transportation
consisted only of sunmer water routes, his company was very interested in
the possible construction of a road. Jewitt predicted that, omece opened
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up, the coast range district would yield many additional mineraldiscoveries of commercial importance.
°?

Noyes soon interested Alaska's Governor Ernest Gruening in the TakuRiver road. The governor knew how little money Congress annuallyappropriated to the Alaska Road Commission. He felr rhat Canade shouldbuild reads into northern British Columbia across U.S, territory insoutheastern Alaska. He suggested that this might involve the exchange of
territory, such as the Haines Highway, a major access route between
southeastern and interior Alaska which passed through Canadien territory.The problem, it developed, was that the British Columbia provincial
government was unable to determine Ottawa's attitude toward such ea
Proposition, and without that knowledge it was unwilling to take anyinitiative on its own,

22

. By the fall of that year, Noyes had interested various Americanofficials in the possibility of buiiding the Taku River road to the
Tulsequah mining district, among them Joseph T. Flakne, Chief of the AlaskaDivision of the Office of Territories in the Department of the Interior,and B, Frank Heintzleman, Regional Forester of the U.S. ¥Yorest Service inJuneau. Noyes had also discussed the proposed project at the September1950 meeting of the joint Northwest Development Committee of the U.S.
Chamber of Commerce at Banff, Alberta, Canada. Subsequently, Noyes, H.A.Stoddart, the Division Engineer of the Bureau ef Public Roads in Juneau,and Lieutenant Colonel J.S. Beeman, the Acting Commander of the Northwest
Highway System, Canadian Army, Whitehorse, Yukon Territory, had flown fromAtlin to Juneau via Tulsequeh and the Taku River Valley on September 18,1950 te scout the route. They pronounced the route practicable, but notedthe approximately 20 mile stretch through the difficult canyon of the
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Nakina River, This confirmed previous teports. Noyes was certain that the
United States would permit Canada to build thie road from the mines
directly to deep water at the mouth of the Taku River, The same applied to
the ather river valleys draining northern British Columbia and entering the
sea in southeastern Alaska. 7?

4 month later, in October 1950, the deputy minister of mines for
British Columbia declared that the mining situation in the region had
changed. The Polaris Taku mine was ruming out of ore although the
property still held some geological promises. Worse yet, gold mining was

uneconomical at prevailing prices, and the mine probably should never have
reopened after the war. The copper discoveries on the King Salmon River
had been disappointing, but asbestos had been discovered in che McDame
Creek area during the past summer. Still, the provincial government was
uncertain about what, if anything, needed ta be done. It either wanted to
wait until some big mineral development occurred in the interior of British
Columbia and then build, or else open the country by starting a road at the
coast and gradually pushing it inward as developments warranted.?>

There matters stood until March 1951 when the Alaska Territorial
Legislature addressed a memorial to the President, various agencies in the
executive branch, Congress, Alaska's governor, and delegate to Congress.
It asked chat the federal government take appropriate steps to reach an
agreement with the Canadian and British Columbia governments for a program
to conduct aerial and ground surveys for a road between Juneau, Alaska and
Atlin, B.C. via the Taku River Valley, and between Atlin, B.C. and
Hazelton, B.C.: and to atrange for the construction of these two routes,
The wemorialists summarized the advantages of such roads to both Alaska and
British Columbia, and pointed out chat building che Hazelton-Jake's Corner
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Highway together with ite conmection to Juneau, Alaska, would open rich
agricultural, timber, and mineralized areas, including the Groundhoganthracite coal fields, to development. It also would create a short route
of 1,343 miles from Juneau te Seattle, well protected by mountains, and
also shorten ty 280 miles the distance from West Coast cities to any pointin Alaska's interior, Commissioner of Reads Noyes reacted positively to
the memorial. He observed that the Alaska Road Coumission had long recog-nized the importance of these roads, and was doing everything possible te
secure action by both the American and Canadian governments. He pointed
our, however, that the portion of the road within U.S. territory was under
the jurisdiction of the U.S, Bureau of Public Reads, and not the Alaska
Road Commission because it was located within a national forest. He-
assured the legislators, however, that “everything possible will be done in
the future ta'help these projecrs along. "24

& month later, Noyes, at Governor Gruening’s behest, began efforts to
artange a meeting between key American end Canadian officials to discuss
the proposed routes and “work out a formula by which a road connectingAtlin, by way of the Taku River Valley, with Juneau" could be built. Such
a Toad would terminate near the wouth of the Taku River from where a car
fexry could operate to Juneau. It wes difficult to arrange a meeting dateSuitable for all those who were to participate, but finally it took placeat the Vancouver Hotel in Vancouver, B.C. on September 20, 1951. Seven
Canadian and six American officials attended. The conferees agreed thatthe Taku road proposal geographically divided into three parts: the first
encompassed the section from Tulsequah to tidewater, of immediate interestto permit transportation cof ores and concentrates from the Consolidated
mine; the second seceion involved the stretch to Juneau, the responsibiliry
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of 0.8. and Alaske interests who would like to obtain an outlet from
southeastern Alaske to the Alaska Highway; the third segment embraced:the
distance from Tulsequah to Atlin or Some other point connected with the
continental highway system. Canadian government agencies would be
responsible for this portion of the route. Alaska's interests in the Taku
River Valley route were slight unless it connected through to the Alaska
Highway. Several Teconnaissance surveys, tainly hy air, had been made of
the route. Jerry McKinley, the Chairman of the Road Committee of the
Juneau Chamber of Commerce stated that a low-grade but acceptable initial
road could be build fer about $5 million for the 45 miles distance from
Thane to the international boundary. A.F. Ghiglione, the spokesman for the
Alaska Road Commission, stated that if the Canadians could assure that a
road would be completed from Tulsequah to Atlin, this would enable U.S.
road building agencies to seek and justify authorization of funds to
cemnect such a road with Juneau, 2?

A representative of Regional Forester B. Frank Heintzleman told the
conferees that Canadian government or private interests would be given
permission to construct a road from the internarional boundary down the

- ‘Taku River to tidewater on the American side as long as it would be open
for use as a public highway. A representative of the Bureau of Public
Roads declared that, if built to standards, his agency would maintain the
toad. -The conferees agreed thet snow would not be @ serious problem.: E.C.
Carson, British Columbia's Minister of Public Works, mentioned that
numerous Alaskans had approached him and urged that the Skagway-Carcross
route was preferable to the Taku River Valley proposal, The American
conferees agreed that the Skagway stretch possessed its own merits, but
could not be considered an alternative to the Taku River Valley road since
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it could not be connected overland to Juneau and open up little, if any,
new country not already served by the Whitepass & Yukon Railway. °°

Minister Carson continued that it would be impossible to make any
commitments on building the Taku River Valley Road hecause of the lack of
cost figures. He asked whether or not the Canadian federal government
would participate in a survey. Dr. W.E. Cofield, a representative of the
Department of Mines and Technical Services of the Dominion of Canada was
toncommittal, and merely agreed to present the matter to his colleagues.
Carson thereupon etated that the provincial Mines Department shovld take
the lead in the proposed project because it would mainly benefit the miningindustry. After some more discussion, both sides. agreed to obtain fundingfor surveys on both sides of the international boundary; to keep each other
informed on progress in working our such arrangements; and that the effort
to seek centralization of surveys was to be headed by the offices of the
provincial Minister of Mines and the governor of Alaska. 2?

A technical problem remained, and that was the prohibition that the
provincial government was not permitted to spend funds for road construc-

' tion outside of ite boundaries. And although the Dominion governmentsevetal years ago had agreed to pay half the cost of the Taku River Valley
road, the federal government since that time had rejected requests for
similar participation elsewhere. The Canadians anticipated no great
problems in buiiding the Tulsequah to tidewater section, in view of the
province's many other pressing needs, however, it was unlikely that the
provincial government would construct the stretch from Tulsequah to Atlin.
This then posed a problem, because the Americans had stared thet they would
not be interested in building che Juneau to tidewater section unless there
was some assurance the road would ultimately connect through to Atlin or
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some other point on the main highway system. In the end, the conferees did
not agree on any particular joint program, but instead consented to pursue
the project, get surveys underway, and exchange information on progress
made, 28 In short, the conferees parted from each other in friendship, but
knew that the Taku River Valley road was as far in the future as it had
been before the meeting.

At the end of March 1952 Governor Gruening rewinded Byron Johnson, the
Premier of the Province of British Columbia of the September 1951 Vancouver
meeting on the proposed road. The American agencies were willing to
undertake a location survey if the provincial authorities would do the same
for their portion of the route. He suggested that perhaps another meeting
might be useful. The premier's office declared that this would ‘serve no
purpose since no funds for such a survey were available, and the Dominion
government Was not interested in the project, At the instruction of the
American State Department, Frederick W. Winke, the U.S. Consul at Van-
couver, talked with provincial officials about the proposed project--with
the same results. He was given aerial photographe which gave a vivid
impression of the extremely difficult terrain which would be encountered in
road construction through the Taku River Valley. Above all else, provin-cial road building requirements were so pressing in thickly populated areas
and money in such short supply that the government simply could not efford
to build secondary roads to open up remote areas. The province also had a
shortage of location engineers. Provincial Chtef Engineer N.M. McCallum
had stressed the fact that “the older generation who had surveyed the
railways of the Province had largely died out and that younger men were
inexperienced and were not willing te go into the bush.” McCallum also
doubted that it was possible to build a 2,000 foot wooden trestle across
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the Taku Glacier in order to connect Tulsequah with Juneau.7” In short,
the Canadians were unwilling, and financially unable, to move on the
project.

Others, however, were unwilling to give op the project. The
Associated Boards of Trade of Central British Columbia passed two
resolutions at its August 19-21 convention in Smithers, B.C, It endorsed
the project and urged Canadian and American officials "to discuss and agree
upon the standards of the survey, the standards of the road, and to conduct
the survey thereof during the summer season of 1953." The second resolu-
tion pointed out that "roads constituting @ part of said route have already
been constructed between Telegraph Creek and Dease Lake, and between McDame
Creek and the Alaska Highway.” To complete the project would only require
Toad and bridge construction in southeastern Alaska from Wrangell and
Petersburg to the Canadian border. This work, therefore, should be carried
out by che responsible American agencies. Canadian authorities, the
Associated Boards of Trade urged, should build from the boundary to Tele-
graph Creek, and from Dease Lake to McDame Creek. In early summer, Juneau
lawyer Norman C. Banfield told his client, the Consolidated Mining and
Smelting Company, Ltd., of Train, B.C. that the Interior Department appro-
priation bill in Congress originally had included $250,000 for surveys, one
of which was for 4 recounsissance between Juneau and the Canadian boundary
oa the Taku River. The House of Representatives, however, had deleted the
item, but the Senate had reinstated it. It looked ag if the House would
concur with the Senate amendment. "If and when this appropriation is
made," Banfield continued, "the Alaska Road Commission intends to make a
thorough reconnaissance of the area between Juneau and the Canedian
border." Tt also planned to make an aerial survey of the Canadian leg of
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the route. Furthermore, the Burear of Publie Roads had promised the
territorial government to survey the Alaskan section of this route as soon

as a Canadian government agency agreed to continue the survey from the
30 in short, the Canadians now had to take the initiative,border to Atlin.

The provincial government, informed of the American plans, reiterated
its position. No funds had been set aside for such a survey, and although
ft was interested in improving the transportation facilities in the Taku

River Valley “at some time," it had "given up thought of a through road.“
In September, the Bureau of Public Roads reported that it had studied rhe
Alaska Road Commission files on the project. Construction of a road from
Juneau to the Canadian border in the Taku River Valley and on to Atlin,
B.C. had been discussed for years. Locations on both sides of the Taku

River héd been proposed, but because of the continued advance of the Taku

Glacier, construction on the north side of the river had to be eliminated
as impracticable. The south side location seemed to be ideal. The

proposed Bureau of Public Reads location would cross Taku Inlet at Taku

Point, follow the south side of the river to Canyon Island, crogs to the
morth side and follow it to the Canadian border, Still following the north
bank of the Taku River, it would go to the confluence of the Sloko and

Nakine Rivers; thence up the Nekina and Silver Salmon Rivers to the summit

near O'Donnell Lake at an elevation of about 2,500 feet; and from the
summit it would connect with the existing road extending approximately 30

miles south from Atlin, The cost for the Alaska section, according to a
1951 Bureau of Public Roads estimate, came to $10,250,000, while the 92

mile Canadian section from the beundary to Atlin would cost about

$6,440,000. The Bureau of Public Roads warned, however, that, since the
proposed location had nor been viewed on the ground, the cost estimates
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might not be realistic, The agency nonetheless believed that its
assessment of slightly over $213,000 per mile for the 48 miles of new
comstruction from Juneau to the Canadian border might be reduced
considerably, 3t

On October 1, 1953, W.J. Niemf, the Chfef Engineer of the Alaska Road
Commission authorized $25,006 for a pioneer survey of the Juneau-Canadian
border section of the proposed southeast Alaska highway via the Taku River
Valley. Early in 1954, A.F. Ghiglione reported that the Alaska Road
Commission had obtained funding from Congress to initiate surveys on
various routes, namely the Skagway-Carcross, Juneau-Taku-Atlin, Stikine and
Unuk Rivers. Work was to start tn the 1954 season, The Alaska Road
Comission also tried to vreawaken the interest of British Columbian
officials in the projects. There was one new development--and that was the
proposal of Frobisher Limited, together with assoctated companies, to
undertake 2a lerge scale hydro-electric development involving the diversion
of water into the Taku River drainage and the provision of an outlet to the
sea down the Taku Valley. 32

The Alaska Road Commission spent about $30,000 on a survey of the Taku
route from Thane to Yehrine Creek, about 10 miles south of the Canadian
border on the Taku River, Om March 9, 1957, the Bureau of Public Roads,
which had absorbed the Alaska Road Commission in September 1956, terminated
the work and withdrew the remaining funds for transfer to other projects.

°°

The Juneau-Taku Valley-Atlin road was never built. A number of factors
were responsible. The provincial government of British Columbia was
unwilling to spend millions of dollars to benefit a fev mining operations
in the northern part of the province. The Alaska Road Commission and the
Bureau of Public Roads spent considerable amounts for surveys, but were
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unwilling to recommend that Congress appropriate money for construction
without firm Canadian assurances that the road be continued to Atlin and

the Alaska Highway, thus providing Juneau with an ourlet to the primary
read system in British Columbia and the Yukon. All that remains of these
considerable efforts are the bulky and extensive American survey documents.
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FITTING ALASKA INTO THE FEDERAL~AID HIGHWAY SYSTEM

At the end of 1956, the Territorigl Highway Patrol lobbied legislators
to divert driver's license revenues from the effice of the Territorial
Highway Engineer te its own accounts in order to help meet the costs of
highway safety patrols. The question immediately arose if such ection
would result in a reduction of Alaska's apportionment of federal aid funds.
The Bureau pointed out that it hed interpreted Section 12 of the
Hayden-Cartwright Act of June 18, 1934 as permitting the use of highway
user tax proceeds for meeting such expenses. Any police functions not
directly related to highway operations, however, were excluded. Further-
wore, any proceeds from highway user taxes and fees not in force on June
18, 1934, the date on which the Hayden-Cartwright measure became law, were
Rot subject to its previsions, dnd since the territorial government had
not yet imposed driver license fees at that date. such funds were excluded
from the application of the statute. A related question dealt with the
propriety of using federal aid funds for the operation of truck weighing
scales. In the past, the Alaska Road Commission had used federal monies
for the construction and partial operation of such scales until the General
Accounting Office objected to the Practice. The Territorial Highway Patrol
then assumed responsibility, but now wanted to remove that cost item from
its budget and turn the function over to the BPR. Bureau officials de-
termined that this called for an official opinion from the GAO, and advised
the regional engineer that it was inadvisable to use federal aid funds and
that the BPR should not become invoived in highway enforcement activities
in Alaske. I



Over the years the Bureau had developed a standardized set of forms
which enabled it to keep track of federal aid projects in the various
states. Unhappily, these did not fit in Alaska where these projects were

financed on an entirely different basis fron the customary matching in the
states. Therefore, Regional Engineer Swick requested authority for Region
10 to use a special project agreement instead of the prescribed form and a
memorandum notice te the territory for obligating funds. The Bureau's
general counsel had helped Swick draft che forms, and recommended that the
commissioner approve their use in the territory since that would "help
provide a uniform basia of fiscal documentation without complicating our

©

normal accounting procedures," Unfortunately, the territorial highway
. board had shown but little interest in actively participating in program

development, Once it did, its active Part in programming would indicate
automatic approval to proceed with construction. The Bureau, therefore,
decided that nothing would be gained by the additional paper work required
in writing such a letter to the territory.?

It soon became apparent that the Bureau's Washington office and Region
19 could not agree on final figures for the fiscal year ended June 30,
1957. The latter showed that $13,342,898 had been available in 1956-1957,
while the former showed a total of $14,580,793. Obviausly, reconciling
these differing figures required major paper work.”

While budget officers tried to arrive at one set of figures, arthur
Siege? and Gordon Gronberg, the Bureau chiefs of the liaieon division and
the costs section, met in Juneau with territorial officials to work out the
final details of a broad highway program of development, improvement, and

maintenance for the next several years. The two Bureau officials announced
that F.C. Turner, the administrator of the Federal Highway Administration
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had approved the Alaska Highway system as submitted by the Region 10
office, It included 1,959.1 miles of primary and 3,077.6 miles of
secondary roads. The latter were divided into 2,062.7 miles of class A,
and 1,014.9 miles of class B roads. The 1957-1958 program was set at
$21,459,000, which included $18,599,000 of federal aid and watching funds
and $2,160,000 in forest highway funds for the Tongass National Forest,
The Bureau aleo tentatively authorized the use of federal aid funds for the
establishment of a southeast Alaska ferry system to link coastal and island
cities from Skagway to Ketchiken. Bureau officials and the Region 10
engineer also decided to use the territorial {0 percent matching funds
entirely for maintenance of the secondary road system."

For two weeks in early July 1957 three representatives of the Bureau's
Washington Maintenance and Construction Administration Branches toured
Alaska together with Region 10 Engineer Swick and his assistant, William J.
Niemi. The purpose of the trip had been to consider maintenance and
construction problems, but they observed and discussed many other phases of
Region 10 activities, They inspected the roads, visited the offices,
shops, and camps, and held lengthy discussions with BPR field personnel and
others, The men inspected most of the primary and some of the secondary
highway system, including those on the Seward Peninsula, and also toured
most of the forest highways in the vicinity of Juneau. They did not see
the Denali Highway, the stretch of the Richerdson Highway between Denali
and Gakona, the Haines Cutoff, the Copper River Highway and most of the
forest highways in the southeast outside of Juneau. The officials learned
auch from their inspection trip. They noted the lack of shoulders on the
taiu highways, and were told that chese were originally designed to have 2
20-foot bituminous surface with a 2-foot shoulder on each side. Paving,
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however, was placed over the entire 24-foot width, leaving no shoulders.
They recommended that a minimum of 4 feet shoulders be added to existing
primary highways and should be included in all future construction. Since
most highways had been paved fairly recently they were still in good shape.
in numerous places, however, serious settlement and waves had developed
over permafrost areas. District engineers explained that ground settlement
did not always happen the first year after construction, but gradually
became worse during succeeding suumers until the frost reached a new level.
The worst conditions prevailed where the paving was Placed over a road
which had little or no bese. This had happened frequently during the early
resurfacing program, Later paving with plant mix on good bases and
toadbeds showed few settlement Problems. They learned that Region 10 used
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three asphalt grades. namely MC-0 for primes, MC-3 for seals, and an RC-3
for plant mixes. Contracrors usually put a chip seal on plant mix surfaces
shortly after construction in order to provide better visibility and

skid~resistance. 5

Much of the work performed on gravel surfaced roads and highways had
to be classified as ityrovenente rather than maintenance. These routes
were largely located in thickly populated regions and had been built to
provide access for mining operations or open lands for homesteading or
recreational purposes. in interior Alaska, most of the ground consisted of
silt. Very little clay or other natural binder was available. Gravel was
found in river valleys where gold dredges had worked and washed the materi-
al. The Alaska Road Commission possessed no crushing or écreening equip-
ment. As a result, it built roadbeds consisting mostly of silt “covered
with pitrun gravel with considerable oversize and little or no binder." To
make things even more difficult, permafrost was found only a few inches

—
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under the natural ground surface over much of the region. Bituminous
treatment or surfacing of some kind was desirable to preserve the roadbed
and gravel and keep down the choking dust in the Summer, but was unlikely
given limited funds and the mileages of primary highways in need of recon-

struction and those still to be built. As a result, maintenance of the
gtavel roads waa neglected during the sumeer, but they were bladed and
shaped in the Spring and fa11,®

The visitors found that side ditches appeared to be adequately main-
tained, although in some areas sags in the ditch line held water. In many
instances crosspipes were badly bowed under fill end entrapped water often
saturated the road foundation. Many of these pipes were located on the
Richardson Highway hetween Fairbanks end Big Delta, and on the Alaska
Highway between Big Delta and Tok Junction, On both sections there had
been little reconstruction before paving. In many areas the roadsides were
unesthetic because of the general practice of merely pushing the clearing
and grubbing debris into the trees or into a windrow along the outer edges
of the cleared areas. Burning the material was difficult, but there Was no
reason why the unsighly piles could not be leveled off and made more
presentable at little additional cost.’

Region 10 had embarked on a bridge replacement program. John L,
Palmer, from the headquarters Maintenance Branch, found the design to be
adequate except that the timber wingwalls were too short to hold shoulder
materjais. Practically everywhere high waters had washed out the shoulders
at the bridge ends causing hazardous traffic conditions, Palmer noted that
adequate warning and informational Signs were in place on the principal
highways. Most of the Signs confermed to national Standards, alchough
there were 2 few minor variations. For example, one railroad crossing was
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protected by STOP signs. Pavement markings on rural sections of paved
Toads were limited to the more heavily travelled portions near municipal-
ities and usually did mot extend more than 30 to 50 miles from the larger
cities. Alaska used a white, broken center and yellow barrier lines, but
the strips were not reflectorized. Few guardrails had been instalied in
the past, primarily because the former Alaska Road Commission had objected
that these made winter maintenance more difficult. Recently, however, the
Bureau had acquired a supply of beam-type guardrails which were to be
put into place in the near future.®

Palmer looked at the equipment and concluded that most of it was too
large and cumbersome for ordinary maintenance work and was also worn
out. The Alaska Road Commission had done much of the construction work in
Alaska which necessitated the acquisition of heavy equipment. Most of it
the ARC had obtained from military surpluses, and it had been in poor shape
when received. Replacement had been difficult because of financial con-
straints. The ARC had never been able to buy a new rotary plow, and
maintaining equipment had been expensive. For example, three tractors each
costing $19,000 new were overhauled at a cost of $15,000 each. They should
have been scrapped. He recommended that the Bureau begin 4 systematic
Yeplacement program with the goal of acquiring standardized suitable
equipment for maintenance operations. Additional machinery was urgently
needed for maintaining bituminous pavements and markings, signs,
guardrails, and roadsides. Palmer also visited 2 number of sheps and
storage yards. Some were new and had been built from plans prepared by the
former ARC. The new shop buildings varied in aize, but ail were rimber-
framed and sheathed in metal. He praised the Layout and buildings at the
Soldotna depot on the Sterling Highway as exceptional. The shop,
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100 ft. x 89 ft. was located in a Large, fenced yard, and outside the
enclosure near the bank of the Kenai River was a 32 ft. x 48 ft. modern
residence for the foreman and his family. The Bureau planned to gradually
replace older shop buildings with this new design, thereby greatly facil-
itating equipment repair and service, particularly for the difficult winter
maintenance operations. 9

Palmer proposed 2 plan for reporting maintenance operations, but noted
that since all of these functions were under the tumediate control of the
BPR, this constituted a self-appraisal. He suggested that the regional
engineer submit an annual report covering all maintenance activities, This
was to include the mileage and types of roads maintained by the Bureau and
the cities during the summers, and the routes and mileages kept open during
the winters. The annual report should also note the type and amount of
work performed on a reimbursable basis; maintenance problems encountered;
Bureau expenditures for summer and winter maintenance; major equipment
purchases and inventory; shops or other buildings constructed or beingbuilt and a brief discussion of the adequacy of all maintenance
operations. °?

Palmer stated that the maintenance cost accounts developed by the
Bureau headquarters were too broad and did not caver all necessary work
items in Alaska, which included ditch cleaning and reshaping, shoulder and
roadside maintenance, erosion control and the resealing of bituminous
surfaces. He recommended that the regional office establish new accounts
to fit these needs. Finally, Region 10 desperately needed legal advice for
obtaining rights-of-way and for clarifying a host of legal questions which
had arisen with Alaska's inclusion in the FAHA of 1956 and the transition
from the ARC to the BPR.
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John H. Wall was from the Construction Administration Branch, and his
observations supplemented those made by his colleague, Palmer. The paved
highways varied considerably in width and condition. Most pavement con-
sisted of plant mix, and only a litele of penetration, generally a 1.5 inch
mat, and varied in width from 20 to 26 feet. Much of the new surfacing w2s
daid over existing pavement, while some had been applied to newly prepared
bases. Wall noted that contractors used corrective measures in subsidence
and other fault spots before paving. Conversations with contractors
convinced him that it was impossible to accurately anticipate such fault
aregs, especially where permafrost existed, as an apparently stable area

w
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might fault one year and tighten up the next. Slippage of poor and un-

Stable side hill cut areas had also contributed to road movement and
subsidence. 12

Contractors generally used a dense bituminous wix Which build a tight
Pavement. Wali traveled over several roads which had been paved in the
last couple of years and left unsealed, They showed little, if any,
taveling and very minor moisture penetration. He thought that leaving the
road to cure for @ year or two permitted corrective measures to be taken
before sealing. When the chips were finally applied it resulted in a

Practically new roadway with less likelihood of pavement failure. In
short, contractors had worked out 2 sound construction procedure. Like his
colleague Palmer, Wall urged that shoulders be built on all future ‘con-
struction projects despite the added costs. />

The gravel roads inspected showed a continuing loss of road integrity
because no surface stabilization had been applied. Consequently, the fine
material worked itself to the bottom or the wind blew it away, and the
course and iarge stones surfaced. This caused insecure traction and made
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traveling slow. And although Wall recognized that outlying communities
desired a usable roadway, he advised against building them too far in
advance of paving operations unless some retentive surfacing wes applied te
protect the base material. !4

Like his colleague, Wall urged the speedy iustallation of guard rails
and striping of the paved highways. Drainage was particularly serious in
Alaska because of the rapid run off. Because of the many unstable areas of
fills and subsurface support, he urged that drainage should be carried
across the roadway as quickly as possible and not be carried longitudinally
at any great lengths. This entafied higher costs for additional culverts
but was well worth the price in protecting the roedbed. The ditching and
back slope areas appeared to be irregular, some of it caused by slides and
weather sloughing, but he thought that some of this deterioration could be
avoided by back slope stabilization measures,

Until the Bureau headquarters had become more familiar with Alaska
construction operations, procedures, and customs, he advised that
Washington be furnished copies of all construction inspection reports.
These inspections were to be made by the district, and not the resident
engineer. During the course of his travel, Wall discussed many topics,
including right-of-way costs. Before the Bureau took over, owners had
furnished right-of-way free of charge to the ARC. After 1956, many private
property owners had begun to demand payment. Thereupon, the Bureau had
made it policy to pay in all instances. That had required additional funds
to cover property evaluations and purchase. Snow and ice removal presented
a@ major problem in most areas of Alaska, and heavier equipment for this

15

task wes needed in some areas. In addition there was insufficient abutment
wingvall construction on many of the bridges which resulted in the scouring
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end deterioration of approaches and f411 slopes. Wall recommended a
general program of tiptapping abutment fill Slopes and culvert inlets and
outlets which would result in installation protection. Most bridges alse
lacked cover plates between the bridge floor and zpproach slab. The void
between was usually filled with bituminous material which often had Blipped
out and exposed the opening. In retrospect, the three Bureau officials
considered their trip to have been invaluable, They gained a wealth of
information that would be very helpful to all Washington headquarters
personnel concerned with Alaske activities. They had been very favorably
impressed with Region 10 personnel, particularly with regional engineer
Swick's detailed knowledge and understanding of Alaska's situation and
Problems which he had gained in bur a few weeks on the job there, '6

While the three officials visited the north, uncertainty persisted at
Washington headquarters about the specific Alaska responsibilities of the
various Bureau branches. A staff meeting in the Commissioner's office on

July 31 decided the division of responsibilities after a vigorous dis-
cussion, Accordingly, the Engineering Branch was to administer systems and

programs, while the Operations Branch was to be responsible for all actions
fnvolving federal aid projects beyond the program stage. This included
construction as well a¢ maintenance on all Alaska highways included in the
federal aid system. Operations also was to administer the remaining
carry-over claims on work formerly performed by the ARC, and continue its
responsibilities for all work financed with Forest Highway or other federal
funds separate and distinct from federal aid nonies, !?

Several other decisions were made at the staff meeting. M.B.
Christensen was convinced that Swick needed assistance in handling the
detailed paper work required for the various phases of federal aid highway
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projects. Swick was the oaly ome with any previous federal aid work
experience in Alaska, and except for those connected with Chris F, Wyller'’s
Juneau district office, there also was no one with any experience with
forest highway work. As a result, Swick had to devote much of his time tro
procedural details which normally were handled at a lower level.
Christensen wag convinced that existing federal aid work procedures did not
fit very well into prevailing Alaskan conditions. Washington had practi-
cally given no written instructions on how te handle some of the operationsthat did not fit federal aid procedures applicable elsewhere to Region 10.
In frustration Christensen observed that "all of the other Federal-aid
procedures are based on the principle that there is a State highway
department that takes the initiative and performs the original functions"
in all phases of the work, Alaske, however, had no effective territorial’ highway department and the members of the territorial highway board had
hardly taken an active part in federal aid activities “and have exhibitedlittle desire or intent to do so.” Therefore, the Bureau had to initiate
practically all actions and in most cases complete them as well with no
territorial participation. Swick quickly needed written instructions
covering the detatled procedures to be followed for all phases of the work
from systems to the construction stage. Furthermore, these instructions
needed to be so clear and simple that Swick could turn them over to staff
members with the expectation that they would be able to take cate of the
paper work on their own. Swick only needed to epprove the final document.
Christensen also proposed to have an Alaska staff wember “come to the
States to serve a period of indoctrination" in one of the division offices
dealing with both federal afd and forest highway work, 18
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Accordingly, Washington issued the first of several guidelines for
inspection reports on federal aid construction projects. In the contiguous
States, the Bureau required only initial and final reports, while on

secondary roads only the final one Was required. Projects built under
direct Bureau Supervision, however, required monthly reports with a copy
submitted to Washington. The Bureeu directly supervised forest highway and
federal aid projects in Alaska, and therefore it was necessary that the
procedures for the two classes or ptojects he the same. Thus far, monthiy
inspections and reports had not been made for federal aid Projects, and

probably not always for forest highway projects. Rach district engineer,
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however, submitted a monthly "Situation Report" to the regional office
discussing the status and Problems of all activities in his district,
including construction, surveys, design, right-of-way, maintenance and
administration, Washington considered these “Situation Reports” evidence
of adequate inspection performance, and instructed Swick to submit an

initial and final inspection Tepert roughly following prescribed guidelines
for each federal aid project. The regional engineer also offered to submit
a monthly “Situation Report" as well as others of special inspections made

by representatives of his office. Together, these reports furnished
enough information on Alaska construction projects for headquarter use. 9

4n incident in a bid award in Alaska prompted instruction on bid
guatantees for federal aid projects in the north, A low bid on a federal
aid project was not accompanied by a bid guaranty. A statement accompany-
ing the document made it clear that a bonding company in Seattle furnished
the bid bond. The bid was read and the bonding company wired Region 10 a
few hours after the bids had been opened that it had execited and mailed
the bond. Washington learned of the incident and informed Region 10 that
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since the bid had been opened and read publicly, General Accounting Office
rules required that the technicality of lack of a bid bond be waved and the
award be made to the low bidder. Region 10 followed these instructions,
but the action aroused considerable protest from contractors, the offices
of the Associated General Contractors, and employees of Region 10 who all
claimed that this was contrary to policies followed by the Alaska Road
Commission. Since that incident, Washington had issued a directive cover-
ing both federal aid and forest highway construction which included a
provision following ARC practices, namely when a bid was opened and found
not to be accompanied by the required bid guaranty, it was not to be read
nor considered. 7°

During its existence, the ARC hed performed much of its work by force
accotnt, that is, with its own crews, rather then bidding proj acts. In the
summer of 1957, a General Counsel's Office ruling upheld that practice in
an opinion that held that Sect. 172 of the FAHA of 1954, requiring affirma-
tive findings of public interest to justify construction by other than the
competitive bidding contract method did not apply to federal aid con-
struction in Alaska under Bureau supervision. That section also required
that reports be rendered to the Public Works Committee of both Houses of
Congress tegarding such affirmative findings. Regulations nearly completed
also covered the construction phase of federal aid work in Alaska. It
included 2 statement that Sect. 17a was not applicable. The regulations
did, however, include a provision that findings of public interest should
be made to justify departure from the contract method of construction.
Swick pointed out that frequently other federal agencies, the territory,cities and private individuals asked the Bureau to perform minor con-
struction on a reimbursable basis. The work was not suitable for contract
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awards because it was of short duration on isolated sections of road. The
Bureau urged that Swick fully documenr che necessity of performing the work
by force account, and he agreed that a general finding covering several or
all projects of this class would be desirable. 7!

During his July Alaska trip, Christensen had learned that Swick was

trying to develop an appropriate formula for equitably distributing federal
aid finds among the four judicial districts, and to obtain the active
participation of the territorial highway board in program development. On

July 15, Swick handed out a tentative distribution formula for 1959 federal
aid highway funds to the territorial board members, Swick emphasized that
none of the factors or other figures were final, but only provided a basisan
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for discussion. He invited board members to ask questions, make sugges-
, tions for revision of the factors end projects, or propose alternate bases
for distribution of funds or other projects to be substituted for those
listed. Board members asked practically no questions, nor advanced any
comments or recommendations, They did ask 2 few questions regardine the
specific locations and types of work to be included in the list of proposed
projects. Swick was uncertain whether or not the board's response was due
to general approval of the proposals, a failure te understand then, passive
acceptance or a lack of interest in the subject, in any evant, he exhorted
the board members to seriously consider programming and be prepared to work
out the final 1959 fiscal year program with Bureau representatives at the
October meeting.

“*

Specifically, Swick had used a number of factors affecting the allo-
cation of funds to the judicial districts, namely area, primary, secondary
afd total mileages, rural and urban populations, vehicle tegistration,
gasoline receipts, and preliminary needs analysis. The Last line of the
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tabulation gave the weighted selected factors for Alaska with equal weights
given to those individual factors indicated by asteriks, namely area, total
mileage, rural and urben popttlations, vehicle registration, gasoline
receipts and preliminary needs analysis. Accordingly, the first division
received 14 percent of the 1959 federal atd highway funds, the second §
percent, the third 49 percent and the fourth 29 percent."

Swick estimated 1959 funds at $17,355,927, some $8,843,591 for pri-
mary, $5,963,607 for secondary, and $73,729 for urban roads, and another
$2,475,000 for forest highways. Approximately $4,633,637 of the total were
tied up in fixed charges, such as maintenance, building replacement and
vepair and plaming, end another $1,220,000 in.reserves, leaving about
$11,000,000 for new construction projects. Based on the selected factors,
the first division was to receive $2,200,000 or 20 percent of the total,
the second $700,000 or 7 percent, the third $5,300,000 or 48 percent, and
the fourth $2,800,000 or 25 percent. Swick finally listed = number of
projects in each district which either had to be built with 1959 monies or
were exceptionally worthy to be considered for funding. In preparing the
iist, he had not matched the costs of the listed projects agzinst the
available uonies, except for the second division, As a result, the project
listing overprogrammed available funds in some instances end underpro—
grammed them in others. “*

Planning survey activities concerned Swick es well. He informed
Washington that he had deferred most such activities hoping to hire a
quaiified individual to direct the work in Alaska. In the teantime,
however, he had continued the modest traffic counting program of the Alaska
Road Commission as a maintenance activity, as well as two research projects
financed from Interior funds, now depleted. He had employed one man for
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the remaining six summer weeks to make traffic classification couats,
assemble the field information and perform a limited analysis at a cost of
$3,000. He intended to have analyzed a sample of Alaska’s motor vehicle
tegistration records and perhaps also scale weight data collected by the
territorial police.7>

Swick had continued two research projects funded through che 1.5
percent planning component in the annual maintenance charges. One of these
involved a permafrost project at the Glennallen depot which had been
underway for several years under the general supervision of the Geological
Survey. The Bureau contributed men and equipment, installed and read a
group of thermistore, passive electrical resistors, and performed some of
the analysis. The project had cost about $12,000 per year. The second
project was an avalanche study in the Girdwood area south of Anchorage
which had yielded gratifying results in predicting slide conditions and
designing protective barriers. Previous annual costs had approximated
$7,00, including the salery end expenses of an evalanche expert and his
assistant during the winrer mouths. The total program cost about $23,000,
and Swick intended to use the remainder of the 1957 one and one-half
percent wonies or $31,886 to purchase additional portable traffic recording
equipment as soon as the usefulness of the instruments passed down from the
ARC and the old Public Roade Districts had been ascertained. Swick es-
timated that he would have to spend about $2,000 on new purchases. As of
August 31, the Bureau had authorized $31,886 for these research undertak-
ings, There were no territorial contributions. The projects were to be
financed by the 1.5 percent planning component in the annual maintenance
charges plus additional federal funds to equal the territorial share. The
authorized expenditure of $31,886, however, did not include a proposed
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southeastern ferry study for operations between Prince Rupert, B.C.
Canada, Ketchikan, Wrangell, Petersburg, Juneau, and Haines, Alaska. “°

Ia che middle of September, Swick asked his district engineers to make
detailed recommendations for putting together the 1958 Alaska federal aid
program. He intended to use these at the October meeting of the terriro-
Yial highway board in order to arrive at a mutually agreeable agenda for
1958. He also told them that the farm roads programmed for 1957 should be
completed within authorized funds, but not to include any new projects
because now the territory had to assume responsibilities in this area. He
then asked his district engineers to list projects in order of priority;
.vecommend lists of new projects in order of priority; recommend new roads
and reconstruction of the existing system; comment on the adequacy of
maintenance funds, and carefully consider the breakdown between summer and
winter maintenance in order to derive the maximum benefit from rhese
expenditures; list, in order of priority, the replacement of existing
inadequate maintenance facilities; and program for completion centerline
and barrier striping; provide for the installation of adequate alignment
and speed signs and guard rail installation; and make certain chat planning
keep ahead of future programs by scheduling the necessary field surveys.
Within s couple of weeks, the district engineers complied and submitted
their detailed recommendations. At about the same time, G.M. Williams, the
assistant commissioner for engineering at Bureau headquarters sent Swick a
copy of a confidential report prepared by the Cowmanding General, U.S.
Army, Alaska, and supported by the Navy and Air Force which dealt with the
importance of the territory's highway system to present and future milicaryrequirements. It appeared that the designation of rhe federal sid primaryand secondary systema meshed well with military requirements. The Bureau

-131-~



advised the Department of Defense to lobby for a direct route from

Anchorage to Fairbanks because from a logistical point of view it made much

sense, and also it would save distance and travel time. Most importantly,
the military installations in both Anchorage and Fairbanks generated much
of the highway traffic between these two points. 7

Several other issues occupied Swick's attention in the late fell of
1957. Washington tastructed Region 10 to assume maintenance responsibil-
ities of the federal sid systems in the territory's various towns and
cities, Swick was to draw up agteements with Alaska's incorporated en-

tities specifying the manner in which maintenance was to be accomplished.
In some instance, Swick was to use the Bureau's own equipment and

workforce, while in othera the cities were to continue maintenance work and
be reimbursed "for the actual audited costs incurred." Within a couple of
weeks, Swick had concluded such agreements with seven cities and towns,
from Douglas in southeastern Alaska to Nome on the Seward Peninsula. In
Teviewing the documents, Washington noted the wide vartance in maintenance
cost per mile. Snow removal would constitute the greatest part of the
costs, and hesdquarters expected expenditures to be proportionate to
snowfall and icing conditions, but no such pattern seemed apparent. Swick
Was to see to it that # relationship between weather conditions and mainte-
nance costs be established, and that provisions be made for inspection by
Bureau personnel. Another issue concerned the acquisition eof excess
federal property in Alaska by the Bureay at no cost, Previously, federal
agencies had transferred surplus property to the Alaska Road Commission
without reimbursement. The Bureau's generel counsel examined the appropri-
ate federal laws and concluded that the Bureau, as successor agency to the
Alaska Road Commission, enjoyed the same privileges. 2°
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The year 1957 had been an eventful one, and A.F. Chiglione, now the
chief of the Foreign Program Division of the Bureau of Public Roads, summed
up the major milestones. He reminded the officials that the Bureau took
over a system of highways totaling 4,000 miles developed by the ARC over a
51 year period. From 1948 to 1956, the ARC had spent about $200 million on
amproving and paving the main highway network and installing modern and
efficient ‘maintenance camps and depots throughout the territory. In
effect, the BPR, when absorbing the ARC, had taken over @ competent highway
department similar to those existing in the various western states, Forest
highweys previously built and maintained by the BPR in Alaska totaled
approximately 300 miles. Integrating forest highways with the rest of the

+ territorial system had made possible operating economies.7?
Ghiglione pointed out that Alaska had no operating highway department

although the territorial legislature had passed legislation in 1957 estab-
lishing the authority for 2 highway department. The ARC and the BPR had
helped territorial legisletors to draft the measure based on model highway
legislation. He summarized the provisions of the law, and mentioned that
all highway-user tax monies collected by the territory were made available
for use by the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department. The territorycollected a 5 cent fuel tax but charged only nominal fees for automobile
and truck registration. Nevertheless, territorial income from these
sources amounted to $2.2 milion annually.??

Ghiglione maintained that since the BPR had taken over highway con-
struction and maintenance in Alaska very few changes had occurred in the
field work. Construction on old projects had continued and new ones
Started. Government forces still handled 211 maintenance work. More
importantly, “the scope of work possible under the Federal-eid funds is
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approximately the same as the level maintained during the past 8 years
under the Department of the Interior," What he did not mention was that
Alaska's 1956 inclusion in the FAHA assured predictable, and slowly in-
creasing federal aid monies. Unlike the yearly budget battles for ARC
appropriations before a fickle Congress, the FAHA monies assured stability
and made possible long-range planning,

>”

Federal afd monies could be used for highway maintenance in Alaska
unlike elsewhere, and only vrequired 10 percent territorial matching.
Nevertheless, this modest Matched consumed most of the territorial highway
funds, and Ghiglione predicted that some time would pass before Alaska
could take over the Maintenance and construction responsibilities normally
carried out by a highway department in the contiguous states. He warned
that conveying responsibilities would necessitate the transfer of property
and personnel since all Camps, maintenance equipment and personnel had to
remain with the territory. He praised the Bureau for adapting the rigid
and bureaucratic federal aid system to Alaska. Indeed, much had been
accomplished in the transition Pexiod from the ARC to the BPR frou Septem
ber 1956 to December 1957. Many probleme, however, remained to be solved.
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1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska; E.E.
Shelhamer to E.S. Haseltin, July 18, 1957, box 65403, file AP3-1-4,
Territory, &.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington.
M.B. Christensen to G.M. Williams, "Alaska ‘Trips of Messrs.
Christensen, Palmer and Wall (Highway Status and Design and Con-
struction Problems),” August 6, 1957, John L. Palmer, "Maintenance
Report on Highways in Aleska," July 1957, 62-A4-1283, box 66, Central
Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, 8.6. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Ibid.

Ibid,

Ibid.

Ibid.

Thid.

Ibid.
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12,

13.

14,

is.

16.

17.

18.

Is.

20.

John H. Wail, “Alaska-Construction,” July 16, 1957, 62-4-1283, box 66,
Central Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Ibid.

Ibid.

Toid.

Ibid., M.B, Christensen to G.™. Williams, “Alaska Trips of Messrs.

Christensen, Paimer and Watl (Highway Status and Design and Construc-
tion Problems)," August 6, 1957, 62-41283, box 6&6, Central Correspon-
dence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G. 30, Washington
Yederal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland,
Eric E, Erhart to Paul F. Royster, July 26, 1957, Paul F. Royster to
Eric £. Erhart, July 31, 1957, F.C, Turner to Paul F. Royster, July
31, 1957, 62-4-1283, box 66, Central Correspondence Files, Alaska
Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center,
Suitland, Maryland.

M.B. Christensen to G.M. Williams. “Federal-sid procedures in Alaska,*
August I, i957, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central Correspondence Files,
Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records
Center, Suitland, Maryland.
M.B. Christensen to E.E. Erhart, August I, 1957, 62-4-1283, box 66,
Central Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, .R.G.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland. Monthly
inspections and reports in the contiguous states corresponded with the
provisions of PPM-20-6,

M.B. Christensen to G.M. Williams, "Bid guaranty for Federal~aid
Projects in Alaska," August 1, 1957, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central
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22.

23.

Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G. 30,

Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
M.B. Christensen: to G.M. Williams, “Affirmative findings for force
account work on Federal-aid projects in Aleska," August Z, 1957,

62-A-1283, box 66, Central Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest High-
ways, 1957-58, B.G. 30, Washingron Federal Records Center, Suitland,
Maryland.

M.B. Christensen to G.M. Williams, “Alaska Federal-aid Highway Fro-
Sramming,"” August 8, 1957, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central Correspondence

Files, Alaska, Federal Aid General, thru 16, 1955-59, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

.

Bureau of Public Roads, box 65414, File FAH 14, Programs 1956-1958,
R.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington.

BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS — REGION 10 - ALASKA

Factors for Consideration in Distribution of Funds to Judicial Disetricts
July 195?

FACTORS I 2 3 4 TOTAL

Area *
5 25 24 46 100%

Primary mileage 22 - 55 23 "
Secondary nileage 10 i2 40 38 "
Total mileage * 15 8 45 32 "
Population (civilian) * 21 4 51 24 “

Rural 1g 5 50 27 "
Urban 27 - 54 19 "

Vehicle Registration * ll I 64 26 "
Gasoline Receipts * 12 4 63 24 "
Preliminary Needs Analysis * 22 2 4? 29 "
Weighted selected factors 14 8 49 29 "

*Factors used in weighting
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24. M.B. Christensen to G.M. Williems, “Alaska Federal-aid Highway Pro-
gramming,” August 8, 1957, E.R. Swick to district engineers,
Anchorage, Fairbanks, Juneau, Valdez, and Nome, “Alaska Federal-aid
Programs,” July 30, 1957, box 65414, file FAH 14, Programs 1956-1958,
R.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington.

BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS - REGION 10 - ALASKA

Preliminary Distribution of 1959 Federal-aid Monies Availablefor Construction to Judicial Districts Based on Selected Factors

Districts
i 2. 3 4 TOTAL

Primary * $ 700,000 - $3,000,000 $1,900,000 $ 5,600,000
Secondary ** 400,000 $700,000 1,600,600 900,000 3,600,000

ao
ca
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°
.

Forest 1,100,000 - 700 ,000 ~ 1,300,000
TOTAL 2,260,000 700,000 §,300,000 2,800,000 11,000,000(Percentage) (20) (7) (48) (25) (100),

** District 2 - Since it has no Primary System, gets 8% of Federal-aid funds, all from Secondary.
Districts 1, 3 and 4 split remaining $2,900,000 on ratio 14 te 49to 29 (see factors, Sheet 1).

* The Primary funds due District 2 under factors analysis werearbitrarily divided evenly between Districts 3 and 4.
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BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS - REGION 10 -— ALASKA
Preliminary Analysis ~ 1959 Federal-aid Funds for Programing

FUNDS

1959 Ratimate ~ Revenyes

FIXED CHARGES
Maintenance:

Fstimate fer 1958
Forest maintenance (475,000)City maintenance (estinate)Building replacement & repairSafety - guard rail - 2% Primary

Subtotal maintenance
1 1/2% Planning

Total Fixed Charges

Gross available to program
Reserve for surveys 3%Reserve for contingencies 7%

Total reserve

Net to program (rounded)

PRIMARY

$8,843,591

1,860,000
——-—

60,000
406,000
176,000

2,496,000

133,404}
2,629,404

6,260,000

186,000
434,000

626,000

5,600,000

SECONDARY

$5,963,607

1,840,000

1,840,000

90,504:

1,930,504

4,000, 000

120,000
280,000

400,000

3,600,000

URBAN

$ 73,729

72,623

72,623

1,106

73,729

FOREST
HIGHWAY

$2,475,000

475 ,000

2,000,000

60,000
140 ,000

200,000

1,800,000

TOTALS

$17,355,927

4,408,623

4,633,637

12,200,000

1,220,000

11,000,900
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PRELIMINARY FY 1959 PROJECTS

lst JUDICIAL DISTRICT

JUNEAU DISTRICT Primary
Mictkof Highway Uxtrension
Ketchikan Sereet Program $ 300,000
Tee Harbor~Eagle River Improvement* 1,275,000(8.5 miles)
Thane Road Extension (2 miles)

2nd JUDICIAL DISTRICT

NOME DISTRICT

None-Teller
Nome-Kougarok

- 3rd_JUDICIAL DISTRICT

ANCHORAGE AND VALDEZ DISTRICT

King River Bridge Replacement 225,000
Packsaddle Bridge Replacement 25,000
Gambell Street-Fireweed Lane Improvement 500,000Wasilla-Willow Construction (9 miles)
Kodiak Island Roads Lmprovement
Sterling Highway Improvement (1/2 of
Section C - 20 miles) 1,100,000

Paving 34 miles @ $50,000 (Anchorage-
Palmer Area)

Edgerton Cutoff Bridges

4th JUDICIAL DISTRICT

FAIRBANKS DISTRICT

Nenana-Fairbanks (sec. C, 20 miles) 1,200,000
Livengood-Manley Hot Springs
Paving 26 miles @ $60,000 (Fairbanks Ares)
Richardson Highway, 4 lane (6 miles) 900,000

FOREST HIGHWAY PRIMARY

Cordova-Cordova Airport improvements
Portage Glacier Road Improvements
Hope Road Improvements
Mitkof Highway Extension*
Tee Harbor-Eagle River*
North Sitka Highway Extension 1-1/2 niles

*Possible to finance partially with Forest Righvay moneywith Federal-Aid monies.
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$ 500,000

350,600

400,000
306,000

500,000
200 ,000

1,700,000
250,000

400,000
1,560,000

SECONDARY

500,000
400 ,000
50,000

and partially



25.

26.

27.

E.H. Swick to £.H, Holmes, August $9, 1957, box 65414, file FAH 14,
Programs 1956-1958, R.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seatrle,
Washington.

Tbid.; Lacey V¥. Murrow to E.H. Swick, September 6, 1957, §2-a4~-1283,
box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland,
Maryland.

E.E, Swick to district engineers, September 17, 1957, John M. Cooley
to E.H. Swick, October 4, 1957, H.W. Johansen to E.H, Swick, October

1957, M.C. Zimmerman to E.H. Swick, October 14, 1957, Chr. F.
Wyller to E.H. Swick, October 14, 1957, box 65414, file FAH 14,
Programs 1956-1958, &.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle,
Washington; G.M. Williams to E.H. Swick, October 18, 1957, 62-A4=-1283,
box 66, Central Correspondence Files, Federal Aid, thro 1955-59, B.C.
30, Washington Fedéral Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

VALDEZ DISTRICT
October 4, 1957

The following is a list of projects that are recommended for theValdez District with their priority,
A. Construction:

1. Gakona Bank Protection from the Copper River on Route F-046at about Mile 2. It is estimated thar to protect the roadway from theCopper River cutting the roadway away will cost approximately$100,000.00

2. Replace Rock Creek Bridge at Mile 86.05 on Route F-O7!. ThePresent bridge is 2 wooden trestle constructed in 1947 and has givenus trouble every spring during the breakup. It is estimated it willcost approximately $25,000.00 to replace.
3. Replace the Lower Tonsina Bridge and construct @ dike about2,000 fr. long on Route S-851 to channel the water under the bridge.The estimated cost 1s approximately $250,000.00
4, Continue the reconstruction of the Lake Louise Read RouteS-809 to the standards of our secondary roads. Estimated cost fornext years work $65,000.00,
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3+ Redeck the Lower Lowe River Bridge at Mile 14.7 on RouteF-O71. Estimated cost approximately $30,000.00
6. Reconstruction of the Copper River Highway Route 8-85! fron9 Mile to the airport at about 14 Mile. Thie would be the wideningand raising of che roadway and replacing the wooden bridges. It isestimated to cost approximately $500,000.00.
7. Reconstruction of the Mineral Creek Road Route $=-8151between 5 Mile and 9 Mile. Estimated cost $50,000.00.
8. Construction of Section a” Edgerton Highway, Route S-851.Estimated cost approximately $500,000.00.
$9. Construction of a bridge across the Copper River on RouteS850 about Chitina. Estimated cost approximately $1,500,000.00.
10, Asphalt deck protection of the laminated floor decking onthe steel trusses on the Copper River Highway Route S-851. Estimatedcost approximately $25,000.00. ,

Painting the steel trusses on the Copper River Highway Rovcte$-851. Estimated cose approximately $200,000.00,
12. Reconstruction and paving on Section "4" Denali Highway.Route F-052 - a three year contract with no paving to be done untilthe second year. Estimated cost $2,400,000.00.

x
13. Paving of Mineral Creek Road, Route S-8151 - the section inthe Town of Valdez from the junction of Route F-071 to the DikeBridge, a distance of approximately 0,5 mile. Estimated cost of$50,000.00.

14. Construction of a new read fron 33 Mile on the RichardsonHighway, Route F-071 to the head of Robe Lake, approximately 3/4 of amile. Estimated cost $20,000.00. This would be a Territory project.
15. New construction of a section of road from Chitina toMcCarthy for about 25 miles. Estimated cost of $500,000.00.

5. Matntenance:

The maintenance programmed funds as set up for the 1957 programshould take care of our requirements if spring breakup does not doanymore damage than it has done in the past few years. The mainte-nance program for the 1958 season for primary maintenance should beincreased from $750,000.00 to $850,000.00 to take care of checenterline striping, guard rail installation, additional maintenancewhich will be required on asphalt patching on Richardson Bighwaybetween junction at 129 Mile and Summit Lake, 195 Mile, and to takecare of the maintenance of the Denali Highway.
The maintenance program for the secondary maintenance should beincreased from $160,000.00 to $200,000.00 to take care ef the
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additional mileage on the Secondary routes and to increase ourSecondary maintenance to a little higher standards,
Cc. Buildings:

i. The camp at Eureka, Route F-942, should be Teplaced with acomplete new maintenance camp,

2. The camp at 47 Mile, Route F-071, should be replaced with acomplete new camp and the new camp should be located at 59 Mile so thedivision of maintenance area will be better distributed and also 30%of the. work from this Camp is between $8 Mile and 75 Mile.
3. Comstruction of a maintenance camp on the Denali Highway,Route F-052, near the Susitna River for the maintenance of the sectionof the route from the MacLaren River to about 30 miles north of theSusitna River, This camp may be needed for the Anchorage Districtdepending on where the division of the Denali Highway is wade.

' & Construction of a new maintenance camp near Fielding Lake,Route F-07], about 203 Mile for winter maintenance of Isabel Pass ifin the future this route is to be kept open the year around.
5. Paint the Valdez Tank Farm. A contract to Paint the TankFarm should be let so that the painting could be started by about the20th of May.

\

6. ‘The old garage at Veldez should be removed this coming yearand it is possible that it could be soid with the provision that it beremoved in 60 days. After the old shop has been removed ¢ securityfence should be constructed atound the area.

7. A seven car gatage should be constructed at Thompson Pass toallow the employees stationed there during the winter te store theircars so they would be protected against the heavy snow.
D. Highway Safety and Traveler Conveniences:

It was requesced under maintenance that the maintenence allotmentbe increased by $100,000.00 to take care of centerline striping andthe installation of guard rail in areas like Thompson Pass and otherdangerous places throughout the district.
Our present signs pertaining to alignment and speed have all beenreplaced or are new and it is estimated that 90% or more are in goodcondition. For the Valdez District ir is recommended that a type ofpaint similar to "“Codit", a reflective liquid No. 7210 made byMinnesota Mining and 3m Manufacturing Company of St. Paul 6,Minnesota, be used to paint just the arrow on our alignment signs andthe number on the speed Signs would be adequate to improve our signingproblems.
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E, Surveys:

1. To continue the survey of another 25 miles on the section ofthe proposed route between Chitina and McCarthy.
2. To begin a survey of about a 25 wile section from Chitinadown the Copper River toward Cordova.

F. Length of the Work teek:

It is recommended that the work week on a whole be set up for 40hours. The exceptions to a 40 hour week would be that the maintenancecrew for Thompson Pass, Paxson and Trimms be set up for a 48 hour weekfor approximately the Ist of November to the ist of April. During thespring breakup all maintenance camps should be on a 48 hour week totake care of culverts and the heavy runoff. All maintenance shopsshould be on a 60 hour week throughout the year.
All engineering crews should work contractor's hours.

FAIRBANKS DISTRICT
October 10, 1957

Following is a summary of recommendations for the FairbanksDistrict for the 1958 season:

Construction \

1. Redeck and pave Salchaket and TananaRiver Bridges - 1,000 feet at $100.00 $100,000.00
2. Replace bulkheads - Salchaket Bridge 20,000.00
3. Grade and surface Section C - Fairbanks-

Nenana from Mile 29.8 to Tanana River 700,000.00
4. Bituminous paving - Steese HighwayMile 2 to Mile 4 80,000.00
5. Grade and pave — Fairbanks~Nenana fromMile 4 to Mile 6 160,000.00
6. Obtain tight-of-way on Alaska Highway(Richardson) from Big Bend-Fairbanks to

Korth end of Badger Road - 6 Mile Gate 60,000.00
7. Obtain tight-of-way on University Avenuefor entire section between Fairbanks-Nenana

Highway and International Airport Spur 40,000.00
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A. Primary Construction (continued)
&.

3.

Paving - Alaska Highway - Mile 1294 coMile 1264 - 30 miles @ $40,000.00

Paving - Alaska Highway - Mile 1964 toMile 1222 - 42 ufles @ $306,000

Total:
Plus 10%:

B. Secondary Construction

1.

2.

3.

4,

7a

8.

Livengood-Eureka ~ Road constructionto complete project to Eureka on forceaccount basis.
Chena Hot Springs - Build rote road fromend of this season's work on Chena BotSprings to enable final follow up ofdesign survey

Livengood-Eureka-Bridge Construction —-

(a) West Fork Tolovana 75,000.00(b) Hutlinana River ‘ 30,000.00(ce) Baker Creek 80,000.00(d) Manley Slough with line
change 140,000.00

Taylor Highway - Complete grading on
Boundary Spur and complere regrading andgravelling between Mt. Fairplay and TatlinJunction

Grade and surface - Nenana-McKinley ParkRoad - Nenana to Rex ~ 30 miles
Grade and pave - Phillips Field Road,Route FAS 6321 ~ 2.7 miles
Obtain rights of way for reconstruction onthe following:

1,200, 000.00

1,260,000.00

$ 3,620,000.00
362,000.00

$3,932 ,000.00

400,006.00

200,000.00

325,000.00

100,000.00
5.

900,000.00
6.

190,000.00

(a) FAS 620 Badger Loop, 12.1 miles 20,000.00(b> FAS 644 Farmers Loop, 9.0 miles 15,000.00(c) PAS 624 Minnie, 3rd Street,Trainer Gate, Dawson Spur.(1) Third St. & Dawson Spur 20,000.00(2) Trainer Road & 3rd Ave. 40,000.06 95,000.00
Grading and paving ~ Trainer Road,Third Avenue, Third Street, & Dawson Spur

=145=

170,000.00



pK
w
ee
ry

cs
‘

ee
Ra

en
-

3. Secondary Construction (continued)
9, Grading and paving - Badger Loop Road 1,000, 000.0010. Bridge construction ~ North Fork 12 MileRiver

125,000.00
Total:

$ 3,505,000.00
Plus 10%: 350,500.00

$ 3,855,500.00Metintenance

Primary maintenance funds, exclusive of depot improvements, do
not appear at this rime to be sufficient to cover regular routine
primary maintenance between now and June 30, 1958. It is assumed
maintenance funds for the City of Fairbanks will be from our primary
and secondary funds. The obligation of the primary portion of stch
funds will deplete present primary fund balance to a point where it
will not be sufficient to carry on normal anticipated primary expendi-~
tures,

In setting up funds for the year, July 1, 1957 to July 1, 1958,
funding between primary routes aud secondary routes pretty mich agrees
with past expenditures on through routes and feeders and local routes.
With che new route designations, the Ester-Nenana section and the
section from Farmers Loop to Fox om the Steese became a part of rhe
primary system whereas they had formerly been in our old feeder
system. This differential has caused an unbalanced distribution
between primary and secondary funds.

Our secondary maintenance funds appear ample to cover normal
secondary maintenance operations to July 1, 1958, as well as the
following:

Il. Primary and Secondary maintenance toJuly 1, 1958 - City of Fairbanks
45,000.002. Deficiency in primary maintenance funds,estimated
35,000.00Tt was our intention to start crushing and stockpiling aggregate

for plant mix by mid~May and to start major paving repair program
around June Ist. In order to do this vork, we will require an addi-
tional $35,00.00 in our primary maintenance account to carry through
to July lst. This is all based on noraal mainrenance from now to June
30th. Any abnormal winter and spring conditions way alter this
considerably.

The following bridges on the primary system are in need of
painting;
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1. Chena River, Fairbanks 400 £eet2. Big Gerstle River 1goo. ("
3. Johnson River 960 “
4, Robertson River 1986 *
5. Yerrick-Creek 200 ="

6. Tok River 250 "
7. Tanana (East of Tok) 950 "

On the secondary system, the following bridges require painting:
1. Tolovana (Eiltott) 125 feer2. Tatalina (Elliett) 100—""3. Tllinois Street (FAS 671) 130 6"4, Minnie Street (FAS 64) 130 6"!

It is planned to paint ail the secondary bridges listed abovethis coming year and to paint the Chena and Big Gerstle on the primarysystem this coming season. It {s planned to do this work by contract,
For the year July 1, 1958 to July 1, 1959, we propose to do thefollowing work over and above the funds allocated for the year july 1,1957 to July 1, 1958. To perform this work, we estimate our primarymaintenance allécations vill have to be increased in the amountslisted below:

1. Pavement Repait - Alaska and Glenn Highways § 50,000.004

2. Centerline Striping:(a) Alaska Uighway $ 30,000.00(>) Richardson Highway 3,900.00(ce) Pairbanke-Nenana Road 1,000.00(d) Glenn Righway 3,500.00{e) Steese Highway 200.00 38,600.00
3. Guard Reil Instaliarion - Alaska

Highway - 5500 feet 30,000,00
4, Bridge painting - Chena and Big GerstleRiver Bridge 65,000.00
5. Maintenance Fairbanks City PrimaryRoute

28,000.00
6, Increase to cover estimated normalmaintenance deficiency 35,000.00
Additional funds required for 1958+1959Primary Maintenance

$ 246,600.00
As noted above in this report, we estimate $80,000.00 in fundsever and above our normal maintenance expenditures on secondarymaintenance for this year. For the year July 1, 1958 to Juiy I, 1959,we desire to have the same allocation ag for 1957-1958. We propese touse this money to replace the following timber bridges:
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l. Quarts Creek, Steese
Highway2. Albert Creek, "

3. Mosquito Creek," “
4. Bear Pup, Rabe Long-Poorman Road5. Monument Creek, - Ruby~Long-Poorman Road6. Opbir Creek - Ruby~Long-Poorman Road

In addition, we will require the following funds:.
1. Paint, Illinois Street Bridge 3}Minnie Street Bridge 5 9,000.00Tolovana & Tatalina Bridges)
2. Centerline Striping 100.00
3. Maintenance Fairbanks City Secondary Rte. 42,000.00

Additional funds for 1958-1959
Secondary Maintenance $ 51,100.00
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l. Gardiner Creek Camp2. Birch Lake Garage Addition and Living Quarters3. Fairbanks Depot - Warm Storage Facilities &Service Station4. Fairbanks Depot - Administrative Office and
Engineering Office Building5. Johnson River Camp

B. Improvements:

i, Fairbanks Depot - Paint office and warm storage buiidings.2. Fairbanks Depot - Shingle apartment building.3. Destgn standard sand drying and storage shed and constructone each at: 1, Fairbanks
2. Birch Lake
3. Big Delta
4. Johnson River
5. Tok Junction6 Gardiner Creek (new site)

i. Survey for Design - Rex to Dry Creek2. Survey for Design — Alaska Highway-Moose Creek Dyke toSouth Gate - Eielson Field3. Ground control survey - Fairbanks to Big Delta - to tie inpresent highway to Mendenhall Aerial photos.4. Control Survey - Steese Highway - Fox to Circle - to tiein 195? photogrammetric survey.
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Surveys (continued)

3. Design survey - Chena Hot Springs Road - Mile 22 to ChenaWot Springs.6. Photogrammetric survey - Eagle to Circle along south bankof Yukon River.
7. Ground control for Aerial and as-built survey - ElliottHighway - Fox to Livengood.8. Ground control for serial and as-butlt survey ~ TaylorHighway - Tetlin Junction to Eagle.

-— =F fF @&| BF |=] 2F®eFewvwseee fsweees=a + =

NOME DISTRICT
October 11, 1957

Submitted below is a summary of recommended projects for theconsideration of the Territorial Highway Board that they might formu~late their 1958 program.

CONSTRUCTION

Proj. #1 Nome - Kougarok Route 141 $300,000Completion grading by force account and contract.
Proj. #2 Golden Gate Creek to Pilgrim Hot Springs 60,000Preliminary grading by force account. .

Proj. #3 Teller Road Route 131 400,000Preliminary grading and two bridges by contractand by force account.

Proj. #4 Coyote Creek to Bering Dock Site. 70,000Preliminary grading by contract rental equipment.
The most feasible uethod of accomplishing Project #2 is to do thework on #2 with the crew from Project #1 while they are in the iumedi-ate erea. The same thoughts are borne regarding Project #4 withrespect to #3,

RECONSTRUCTION

Prof. #1 Nome to Municipal Airport Route 130 75,000Engineering early in the spring of 1958 withconstruction of bridge and grading through oneShow trap accomplished the same year.
Proj. #2 Nome to Mile 13 Route 130 30,900Engineering accomplished 1958 with plans to letthe contract in the spring of 1959,
Proj. #3 Kougareok to Haycock Route 141 50,000Engineering by aerial photogrammetry.
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Proj. #4 Nome to Mile 13 Route 141 30,000Engineering during 1958 with plans to let thecontract by spring 1959 for grading and theconstruction of one bridge.
Proj. #5 Safety Ferry cto Solomon 80,000Surfacing and minor alignment improvement bycontract.

MAINTENANCE

Summer

Erection of signs, bridge rails, some guard rails, repair andreplacement of culverts, ditch cleaning, spring washout repairs, ferryoperation, grading of snow traps and surface. blading of all roads inthe Nome District
$160,000

Winter

Snow removal, widening, berming snow fences et cetera includingmaintenance through the City of Nome 25,000
Butidings

1. Central heat plant for Nome Depot 70,000Construction by contract.
2. * Additional housing, four unite for Nome Depot 120,000Construction by contract.
3. Summer maintenance camp Route 131 25,000By force account.

It 1s proposed to proved summer maintenance for the followingroutes:

Reute 130 1321
131 14il
141 1412
1301 1413
1304 1451
1311 1510

1550

This work is to include opening routes 130, 131, 141 and 1550 -consisting of plowing remaining snow drifts, removing the remanents ofwinter glaciering, and make spring washout repairs during the springof 1959. The remaining routes listed above will not de opened untilall snow and ice has melted unless public pressure justifies openingearlier,
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These routes require ditch and culvert cleaning, minor bridgerepairs and painting, traffic sign installation, spot gravelling,minor resurfacing, surface blading, sloping, and riprap reinforcement,
Routes 130, 141 aod 1411 can have their winter maintenancereduced considerably by grading the few remaining snow traps.
It ig planned to install guard rails on all new bridges. Theseraiis will extend a short distance onto the approach fills.
Surface blading remains our greatest maintenance problem. It isdoubtful that our present equipment would stand double shifting so wehave done the best we could with a single shift. During the 1958 yeara new grader is expected - it will be double-shifted and should permitus to keep up with surface blading requirements.
Fill slope repairs and reinforcing of riprap will be requiredmostly along route 130.

Thought has been given to your suggestion of working maintenancefive days per week. Excepring three men, our whole district mainte~mance: crew fis composed of temporary employees for whom we have tocompete in the local labor market each spring. In the outlying areassuch as Teller, Deering et cetera we have been working five days perweek the past seasons and expect to continue doing so; however, in theimmediate Nome Area it is felt that we would be unable to attract thebetter men if we cut down to five days per week. It is agreed that ifour maintenance crew was composed of permanent employees they wouldwork at five days per week as they do not have the long idle wintermonths ahead.

Winter Maintenance

Wiuter maintenance will be provided for those portions of routes130, 141, 1412 and 1550 whose winter use is required by the economy ofNome and Kotzebue. This maintenance will consist mostly of snowremoval, widening, snowfence and winter glaciering control.
No maintenance is contemplated for routes 1050, 1210, 1302, 1303,1312, 1590 or 1690 as traffic is so low that maintenance ts notwarranted at this time, private individuals are maintaining for theirown use, or the Airforce is maintaining for its use.

CONSTRUCTION

Vome - Kougerok

Te is expected that we will accomplish the following by forceaccotmt the 1958 construction season;

Bridge che Pilgrim River and the Kuzitrin River,
Completion of the preliminary grading, installation of culverts,final grading and short haul surfacing as far as Coffee Creek.
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Tt is proposed that we again contract the surfacing of allmaterials hauled over 2000 feet and to contract all culvert placementin areas where the contractor does ali grading. To finance this workit is expected that the $110,000 authorized in 1957 program will bemade available during the spring of 1958 to carry our work until Julyist. The proposed $300,000 will be sufficient for both contract andforce account work including all engineering until the end of the jobunless unforeseen events occur,

Our plans for this work are as follows:
By Force Account

Fabricate a temporary bridge at the Nome Depot thie winter in 300foot sections for the crossing of the Pilgrim River. This bridge willbe installed as soon as the road iz open to this point and the waterand ice have cleared sufficiently. This temporary structure will becabled to the bank in the event that high water occurs and Placed insuch a position that a permanent bridge can be erected from it withoutthe use of false work.

Steel for the Pilgrim River Bridge should arrive on the firstboat and will be on construction site by the first week in July. OurPast experience indicates it will take about six weeks for our crew toerect this bridge at which time we should have access to the KuzitrinBridge site provided the contractors have connected through betweenMile 61 and Mile 67. Steel for this bridge chen can be trucked to thesite and the crew can begin erection which wtil probably not becompleted until freeze up.

Preliminary gvading with bulldozers will continue with a singleshift from Shelton over to Coffee Creek.
The bulldozer crew ,can then either accomplish the preliminarygrading between Golden Gate Creek and Pilgrim Hot Springs, if au-thorized to do so, or drop back to che Nome River and finish gradingthose narrow sections that were constructed in 1956 but never widened.
Tt is planned to move rhe sctaper crew into the area between Mile28 and Mile 30 early this spring and to finish widening the grade andStraightening out the river channel as the river has threatened ourgrade several tines. Approximately three weeks will be required toaccomplish this. The crew will then move over to Mile 52 and finishwidening and surfacing che road as fer as Mile 61 which pointe will beaccessible by auto late in the fall of 1957. Upon completion of thisarea scrapers will then be moved to the vicinity of Mile 68 for asmall amount of scraper work has to be accomplished and then toShelton and then on to Coffee Creek. These last three areas haveSpotted and scattered scraper work. It is anticipated that allscraper work can be easily accomplished during the 1958 constructionseason, if normal conditions occur.
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By Contract

Ir is tentatively planned to grade by contract from Mile 61 tenear Mile 67 placing an overlay over the tundra without disturbing itahead of the fill. At this writing we do not have our borrow pitsblocked out and have noted the barest possibility of gravel in themiddle of the section which has not yet been prospected. If chismiddle pit does not prove out, al] material will have to be hauledfrom each end of the section. It is planned to make our stock pile ofgasoline in the Kougarok available to the successful contractor thathe might haul from the north end with a minimum of supply problems.Considerable long haul servicing may be required between Shelton andCoffee Creek as we do not have full information on the broken rock anddead rock available from the top of the ridge at present.
Teller Road

it is planned to accomplish preliminary grading over a two yearperiod, to erect a replacement bridge over Snake River, and @ new oneover Peuny River. Preliminary grading is to be done by contractequipment and the bridge work by our own forces. if we were not sovery short of competent bridge engineers to administer the work, itwould be desirable to contract the construction of these two bridgesas access is easy from Nome.

Our plans to accomplish this work are as follows:
Preliminary grading will begin at the point where the Teller Roadleaves route 141, The work will have ready access for the first ninemiles as there is already an existing road. Commuting between thework and town will be practical for possibly two or three miles pastthe end of the road, then it will be necessary to establish a camp.
Te is planned to have the actual work conducted under the super~vision and direction of one of the foremen who has been trained inthis type of work in the Nome grea. The contractor is to provide theequipment, maintenance and operate the caup - boarding our foreman andthe occasional transient inspector.
Airstrips constructed by our survey crew every few miles will beavailable for supplying lighter supplies such as groceries and miscel~laneous parts, tools, et cetera. Fuel will have to. be hauled alongthe surface. By making this a two year contract the contractor canStart about the middle of the 1958 season progress at a moderate rateand move in his fuel supplies during the 1958 and 1959 winter season.The next season he will be in a position to work the job at whateverTate he desires,

It appears that if we accomplish that bridge work proposed forroute 141 our crew will not have the time to complete both the SnakeRiver Bridge and the Penny River Bridge unless the Kuzitrin Bridge isdelayed until next season. [ft is felt that any necessary delaysshould be reflected on the construcrion of the Snake and Penny Riversas they are much less difficult to ford than the Kuzicrin River.
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Preparatory to final grading activities it is strongly recomnend-ed that an engineering crew follow directly behind the preliminarygrading crew taking cross sections, that quantities for final gradingcan be computed.

RECONSTRUCTION

It is planned to accomplish only the engineering for our proposedreconstruction projects excepting that section on route 130 from Nometo the Municipal Airport. Consideration should be given co pavingthis section as at rhat time contractors will have their crusher andrelated paving equipment here for the reconstruction of the MunicipalAirport.

It is felt that a traffic count of 1,100 cares or vehicles perday justifies paving, however, we do not recommend paving into Nomeproper until they have solved their water and sewer problems. Possi~ble this paving might be incorporated with that being done by C.A.a.2s an extra work order.

PIONEER SURVEYS

- At this time we propose only one pioneer survey for the 1958aeason from the Kougarcok to Haycock route 141.
It 1s proposed to accomplish engineering via aerial photographwith on the ground spot checking of soil conditions similar to thatwhick has been done for the Nome - Kougarok location. The firststaking is then construction staking which is done just ahead of theactual conetruction. This method worked very well for force accountconstruction and should work just as well for contract rental con-struction.

These aertal photographs could then be sent to the photogrammetrysection in Washington for analysis along with the data we gather fromspot checking in the field.
We propose this method of engineering as it has proven muchfaster and much cheaper on the Nome - Kougerek construction than theconventional method. Our engineering costs so far have been under 3%;however, one thing is lacking, we have no "as butit" plans as yet. Ifdesired these “as buile” plans can be drawn reasonably accurate fromaerial photos.

ANCHORAGE DISTRICT
October 14, 1957

The recoumendations are listed in order of priority.
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I. CONSTRUCTION AND RECONSTRUCTION

A. Contract
Primary

l. Gambell Street improvement 500,000
2. King River Bridge 225,000
3. Packsaddle Bridge 25,000
4. Paving Anchorage and Palmer Area

Se

6.

9.

@. Lake Otis Loop (3.8 miles)

b. Wasilla to Big Lake Junction
(9.5 miles)

c. Sand Lake Road (4.5 miles)
d. Jewal Lake Road (1.5 miles)
e. Northern Lights Blvd. (1.5 miles)
f. Big Lake Junetion to Big Lake Y

(4.5 miles)
&- Jonesville Road (2.4 miles)
h. Palmer to Echo Lake (Palmer~

Matanuska Loop)
Sealcoat Seward~Anchorage from
Fireweed Lane to Potter (10 miles).
Chips are stockpiled on project. 30,000
Sealcoat Sterling B~1E

(25 miles) 38,000
Glenn 4 lane (inside military

boundary - 7 miles) 400,000
Kodiak Island Road Iuprovements
No engineering has been accomplishedat Rodiak, Engineering should be
completed on Kalsin Bay Road thiswinter and contract for reconstr,let in summer of 1958,

Sterling Highway (Soldotna-
Clam Guich =~ 2} miies) 1,150,000
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Secondary

190,000

475,000

225,000

735,000

75,000

225 ,000

120,000

185,000

7.

200,000



Primary Secondary10. Houston ~ Willow (9 miles)
Predecated on clearing being
compleced early enough to allow
survey and design this winter. 500,080

il. Echo Lake to Experiment Farm
(Palmer-Matanuska Loop) 165,000

12. Matanuska Trunk Road (Palmer-
Matanuska Loop) 125,000

3. Government Force

I. Reconstruct Mile 0 to Mile 1 - £dlund Road 10,000

2. Reconstruct Mile 1 to Mile 2 - Farmloop Road 10,000
3. Deception Creek (Willow) Bridge and riprap

Replace existing unsafe 60' wooden trusswith old Hicks creek bridge. 40,000

te
ry

Moose Creek (Talkeetna) Bridge
Replace existing unsafe 60’ wooden trusswith 2 - 40' I beam spans set on creosoted
mud sills and creosoted timber rockfilled

1 piers. 30,000

-
4 > °

5. Seward Airpert Roads and Bridge
Replace inadequate pile bent bridge withI beam structure on cresoted piles. 36,000

Cc. National Forests and Parks

1. MeKinley Park (lst 10 miies)
(contract) 600,000

2. Resurrection Creek (Hope, 3 miles)
(contract) 50,000

3. Portege Glacier Road (7 miles)
(contract) 400,000

4. Hope Road Improvements
(By Force Account) 30,000

II. MAINTENANCE AND OPERATIONS

Due to the July | change in cost accounting, we have no adequatebackground upon which to base any accurate estimate, but it appearsthat the funds set up this year are adequate, If, however, we are toincorporate refinements such as sodding and seeding, construction and
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maintenance of viewpoints, picnic areas, ete., funds will not be
adequate to handle the work.

We believe that the standard work week, 48 hours from April 1 to
November 1 and 40 hours during the remainder of the year, should be
revised and a standard 40 hour work week established for year round
operations. The only exceptions should be inspectors on contract work
to work contractors’ hours as approved by the Districe Engineer and
Resident Engineer. In the winter, shifts should be staggered to cover
Saturday operations and if it become necessary to work Sundays or
overtime in emergencies, overtime pay should be approved. Actually,visual observation during the past summer, indicates that it is
doubtful if we receive full value for working Saturdays. If the 48
hour week is to be retained, we recommend it go into effect Nov, 1until May 1 and there should be no staggered work week.

Primary Meintenance 800,000
Secondary Maintenance 850,000

Til. BUILDINGS

1. Dillingham Depot
(Garege and a one-family dwelling) 150,000

2. Kalsin Bay Depot
(Garage and a one-family dwelling) 150,000

3. Palmer Engineering Office
(Remodel and siding) 5,000

4. Moose Pass Depot (Survey site only)
(Move to Vicinity of Cooper Landing) 5,600

5. Bethel Depot (Garage) 100,000

6. 94 Mile Depot Improvements
{Additional new duplex} 50,000

7. Anchorage Depot improvements
(Addition to Engineering Space) 80,000

&. WNinilchik Depot (Service Garage) 100,060

3, Willow Depot (Service Garage and
l-famiiy dwelling} 150,000

10. Girdwood Depot (Service Garage) [00,000
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I¥. HIGHWAY SAFETY AND TRAVELER CONVENIENCE

1. Traveler conventence should be part of maintenance programwith expansion in money to supply roadside parking, water,entrance to old borrow pits, ete.

a. Improve 88 Mile springb. 102 Mile view point improvement
c. Interest point signs

2. Guard Rail - Seward - Anchorage Highway Installationat various locations, 7,000 ft. $70,000

¥. SURVEY AND DESICN

1. Denali D Design (28 miles) 28,000
2. Denali C Survey and Design (20 miles) 50,000
3. McKinley Park (3rd 10 miles} Surveyand Design 25,000
4. UWedinks Survey ~ Kodiak 60,000
5- Completion of Willow-Talkeetna Survey 100,000
6. ° Bridge site survey (Naknek - 3 bridges) 6,000
7, Kodiak (Kelsin Bay and Anton Larson

Bay Relocation Surveys) 60,000
8. Homer East End to Fox River Survey $0,000
9. N. Kenai co Hope Survey

(20 mile section) 50,000
10. Anchorage-McGrath Preliminary Study 100,000

we ewww eww Mw Mm \w BP ek ew ewe ew ew

JUNEAU DISTRICT
October 14, 1957

The following are proposed construction programs for the JuneauDistrict for fiscal year 1959:

~ It is proposed to design2 roa e of survey which follows the beach line in order to[do] a definire comparison of costs between £t and the line designedon top of the bench. If it is decided to use the beach line, the “L"line should be run in and a design made on it before advertising.
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the Haines~Skagway Area - There is considerable thiileage ofsecondary roads which have never been surveyed and which do not haveany definite right-of-way. We believe that it is imperative thatthese roads be Surveyed and monumented and ties made to privateproperty and a definite right-of-way established as soon as possible.
It is our recommendation that a survey be made of the Federal AidPrimary Route 95 from the north to the south boundaries of Juneauincluding the so-called "Outer Drive." White the actual constructionof this project is not planned in the immediate future, we believe itis of great importance to get the route established end the right-of-way acquired as soon as possible, This is particularly true where itcrosses unoccupied tidelands end also through the properties of theAlaska-Juneau Gold Mining Co. The mill is now being abandoned anddemolished and the right-of-way for a through street should beacquired before other developments move in on the land.
The streets of Wrangell are generally in 2 very bad condition andsince we now have taken over the maintenance of the Federal Aid Routesgoing through the towns we believe that a survey should be made withthe plen in mind to reconstruct portions of it as soon as funds can bemade available.
The Lump Fund Surveys shown on the list from Forest Highway Fundsare proposed to be programmed in order to finish design of currentSutveys on the Forest Highway Systen.
Of the three building projects shown on the "Proposed BuildingProgram”, repair of the Sitka Shop is the most urgent. The proposedwork consists of installing new overhead doors in the main shop andreplacing the present failing wood floor in the back part of the shopwith a concrete fleor. Minor revisions in the interior arrangement toprovide better parts factliries ere also included in the estimate,
The two other buildings, at Ketchikan and Petersburg, are badlyin need of replacement but we believe in both locations a new siteshould be obtatned for the maintenance shop. We propose to make 2Sutvey and, if possible, obtain new sites this coming year with theidea of recommending construction of new buildings in the F.y. 1960,We believe tt would be advantageous to allocate, say $10,000, to eachof these two locations for Survey and site acquisition. Our overallestimate of costs at these two Piaces is based on use of prefabricatedmetal buildings on concrete foundattfons.
Centerline striping, signs and guard rail have been included inthe maintenance costs. ‘The analysis of maintenance costs shows atabulation giving the amount of guard rail which we estimate to beplaced at the various locations. The cost of material, amounting to atotal of $18,000, is included in the alletment to the various Stationsfor Materials and Supplies while the cost of erection is included inthe salaries,
We are definitely opposed to the Summertime overtime on mainte~hance except when needed for some emergency. There is an adequate
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labor supply and, if the regular crew is not sufficient to accomplishall the work as it is planned, i¢ would be a simple matter to employtemporary help as needed. In the Juneau District we believe it wouldbe very rarely necessary to hire additional help. We, therefore,recommend that the six-day work week be discontinued,

PROPOSED SURVEYS
F.Y. 1959

Federal
Aid F.E. Froposed
Route Route Allocation

Tongass Hwy.--Clover Pase-
Lunch Creek 920 I $ 26,000 F,H,

Monumentation Survey, Secondary
Roads, Haines-Skagway, Area ~ 20,000 ¥F.4.5S.

Juneau Streets (Outer Drive) 95 - 210,000 F.A.P,
Wrangell Streets 943 - 10,000 F,A,S,
Lump Fund Surveys 20,000 *F.H,

Totals 60,000 F.H.

10,000 F.A.P.

30,000 F.A4.S.
GRAND TOTAL '

$ 80,000

PROPOSED BUILDING PROGRAM
Proposed

Priority Item Allocation
l Sitka (Repairs - Existing Building) $ 10,000
2 Ketchikan (New Building & Location) 125,000
3 Petersburg (New Building and Location) 106,000
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BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS
REGION 10, ALASKA, JUNEAU DISTRICT

ESTIMATE OF MAINTENANCE COSTS FISCAL YFRAR 1959
Regular Apr.-~Nov.Salaries Overtine

Juneau $ 77,000 $ 14,000Haines 63,060 11,000Ketchikan 56,000 8,500Sitka 14,000 2,400Skagway 214,000 2,400Petersburg 14,500 2,506Wrangell 14,000 2,400Hyder 12,000 2,400Annette Island
Supervisor 10,000

TOTALS $268 ,500 $ 45,600
SUMMARY:

Labor $ 268,500Overtime ~ Summer 45,600Overtime - Winter 23,000
Equipment Rentals 226,000Materials & Supplies 58,000Gity Maintenance 38,000
Total ~ F.¥. 1959 659,100Less Summer Overtime 45,600

Winter EquipmentOvertime Rentals

$ 9,000 $ 63,000
9,000 70,000
1,500 36,000
500 15,000
500 12,000

1,006 12,000
1,000 12,000
500 6,000

$23,000' $226,006

* Haines

TOTAL

$ 190,000
172,000
114,000
37,906
32,900
35,000
34,400
22,900
10,000
10,000

$ 659,106

Materials City
& Supplies Maintenance

$ 20,000 § 7,000
15,000 4,000
11,000 7,000
4,000 2,000
2,000 2,000
2,000 3,000
2,000 3,000
2,000

—_— 10,000

§ 58,000 $ 38,000
GUARD RAIL ESTIMATES

- 1800 lin. ft. $ 6,000Juneau ~ 1006 lin, fe. 4,000Ketchikan - 1000 lin. ft. 4,000Sitka - 1000 Lin. ft. 4,000
TOTAL $ 18,000 (Included in

Materials &
supplies
above)
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SUREALU OF PUBLIC ROADS
RECION 10, ALASKA, JUNEAU BISTRICT

PROPOSED THREE YEAR PROGRAM

Prioy- . Estimated Ratimgted Cogt By Fundsaty Project Route Route Length Coat F. A. ?, F. A, 58. F,W. Remarks
FISCAL YEAR 1959

I *Douglas Beldge Repalre 3 3) - $ 50,000 350,000 Repair of Main Fiera2 FASIthAa Hwy. Bridges 933 1t 0.3 150,000 150,000 New construction to replace old
cenporary structures.3 Ketchikan Street Improvamenta $5 - 500,000 500, 000 Grading and paving of street4 Sicke Strect Improvenenta 933 - 1.9 400,000 400,000 Grading Street5 AAMAckof Highway Extention 937 ? 7.3 500,006 700,000 200.000 New Conacruction, Geadtag6 **Glacier Mwy.-Thane=-DuPont 975 2 2,0 140,000 150,000 To match $125,000 Torr. 25% Funds

7 **Glaciter tly. Duck Creek- 966) 2 5.0 500,000 500,000 Reconscruction, Grad ingMendenhall Glacier 968 }
(ture4 *Clacier Ivy, Wadleigh Cr. Bridge 95 2 0.02 30,000 39,000 Widening & new deck on Present struc—9 *Clacier Uvy. Switzer Bridge 95 2 0.05 100 ,000 100,000 Reconstruction Bridge1¢e *BAGlacfer Hwy. Montene Cc. Bridge 966 2 0.62 75,000 73,000 Reconseruction Bcidge

TOTAL CROPOSED -- P.Y, 1959 2,655,000 550,000 1,100,000 1,205,000
FISCAL YRAR 1960

ey1 Sitks Streets, Paving 993 - 1.9 200,000 200,000 112 *Clacier lwy., Tee Harbor-Ragle R, 95 2 @.5 1,500,000 700,000 #00,0003 A*Tongase liwy., Clover Pags-Lunch Cr. $20 1 3.0 800 ,000 800 ,c0014 **Glacier Mvy.. Fritz Cave Road 970 2 2.7 400,000 400,000
TOTAL. PROPOSED -- F.¥, 1960 2,900,000 700,000 600,000 1,600,000

FISCAL YEAQ 1961

15 4*Clacier wy., Loup Sec,, Fritz Cove 966 )
Road, Paving 968) 2 1.5 950,000 950,000

970 ) *
. (Section16 **Tongase Huy. ,Whipple Cr.-Pe.Higging 920 1 2.2 700,000 700,000 Firse Half of Whipple Cr.-Clover Para7 Ketchikan Street Inprovenente S$ «= l.o 700,009 a

TOTAL PROPOSED -- F,¥, 1961 2,350,000 700,000 950,000 700,000

* Eligible for F.A.?. & F.M. Funds** Eligible for F.4.8. & F.B. Funds
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E.H. Swick to Paul F. Royster, October 10, 1957, 62-4~1283, box 65,

Paul F. Royster to C.W. Enfield, October 21, 1957, 62-4-1283, box 66,

Central Correspondence Files, Federal Aid General, thru 1955-59, R.G,

30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland; G.M.

Williams to J.C. Allen and C.W. Enfield, November 5, 1957, J.T,
Manning and Charles W. Gasque, Jr. to Commissioner, no date,

62~A~1283, box 41, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center,

Suitland, Maryland,

A.F. Ghigltone to €.S. Woolsey, December 13, 1957, 62-A-1283, box 65,

R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Washington.

Tohid.
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TRANSPORTATION AND THE NORTHERN ECONOMY,

ADAPTING THE 1956 FAHA TO THE TERRITORY AND THE CREATION
OF THE ALASKA DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS & PUBLIC WORKS

On January 23, 1957 the Region 10 office of rhe Bureau of Public Roads
in Juneau submitted a cost estimate and funding request under the Federal-
Aid Highway Act of 1956 to the Department of Commerce, The massive
propesal included the fiscal years 1957 to 1969, Improvements to the
primary highway system for the 12 year period included grading and paving;
seal coating and crushed rock surfacing and guard rail installation; the
erection of necessary buildings and the elimination of danger spots and the
construction of bridges for a total of $89,059,000. New work contemplated
cost an estimated $57,883,000, for a total of $146,942,000 for the primary
highwey system. |

. |

Estimates for improving 1,803.9 miles of the secondary highways system
for the same period amounted to $61,729,800, while building 2,908.7 miles
of new secondary highways came to $28,778,000, for a total of $90,507,800.
At the same time, the Region 10 office submitted a detailed status of
surveys om 2 territory-wide basis.

The purpose of the proposal was to get federal and territorial offi-
cialis to work together in establishing approved systems of primary, secon-
dary, and urban highways meeting the requirements and conditions of federal
aid highway legislation. Bureau officizls recognized that a process of
conferences and discussions. of additions, subtraction and modifications
would be required to lay the groundwork for an acceptable highway plan.
The Bureau then once again spelled out whet it considered to be the conse-
quences of Alaska's inclusion in the FAHA of 1956. These included, but
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wete not limited, to the decision making process. For example, the
Governor of Alaska, the Territorial Highway Engineer and the Regional
Engineer of the BPR in Alaska were to determine the highway systems on
which federal aid apportionments were to be spent, Federal funds and those
contributed by the territory could be expended directly by the Regional
Engineer or in cooperation with the Terrttorial Board of Road
Commissioners; they could be spent separately or in combination and
regardless of the matching provisions of the FAHA. Most importantly, beth
funds could be used for maintenance of the eligible highway system under
the same terms and conditions as for the construction of such ¢ system.
Finally, the BPR had inherited “the functions, duties, and authority
pertaining to the construction, tepair, and maintenance of roads, tramways,
ferries, bridges, trails, and other works" in the territory from the Alaska
Road Commission, 3

The Bureau had decided to largely retain the administrative organiza-
tion developed by the ARC. Region 10 headquarters were located in Juneau,
Alaska's capital city, with two principal district headquarters at
Anchorage and Fairbanks, and two sub-districts at Valdez and Nome, The
Bureau had eliminated the Haines sub-district and included it in Juneau,
while assignine the Cordove area to the Valdez district end the Seward area
to the Anchorage district. Each of the organizational units was Tresponsi-
ble for construction and maintenance in its geographical region,*

The territorial government had never maintained a highway department,
due, in part, to restrictive federal legislation, the unwillingness of the
Alaska legislature to impose an aedequate system of taxation, and the
expectation on the part of northern residents that road construction and
maintenance were a federal responsibtiity, The legislature, however, had
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created the elected office of Territorial Highway Engineer. His was

largely an administrative organization with no highway equipment nor a
construction or maintenance force. In fact, the ARC, and now the BPR,
expended territorial highway funds under reimbursable agreements. Begin-
ning in the 1950s, however, the Territorial Highway Engineer had started to
built a professional force to investigate new highway routes and handle
modest projects by contracts. The office also operated a small vehicle and

passenger ferry between Juneau and Haines.”
As of January 1957, Alaska had roads totaling 4,030 miles, ranging

from modern asphalt paved highways with a 24 foot surface to single-lane,
graveled surface roads, as well as a small mileage of unsurfaced dirt
roads, The ARC had maintained en additional 445 miles of trails during the
winter by flagging them to guide travelers across the wilderness. The
major highway wetwork was located in southcentral Alaska, joining the
coastal cities and villages of Homer, Seward, Anchorage, and Valdez with
Fairbanks on the Tanana end the villages of Circle and Eagle on the Yukoa

River. This interconnected road system totaled 2,563 miles and joined the
Alaska Highway leading through Canada to the contiguous states. The

remaining roads were located adjacent to cities in southeastern Alaska, the
Gulf of Alaska, Bristol Bay, Nome and the Seward Peninsula, and around

villages located on interior rivers and creeks where gold mining was the
principal activity. The Heines Highway, leading from Haines near the head
of navigation in southeastern Alaska to the Canadian border where it joined
with a route to northern Canada, Alaska, and the contiguous states was a
notable exception. ©

Formerly, the economy of southeastern Alaska had been dependent on the
fishing industry, government employment, mining, and lumbering, Mining had
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become insignificant, while pulp and lumber had gained eppreciably on

fishing. Tourism, although still important, had declined since the
principal steamship line to Alaska lad discontinued passenger service
because of airline competition. Limited road systems developed in time
around such cities as Ketchikan, Sitka, Wrangell, Juneau, and Skagway to
serve local businesses and the population expansion to urban areas. ‘The
BPR determined that southeastern Alaska immediately needed cheap transpor-
tation to and from the contiguous states. This meant the creation of a
ferry system capable of handling trucks, railroad cars, passenger vehicles
and passengers. Private industry was studying the problem, but all agreed
that interconnection of existing roads was not feasible without some ferry
operations. Connecting Skagway, Juneau, Petersburg ot Wrangell with a
Canadian system leading to the contiguous states appeared to be practical
only when the Canadians reached the northern part of British Columbia with
planned highways elong the coastal route. The BPR decided that improve-
ments to existing roads and moderate expansion of existing reads was
justified, but construction costs were high because of heavy forests,
saturated soils of generally poor quality, and heavy rock work, ®

Employment in the fishertes was the mainstay of Cordova’s economy.
Construction was under way on a route to the interior, and a single-lane
road extended to Mile 39 along the roadbed of the abandoned Copper River
and Northwestern Railroad. Since extensive oil exploration had begun along
the Gulf of Alaska, a route to that area from Mile 39 would be justified if
a strike occurred. Good coal deposits also were found in the region, but
Since no suitable harbors existed over much of the Gulf coast, resources

17would have to be shipped out over a road.
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In 1946, the ARC had begun constriction of the Sterling Highway. A
subsequent land rush to the western Kenai Peninsula had necessitated the
building of numerous farm roads, as well as the extension of an important
feeder road northward from Kenai along the coast. Lack of capital and
markets considerably slowed the expected cultivation and utilization of the
land, Settlers used the bituminous coal found in great abundance, and
hydroelectric potential promised future developments. Fishermen were
erecting homes along the coastline, thereby adding to the small permanent
population, and several military installations had beeu established along
the principal highways. The BPR recommended the paving of the primary
roads and improvements on secondary ones.©

Seward, located on the east side of the Kenai Peninsula was the
region’s principal seaport as well as the southern terminus of the Alaska
Railroad. A paved highway connected the city with Anchorage, but local
roads, serving suburban populations, needed improvements to acceptable
standards. The Anchorage-Matanuska and lower Susitna Valleys areas had
experienced the most rapid growth in the territory. Two great wilitary
installations, Elmenderf Air Force Base and the Army’s Fort Richardson,
located near Anchorage, had contributed significantly to this expansion and
provided a certain economic stability. While fishing continued te be of
importance, gold mining, as elsewhere in Alaska, had declined precipitous-
ly. Coal miming in the Matanuska Valley supplied the energy needs of the
military bases, while agriculture, particularly dairying, continued to grow
modestly. Recreation was becoming more important, especially in the lower
Susitna Valley, which offered good stocks of big game animals, and the many
lakes enticed residents to build summer homes. Anchorage was the headquar-
ters of the Alaska Railroad, and had also become a vital heb for inter-
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natioual air reutes across the pole to Europe and the Orient as well as to
all points in the territory. Primary and secondary highways in the region
were inadequate, maintenance costs were high because most road standards
were low and the secondary system was unable te adequately handle peak
leads throughout the Anchorage region.’

Fast of Anchorage is the Copper River Valley, connected to the seaport
of Valdez by the Richardson Highway and to Anchorage by the Glenn Highway.
Economic ectivities in the area were minimal since the closure of the
Kennecott copper mines in 1938. Local inhabitants trapped fur bearing
enimals for cash income, or found seasonal employment with the BPR or its
predecessor which maintained a major field depot in the highway community
of Glennallen. Bureau engineers predicted that construction of a read into
the Kennecott area would revitalize minetal prospecting, as would improve-
ments and extensions of the Nabesna road into the headwaters of the White
River, The Lake Louise aree, off the Glenn Highway, was developing into a

recreation area which called for improvements to the existing low-standard
road which the military originally had built and which then had become a

pert of the highway system,
/?

The upper Tanana River economy was similar to that of the Copper River
Valley. During the construction of the Alaska Highway in the 1940s, the
Bureau established a field depot at Tok, at the junction of the Alaska and
Glenn Highways some 5 miles southwest of the junction of the Tok and Tanana
Rivers and 12 miles southeast of the village of Tanacross, A small commu-

nity developed which expanded with the help of travelers and tourists, end
the construction of a telephone line repeater station by the U.S. Arny
Signal Corps. In addition, the Customs Service opened an office there.
Construction of the Taylor Highway had begun in the late 1940s. Te extend-
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ed northvard to Eagle on the Yukon from the Alaska Highway and included a
branch connecting at Boundaty with the road to historic Dawson City in
Canada’s Yukon Territory. The graveled road had opened the Ferty Mile
mining area, and entrepreneurs hoped to open a gold dredging operation at
Chicken. Recreational hunters used the road in the late fall, and the
Bureau recommended improvements as traffic warranted.

Fairbanks and environs had experienced rapid growth during and after
the war years. The military had built Ladd and Eielson Air Force Bases
Nearby, grearly influencing the expansion of the town, The University of
Alaska had experienced a decline during the war. After 1945, enrollments
increased, and in 1946 Congress established the Geophysical Institute, It
Secon earned an international ‘reputation in the study of the earth and its
physical environment at high latitudes, and in the training of manpower
with leadership quality in related disciplines, Other research institutes
followed, and the University quickly became one of the Strongest economic
Pillars of Fairbanks. The construction of the Distant Early Warning line,
4 series of radar stations across the far north, had boosted the air
transportation system in the city. Mining had continued after the wat, and
Fairbanks had become the hub for a highway extending south toward Nenana,
and eventually to the Healy River Coal Fields end Mount McKinley National
Park; northeast to the Yukon River via the Steese Highway; and westerly to
Livengood on the route to Nome on the Elliott Highway; and southerly to
Valdez on the Richerdeon Highway. Tourist traffic had become important for
Fairbanks, and there were a few farms, including dairy operations, The
Bureau recommended immediate improvements to the Steese Highways, and
observed. that other primary highways, especially those in the inmediate
vicinity of Fairbanks, were inadequate to effectively meet the present
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traffic needs, while the secondary roads, serving the farms and suburbs,
required continvous upgrading to higher standards. South on the Richardson
Highway at Paxson Roadhouse construction was underway on the Denali
Highway, designed to connect Mount McKinley National Park with the Alaska
road system. It traversed an atea of choice recreational and hunting
opportunities as well as mineral potential. The Bureau expected this road
to be used intensively, and predicted that paving might be necessary within
the near future. /?

& number of populated areas were not connected with Alaska’s major
highway network. On Kodiak Island, roads served the inhabitants of the
eity and the suburban areas, as well as an adjacent Naval base. Agricul-
ture was minimal, aithough several ranches raised cattie. Pishing and its
associated activities were the mainstay of the local economy. The existing
Yoad system was inadequate, and the rural routes needed extensive improve-
ments or heavy maintenance. In the Bristol Bay area in southwestern
Alaska, fishing was the only extensive industry, and there was some trap-
ping iu the winter, A road connected the village of Neknek on the coast
with a military airbase which also served civilian traffic in the area.
Teamsters freighted water-borne supplies over this road, including large
quantities of petroleum products. lLow-standard roads at Dillingham served
the fishing community, adjacent canneries, and a federal hospital. A spur
road under construction led to a potential mineral and recreation area.
All roads needed extensive repairs and improvements. In Alaska's interior,
the Flat-Ophir mining area had two smail read systems, each originating at
navigable rivers and leading to various creeks with placer mining
operations. The Bureau observed that theee systems were adequate if
normally maintained based on the gradual declining mining activities. The
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Wiseman mining area, located in the southern foothills of the Brooks Range,
paralleled the Flat-Ophir mining district. So did the Riby area on the
Yukon River. The Bureau stated that road maintenance and improvement
operations varied from year to year in conformance with the aps and downs
of the mining industry. 13

In the Nome atea and on the Seward Peninsula modest mining activities
continued, The principal road system originated at Nome and served a
number of adjacent creeks. Other, relatively short roads originated at the
Seacoast and alse served placer mining operations. Some roads needed
improvements, while others required only normal maintenance, Coustruction
on a highway to replace a narrow-gauge tram had started, finenced by
territorial funds. The Bureau recommended that it be completed. Roads in
the Bethel region in southwestern Alaska, near the mouth of the Kuskokwim
River, enabled the village to reach fuel tanks, the hospital, and airfield,
Bethel served as a supply center for the villages of the region. The
economy was based on river freighting and trapping. The Bureau observed
that sand furnished the major construction material, Unfortunately, it
eroded rapfdiy in the wind and rain, and therefore, required the applica-
tion of stabilization techniques,

/4

Finally, oi1 companies conducted exploration drilling in many areas of
the territory, A discovery along an existing or proposed highway was
certain to result in a construction boom similar to that triggered by the
military build-up. Additionally, tourism promised to become increasingly
important, and the territorial government had recognized this and aided
promotional activities. Highway improvements were certain to help tourism
make the recreation industry a substantial revenue producer. Ls
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The Bureau had provided a comprehensive overview of Alaska's highway
and road system, and indicated a future plan of action. By early January.
1957, it also had decided that the territory should pay its matching funds
at the beginning of each fiecal year with payment no later than July 15.

Bureau officials realized, however, that such lump-sum payment might create
@ fiscal hardship for the territorial government. After negotiations
lasting for a couple of months, the Bureau and the territory concluded an
agreement which allowed quarterly payments of territorial matching funds.
For the fiscal year 1958 the territory had to pay $1,314,159.90 in four
equal installments of $328,539.98, the first due on or before July 1, 1957,
the second by October 1, 1957, the third by January 1, 1958, and the final
payment by Aprii 1, 1958.26 Nothing prevented the territory, hovever, from
paying the matching funds at en earlier date.

A month later, on February 20, territorial officials met with Bureau
representatives in Juneau end agreed on the allocations and fund expendi-
tures for the 1957-1958 construction season. For territory-wide general
maintenance, surveys and Plans, farm, access and industrial roads, and
reconstruction of danger spots on paved highways and improvements of
existing gravel roads the officials budgeted $5,350,000; the first judicial
division was to receive $2,825,000; the second $675,000; the third
$5,969,000; and the fourth $4,030,000. Added to this were $2,460,000 in
forest highway funds for the Tongass National Forest, and $700,000 for a
military access road on Kodiak Islenud for a total of $22,009,000. On
February 26, 1957, territorial and Bureau officials agreed on a federal aid
highway system for Alaska. Amended several times, it ineluded a primary
system of 1,959.1 miles, and 2,156.8 wiles of "a" class end 1,027.9 miles
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of "EB" class secondary roads for a total of 5,143.8 miles eligible for
17federal aid highway funding.

On March 8, 1957, A.F. Ghiglione, the Acting Regional Engineer for BPR
Region 10 submitted Alaska's federal aid primary and secondary projects to
Washington headquarters for epproval. The program recommended by the
territory applied to fiscal years 1957 and 1958 federal aid apportionments.
Four listed projects, namely Feirbanks-Nenana, Section C for $1,146,000,
Glacier Highway, Tee Harbor to Eagle River for $1,275,000, Mitkof Highway,
Power House to Deep Landing for $600,000, and Houston-Willow for $300,000
for a total of $3,321,000 would have to be funded from 1959 federal aid
apportionments because they exceeded the 1957 and 1958 funds available.
Ghiglione intended to use $606,000 available from remaining Interior
appropriations in the 1957 work season. There were several unusual items
in the two program submissions for fiscal‘ years 1957 and 1958. For 1957,
there were maintenance funds budgeted, necessary to supplement Interior
Department funds for the remainder of the fiscal year. Ghiglione pointed
out that in previous years the territory had appropriated these monies, but
under the FAHA these were now designated for watching purposes. A field
maintenance depot repair shop, lost through fire, had to be replaced, and
three pioneer roads were te be constructed by government forces in the
initial phases. When warranted, improvements to these roads would he
performed by contract labor. For 1958, funds had been programmed for
maintenance of the primary end secondary systems as authorized by the FAHA
of 1956. ‘Traffic counts in the vicinity of Auchorage and Fairbanks hed
indicated the need for edditional lanes on four primary highways and
Surveys and design, therefore, had been budgeted for 30 miles. Since thefacilities at the Gardiner maintenance camp wete s0 inadequate, budget

#7"



b
e

items provided for a duplex residence, garage and warm storage, and water
and sewer systems. ‘This work represented the continuation of a progran
initiated several years ago under the Alaska Road Commission and approved
by Congress to replace a few obsolete and inadequate maintenance camps each
year. On one existing contract, a 26° subgrade width had te be brought to
28" to meet primary highway etandards. Ghigltone proposed to do so by
utilizing the 25 percent increase clause by a change order. He realized
that the 1957 program submission did not meet normal Bureau standards, but
he asked that the required exemptions be granted speedily since work had to
be released to the districts and the contractors at the earliese possible
date “if the 1957 construction season is to proceed without interruption,"
A few days later, on March 14, the BPR approved the first Alaska program of
projects involving federal aid funds for the primary and secondary systems.
Together with che approval, Ghigiione received 2 lesson in bureaucratic
procedures. The Bureau's Assistant Commissioner, G.M. Williams, pointed
out that “we have separated the projects in your submission into tow
sepatate programs," namely one for "¥Federal-aid primary funds...and the
other for Federal-aid secondary funds" since "separate programs are
required for each class of Federal-aid funds." Programs for each class of
funds were handled on an cumulative basis, Williams continued, so there was
mo need for separate fiscal year programs, "and the separate fiscal year
listings included” with Ghiglione's submission had been combined “into a

single program for each class of Federal-aid funds." The federal aid
primary funds, as approved, contained 19 projects for a total estimated
cost of $9,554,000 with a request for federal funds in the amount of
$8,598,600. Fifteen of these projects involved new highway construction, 2

were projects for general maintenance work, one for reconstruction of
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various substandard sections of the system, and one for surveys on forrprimary system routes. The Burean aasigned numbers to these projectscovering maintenance, reconstruction and surveys in order to establishproject idenrities for record and accounting purposes. The assignednumbers hed been taken from chose in the established series for the primarySystem which had not yet been used. The project numbers assigned to the
reconstruction and survey projects were for temporary identity only, forexample, the agreement numbers (57) and (58) indicated the fiscal yearfunds annually set aside for maintenance purposes. /8

One item covered reconstruction and improvement of substandardsections of various locations on the primary system. The Bureau hadapproved it as submitted in order to avoid any delay in getting the workstarted. Williams instructed Ghiglione, however, to promptly eeparatre rheitem into its component parts, and setting up tudividsal profects coveringthe reconstruction work for each route, or for each route section on thoseso divided. Each separate improvement required its own project numberapplying to the route and section on which the particular project waslocated. Projects on a system-wide basis, however, were not to be pro-grammed for any work except that classified as maintenance. Ghiglione alsohed improperly programmed preliminary engineering work euch as surveys,materials investigations and design of future projects on several primaryroutes. Nevertheless, the Bureau had approved it as submitted in order toavoid delays. In this case slso the project had to be divided into itsindividual parts by establishing a separate project covering the prelimi-nary engineering work for each route involved, or for each route éection onthose thus divided. Where the improvement of only a part of the route orroute section was anticipated tt was preferable that the preliminary
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engineering project could cover a part or all of a route section proposed
for future construction under more than one project. Williams informed
Ghigiione that the submissions te cover the proposed reconstruction or new
construction of maintenance section garages, living quarters and utilities
had been referred to the Bureau's general counsel for determination on
whether or not these items were eligible for funding, and if so, how these
should be programmed. Until these questions had been settled, approval
action had been deferred. The Bureau made identical suggestions for the
federal aid secondary funds which contained 14 projects at a total estimet-
ed cost of $6,393,900 with a request for federal funds in the amount of
$5,753,700. Tan of these involved new highway construction, twe general
maintenance work and one for the reconstruction and improvement of substan~
dard sections at various locations on the secondary system. 9

Ghiglione realized that the informal procedures of the Alaska Road
Commission had ended.‘ Bureau procedures were well-established and formal.
Washington headquarters informed him on March 14 that personnel activities
were decentralized to Region 16 on September 16, 1956 for all positions
except that of Regional Engineer and the Assistant to the Regional Engineer
while payroll functions were redelegated to Region 10 on January 7, 1957.
With the Septeuber 16, 1956 transfer to the Department of Commerce, the
Alaska Road Commission had lost its separate ddentity.7°

Implementing the federal atd system in Alaska occurred step by step.
The Bureau soon expressed concern over the matter of obligating and lapsing
federal aid funds apportioned to Alaska. The first was of immediate
concern, because under existing statutes reporring obligations incurred in
Alaska against federal aid funds would be on a different basis than for
those reported for the various states. There, the Bureau reported as
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obligations against FAHA funds the engineer's estimates of the cost of the
work after approval by the Tegional engineer, The territory, however, did
not submit federal aid projects which would require approval or disapproval
by the Bureau. Therefore, obligations could only be reported after con-
tracts for projects had been signed by the Bureau and contractors or
vendors, Would it be possible, the Bureau asked its general counsel, to
consider agreements between the BPR and the territory for completion of
Projects sufficient to obligate funds? Lapsing of funds represented a
similar problem. The FAHA provided that the execution of a formal agree-
mene constituted expenditures for lapsing purposes, For example, in the
various states the Bureau might have approved 4 project and reported it as
an obligation, but if it did not continue to formal agreement, then those
funds, under certain conditions, would lapse. In Alaska 4 contract between,
the Bureau and a contractor could probably not be cancelled by the lapsing
provision in the FAHA, "but if there were funds...allotted to the project
but not expended for engineering services those funds could lapse." The
Bureau stated that if a contract between it and a contractor indeed ob-
ligated funds, and legal opinion so determined, then the lapsing provision
would not apply. General Counsel, C.W. Enfield quickiy decided that the
wording of the FAHA of 1956 required that the fiscal arrangements ebout
reporting cbligations and lapsing of federal aid apportioned to Alaska be
no different from the fiscal arrangements applicable "to our normal Feder-
al-Aid operations.” In short, except for such details as matching funds
for Alaska, special deposit of funds in the Federal Treasury, and permis-
Sive use of funda for maintenance, the federal aid program in Alaska vas to
"be on the same footing as tt is for all the States.""*!
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At the end of April, top Bureau officiale met to further discuss the
federal aid program in Alaska. Three issues were discussed, but agreement
reached on only one, namely chat a highway planning survey program had to

be established in the territory patterned on those existing in the various
states. It was to be financed by using 1.5 percent of each class of funds
for any given year, and prepare detailed work programs. Although it would
be advantageous to assign the 10 percent territorial matching funds solely
to secondary maintenance projects, with any surplus used in the primary
program, the regional engineer in Alaska had objected. He desired to apply
the 10 percent fund on each project as programmed, so no changes were made.

“o
ur Officials agreed with the legal counsel that the type of agreements to be

(. used in Alaska for obligating and lapsing funds be uniform with those used
in the contiguous states, but 2 proposed format still needed to be devel-
oped by the Bureau in cooperation with the legal department.

2°

In the meantime, the Bureau had decided to replace acting Regional
Engineer Ghiglione with a long-time Bureau employee. It is possible that
officials were uneasy with Ghiglione, the former Commissioner of Roads for“ Alaska and head of the Alaska Road Commission. They knew that the former
ARC had enjoyed the reputation as being the only federal agency in the

territory with full decision making power in the field. The Bureau operat-
ed differently. It was highly structured and bureaucratic with control
exercised from its Washington, D.C. headquarters. Unlike the former ARC,
it had the reputationfor strictly following rules and regulations. By
replacing Ghigiione, Bureau officials undoubtedly expected a smoother

territorial transition to the federal aid systen.
Ghiglione knew that he would be replaced, but had become concerned

over the long delay in the selection of a Regional Engineer. On March 11,
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1957, Commissioner Curtiss notified him that a replacement had finally been
selected and that he would be transferred to Washington headquarters in the
newly formed Office of Operations. Ghiglione was to either work in con-
nection with the Bureau's foreign or federal demain programs, but no
definite decision had yet been made on that score. The Bureau expected
Ghiglione to start on his new assignment in the latter part of April.
Chiglione was relieved, and asked that once in Washington he be allowed to
return toe Juneau in order to permanently transfer his family after the end
of the school year, He mentioned thar he had not yet been able to sell his
house “and the many ramifications of the move after our long residence
makes my return to assist the family almost a necessity. Ghiglione con-
tinued his distinguished career. From 1957 to 1958 he served as Chief,
Foreign Projects Division, Office of Operations. Frou 1958 to 1959 he was
Regional Engineer for Region 15, responsible for ali direct federal highway
construction east of the Rocky Mountains, including national park roads,
parkwaya, and forest highways with an annual construction volume worth
about $45 million. From 1959 to 1970, he served as Deputy Director for
Operations for the Bureau of Public Roads. He retired in 1970 and became a
constltant to the U.S. Federal Highway Administrator WAE for International
Highway negotiations involving Canada and Latin America. 7”

Edgar H. Swick, who replaced Ghiglione in March 1957, was 4? years of
age. He had graduated in 1935 with e bachelor of science degree in civil
engineering from the University of Maryland and started his career with the
BPR as Junior Highway Engineer that same year in Austin, Texas. Promoted
to Assistant Highway Engineer in 1937, che Bureau moved him to Baton Rouge,
Louisiana. He steadily moved up the career ladder and was prometed to
District Engineer in Oklahoma City in the late summer of 1955. 4long the

«J8]-

be
he

ca
e



way, Swick had acquired a reputation for his ability to quickly grasp the
important facts of administrative and engineering problems and effectively
solve them. Possessed of a pieasing personality and handling public
relations very well, he also had gained an intimate knowledge of the laws
and regulations governing the functioning of the Bureau of Public Roads.
Woodrow Johansen, Fairbanks district engineer who worked closely with Swick
described him as being "a black irishwan,” of averege height, “broad
shoulders, heavy black eyebrows and black wavy hair, He had the most

piercing eyes--you felt he was seeing right through you." Johansen
recalled that Swick at first gave the impression of being 2 rigid task1

master, but found him "willing to listen if you had valid arguments."w
ee

Johansen formed a lasting friendship with the man and considered him

somebody "you were proud to know. u24 His superiors felt that Swick was the
right person to fill the Position of Regional Engineer in Alaska where he
would have to manage the construction, maintenance, and operation of the
Alaska highway system and speedily fit the territory into the federal 2id
system,

25

“ While the Bureau struggled to integrate Alaska into the FAH program
and adjust to its new role as the territory's highway department, Alaske's
lawmakers had become interested in the subject of transportation. Victor
Fischer, elected ta the territorial house in 1957, was a professional town

planner who had served as Planning director for Anchorage from 1952 to 1955
and executive secretary of the League of Alaskan Cities from 1953 to 1956,
In the latter two capacities he had become vitally interested in the
development of the territory's surface transportation system. He soon
realized that the uncertain annual Congressional appropriations to the
Alaska Road Commission would never allew the long-range planning and
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financial stability required to develop an integrated transportation
System. Together with others, he worked with Delegate E.E. Bartlert to
have Alaska included in the FAA system, The efforts bore fruit in 1956,
as already recounted elsewhere. Now, as a member ef the territorial house
Fischer wanted Alaska to create a highway department of its own in order to
Set priorities and spend federal aid funds accordingly. Early in 1957, he

Started to work with Bureau officials to write legislation to achieve that
purpose, and by the middle of February, a draft was Teady for comments and

suggestions of interested parties. 7°

Speed was of the essence by that time since the measure had to be
introduced by early March in order to meet legislative deadlines. The
first draft was nine pages Long and was "merely the basic skeleton for 2
highway department.” ‘The joine committee of the territorial senate and
house which requested the review realized that

“greater ramifications
eventually will be necessary," but asgerted that the measure did cover the
princ/pal powers required by the highway engineer. such as right-of-way
acquisitton and condemnation, research, and financing. Bureau officials
reviewed the draft and made innumerable suggestions, but all commented that
more time was needed “to do full justice to the subject” which required "g
thorough...and critical detailed study,"

On March 11, 1957, Fischer introduced ‘An Act Creating the Alaska
Highway and Public Works Department.” Over the next few days, house
members offered amendments to his bili, and on March 19, the house passed
che measure on a vote of 19 to 4. The senate passed the bill soon
thereafter with but one amendment in which the house concurred. On March
28, the house transmitted the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department to
the governor for his signature and it became law on April 1, 1957.77
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The Alaska Highway & Public Works Act of 1957 created a Highway
Division to carry out a piaaning, construction and maintenance program, and

@ Public Works Division to perform other public works planning and con-

struction. The need for such legislation arose vith Alaska's 1956 inclu-
sion in the FAHA of that year, and the act also contained assent provisions
to the federal aid highway legislation as required by the original law of
1916. Article I of Title I of the Alaska Highway and Public Works Act of
1957 declared that the legislature intended that specific details of the

administration of the act be determined by rules and regulations. Article
II created a five member Alaska Highwey and Public Works Board appointed by
the governor. That board appointed the commissioner and had control and

supervision over the departwenr. Article Tit specified the duties and

powers of the board, such as rights-of-way, access control, acceptance and

disposition of federal funds, and the authority to sign contracts, among

other matters. Article IV enumerated the duties and powers of the commis~

sioner in his supervision and administration of the department .2°
Article I of Title II dealt with the Alaska Highway Division which,

under a director, supervised approved highway planning, construction and

maintenance. Article II dealt with assent to federal aid as required by
the 1916 act, end stated that municipalities could participate in the

Program. Article III vested authority to designate the Alaska Highway
System in the board and also gave it power to control vehicle size and

weight and determine safe speed limits and discussed uniform marking and

Signs. Article IV was entitled "Highway Planning end Construction." It
contained provisions for standard plans and specifications; the adoption of
master highway plens by municipalities and required that a construction

program be submitted by the director to the commissioner for annual
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presentation to the board. It also dealt with highway development

research, traffic surveys, inspection and testing of materials, and road

closures fer construction. Article V dealt with control of access,

Articles VI and VII with finance and general provisions. Articles I
through V of Title ITI established the Alaska Pxbiic Works Division and

specified its multitudinous duties and powers, while Articles I through ¥

contained miscellaneous provisions, such as land acquisition, eminent

domain proceedings, penalties for damage to public works, award of

construction contracts, force accounts, contracts for construction work,

informal and formal bidding procedures, contract awards, and acquisition
and disposition of property and sale of lands. Finally, it repealed all

previous acts inconsistent with the Alaska Highway and Public Works Act of

1957, and provided for an effective date of April 1, 1957.27

By the middle of April, the governor had appointed one member from

each judicial division and a member at large to the Alaska Highway & Public

Works Board. Frank Metcalf, elected highvay engineer in the fall of 1956,

became acting commissioner of the new department, while Lee D. Hubbard

assumed the position of acting director of the division of highways, while

Metcalf filled the position of superintendent for the division of public

works, Cort B. Howard became chief engineer.7”

Regional Engineer £.H. Swick had attended the organizational meeting

of the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department on April 17 to 19, 1957.

Afterwards, he concluded that it was "most apparent that any assumption by

the Board of normal highway department responsibilities will come slowly.
While we are making efforts to have the Department assume responsthiliry
for right-of-way acquisition, it is my analysis thet even this function is

teo great an undertaking at this time," Swick assured Bureau officials
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that his office would continue its efforts to tuild the territorial orga-
nization “into a going highway department” but he did not expect te make

any rapid progress,>*

The Alaska Highway & Public Works Board met again from July 15 to 17

in Anchorage. Members discussed 49 wide range of topics, including
right-of-way acquisition, the effects of highway construction on salmon

Spawning and construction and maintenance of through routes in urban
renewal areas, a comprehensive ferry system for southeastern Alaska and

highway access to that region through Canada, and the feasibility of a road
to McGrath, Swick cold board members that the territory had ta finance the
construction of farm access and non-system roads and that the BPR would
maintain these on a reimbursable bssis. Board members pointed out that
Alaskans requested these roads in large numbers, but the legislature did
not appropriate sufficient funds to meet these demands. For most of the

z three days, board members listened to pleas from various interest groups.
Ail wanted roads constructed. Al Anderson of the Resource Development
Board requested that the territory contribute $100,000 toward the estimated
$500,000 cost of building 2.17 miles of road extending to Blue Lake at
Sitka to allow access for the construction of adam at the lake. The

Project was to provide water for the proposed $55 million Sitka Pulp Mili
and hydroelectric power for the town. The board agreed to contribute the
funda. **

Glen Briggs and three of his neighbors from Chugiak wanted to know the
Status of the Eagle River loop road. The board told them that the BPR had
been unable to secure the minimum width right-of-way on the projected
location because owners with improvements cloge to the road had objected,
E.J. Bailey wanted the rest of the Sterling Highway to Homer paved, and
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Claire 0. Banks, representing the Anchorage Chamber of Commerce, urged the

construction of three new highway routes, namely from Anchorage through the

Susitna Valley to the Kuskeokwim and Lower Yukon areas, and to Mount

McKinley Park and Fairbanks; and from Iliamna to Dillingham with a ferry
connection to Homer. George Shannon, Anchorage City Manager, appealed to

the board for improvement and maintenance of through highways within the

city. So it went for three days. In addition, each board member presented

tequests and petitions from his judicial division. The board adjourned on

July 17 after deciding to hold all future meetings in Juneau and commending

Regional Engineer Swick for his concern with the problems experienced by
the new organization and his willingness to attend meetings and offer his

cooperation,
33 .

The board next met from October 28 to 31 in Juneau. ‘The neeting

to
w
ee

&
.

followed the formet established in Anchorage in July. Again, representa- 4

tives from various organizations and individuals presented construction
wishlists to the board members. For example, Sitkans desired the develop-
ment of an arterial system through the city, while Fairbanksans supported
the Phillips Field and Chena Hot Springs Road. Jerry Miller, Juneau's city
engineer, and Rod Darnell, a member of the Planning Commission of that

city, presented a proposal for an Outer Drive, that is, a through highway
around the business district of Juneau and asked the board to grant the

mecessary funds for the surveying and planning work. The mayor of Haines
and Felix Toner, 2 consulting engfneer, representing Haines and Skagway,
stated that while the legislature had appropriated money and that funds had

been obtained from Alaska Public Works, $27,500 was needed to complete
Raines harbor and Skagway needed an additional $46,000. Once again, board

members presented the needs of their respective judicial divisions, and
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Regional Engineer Swick discugged the Bureau's proposed 1959 program. He
stated that his office now furnished the territorial highway engineer with
ali fiscal documents enabling board members to keep informed on the current
Status of the various projects. The board aleo agreed that it would deal
with all petitions for construction or extension of farm and industrial
roads since these no longer qualified for federal aid funds after the end
of fiscal year 1958, This relieved the Bureau of the responsibility of
receiving, documenting, and investigating such petitions. At the request
of Swick, the board also took steps to establish planning and right-of-way
departments. >"

Subsequently to rhe October meeting, the beard and the Bureau agreed
on priorities and a program for the 1959 fiscal Year. In November, the

~ Bureau announced that a total of $14,800,000 fn federal aid monies, which
included the 10 percent mandatory territorial matching conrribution, would

ee be available for 1959. This amount was distributed among the four judicial
. divisions under a formula first suggested by Swick and then adopted by the
3 board which included the size of the area, total existing road mileage,
ie population, vehicle registration, fuel tax receipts and an analysis of the

needs of each division. The first division was to receive $2,246,000
federal aid funds for maintenance, surveys and construction, and an
additional $1,840,000 for forest highway maintenance, surveys and
construction in the Tongass National Forest for a total of $4,086,000; the
second was slated for $837,000, the third for $7,972,000 and the fourth for
$4,353,000, There was an addicional $6,545,000 for construction work in
1958 which included $2,500,000 of carryover work on previeusly Let
contracts, and $4,045,000 of construction already programmed and funded but
where contracts had not yet been advertised or awarded.”
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The Bureau cautioned the board not to publicize the dollar amounts

programmed for specific projects. The total costs established by the
Bureau and then approved by the board were only the best estimates
available. Final expenditures on any project could be greater or smaller
after preparations of plans and engineering costs, while high or low
bids further changed the picture, Once construction began, much minor

shifting of funds from project to project usually was necessary to
accommodate the variables, but this wes always difficult to explain to the
public. It was simplest, therefore, “to not publicize the amounts."

Furthermore, the Bureau had not broken the total funds into primary and

secondary because this was a complex matter unless one fully understood the vo

federal aid system——and few citizens did. ‘The Bureau also told che board athat "sums programmed for right of way acquisition were deliberately not

aa
h

te
as
e

-

mentioned by name in the hope that the public would not be drawn into the
36“controversies. Obviously, the Bureau feared human greed and wanted to

avoid acquisition of prospective right-of-way properties by speculators who

then would hold out for the highest price possible, knowing that a pot of
money was available.

The 1959 program was in place, but the board was unhappy. The amounts

o£ federal aid Alaska received was inadequate "to press forward with a

program of new road construction...." The beard complained to the Secre-
tary of Commerce that most of the funds annually allocated were apparently
"to be used for reconstruction and maintenance of existing roads,"
Alaska's development, however, demanded new road construction. The terri-
tory's highway system consisted of only ebout 4,000 miles. It was clear
“that resources cannot be developed, settlement encouraged, and progress
had until and unless the road system is pushed out from existing limited
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arterial highways.“ The board reminded the secretary that Alaska’s needs
were "not altogether civilian. We stand in the front line of defense
which would be eided by more roads. Alaskans confronted "the immediate
future in troubled spirit because for more than 50 years we have deen
starved for road funds" expect for a few years after World War II, The
board assured the secretary that the resolution recently adapted by the
Alaska Chamber of Commerce calling for an additional annval appropriation
of §10 million for each of the next five years represented the wishes of
all inbabitants. Furthermore, “we are convinced that it is the duty of the
federal government to assist us to a more considerable extent during the
next few years.” It explained this duty by stating that the federalIp ed

e
ye
e

government owned more than 99 percent of Alaska's land and because "aq 5
+ é territory is pretty much a ward of Washington." The League of Alaska

Cities agree with the board and the chamber and asked that the National
“ System of Interstate and Defense Highways be extended to the north since

the military used the system extensively. ‘The league alse asked for an in-
crease in the area factor from the existing one-third to one-half on which

36federal aid funds for Alaska were calculated, in part.
Louis $. Rothschild, the Under Secretary of Commerce for Transporta-

tion acknowledged the plez from the league. He conceded that increased
funds for highway development could undoubtedly be obtained by an increase
in the area factor in the Alaska apportionment formula. Rothschild pointed
out, however, that Alaska only had to provide 10 percent matching funds for
federal aid monies. The contiguous states had to furnish 50 percent
matching funds “except in public land States where the Federal share is
increased on the besis of public land area.” Before Congress changed the
apportionment formula for Alaska, the territory had to show that current
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apportionments were inadequate. He cautfoned the league to consider
Alaska's ability to raise the necessary matching funds before pressing fer
a change in the apportionment formula. Rothschild recognized that Alaska
needed a good transportation network because of its strategic military
position, The 1944 FAHA had created the National System of Interstate and

Defense Highways, and the 1956 FAHA expanded it. An integrated highway
system, it was limited to the contiguous states. Any extension to Alaska,
therefore, "would require ¢ re-evaluation of the underlying purposes for
which the system is designed,"

it was clear that many Alaskans were dissatisfied with the apportion-
ment formula worked out as 2 compromise in the 1956 FAHA which counted only
one-third of the territory's land. Since Alaska's inclusion in the Fag
system in September 1956, the BPR had worked hard to adgzpt to Alaska and to

function es the territory's highway department, a role it had nowhere else w
ae

fy

to play, It had made great strides on both fronts, and the territerial
legislature had shown initiative and foresight in creating the Alaska
Highway & Public Works Department. Time, however, was needed to fully
adapt the FAH system to Alaska and allow the new territorial agency to
develop,

FOOTNOTES

1. Applicetion of Federal-Aid to Aleska Highways, January 23, 1957, box

65441, folder Highway Program, Confidential, R.6. 30, Federal Records
Center, Seattle, Washington. (See Estimate of Cost-Primary Highway
System tables below.)

2. Thid. (See Secondary Highway System and Status of Surveys tables
below.)
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Diatcict

Anchoragew
au

ih}

Anch. & Valdez
Valdez

we

Valdez & Fhke,
“a i)

Faichanks
ow

Juneau
"

ESTIMATE OF COST - F.¥. 1957 ~ 2969

ite

Sterling Wighway
Seward-Anch, Highway
Xodiek Novel Station -

MALL Bay
Polacc-Waai] le-Willow
Glenn Ulglway
Copper River Nigtwvay
Rdgerton Cutof f-WcCarcthyRichardeon MighvayDenali ttighway
Alecka Wighway
Steese Mighvay
Fairhbanke-McKinley Park
Nainee-Canadien Border
Bishop Potnt-Echo Cove
Beavec Falle-toring
Souch of Pat Creek -

Mill Creek
Sub-Total, Improvoments

Prinary Highway Syaten

LHPROVEMENTS

Seal
Grading =»-_-Paving, Coat
6,290,000 43,823,000 375,000

-- 1,755,000 --~

1,206,000 420,000 --

726,000 $47,000 ==

1,170,000 7,200,000 --

1,370,000 _
3,150,000 --

441,000-- {2,480,000
-- 8,011,000 190,000

9,795,000 1,120,000
266 ,000 760,000 ==

1,575,000 680,000
779,000 300,000

125,000

23,919,000 37,598,000 996,000
lincludes $2,100,000 far enaveheds and tereieta.

Crushed
rock
surfacing

3,602,000

Cuard
rail.

160,000
1,660,000

24,000
32,000

1,956,000
92,000

664,000
140,000
$92,000

1,066,000

180,000

5,568,000

Butidings

170,000
396,000

175,000
85,000
150,000
100,000

506,000
300,000
625,000
210,000

150,000

200,000

150,600

3,205,000

Danger
gpots

2,600,000"

500 000

506,000

509,000

4,100,006

Bridges

735,000
50,000-

&, 320,000
900, 000
421,000

1,500,000“70,000
139,000
870,000

425,000
400,000
200,000

=
19,051,000

Total

9,553,000
32985 O00

1,619,000
1,690,000
14,396,000
2,649,000
4,166,000
3,805,000
12,990,000
t0,340,000
15,383,000
1,028,000
75$,000

2,655,000
1,470,000

275,000

89,059,000

~1
92

-

167,000
595,000

2,820,000



Digtrict
Anchorage4

“a

o
a

Valdez
Fairbanksa
Juneau"

ESTIMATE OF COST - F,7, 1957 ~ 1969

Route

cacy of Seward
City of Palmer
City of Anchorage
City of Kodiak
Palmer-Wasl lla-Willow
Edgerton Cuto€f-McCarthy
Feirbanks-McKkinley Park
ctey of Fatrbanks
Sunny Poine-9 ULle Creék
Bishop Point-Reho Cove
Beaver Falle-Loxing
Power Plant-Blind SloughSouth Pat Creek -

MAL] Creek
City of Suncau
City of Ketchikan
City of Grangoll
Paccy (Veseel)
Ferry (Slip)

Sub-Total, New Work
Sub-Total, Improvementa (Crom px. 27-28} 23,939,000
TOTAL
2Includes paving

-

Primary lliphway Syoten
NEW WORK

Grading Paving

250,0005 -
200, 0007

_
2,000,007 --

500,000
522,000 333,000

4,720,000
6,917,000, 4,300,0001,000, 000
825,000 110,090

4,650,000 1,490,000
3,775,000 1,300,000
1,125,000 --

1,495,000, 150,000
2,500,000 =
2,000,000 -
500, 000 160,000

32,879,000 7,843,000

56,816,000

37,598,000 996,000

45,461,000 996,000

ROE e BW hAT

Crushed
rock
surfacing

-——

1,003,000

1,003,006
9,602,009

4,605,000

Guard
rail

Fy

5,366,000

5,468,000

Buildings

4,000,000
2,500,000|

4,945,000
3,205,090

16, 150,000

|

Danger
Seal

Spots

4,100,000

4,100,000

4,679,000
1,100,600

2,500,000
400,000
534,000

9,213,000
20,051 coe

19,264,000

Total
Cost Brid

250,000
200,000

2,000,000
500,000
655,000

10,572,000
12,342,000
1,000,009
3,435,000
6,540,000
5,609,000
1,275,000

179,000
$25,006

1,845,000
2,500,000
2,000,000
660,000

§, 900,000
__.27500,000

$7,663,000
69,059,006

146,942,600

-1
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District

Anchorage
id

Fairbanks
u
"
a
a
o
i]

Valdez
a
it

eh

Juneau
o
o
u
wf

ts

Highway or Area

Anchorage-Matanuska Ares
ot n an

Kenai Penineula Area
Dillingham Arca
Kodiak Area
Seward Area
Cantwell Area
Anchorage District (1)

ot] a (2)i "1 (3)
os Li | (4)

Fairbanks Area
+ we

Alaska Righway Branches
Taylor Highway and BranchesElifott Highway
Manley Hot Springs Area
Fairbanks District
Nabesna Road
Lake Louise Road
Mineral Creek Road
Cordova Area
Lutak-Chilkooe Road
Mud Bay Road
Skagway-Dyea Road
Juneay Area
Ketchikan Area
Sitka Area
Nome District

Sub-Total

tmetuding grading and etructurea

SECONDARY HIGHWAY SYSTEM

IMPROVEMENTS

Miles Paving

38.2 3,056,000
104.3
55.4 —
14.7
30.3
32.1 3,770,000
10.5
149,9
142.1
58.6
158.3
28.0 2,853,000
39,9)
6.8)

174.9)
76.2)
25.7)
371.8 --

45,0 —
20.0 2,000,000
19.9 _
30.3
7.5 —

190.0
6.0 --

25.1 3,456,000
10.5 242,000
5.9 666,000

166.0
1830.9 16,037,000

a

a eure!

Crushed
rock
surfacing

6,853,000
3,324,000
682,006

1,818,960
170,000
630,000

—we

——

1,800,000

&00 ,000
1,256,000
500, 000

40,000
—oy

31,529,300

Gravel
Surfacing

—w

749,500
2,842,000

3,106,006

1,660,000

250,000

300,000

4,771,000
13,618,500

Buildings

85,000
125,000
$5,000
—

-
—=

250,000

545,000

Totals

3,056,000
6,858,000
3,409,000
1,007 ,000
1,903,000
3,940,000
630,000
749,500

2,842,000

3,106,000
2,853,000

14,107,360

1,600,000
1,800,000
2,000,000
250,000
400,000

4,250,900
500, 000
300,000

3,456,000
282,000
669,000

4,771,000
61,729,800

-1
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District

Anchorage
Lh}

iy

Fatrbanks
as

Valdez
Junean

ns

“a

"

rr

SECONDARY HIGHWAY SYSTEM

NEW WORK

Highway or Area Miles Paving
Hope-Degnose Point Road 3.0 --

Sung Wlarbor-Porcupine Island Road 3.0Willow-Talkeetna Road 43.0 --

Petitfioned Farm Industrial Roads:
Anchorage Area 42,7Kenai Peninsula ai.lMatanuska Valley 48.2Kodiak Area 15. =n

McKintey Park Area 20.60Talkeetna Area 1.9 —
McGrath Area 1,2 -
Dillingham Area 12.0 --

Livengood-Manley Hot Springs Road 53.0Chena Hot Springs Road 47.0 --Petitioned Farm Industrial Roads:
Fairbanke Area 37.5Alaska titghway Branches 7al —
Fort Yukon Area 2.0
Tanacroes Area 2.0 —Bettles Area 2.3Cordova Area 9.7Fish Creek-Point Hilda 13.0 3,150,000Sitka Area 10.3 2,425,000Hollis-Klawock Road 22.4 -

Pointe Walden Read 16.6
Sub-Total 1077.6 4,575,000
TOTAL ». 1 2908.7 20,612,000

Crushed
rock
surfacing

300 ,000
250,000

2,795,000

3,446,000
3,055,000

1,469,900

3,600,000
3,000,000
7,906,000
49,493,300

Gravel
surfacing

1,068,000
2,928,000
1,205,000
471,000
600,000
25,000
36,000
360,000

94,000
210,000
70,000
50,000
80,000
==

6,297 ,000

19,915,500

Buildings

anae

$45,000

Totals

300,000
250,000

2,795,000

i ,068,000
2,028,000
1,205,000
471,000
600,000
25,000
36, 000
360,000

3,446,000
3,955,000

94,000
210,000
70,000
50,000
80,000

1,460,000
3,150,000
1,425,000
3,600,000
3,000,000

28 , 778,000

90,507,800
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Route and
Section eacription

Sterling Utghvay, Dl
Womer Alvf{eld to Anchor R.
Bterling Mighvay, D2
Anchor Rivers to Niotlchik
Sterling Aighvay, ©
Binilcltk to Kenai
Enedlof - Kennt

Howaton = Willow

HeKintey Park Road. A
Station to Savage R. Canp

MeKinley Park Road, B
Snvoge R. Cnop to Sanctuary A.

Denadi Highvay, €
Sunt¢na River co Cantwell

Denali Highway, 0
Eancwell to McKinley Park Sta.
Dillingham ~ Aleknagtk

Seldovin - tahalof Bay

City at Falocr

Gary of Seward

Resurrection Nay Hvy-. fash hd

Knddah Naval Base Accege Road

Anchorage Through Route

Glena Wighvay, togle R. Change

Glenn Nighvey Inprovemente
betvecn Milee 17 and 94
Stampede - toktat Route Crom
HeKiniley Pack Rand
Sand Lake Roed

O'Malley Rend

Jeuel Lake Road

Anchorage Intetnstional Air-
port Road

Caupbe!) Afretrip Road

STATS OF AVAYETS
ANCHORAGE DISTRICT

Length
(wlles) Reconmainsance Traverse Profile
16.0 Adie and Ground 1002 LOOZ

22.6 " "% " 100% 100%

7.00=°"~" “ $.0 al. &,.0 at.
17.6 Complete 17.6 wid, 12.0 ef.
9.0 "

100% * 00% A

11.0 100% 100z 1002

10.0 100% 100% 100%

$4.0 Complece 20.0 mi. 18,0 wt.
26.0 100% 3003 100%

4 (9.3 Ground 19.3 .4* None

4 9,1 Cround song tong

1.0 100% Loox 100%

1.5 1002 100% 100%

2.6 Complute 903 903

1.7 Complete 95% 95%

3-2 bong booz 100%

G.9 FOR BOF O02 = levele
inadequate2.7 tng :O0z 100%

20.0 Adv and Ground None Nene
fapprex}

4.? 100% 500% 100%

4.0 100% 100% 1e0x

1,5 100% 100% 100%|
2.9 100% 100% 100%

1.5 Ground lao% 100%

Dor,
b st few

es

%-Sections

100%

100%

8.0 af,
Nong

Hone

100%

100%

13,0 wi. 3

1008

Nong

SOx

100%

100%

90%

93%

100%

Rona

100%

None

100%

tonx

Lpox

1002

looz

Hateriale

1002

1008

8 wt, soils
Hone

By Loeetor

100%

Laok

mi.

tout

fone

By Locetoz

4

100%

by Locator

By Locator

100%

20%

None

Kona

50%

Rove

None

60x

7

228etars

Design

15%

40%

Rone

25%

90%

20%

None

20%

13.0 of.

252

95%

55%

982

Loz

10%

None

Rona

45%

203

202

602

None

January ¢5, 1953

Bemarke

Deaign in progress

Deeiga in progress

4Rerun lings; profile and u-eection after
clearing contract.
Final design in progress

Bcsign tn prograss

Deaign in progress
#13 miles constructed — #4 conpasa lfne

~1
96

—
=

94.1 edlen constructed to lou standard

Defense Accose Road. Ré work required,

RéW aifficuleics; alueenate lings
At Mi, 27, 39.6, 46.5, 50, 274, 92 and 94

Three sitarnate couten studied on recon.

4
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STATUS OF SURVEYS
VALDEZ O1STRICT

January 15, 1997
Rovte and Length
Section Deacription (miles) Recannaiaannce Traveres Profile X-Sectiong Hateriale Denign feoarka7

Benalt Wighway, See. A 42.0 Ale and Ground LOGz 100% (0% 1002 45% Dealgn now in progress
Edgerton iighway, A
Fichacdeon tuy eo Lower Toneina 20.0 100% Loox 100% 100% 138 Deetgn now in progreaeEdgeecon Highway, B
lover Tonetna to Chitina 144.0 " 100% 1002 100% e0r -

Copper Aiver flighway, A 8 12.8 Complete 95% 932 95% By Locator &OE 42.0 miles now under contrachCordova to Altport
Coppoc River Highvay, D 37.0 Ait and Ground 952 952 $52 By Locate: 502 More bridge inves, cequired ~ aaterialeHWito 39 to Mile 76 infor inadequateCopper River Highway, E 3.0 " 4 100% * 1o0z « 100% 4 Noue 73% 4 =*From serial Copugesphy. Cround surveyHilo 76 to KH. 100 (Ttekel} and vedeuign required,Copper River Nighway, F %o0UCm"~C~C<‘

LY . 1002 + tang a 100% ¢ None 752 ®@ From aerial Sopography. Ground surveyMile 100 ¢o M. 131 CChiedua) and redeoign cequired,Chleina - Copper River 20 " " " 100% Loox 1002 75% 5% Tneluses full data on Coppec Aiver croseing
Tiekel Canyon 16.7" \uoz *® =:00% & 100x » Nong 752 4 4Lecgely From serials. Moce cecua.,

. Bround aurvey and redestan soquired,Mareholl Paes ~ ‘Tasnuta "* * None Hone None None Hone Further recon. required, gnod prelin,
report available,Vranating - Copper River 25.0 Airc Hone None Hone Hons None Frelim. andy = reute too high (4gou’ pasa)

Gordave Highway, J-Mile Bay 9.7 Complote 602 605 60z By Locator 25%ta Radio Rowera
Copper River = Beeing River 40.0 Airc $.5 at, 5.5 mi. 5.3 af, 5.5 af. None

-1
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STATUS OF SURVEYS
FAIRBANKS DISTRICT

January 15, 1957
Raute and LengthSaction Rescription (miles) Reconnaiasance Traverse Profile X=Seetione Mareciais Bosign Remarka

ldvengeod - Pureka 68.0 Asv and Grovnd $0 miles 50 milee Hone By Locater G niles § miles constr. by force accauat in 1956
Livengood - Fort Haulin s.o0 "7 " " 100% baoz 100% By Locater Plan. & ?ro. Alternate line last 10 allea should bePlotted checked,Heag Cronk ~ Rampart 35 "

100% 106% Loox By Locator 20% Additional field work may be required.
Faivbankn-Henana, 8 100 «(logs

*
taoz 100% 152 Deaian vork now in progress

Fatthanka-Denana, C 17.006" 0M UM 160% 100% 100% lonk 22 All data excepe Tenana creasing te complace
Nenana ~ HeKinley Park 720 ° ™ ” 100% 1aoz toot By Lecstor 52

Falrbacke - Chena Hot Springs 467.0 1002 100% 100% By Locator Plan & Fro, #20 milea conate., 4? miles to a9 extraPlotred field werk ngcepsaty,Steegn Highway, A2 $.2 Ground LOOX 190% 500% By Locator 78%
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Raute and
Section Deacelption

Haines ivy, M2. 4 to Chiikat
Lake
Haines Hvy, Canadign Inprovee
mente CARG}

Nainge Hwy, Canadian Inprove-
monte (BPR)
Mainep © Skngvay

Skeguay - Carcroga

Glacter Wighvay, Tee Harbor ta
Eagle River
Glactev Wiglway, Fagle River
Cronaing and Flate

Ulscier Highvay, tegle River
Flate to Echo Cove

Glactec Mighway, Feige Cove
Relucagion
Glacier Wigheny, Juneau to
Thano
Taky Route, Thane co Yebring
Creek

Taku Route, Yehring Creek ta
Cangdtan houndary

Douging Wighvoy, Junesu-hougiaa
Beidge north to Kagie Creek

Dougloo Highvay, Fritz Cova ta
Nalde Creek

Sunoy Posnt on Chacier Uighvay
to 9-1. Creek on Dougiae HuyFritz Cove Road Exteneion

Sitka co Malibue Potar

Sitke Nighvay, fad Sec. B ta
Blue Lake

Tongass Wighway, Whipple Creek
to Lunch Creek

Length
(mflee} Reconaafacance Traveres

9.5 Air aud Ground

4.4 1002

50.0 Alt and Cround
(approx)
27.0 Adz nnd Cround

*t3.4q oo" 8 «

8.0 Compicts

2.0 Conplete

12.2 Complete

2.7 Complete

3.4 Conpiete
* 38.8 Ade and Ground

2.4 Conplete

6.0 Conplete

1.8 Completa

1.5 Conplete

2.6 Complete

2.9 Completa

7,2 Conplete

STATUS OF SURVEYS
JUNEAU DISTRICT

Profile

7.0 milos 7.0 miles

100% 100%

None None

Rano None

100% 160%

$08 90%

952 95%

902 5X
25% 75
957 95%

100% Loox

None None

taDx 100%

75% 7$z

90% 902

902% 90%

95x 95%

95% 953

78% 752

- %
awe *, 4 Pw

1-Seetions

7.0 miles

100%

None

fone

100E

90%

95%

902

352%

95%

1002

Rone

1008

75

50%

90%

95%

952

732%

Matoriale

By Locator

By Lecater

Hone

None

By Locator

By Locator

By Lecater

By Locator

By Locator

By Locator

By Locaror

None

By Locator

By Locacor

By Locator

By Locator

By Locator

By Lecator

By Locator

Design

None

100%

None

None

502

80%

30%

253

25%

ask

25%

None

40% 4

35%

20%

20%

20%

3z
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Jnnvacy 15, 1957
Page | of 2

Reopcha

Plana and data detivered tv Atay 4/22/55

Believe theie report based on wareine ground-work. tor 2 flighto, atudy of serial photos.Full repoce eveiiable. fousible alternates.
41.7 miles conate. Final location dependa on
Canadian plans.
£18' standard.
advisable Redesign to higher etandard

*Plua 4.5 eile ferry run a¢rosa Taku Inler
Full report available, {aclading alternates
430" cop width, 22° paving

I-way Jou otandard access soad to dam and
pover vite
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Route and
Section Beacrigeton

Tongass Highvay, Lunch Creek
co Loring

Wrangell tighvay, City Ligite
cO Shoewaker Bay
Selksne Roce, Petershurg and
Hrangell to Canedien Boundary

Dnuk Route, Burruugh Bay to
Canadian Boundary
Metlekatia to Walden Point

Sitke Highvay, Sitha ca Saw-
mill Creok (paving)

Auka Lpke to Mendenhall! Loop

South Point Stevena Road

Length
(miles)

12.5

5.9

a 51.0
9033.0

28.0

14.8

$.]

0.6

Q.1

Reconnalananee

Complete

Completa

Ale and Ground

Air

Ground

Conptata

Ground

Ground

StaTUS OF SURVEYS
JUeEAU DISTRICT

Travatge

Sag =

O52 «

None

inoy «

19ng *

100%

160%

Profile

SOz *

63%

None

10ox 4

rOoz *

100%

100%

¥-Seceiona

50% *

A5%

Wone

100z *

1o0x &

(002

1onz

Hatorials

By Locator

By Lecator

None

Ry Lecato¢g

By Locator

By Locator

By Locator

or e. na
e . ’ on

Oestien

None

90%

Hone

None

75% 6

35%

dJonuacy BS, 1957
Page 2 of 2

Remarke

* Surveyed about 1930, Full new surveydesirable
RAW vork required

4 From power house, S$, of Pecershurg. **Fran
opp. Wrongelk. Full cepnrta avallable.Alketnatce etudsed.
Roport ava{lable.
* Relieve odd, autvcy and redesign desirable.
* As-built grading plane for plan and profile
By Terr. iivy Fngin¢er

ty Terr, Uwy Enginece
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Vave es Ary:rf.
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.

STATUS OF SURVEYS
NOHE DISTRLcT

January 05, 195?
r Length

Section Description {milep} Reconnaiasance Traveres Profile H-Sectione Materiale Denign RemarkeRowe = Teller 4 73.0 Aerfals sone grnd 14.5 wt 14.5 ef fona 45. {aerial} Rone ® Approx. 12 atlea at Home end and 16 mites. at Teller end now conateucted, leaving 45wijes for eurvey and conatruction. Ground
hurvey following aetini recosmandat lone.Terc. Hey Engineer projact.
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3. Tbid *

4. Ibid.
5. Ibid.

6. Ibid.

7, bid.
8. Ibid,
9. bid.
10. Ibid.

Thid.

12, Ibid.

" 13. Ibid.

2 14. Ibda.
.- 15. Ibid. Included is an estimate on total highway funds which will be

available for the fiscal years 1957-1969, Forest timber sale receipts
were omitted. Currently, they produced $112,000 per annum tor toads.
No attempt was made to spell out the authorized or contemplated uses
of Territorial or Forest Highway funds, because the Territorial

od Governor and Highway Engineer and the Regional Eugineer of the BPR had
to furnish that guidance. When the fund estimate is finally adjustedit creates a financial base which can be used for planning the prima-
ry, secondary and urban systems. When this financial base is coupled
with the estimated costs of maintenance, improvements and extenstone,
and possible tranefers of funds between systems, the full extent of
each system can be established. This will enable future planning to
get started.
Status of Contract Flians and Specifications

' The Bureau of Public Roads has continved design of engineeredprojects on the proposed Primary system on the assumption that the
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present program of reconstruction and paving, now over 90 percentcompleted, will be carried to completion. Bridges on both proposedPrimary and Secondary systems, which are obsolete or unsafe, are alsoincluded in the program. Projects which will be ready for 1957letting are as follows:
Estimated
totalProject cost

Sterling Highway, Section B-2, Paving of sectionwhich is now under contract for grading and drain~age, Chugach Forest Boundary to Moose River vicinity,Miles 18 « 47
$ 1,015,000

Sterling Highway, Section D-2, grading and drainegein preparation for paving, Ninilchtik to AnchorRiver, Miles 96 ~ 118 1,210,000
Sterling Highway, Section D-1, grading and drainagein preparation for paving, Anchor River to HomerAirfield, Miles 118 - 136 990,000
Steese Highway, Section 4-2, grading and drainage inpreparation for paving, Farmers Loop intersecti4oato Fox, Miles 3 - 10

_ 490,000
Fairbanks - Nenana Highway, Section B, gradingand drainage, Miles 25.5 ~ 40.5 900, 000
Denali Highway, Section A, grading and paving,Paxson to McLaren River, Mile 0 - 42 3,360,000
Denali Highway, Section D, Grading and paving,Cantwell to McKinley Park boundary, Miles 134 - 156 1,700,000
Alaska Highvay, Section C-1, C-2, Paving, Mile 1221(Canadian Border) - Mile 1291 (end of existing paving) 2,813,000
Alaska Highway, Section B-3, sealing existing paeve-ment, Tok to Mile 1374, Miles 1314 = 1374 180,000
Richardson Highvay, Section E-], sealing existingpavement, Junction Inn to Paxson, Miles 127 - 187 § 180,000
Richardson Righway, Section G-1, sealing existingpavement, Mile 36 to Tonsina, Miles 36 - 82 138,060
Edgerton Cutoff - McCarthy. Section 4. Grading anddrainage from Richardson Highway, (at Mile 82), toLower Tonsina, Mile 0 - 20 1,200,000
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Estimated
total

Project cost
City of Palmer, Paving between Glenn Highway andPelmer-Wasilla-Willow Road, 1.0 miles 200,000
City of Seward Paving, 1.3 miles from Seward-
Anchorage Highway to Alaska Railroad dock 250,000
Tongass Highway (Ketchikan), Clover Pass to LunchCreek, 3 miles grading and drainage in preparationfor paving 525,000
Tee Harbor to Eagle River (Juneau), grading and drain-
age 8.5 miles to widen single-lane read and prepareit for paving 1,275,000

Sub-Total (Roads) $16,426,060-
F Bridges:
. Steese Highway, Birch Creek, Mile 149.4 181,000Richardson Highway, Miller Creek, Mile 215.1 124,000” Richardson Highway, Lower Miller, Mile 216.7 103,000
me Richardson Highway, Castner Creek, Mile 217.2 112,000aa Richardson Highway, Phelan Creek, Mile 201.5 64,000a Richardson Highway, Small Slough, Mile 323.9 23,000. Richardson Highvay, Munson Slough, Mile 324.6 23,000Richardson Highway, Little Salcha, Mile 327.8 37,000‘ Haines Highway, Chilkat River, Mile 24.0 425,000
” Sub-Total (Bridges) $ 1,092,000

Total — Roads and bridges by $17,518,000

Principal Government Force Account projects which could beundertaken in 1957 include:

Estinated
tecal

Project cost
Farm Roads, Anchorage and Fairbanks Districts,60 miles, pioneer construction $ 1,200,000
Dillingham - Aleknagik Road, 7.0 miles plustemporary bridges 80,000
Taylor Highway, improvement 200,000
Livengood - Maniey Hot Springs, pioneer con-struction 600,000
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Estimated
total

Project cost

Chena Hot Springs Road, pioneer construction . 250,000
Nome - Kougarok Road, pioneer construction 250,000

Total - Government Forces $ 2,580,000
Engineering Studies

A summary is included, as an attachment, of all recent investiga-tions and surveys, This will assist in determing the status of anumber of existing or proposed projects, and will also be an aid in
programming future surveys and investigations. Survey data of theoffice of the Territorial Highway Engineer are included in the
summary.

Maintenance
,

~
The Board, which will establish the systems of highways, willwish to consider the maintenance factor in some detail. Funds expend-ed for maintenance must come from the totals which would otherwise beavailable for improvement end new construction. Some practices whichhave been instituted through the years in a pioneer country, may needto be modified or eliminated; The list includes work for individualson private roads on a reimbursable besis where no private equipment isavailable; opening driveways and private road entrances which havebeen plugged by snow berms; and service to postoffices which are apart of a store or other business. Winter maintenance of principalroutes should be analyzed, both as to degree of waintenance (which hasa direct bearing on cost) and policy of closure dates on routes whichare not maintained on a winter bases. The recreation factor entersinto a number of these road closures (and openings) and needs eval-uation. A summary of expected maintenance cost# is attached, for thel3-year period under consideration,

ts
Te

on
e

Conclusion

Wich the enactment of legislation authorizing Federal-Aid forAlaska, the Bureau of Public Roads re-established Region 10 in theTerritory with headquarters at the Capitol city, Juneau. Pive Dis~tricts cover the Territory, each capable of performing engineering,@eaign, construction, and meintenance, ineluding such relatedfunctions as procurement of supplies, warehousing and issuance ofmaterials, and repair of all types of highway construction and mainte-nance equipment. Until the Territorial highway department can beexpanded to take on the full work load which Federal-Aid legislationanticipates, the Bureau of Public Roads is, in fact, acting as boththe Federal agency administering Federal-Aid and the State orga-nization performing engineering and design, awarding and administeringcontracts, and maintaining the highway Systems. Territorial lawspertaining to the Territorial highway department need review and
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possible revision to enable the Territorial Department to assume thefull functions which normally are the responsibility of a State
highway organization.

The subject matter of this report will indicate that it is a
combination engineering review, a very broad statement of existing
economic factors, and an attempt to approximate future highway funds
which will be available to the Territory. It is intended to furnish a
springboard from which detailed planning can start, and an acceptable
and realistic highvay program developed. Data, in the form of naps,cost information, and detailed reports, will be avatlable from Region
10 headquarters, as will personnel familiar with the various phases of
highway planning and administration.

Department of Commerce
Bureau of Public Roads
Region 10
Juneau, Alaska
January 25, 1957

Commerce-BPR-Juneau

ALASKA HIGHWAY

(297 Miles)

That part of the Alaska Highway lying within Alaska extends frog
the Canadian Border at MiJe 1221 to Fairbanks at Mile 1518. Recon-
struction, in preparation for two-lane bituminous surfacing, has been
completed from Mile 1221 to Mile 1292. The highway is then paved to
Fairbanks, with the exception of a 4-mile stretch between Mile 1381
and Mile 1385. Hot plant-mix bituminous concrete, 1-1/2 inches thick,is the wearing surface except for that section between Mile 1314,
(Tok), and Mile 1370, which has a penetration type surface treatnent,of which about 50 percent has failed due to inadequate subgrade. Thisfailed section is now under reconstruction with funds currentlyavailable under F. Y. 1957 appropriations to the Interior Department,
including the 4-mile unpaved gap. The section from Big Delta to
Fairbanks, between Mile 1422 and Mile 1518, formerly a part of the
Richardson Highway, was among the first sections paved in Alaska, and
has suffered considerable distortion due to unstable foundation
conditions in permafrost. Repairs to date have deen made as part of
the normal maintenance program, but this procedure is not able to copewith the problem. An extensive improvement program is needed.

Bridges are, generally, in excellent condition except for a
number of smali wooden structures in the vicinity of Fairbanks.
During the past several years, a very extensive bridge replacement
program has been in progress, including the re-decking of several long
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Structures built during World War II, and this program is aboutcompleted,

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)

Paving Section C-1, C+2;
70.34 miles @ $40,000/mt. $ 2,813,000Sealing Section B~3; 60 miles @ $3,000/mi. 180,000Widen to 4 lanes, Fairbanks to Eielson A.F. Base;26 miles @ $200,000/m1. 5,200,000

Bridges 130,000
Guard Rafi

112,506 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft. 392,000

Danger Points (Eliminarion 506,000 “~~

Maintenance Camps {Including Tok and Fairbanks Depots) 625,000
Total 2

we $10,340,000

4

COPPER RIVER HIGHWAY Sa
al
e
a.

(39 Miles)

The existing highway lies wholly within the Chugach NationalForest between the City of Cordove and Mile 39, Forest Boundary, andis constructed on the roadbed of the abandoned Copper River and North-western Railway. Top width of the gtavel surfece is 12 feet, withfrequent widened sections for passing. - The first section of. highway,from Cordova to Mile 13, Cordova Airport, is in need of very extensivereconstruction, a part of which was undertaken by contract in 1956,From the Airport to Mile 39, all but three bridges have been recon-structed or replaced, and the road is good although narrow. Bridgesfrom Mile 13 to Mile 39 are single lane, with the trestle bentswidened to take future two-lane Superstructures between Mile 27 and39.

Improvement should include the reconstruction from Cordova toMile 13 in 1957 = 1958 to Primary highway standards. Remainingsection, to Mile 39, will be adequate in present single-lane designuntil the highway is extended to Chitina, or te prospective oil-fields along the Gulf of Alaska.
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IMPROVEMENTS
Roadway (less structures)

Grading, Cordova te Airport;7 miles @ $150,000/mi.
$ 1,050,000

4 miles @ $80,000/mi,
320,000

Surfacing - crushed gravel;li miles @ $17,000/mt.
187,000Bridges

$60,000Guard Rail
11,500 feet @ $8.00/ft.

92,000Maintenance Camps

100,000Total . 1.6 wwe owe woe $ 2,649,000

DENALI RIGHWAY

(156 Miles and 4.5 Miles)
The Denali Highway originates et Paxson, Mile 187 on the

Richardson Wighway,,and follows the south flank of the Alaska Range a
distance of 156 miles, to Mount McKinley National Park, It joins the
Park system, of 100.5 miles of primary roads, at the Nenana River. A
northward extension of the Park Uighway, 4.5 miles in length, serves
the Kantishna Mining District.

The pioneer phase of construction is nearing completion on this
project, with the section between Mile 42 and Mile 80 now uader
contract. The road surface is natural pit-rur grayel with a top width
of 20 feet. Distortion, in permafrost sections, can be expected for a
number of years until permafrost thawing has progressed beyond season~
al frost lines.

A program of improvement to Primary highway standards should be
initiated from both ends of the project, using crushed rock as initial
surfacing course. Bituminous surfacing would follow as rapidly as
substantial sections are ready, even though this would mean only a
prime and seai on remaining unstable sections,

IMPROVEMENTS
Roadway (lese structures)

Grading and paving; 156 miles @ $80,000/mi. $12,480,000
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Bridges 70,000
Guard Rail

17,500 feet @ $8.00/fr. 140,000
Maintenance Camps 300 ,G00

Total. $12,990,000

EDGERTON CUTOFF - MCCARTHY

(94 Miles)

This route, and its Proposed extension, will serve an area ofgreat mineral potential. an existing low-standard road, 39 miles inlength, joins Chitina, on the abandoned Copper River and NorthwesternRailroad, with the Richardson Highway at Mile 92, The proposedextension would utilize mich of the railroad roadbed to McCarthy, adistance of 59 miles, where it would join an existing system of localtoads serving edjacent mining areas. A line change in the presentroad to Chitina will reduce the distance 4 miles and, at che sametime, provide access to scarce gravel deposits.
o

An extensive reconstruction Program is needed to bring theexisting road to Primary standerds. The extension to McCarthy wouldnot pose any difficult construction problems, except that a costlybridge will be required across the Copper River.

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)

Reconstruction: Miles 6 + 35;
35 mtles @ $90,000/mt. $ 3,150,000

New Construction: Miles 35 - 94359 miles @ $80,000/mt, 4,720,000

sete Riles @ $17,800/e40 1,598,000
Bridges 5,100,000
Maintenance Camps 170,000

* + © - « $14,738,000
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FAIRBANRS-NENANA-MCKINLEY PARK

(133 Miles)

This proposed highway will extend southward from Fairbanks alonga series of low hills to the Tanana River at Nenana. Between Nenanaand McKinley, the route traverses the broad flood plain of the Tanana,Nenana, and other large streams and rivers, and enters che heart ofthe Alaska Range which Mount McKinley National Park is located.Connection with existing Park Highway will be at Savage River, 12miles west of McKinley Park Station.
The first 10 miles are constructed: of these, the 3.5 miles tothe University of Alaska are paved. Fifteen wiles of pioneer road areunder contract construction. Total distance to Nenana is 60 miles,and to McKinley Park 133 miles.

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)
Mile - - 3.8 (University of alaska; Add 2 paved lanes;<. 3.8 miles @ $200,000/a1. $ 760,000o Mile 3.8 + 10.5 (Ester); Regrading;. 6.7 miles @ $46,000/ai. ‘

268 ,600a“ Mile 10.5 - 25.5; Grading already contracted:
«=
Mile 25.5 - 59.6 (Nenana}; Grading;“ 34.1 miles @ $60,000/mi, 2,046, 000Grading; Mile 59.6 ~ 133 (McKinley Park);. 73.4 miles @$65,000/mi. 4,771,000x) Surfacing - Asphalt; Mile 3.8 - 133;: 129.2 miles @$40,000/mt. 5,168,000<

Bridges 1,100,000
Maintenance Camps 125,000

Total... tp weer $14,238,000

GLENN HIGHWAY

(314 Miles)

This two-lane highway begins at Anchorage, passes through cheMatanuska Valley near Palmer, follows the Matanuska River over TahnetaPass at Mile 118, and drops into the plateau of the Copper RiverValley, joining the Richardson again at Mile 114, (Mile 189 on theGlenn). It leaves the Richardson again at Mile 127, and follows theCopper River to Siena to a connection with the Nabesna Highway, andthen extends northerly through the Alaska Range at Mentasta Pass,elevation 2,435 feet, to a connection with the Alaska Highway at Mile
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Mtnaininineaaiomen seeneteunenemne

1314, Tok, (Mtle 314 on the Glenn}.entire length with hot
major bridges have been replaced inSteel structures. Replacement of

piant-mix bituminous concrete,

structures is proceeding.

The section adjacent to Anctraffic, and four lanes will be
Mile 48. The highway serves

It is surfaced throughout tts
Most of the

recent years with conerete and
remaining single-lane, high-truss

horage is already inadequate to handle
required between Anchorage and Palmer,Interior points with the freight trafficoriginating at Seward and Anchorage, and also is the route to theAlaska Highway for through t

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures}
Mile 0 - 48 (Palmer). Additional two lanes;48 miles at $150,000/mi.Mile 48 - 61 (Sutton). Provide 8-ft. shoulders:13 miles @ $90,000/mt,

Bridges

Guard Rail

132,000 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft.
Danger Points (Spot improvements)

Maintenance Camps

Total * . * . s o . o s * Cd . i * s a t e s .

Origin of the highway is at Pore Chilkoot onGastern Alaska, near Haines.
crossing at Mile 23.8, and then up the Klehina Rive

HAINES — CANADIAN BORDER

(40,7 Miles)

Columbia border at Mile 40.7. The Canadian sectionCutoff is 120 miles in length, intersecting the Alaska Highway at MileA ferry system, operated by the Territorial1016, Haines Junction,
Highway Department, serves Juneau and Skagway.developing along the route of

raffic to the continental United States,

$ 7,200,000

1,170,000

4,320,000

1,056,000

500,000

150,000

$14, 396,000

Lyan Canal, South-It follows che Chilkac River to a
tv to the British

of the Haines

Considerable mining isthis highway, in Canada, and tonnagesouthbound is increasing. A large iron development is taking place inthe vicinity of Klukwan Indian village, Mile 22, on theThe American section to the{total width 24 feet).in excelient conditieon.

American side.border has a 20~-foot wide asphalt surface,With the exception of bridges, the highway is
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IMPROVEMENTS

Bridges $ 425,000

Guard Rail
22,500 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft. 180,060

Maintenance Camps (Haines) 150,000

Jotal . . ee we ell hl 755,000

KODIAK NAVAL AIR STATION - MILL BAY

(6.0 Miles)

Starting at the north boundary of the Kodiak Naval Air Station,this route passes through the City of Kodiak and extends to Mili Bay.It serves the demands of urban and suburban traffic which is generatedlargely by military installations adjacent to the City of Kodiak.

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)
*

Grading to 24-foot top paving width;
6.0 miles @ $200,000/m1. $ 1,200,000

Paving; 6.0 miles @ $70,000/mi. 420,000
Guard Rail

3,000 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft. 24,000
Maintenance Camps 175,000

Total a e * s . * Cd a ? ° . * s a a e ? . s * $ 1,819,000

PALMER - WASILLA - WILLOW

(40.2 Miles with 5.5 Mile Spur)

This route leaves the Glenn Highwey at Palmer, Mile 48, and
extends northerly through the Matanuska Valley into the Susitna
Valley. The first 12 miles, from Palmer to Wasilla, has bituminouspenetracion treatment. The remaining 18.7 miles on the main route toWillow is a lowestandard road with natural gravel surfacing. A
clearing contract is in progress on the remaining 9.5-mile stretch toWillow. The spur to Big Lake is a low-standard, gravel-surfaced road.
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This highway, with its proposed extension, traverses an agricul-tural area which is developing very rapidly. The spur to Big Lakeserves the most popular recreation area in chis vicinity.
IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)

Regrading; 24.2 miles @ $30,000/mi. $ 726,000Surfacing - asphalt; 24.2 miles @ $35,000/mt. 847,000
‘New Construction: Houston to Willow:

Grading; 9.5 miles @ $55,000/mi., 522,500Paving; 9.5 miles @ $35,000/mi. 332,500
Bridges 12,000
Guard Bail

4,000 lineal feet @ $3.00/fr. 32,000
Maintenance Camps 85,000

Total s s e * a s ° o e a e e . . s s s ° a $ 2,557,000

RICHARDSON HIGHWAY

(266 Miles)

The southern terminus of this oldest highway in western Alaska isat Valdez in Prince William Sound. It traverses the Chugach Rangethrough Thompson Pass, elevation 2,706 feet, and the Alaska Rangethrough Isabel Pass, elevation 3,285 feet, joining the Alaska Highwayat Deita Junction, Mile 266. Hot plant-mix asphaltic concrete, I-1/2fuches thick, two-lane, has been laid to Paxson, Mile 187. A contractis currently in force for bituminous surfacing between Paxson andBlack Rapids, Mile 227. The next !7 miles, to Mile 244, has a surfacepenetration treatment which is standing up exceedingly well. Theremaining 22 miles, to Delta Junction, fs l-I1/2 inch hor piant-mixasphaltic concrete. Seal coat has not been placed between Miles 36 -82 and Miles 127 - 187, nor is it included in the contract frow Paxsonto Black Rapids. These sections should de seal~coated, beginning in1958.

An extensive bridge renewal and repair program has been carriedout during the recent years, but four major structures remain to bereplaced in Isabel Pass. The situation near Valdez, where a number ofexisting timber structures are deteriorating rapidly, requires earlyaction. Protection of the City of Valdez from flood is involved inthis situation.
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The highway is considered to be in good condition, and is the
main artery for freight movement to points in the Copper River Valleyand the Upper Tanane area, as well as Fairbanks and way points.
Improvements required are as follows:

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)
Seal coat; 147 miles @ $3,000/mi. $ 441,000

Bridges 1,506,000
Guard Rail

108,000 lineal feet @ $8.00/fr. 864,000

Danger Points (Elimination) 500,000
Maintenance Camps 506,900

Total a * . . . . s s . a * . e e . o ° ° a a § 3,805,000

SEWARD - ANCHORAGE HIGHWAY .

{127 Miles - Loop & Spur 8.2 Miles}
This two-lane highway originates at the seaport of Seward, passesthrough che Kenai Mountains, and follows the shoreline of TurnagainArm to Cook Inlet in Anchorage. Hot plant-mix bituminous surfacingcovers the entire route,
The two lanes are inadequate for traffic requirements for adistance of approximately 10 miles southward from Anchorage. Snowavalanche studies, now in the second full winter, will result in

Yecommendations for additional earth avalanche barriers and somesnowsheds.

IMPROVEMENT.

Roadway (less structures)
Widen to 4 lanes Miles 116-127;

11 miles @ $150,000/mi. $ 1,650,000Avalanche barriers 160,000
Paving International Airport Road;

3.0 miles @ $35,000/mi. 105,000
Snow Sheds

1,000 feet @ $2,000/ft. 2,000,000
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Bridges 80,000
Guard Rail

132,500 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft, 1,060,000
Danger Points (Elimination) 500 , 000

Matntenance Camps (Includes Anchorage Deport) 390,000
Total a . * so @ @

se
os Ff $ $,885,006

STEESE HIGHWAY

(163.8 Miles and 8, 3-Mile Spur)

This highway originates at Fairbanks, and extends northeasterlyto Circle City on the banks of the Yukon River. The first 31 milesserve the Goldstream and Cleary Creek gold placer mining camps, eswell as numerous farms near Fairbanks, and is a wide, two-lane roadwith a natural gravel surface. A section of 2.8 utiles, adjacent toFairbanks, is paved. The remainder of the road has 2 surface width offrom 14 to 24 feet, natural gravel surface, much of which is slipperyand muddy when wet. The route also serves the Fairbanks ExplorationCo. ditch, which parallels the route for 70 miles. At the northernend of the road are aumerous small goid placer outfits which operatein the summer.

A spur road, at Mile 128, leads easterly 8.3 miles to Circle HotSprings resort, a popular summer attraction for tourists and lecalresidents. The route beyond Mile 31 is clesed from mid-October tomid-May. On this section is Eagle Summit, at Mile 108.5, elevation3,880 feet. .

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadvay (less structures)

Grading; 169 miles @ $55,000/mile § 9,295,000Surfacing - asphalt; 28 miles @ $40,000/mile 1,120,000Surfacing ~ crushed rock;
141 miles @ $20,000/mile 2,826,000

Bridges $70,000
Guard Rail

133,500 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft, 1,068,600
Maintenance Camps 210,000

Totak
te $15,383,000
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STERLING HIGHWAY

(136 Miles with 14 Mile spur)

The Sterling Highway, two lanes, has its origin at Mile 38 on rheSeward-Anchorage Highway and extends southwesterly down the KenaiPeninsula to Homer on Kachemak Bay, a distance of 136 miles. Animportant spur, 15 miles long, extends northwesterly from Soldotna,Mile 58, to Wildwood Station, a large military installation.
The first section, Miles 0-18, lies within the Chugach NationalForest, and is now under paving contract with Forest Highway funds.Miles 18-47 are also under contract for grading and drainage, inpreparation for bituminous surfacing. Miles 47-58 are paved, as wellas the spur from Soldotna, Mile 58, to Wildwood Station. Mile 58-59is paved, but the remaining 77 miles to Homer, Mile 136, requireextensive reconstruction and paving to meet the needs of existingtraffic and to keep pace with the rapid growth of the Kenai Peninsula.Seal coat is vequired for the spur to Wildwood Station, and thesection from Mile 47 to 59.

IMPROVEMENTS

Roadway (less structures)
Mile 18 - 47, Paving;
Mile 58 - 136 (Homer) Grading;

78 miles @ $55,000/mt. 4,290,000Mile 58 - 136 (Homer) Paving;
78 miles @ $36,000/m1. 2,808,000Seal Coat Mile 0 - 136;136 miles @ $2,500/mi. 340,000Seal Coat, Kenai Spur;
14 miles @ $2,500/mi. 35,000

Bridges 735,000
Guard Rail

20,000 lineal feet @ $8.00/ft.
160,000

Maintenence Camps 170,000

29 miles @ $35,000/mi. 1,015,000

Total .. «se es eo wae $ 9,553,000
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JUNEAD

(55 Miles)

The primary Federal-Aid route covers that portion of Forest
Highway Route 2, Glacier Highway, extending from Pt. Bishop, about13.3 miles south of Juneau, to Echo Cove in the Berner'’s Bay area,located about 41.7 miles north of Juneau. This primary route alsoincludes a portion of Forest Highway Route 31 which it encompassesbetween its termini at Treadwell and Fish Creek. Forest Highway 31continues from Fish Creek to Point Hilda, but this portion is on the
Secondary Federgl-Aid System. The primary route includes a spur from
Sunny Point across Mendenhall Bar to a connection with the main routenear Fish Creek and a spur connection via the existing Juneau-Douglasbridge from Juneau, to the main route between Treadwell and FishCreek,

Beginning et Point Bishop, the first 8.3 miles ending at Little
Sheep Creek has not been constructed; however, a survey covering thisarea has been made. Between Little Sheep Creek and Thane, is an0.6-mile section that was graded to a 20-foot graveled width in 1953,Adjoining this section, and extending to the limits of Juneau, is a3.4-mile section thae was constructed in 1932 to a graveled surfacewidth of 22 feet. Both these latter two sections require construction :to an adequate width and surface type. Through the town of Juneau, an“Outer Drive” has been proposed to carry traffic along the water frontto by-pass the main business area. The streets comprising the mainbusiness area are exceedingly narrow, and the steep precipitouscoastline, with practically solid building construction, precludes anyattempt to widen these streets, and the so-called “Outer Driveappears the only solution for correcting the situation. However, ittoo will involve expensive right-of-way considerations and otherproblems, The estimated construction cost of 2-1/2 million dollarsdoes not include these extraneous expenses,

w
ad

Sa

The next I[8-mile section of the main highway, extending fronJuneau to Tee Harbor, has been reconstructed to a finished width of 26to 30 feet, including a bieuminous plant mixed surfacing 22 feet wide,and is considered adequate for the forseeable future,
From Tee Harbor to Herbert River, a distance of 8 miles, theroadway ts completely obsolete. It was constructed in the period from1923-1925 to a graded width of 12 feet. Very litcle has been done tothis section tn subsequent years, and it is proposed for early recon-struction,

Of the remaining 14.7 miles of the unconstructed portion of thisroute from Herbert River to Echo Cove, a 2-mnile extension across theEagle River Plats ig in the approved 1958 Forest Highway Program, withconstruction scheduled for the 1957 construction season. The balanceis proposed for construction in the near future.
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The 2.4emile section of the Douglas Wighway, from Juneau toDouglas, was reconstructed in 1952 to a finished width of 30’, whichincludes 2 22-foot plant mixed wearing surface. This section isconsidered adequate for the forseeable future. The existing Juneau-Douglas bridge is substandard in width and load capacity, and iscurrently posted for a l0-ton gross load limir. If the proposedCrossing at Sunny Point fs constructed, then this structure will be
adequate for light traffic since all heavy traffic can be detouredover the new bridge.

The first 2.0-mile section of graveled road north of the Juneau-Douglas bridge is worn out and its standards obsolete. It tsscheduled for reconstruction in the 1957 construction season, being onthe approved 1958 fiscal year Forest Highway Program.
The next 6.6 miles were constructed in 1954 and 1956 to a 22-footgraded width. This design was based on data that it would serve onlyto open che particular area for homesite and summer home use. Row-ever, the pulp mill development now proposed in the Fish Creek areawill, when constructed, generate a traffic volume which will requite agreater roadway width and reconstruction co a 30-foot finished widtht¢ included in the proposed l3-year program.
The remaining 13.0 miles of the Douglas Highway route is notconstructed, and is included in the Federal-Aid Secondary System.

IMPROVEMENTS

Thane - Juneau, Mile 8.3 - 12.3

Grading; 4.0 miles @ $75,000/m1. $ 300,000Paving; 4.0 miles @ $70,000/mi. 280,000

Grading; 8.5 miles @ $150,000/mt. 1,275,000Surfacing; 8.5 miles @$70,000/mi1. 600,000
Sheep Creek Bridge, Mile 4.2 South of Juneau

New bridge, 100 feat @ $400/ft. 46,000
Salmon Creek Bridge, Mile 3.5 North of Juneau

Widen; 90 feet @ $300/fr. 27,000
Lemon Creek Bridge, Mile 5.9 North of Juneau

Widen; 60 feer 6 $300/ft. 18,000
Switzer Bridge, Mile 6.1 North of Juneau

Kew bridges; 100 feer @ $400/ft. 40,000
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Lower Mendenhall River Bridge, Mile 10.0 North of Juneau
New bridge; 283 feee @ $800/ft. $ 225,000

Wadleigh Creek Bridge, Mile 13.2 North of Juneau

Improvement; 124 feet @ $400/ft. $0,000
Sub-Total

$ 2,855,000
NEW WORK

Point Bishop - Thane, Mile 0 - 8.3

Grading; 8.3 miles @ $175,000/mi. 1,450,000Surfacing; 8.3 miles @ $70,000/mi. 580,000e
Grading; 1.8 miles 2,500,000

Eagle River Fiat, Mile 41.1 ~ 43.1

Grading and 2 Bridges (2.0 miles}, This profectis a part of approved 1958 fiscal year Forest
Highway Progran.

Grading; 13.0 miles @ $175,000/mi. 2,200,000Surfacing; 13.0 miles @ $70,000/mi. 410,000Bridges 400,000

across to Dougles Highway
Grading; 1.6 miles @ $515,000/mt. $ $825,000Surfacing; 1.6 wiles @ $70,000/mi, 110,000Bridge; 1,560 feet @ $1,600/ft. {High clearanceStructure required if boat channel is retained) 2,500,000

Ferry 4,000,000
Ferry Siips 2,500,000

Sub-Total $17,475,000
Total

ew ow oo + $20,330,000
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Juneay Street (Outer Drive), Mile 12.3 14.1

baghe Kiver Flats ~ Echo Cove, Mile 43.}] = 56,1

Sunny roint ~ Milé Creek, Connection from Mile 7, Glacier Highway
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KETCHIKAN

Forest Highway Route 1

(44 Miles)

This route begins south of the town of Ketchikan at Beaver FallsCreek, the site of the Ketchikan Public Utilities power plant. Teextends northerly via Herring Cove, Mt. Point, Ketchikan, Wacker City,and Clover Pass to the site of the small settlement of Loring. Theproposed first 4.4-mile section between Beaver Falls Creek and HerringBay will follow the rocky coastline to Herring Cove. At Herring Covethere remains approximately 2 half-mile section of substandard graveltoad. From Herring Cove to the Coast Guard Station at the southerlylimits of Ketchikan, the roadway was recently reconstructed and ispaved with bituminous plant mix waterial 20" - 22' wide, and tsconsidered adequate for the forseeable future. The plant mix sectionconnects with a mile of 22' concrete pavement built in 1947 as a navalaccess road to the Coast Guard etation. Of the remaining 2. 9-wilesection through Ketchiken, about 0.9 mile has been reconstructed andwidened under Alaska Public Works projects, leaving 2 miles of verypoor streets needing reconstruction and widening very badiy.
Reconstruction of the Ketchikan-Whipple Creek section, 8.5 nileslong, was coupleted in 1953 and surfaced with @ 26' - 22° plant mixpavement. The existing 4.4 miles, from Whipple Creek to Clover Pass,is a low standard gravel road that requires reconstruction to a higherstandard. The remaining 15.3 wiles of this route have not beenconstructed.

The terrain in the Ketchikan area is mountainous with a veryrugged coastline. In ‘general, the highways ere confined to cheproximity of the beach line. Materials are predominately solid rockand muskeg with some glacial clay. Gravel is exceedingly scarce andit is wecessary to resort to crushing ledge rock on some of theprojects.

Grading costs are very high and costs up to $300,000 per mile arenot unusual in this area.

IMPROVEMENTS

Whipple Creek ~ Clover Pass, Mile 11.4 - 15.8 Gorth)
Grading; 4.4 miles @ $175,000/mi. $ 770,000Whipple Creek Bridges; 180° @ $800/ft. 148,000Trollers Creek Bridge; 130° @ $400/ft. 52,000

Sub-Total
$ $70,000
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NEW WORK

Grading; 4.4 miles @ $250,000/mt. 1,100,000Surfacing; 4.4 miles @ $70,000/mt. 360,000
Ketchikan City Streets

Grading and Surfacing 2,000,000

Grading; 15.3 miles @ $175,000/mt. 2,675,000Surfacing; 15.3 miles @ $65,000/m1. 1,000,000Bridges
534,000

Sub-Total
$7,609,000

ws er $ 8,579,000

PETERSBURG

(24 Miles)

This route begins at the city limits of Petersburg, and traversesthe proximity of Wrangell Narrovs to Blind River, which it thenfollows to deep water on Blind Slough, which empties into SumnerStrait. The entire route is 24 niles long, of which 16.5 miles hasbeen constructed to date. Construction and reconstruction of thistoute has been carried on at various intervals from 1922 to 1956, andhas resulted in a graded roadway width of from 14 to 18 feet, aportion of which is surfaced with crushed gravel. The 7.5-mileextension of this route from the power plant co deep water on SumnerStrait is suggested for inclusion in the proposed 13-year program.
The existing roadway is adequate for the present traffic, andonly requires addition of surfacing material on some sections. Shouldthis route eventually be extended up the Stikine River to the Interna~tioual Boundary, and the Canadians connect it with cheir system ofroads in that area, then improvement of the present roads will becomenecessary. Pians for such an extension and connection by Canada arenot sufficiently advanced for this improvement to be considered atthis time.

NEW WORK,

Power Plant - Blind Slough, Mile 16.1 - 23.6
Grading; 7.5 miles @ $150,000/mi. $ 1,125,000
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WRANGELL

Forest Highway Route 16

(19 Miles)

The northerly terminus of this route is on the west shore ofEastern Passage opposite the proposed site of a pulp mili at MillCreek, which is on the east shore of Eastern Passage. The WrangeilForest Highway was recently extended to this point from the site ofthe old cannery at Labourchere Cove and, therefore, this 6.4 miles ofthe route has not yet been constructed, The eatire route is 19.0miles long, and che southerly end is 12.8 miles south of Wrangell.
Improvements to this road covered the period 1920 to 1949 result-ing in a graded width of 14.0 feet. In 1954, a 1.9-mile extension ofthe southerly end was constructed to a I6~foot graveled width. Thelest 2.1 wiles remain unconstracted.
A timber sale was made to a large concern for the putpose ofsupplying logs for a sawmill, plywood will, and pulp mill in theWrangell area, Construction of the plywood and sawmill did notmaterialize in 1955 as expected, but it is anticipated in the nearfuture.

The 0.9 mile, from the north limirs of Wrangell to the oldcannery site, will require widening and improving whenever actualdevelopment of the timber industry in the Wrangell area is inittated.
Within che limits of Wrangell, there are 1.6 miles of streets torebuild. They are in very poor condition and, during severe breakupconditions, become impassable in places. These are suggested forimprovement in the proposed 13-year program.
The 5.2 miles between Wrangell and Shoemaker Bay are included inthe approved 1958 Forest Highway Program for construction which isexpected to be started in the 1957 construction season. Purther workon the next 4.3 miles is dependent on the demand created by the woodindustry and, likewise, construction of the remaining 2.! miles of thetoute will be established by the same consideration; although thislast section has been proposed for construction in the over-all13-year program, ‘

IMPROVEMENTS

Grading; 0.9 miles § 125,000
Sub-Total $ 125,000

~2220

Wrangell = Vld Vannery NLL@ Ved Let



KNEW WORK

Wrangell Streets

Grading; 1.6 miles @ $375,000/mi. $ 500,000Surfacing; 1.6 miles @ $100,000/mé. 160,000Sieben
Grading; 6.4 miles @ $175,000/mi. .

1,125,000
Pott Creek —- South, Mile 10.6 - 12.7 (South)

Grading; 2.1 miles @ $175,000/at. 370,000Surfacing; 2.1 miles @ $70,000/m1. 150, 000
Sub-Total

$ 2s 305,000
Total . 2. © «+ wo ewe wwe aes $ 2,430,000
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Piscal
Year

195?
1958
1959
1960
1961
1962
1963
1964
1965
1966
1967
1968
1969

Totals

Dept. of
Interior

00,0002

800,000

ESTIMATE OF HIGHWAY FUNDS

i
Vnobligated balance (estimated)
Fourth quatter gas tex receipts (estimated)

igter

Fiscal Yeara 1957 - 1969

F.A, FA. FA. Forest
Primary Secondary Urban Highways Territory Totals

1,248,518 774,495 9,575 407,0007 3,139,5887,809,925 5.266 ,562 65,112 2,035,000 15,176,5997,832,000 5,281,000 65,500 2,650,000 2,056,000 17,828, 5007,850,000 5,390,000 65,750 2,600,000 2,100,000 17,915,7507,900,000 5,335,000 66,000 2,600,000 2,200,000 18,101,0007,950,000 5,370,000 66,500 2,600,000 2,300,000 18,286,5008,000,000 5,405,000 67,600 2,600,000 2,400,000 18,472,0008,075,000 5,455,000 67,500 2,600,000 2,500,000 18,697,5008,150,000 5,505,000 68,000 2,600,000 2,600,000 18,923,0008,225,000 5,555,000 69,500 2,600,000 2,700,000 i9,t49,5008,300,000 3,605,000 70,000 2.600,000 2,860 ,000 19,375,0008,400,000 5,675,000 70,500 2,600,000 2,900,000 19,645,5008,500,000 5,745,000 72,000 2,600,000 3,000,000 19,916,000
98,140,443 66,272,057 821,937 28,600,000 29,992,000 224 .626 437 —
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ESTIMATED PEDERAL-AID MAINTENANCE COSTS

Fiscal Yearg 1957 - 1969

Primary System Secondary Syaten Ferry SystemBat. Eat.Fiscal Eat, Average Eat. Fat. Avetage Est. Wee Opr,
Year aL ¢ coatist, Total Mileage « coct/ni, Total Mileage soat/yr. Totate1987 1

1365 1704 209,000" 24)2 620 200, 0007 80 45,000 845,000
1953 1aa5 1721 3,375,245 2047 $28 1,694,956 80 40,000 4,936,161
1959 1859 $738 3,215,300 2010 436 1,763,960 60 35,000 5,014,260
1960 1860 1753 3,260,580 2175 B44 1,635,700 se 30,a00 5,126,280
1961 1685 1770 3,336,450 2250 $2 1,917,000 80 25,000 4,278,450
962 1919 1788 3,415,600 2325 s60 1,999,500 8G 29,000 3,434,580

195,000"1963 $935 1806 3,494,610 . 2400 #69 2,085,000 #50 500,000 6,000,210
1984 1960 1ez4 3.575040 2475 978 2,420,550 750 450,000 6,445,590
1965 1985 1842 3,656,370 2550 908 2,519,400 750 460,000 6,575,770
1966 20rd 1860 3,798,600 2625 998 2,619, 750 750 350,000 6.700, 350
1967 2035 1878 3,621,730 2700 1906 2,721,600 750 400,000 6,843,330
1946 2060 1897 3,907,820 2775 1018 2,824,950 750 250,000 6,962,770
1969 2085 1916 3,994,860 2850 1026 2,929,800 750 200 ooo, 7,228,6602,450,00082,751 685 27,532,726 1650008a5. 73,963,311i
From ARC 40, 11/2/56 ‘ Difference between total ni tegge on ARG 40 (11/2/56)
Bulance o€ costa for F,¥. 1957 from Interior Dept. Appropriations § and primary milcage underPrimacy Syetem whieage ag Gubmicted ta Washington, D.C.. 12/14/56 g dvacae to Hainea ontyPrinca Rupert to Haines and all way pointa

Source: Highway Program, Confidential, box 65441, R.C, 30, Federal
Records Center, Seattle, Washington.
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16. C.D. Curtiss to A.F. Ghiglione, January 22, 1957, 62-A~-1283, box 66,
Central Correspondence Files, Federal Aid General, thru 16, 1955-59,
BR.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Stitiand, Maryland;
Agreement to pay territorial matching funds, BPR-Territory of Alaska,
March 6, 1957, box 65414, file PAH Programs, 1956-1958, BPR, R.G. 30,
Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington.

17. Meeting between the Territorial Highway Engineer and the Acting
Regional Engineer of the Bureau of Public Roads, February 20, 1957,
box 65414, Pile FAH 14, Programs 1956-1958, BPR, R.G. 30, Federal
Records Center, Seattle, Washington; Federal-Aid Frimary Highway

3

7
System As Approved February 26, 1957, Secondery System--"A" As

7 Approved February 26, 1957, Addendum, Federal-Aid Highway Systems for
Alaska, Approved April 22, 1957, Addendum No. 2, Federal-Aid Highway
System for Alaska, May 16, 1957, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central
Correspondence Files, Alagka Forest Highways, 1957-58, R.G. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland. A list of the
Alaska Federal-Aid Highway system follows:

STATE ALASKA

PEDERAL-AID PRIMARY HIGHWAY SYSTEM
AS APPROVED FEBRUARY 26, 1957

FaP Route
Number Description
il From Kediak Naval Air Station through Kodiak to- theCoast Guard Loran Station.
21 From che port of Homer via Ninilchik, Soldotna and

Coopers Landing to FAP Route 31, and a spur fromSoldotna through Kenai to Wildwood Station.
31 From the port of Seward via Moose Pass, Portage,Girdwood and Anchorage to Elmendorf Air Force Base,with a spur to Anchorage International Airport.
35 From FAP Route 42 at Palmer to Wasilla.
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FAP Route
Number Description
37 From the junction of FAP Routes 61 and 62 at Fairbanksvia Ester to Nenana, with a spur to FAP Route 62,International Airport Spur.

42 Fram FAP Route 31 Spur at Anchorage International
Airport via Spenard and Palmer to FAP Route 71 at
Glennallen,

46 From FAP Route 71 at Gulkana Junction to FAP Route 62
at Tok Junction.

52 From FAP Route 71 at Paxson via Cantwell through Mt.
McKiniey National Park to North Park Boundary.

61 From the junction of FAP Routes 37 and 62 at Fairbanksto Fox. ,

oo
62 From the Alaska~Caneda Border via Tok Junction and BigDelta to the junction of FAP Routes 37 and 61 at

Fairbanks, with a spur to Fairbanks InternationalAirport.
71 From the port of Valdez to FAP Route 62 at Big Delta :Junction.

a
95 From Ketchikan via land and ferry routes through ”

Wrangell, Petersburg, Juneau and Haines to the Alaska-Canada Border, with a spur from Haines to Lutak Inletand a spur from Juneau to Douglas.
97 From Haines to Skagway.
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STATE __ALASKA
FPEDERAL-AID PRIMARY HIGHWAY SYSTEM

(Sections)

FaP Route Constructed System

llel From Rodiak Naval Air Station
through Kodiak to the Coast
Guard Loran Station 3,9 3.9

21-1 Homer to Soldotna Junction $7.3 87.3-2 Soldotna Junction to Junctionwith FAP 31 and spur from
Soldotna Junction to WildwoodScation via Kenai 71.6 71.6

eo 3I-] Seward to Hope Junction, Mile
i. =2 Hope Junction to Anchorage 75,3 75.3
4

oo 35-1 From PAP Route 42 at Palmer to: Wasilla 11.0 11.6
** 37-1 From the junction of FAP Route

61 and 62 at Fairbanks via Nenana,with a spur to FAP Route 62,’ Internationai Airport Spur 15.0 60.0
=! 42-1 Anchorage International Airport
® Palmer via Spenard 45.0 52.0. =2 Palmer to Sheep Mountain Acs“ Station 57.8 57.8=3 Sheep Mountain ACS Station to

Intersection with FaP 71 “83.3 83.3
46-1 From junction with FAP 71 at

Gulkana Junction to Slana River,
including aorth approach 75.6 75.6-2 Slana Bridge to junction with
PAP 62 at Tok 49.0 49.0

52-1 From junction with FAP 71 at Paxon to
end of west approach to Susitna River 79.5 79,5-2 From Susitna River to end of north
approach to Nenana River at East Bound~
ary of Mt. McKinley National Park 76.5 76.5=3 From East Park Boundary to end of west
approach, west bridge, Toklat River 67.8 67.8=4 From Toklat River co North Boundary,Mt. McKinley National Park 36.3 30.3
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FAP Route Constructed SystemNumber Description Mileage Mileage
61-1 From the junction of RAP Route 37 and62 at Fairbanks co Fox 11.0 11.0
62-1 From Canadian Border at Mile 1221 to

junction with Taylor Highway FAS 785at Tetlin Junction 80.0 80.0-2 From junction of FAS 785 to end of
. west approach of Johnson River 79.0 79.0-3 From Johnson River to Shaw Creek

(end of west approach) 64.3 64.3=4 From Shaw Creek to junction with FAP
37 and FAP 61 via Fairbanks with spur

na
se

to Fairbanks International Airport 77.1 78.9
71-1 From port of Valdez co end of north

approach Tonsina River at Mile 79.1 79,1 79,1-2 From Tongsina River to junction with °

PAP 46 at Gulkana Junction 49.9 43,9-3 From junction with FAP 46 to junction ,
with FAP $2 at Paxson 56.8 56.84 From junction with FAP 52 to junctionwith FAP 62 at Big Delta Junction 82.1 62.1A

95-1 At Ketchikan with ferry connectionto Wrangell 13.9 113.9-2 At Wrangell with ferry connectionto Petersburg -0- 46.0-3 At Petersburg with ferry connectionto Juneau ~0- 126.0—4 At Juneau with ferry connection to
Haines 93.4 93.4<5 Haines to Canadian Border with spurto Army Dock at Lutak Inler 45.0 45.0

97-1 From FAP 97 at Haines to Skagway 16.0 16.0
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&LASKA

SECONDARY SYSTEM = “A*
As Approved February 26, 1957

FAS Old
Route Route Constructed Systen
No. No. Name Mileage Mileage
130 041 Nome-Council 77-1 77.1

131 040.31 None-Teller 25.7 25.7
042.14

141 042 Nome-Kougarok 36.0 84,0

231 O12. >} «©Kuskokwim-Iditarod 20.7 20.7
012.12)

: 012.13)

i 261 OL Sterling Landing-Ophir 47.0 47.0

ts 271 031 Ruby-Long-Poorman 56.5 ° 56.5

“ . 380 010.52 Naknek Airbase 15.5 15.5
: 389 014,11 Mill Bay Road 4.0 4.0

: 391 014.17 Womens Bay-Chintak Cape 27.0 2.0

i. 4li 013,12 Dillingham-Aleknagik 13.0 22.0

: Alé East End Road to Fox River 10.0 25,0“
424 016.71 Iliamne Bay-Iliamne Lake 15.5 15.5

430 Diamond Ridge-Oison Mountain 16.0 16.0

463 §11.12 Kasilof Road 7.0 23.0

474 416 Seward Airport Read 1.4 1.4

490 513 North Kenai Road 16.3 26.3

495 417 Resurrection Bay Road 2.6 2.6

496 410.32 Portage Glacier Road 7.8 7.8

498 414 Hope Highway 17.3 17.3

504 510.116 Rabbit Creek Road z.7 2.7

506 410.115 DeArmoun Road 3.3 3.3
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FAS Old
Route Route Constructed SystemNo. . No. Name Mileage Mileage
508 410.19 Klatts Road 3.0 3.0
510 313 Wasilla-Willow-Taikeetna 20.3 63.3
$11 314.311 Big Leke Road 5.5 5.5
512 410.111) O'Malley Loop (incl. Huffman 8.0 8.0410.112) & Birch)

410.113)

520 410.15 Sand Lake Road 8.2 8.2
525 314 Fishhook-Knik 27.0 27.0
528 431.16 Spenard-Hood Lake Extension 1.0 1.0
529 410.114 Jewel Lake Road 1.5 1.5
530 3104 Glenn Alternate 7.5 7.5
535 411.17 Keni-KFQD Road 0.3 0.3
536 411.12} ‘ Northern Lights Blvd. 3.0 3.0411,13)PID)
538 410.11 Fireweed Lane 2.3 2.3
539 410.13 Campbell Creek Road 2.3 2.3
542 4ll.11 KENI Road 0.9 0.9
544 310.14 DeBerr Road 2,0 2.0
546 310 Glenn Highway 4.3 4.3
547 310.12} Lake Otis Road & Dowling Road 7.2 7.2310.17)

549 319.13 Abbott Road 3.8 3.8
550 310.21 Eagle River Road 5.3 5.3
355 315 Boniface Road 3.0 3.0
559 310.22 Birchwood Road 5.8 58
560 314.39 Cottonwood Road 5.4 5.4
561 313.15 Hyer Road 2.0 2,0
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FAS Old
Route Route Constructed Systeme
562 312.112 Edlund Road (Fairview Loop Road) 7.6 7.6
565 313.23 Matanuska Trunk (to Bogard) 1,1 lel
566 312,11 Spring Loop (inner) 2.5 2.5
568 312.11 Spring Loop (Outer) 6.4 6.4
570 312 Palmer-Maetanuska-Wasilla 13.9 13.9
577 310.27 Bodenburg Loop 6.2 6.2
579 310.28) Clark-Wolverine Road 3.5 3.5310.210)

v 580 314.21 Fishhook Junction-Willow 51,2 51.2
. 584 010,1 Talkeetna-Cache Creek - 40.7 40.73

~. 585 310.310 Jonesville Road 2.4 2.4
o 620 130.2 Badger Farm Loop Road 12.1 12.1

624 630.11) Minnie, 3rd Street, Trainer Gate ;630.13} Loop, & Dawson Spur 2.8 2.8
§39 632 Nenana-McKinley Park -0- 75.0
640 632.13 University of Alaska Campus 2.1 2-1.
644 632.11 Farmers Loop Road 9.0 $.0
645 633.11 Ghena Pump Station and Chena

633.17} Ridge Read 13.3 13.3
650 631.22 Chena Hot Springs Road 15.2 62.2
652 633.16 Sheep Creek Road 5.2 5.2
661 132.11) Alstou Davis Loop 1.5 1.5132.14)

665 130.1} Rich-Peger Road &
132.6 ) Van Horn Road 4,5 4.5132.8 }
132.15)
432.16)
132.18)

668 634 Central-Circle Hor Springs 8.3 8.3
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FAS Old
Route Route Constructed SystemNo. No. Name Mileage Mileage
679 631 Steese Hwy.-Fox to Circle 3152.8 152.8
671 Cushman Alternate 2.5 2.5
680 713 Elliott Highway (Fox-Livengoed~Eureka) - Tanana 76.2 136.2
785. 331 Taylor Highway 161.0 161.0
786 331.1 Taylor Highway-Zoundary 13.9 13.9
809 320,12 Lake Louise Road 20.0 20.0
$10 Copper River-Bering River 40.0 40.0
837 Pe, Whitshed 12.9 12.9
839 i22.1 Eyak Lake Highway 10.4 20.1
850 121.2 Chitina-McCarthy 1.9 59.0
851 121 ) Copper River Highway 78.0 170.0122 ) s

880 321 Slana-Nabesna $5.6 45.6
902 052 South Tongess Highway 2.0 6.4
919 050.2 Annette Island Road and Metla-katla Walden Point extension 14.0 28.6
920 052 North Tongass Highway 6.7 22.0
933 057 Sitke Highway 12.7 13.9
937 058 Mitkof Highway & ext., SandyBeach Road & ext., Papke Road

& ext, 26.2 26.2
963 059 Wrangell Righway & Extensions 19.0 13.0
959 055 North Douglas Highway &

extension to Pt, Hilda 8.3 32.2
960 Proposed Channel Bridge & Road -0- 2.0
966 054 Mendenhall Loop Road 8.2 8.2
968 , Mendenhall Glacier to Power

House Road 2.3 2.3
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FAS Old
Route Route Constructed System

970 053.21 Mendenhall Peninsula Road,
Parson Spur, Mendenhall Loop,
& Fritz Cove 7.5 7.5

975 053 Glacier Highway South of Thane 0.7 4.0
987 950.14} Haines-Mud Bay via Small Tracts950.15} Road & Port Chilkeot SmallTracts Road 12.6 12.6
990 Haines main street from BPR

Depot to Front Street &
Ferry Slip 1.5 1.5

t 997. 050.11 Skagway-Dyee (incl. Sawmill .“ extension) 12.1 12.1
S 999 050.12 Skagway-Carcrose 2.2 2.2

4

|
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FAS
Route Route Constructed SystemNo. No. Name Mileage Mileage
1050 040.32 Tin City—Goodwin 5.0 5.0
1210 3=6.040.33 Lost River - U.S, Tin 6.3 6.3
1301 041.13 Shovel Creek Road 5.0 5.0
1302 «041.14 Big Hurrah Road 3.9 3.0
1303 041.12 Casadepaga Road 20.90 20.0
1306 041.1 Council-Ophir Creek 12.0 12.0
1311 042.12 Snake River Road and Spur 23.8 23.8042.13

1312 042.23 Little Creek Road 0.8 0.8
1321 042,24 Submarine-Paystreak ‘° 3.0 3.0
141% 042.22 Center Creek Road & Depot Spur 4.2 4.2042.17

1412 0462.15 Osborne Road 10.2 10.2
1413 (942.16

_

Buster Road 8.3 8.3
14651 0643.1 Bunker Hill~Kougarok 40.5 40.5
1510 040.2 Deering~Inmachtk 25.0 25.0
1550 Kotzebue Road 3.0 3.90
1590 =:040.1 Candle Creek Road 14.0 14.0
1690 040.4 Matshall Road 4.0 4.0
2080 8610.4 Bethel Roeds 6.8 6.8
2100 Aniak Road 0.5 0.5
2311 012.1-4 Flat Branches 9.3 9.3r
2350 8=6930.5 Nulato Airfield Road i.0 1.0

ALASKA

SECONDARY SYSTEM “BE”
As Approved February 26, 1957
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Route Route Constructed SystenNo, No. Name Mileage Mileage
2611 OL1.1-2 Takotna-Airfield Road i.5 1.5
2612 O11.1-3 Ganes Creek Road 14.4 14.4
2613 OLl.I+i =Little Creek Road 3.0 3.0
2680 McGrath Airfield-Dock Road 0.8 0.8
2711 =030.4 Ruby Airfield Road 1.2 1.2
2790 =—-10.3 Medfra-Nixon 12.0 12.0
380! 010.5-1 Neknek Lake Road 1.0 1.0
3810 010.9 Afognak Lake Road - 6.5 4.5
3891 014.1-5 Alaska Communication System Road 0.2? 0.2
3892 -10 Island Lake Spur 0.5 0.5
3893 -12 Monashka Cemetery Road 0.2 0.2
3911 -8 Kalsin Bay-Pasagshak Point 13.0 13.0
3912 ~13 Saltery Cove Road 10.0 10.0
3913 014.1-4 Anton Larson Bay Road 10.0 10.0
4040 010.8-1 Seldovia-Red Mountain 12.0 18.0
101 Homer Town Roads 1.2 1.2
4111 013 Kanakanak Spur 9.0 9.0
4112 O13 Wood River Spur 3.0 3.0
4141 Airport By-Pass 3.2 3.2
4142 Bast Hill Road 2.3 2.3
4210 010.7+2 Iliena Lake-Newhalen River 13.0 13.0
4301 Diamond Ridge Spur 0.3 0.3
4302 Crossman Ridge Road 1.5 1.5
4303 East Hill Extension Le? L.?
4401 521.1-6 Anchor Point Road 1.4 1.4
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FAS Old
Route Route Coustructed SystemNo. No. Name Mileage Mileage
4441 -? North Anchor River Road 2.7 2.7
451i West Hill Road 2.0 2.0
4521 511.1-8 Deep Creek Road i.3 1.3
4551 Hospital Road 1.0 1.90

4561 511,1-5 Wintichik Road 0.3 0.3
4581 -14 Ninilchik Small Tracts Road 0.5 0.5
4601 5i1.i+9 Nintichik Airport Road 0.4 0.4
4611 511.1-3 Cohoe Road 10.2 10.2
4701 -15 Clam Gulch Road 0.9 0.9

'
4711 512.1-10 Kenai Village Road 2.0 2.0
6741

410.268
North Seward Airporr Road 1.2 1.2

4742 -0- Crawford Read (Seward Airport
Spur) 0.3 0.3 3

4761 410.2-7 Jesse Lee Home Area 1.2 1.2
4762 -8 Sanitorium Roads 3.2 3.2
4781 410.3+3 BaraBara Bar Road 0.3 0.3
4791 511.1-10 Rebinson Loop Road 5.6 5.6
4792 -13 Scout Lake Road 4.6 4.6
4801 410.3-4 Bear Lake Road 1.1
4811 Sll.i-11 Alcatraz Lake Road 1.9 1.9
4812 -12 Hidden Lake Road o.8 0.8
4813 ~l Skilak Lake Road 1.0 1.0
4812 410,2-4 Moose Pass Station 0.2 0.2
4841 512.1-3 Beaver Loop Road 4.9 4.9
4842 -4 Home Site Loop Road 2,2 2.2
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FAS old
Route Route Constructed System

4851 510.1-9 Quartz Creek Roads 5.5 5.5
"7
“4

4852 510.1-6 Snug Harbor Road 1.3 1.3
4853 510.1-5 Bean Creek Spur 1.1 1.1
4901 512.1-6 North Kenai Branches 11.0 11.6

=
~9

4931 410.2-1 Primrose Spur (Kenai Lake} 0.7 0.7
f. 4951 410,2-9 01d Cemerery Road 0.6 0.6
3

|

4983 414.1-3 Hope Town Road 0.8 0.8= 5021 415 Crow Creek Highway 8.0 8.0
* ‘ 5081 410.110 Johns Road 0.9 0.9
: ; $101 314.3-5 Wasilla Aviation Pield Spur 0.2 0.2
.

.

S111 314.312 North Shore Drive 1.6 1.6
e 5121 410.1-18 Hillside Road 2.2 2.2: 5201 410.1-5 Sand Lake Spur 0.3 0.3

5202 410.1-6 Kincaid Road 1.5 1.5
5255 314.3-10 Phile Spees Road 0.5 0.5
$256 314.3-13 Lucille Lake Spur 0.7 0,7
5257 314.32 Schrock Road 7.1 wel
5291 410.1-8 Strawberry Road-Sportsman Road 1.5 1.5
5292 410.1-7 Raspberry Road 0.8 0.8
5301 310.1-6 Baxter Road 0.8 0.8
5341 412.1+5 McCrae Road 0.8 0.8
5361 -2 Sylvan Way-Blueberry Roads 0.9 0.9
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FAS old
Route Route Gonstructed SystemNo. No. Name Mileage Mileage
5362 411.1-4 Lois-Utah 0.7 0.7
5381 410.1-20 C¢ Street Extension 0.4 0.4
5391 -4 Campbell Station Branch 1.4 1.4
5471 310.1-10 Lore Read-Alder Road-Spruce Road 1.9 E.9

"9
5491 -12 South Boundary Road 1.5 1.5
5501 310.2-14 Eagle River Loop Road 0.7 0.7
5541 ~12 Fire Lake Fish Hatchery Road 0.3 0.3
5561 310.2-3 . Eklutna Lake Road 10.0 10.6
5562 -5 Eklutna School Road 1.8 1.8
5591 Birchwood Spur 3.0 3.0
560i 314.3-7 Hayfield Road (epur only) 3.0 3.0
5611 Ryer Spur 0.2 0.2
5612 313.1-2 Arat Road 0.2 0.2
5621 -i3 Davis Road 0.7 0.7
5631 310.2-13 Peters Creek Road . 1.1 1.1
5641 310,2-4 Plumly Road 1.5 1.5
5651 313.1-4 Griffith Road 0.6 0.6
5661 312.1-1 Springer Branches (Central) 0.7 0.7
5681 312.1-3 McLeod Road 1.5 1.5
5682 312.1-1 Springer Brench (East) 0.8 0.8
5691 313.1+1 Hammer Road 0.3 0.3
5701 312,.1-3 Schible~Herman-Moore Road 0.6 0.65
5702 312.1-6 Matanuska Spur 0.7 0.7
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Route Route Constructed Systene
§703 312.1-8 Jensen-Church-Walton Roads 0.9 6.3~9

~it
5704 312.1-15 Anderson Road 0.4 0.4
5741 314.3+3 Bogard Road 7.2 7.2
5742 314.3-4 Engstrom Road 1.6 1.6
5743 314,.3-1 Lakeview Read and Branch 3.1 3.1
5771 310.2-7 Bodenburg Spur 0.5 0.5
S781 310,3-3 Secort-Marsh Roads 2.0 2.0

=—4t

a 5791 310,2-9 Huntley Road 1.5 1.5t

a : ’ 5801 310.3-1 Farm Loop-Lossing-Werner-Moffat~aa ~2 Campbell Roads 4.9 4.3= ‘
4 314, 1-!I

% : -2
. “3

a §802 314.1-5 Cunningham-Felk Roeds 1.3 1.3= -§
“ .“

§803 314.2-2 Gold Mint Road } 15.3 15.3-3 Archangel Road )
-&4& Reed Creek Road }-5 Gold Chord Creek Road)-6 Upper Willow Road )

$804 314.2-7 Craigie Creek Road 2.2 2.2
5805 314.2-8 Grubstake Road 1.7? 1.7
5811 310.3-6 Rue-Buffalo Mine Read 5.7 5.7-7

$812 310.3-8 Buffalo R.R, Spur 0.3 a.3
5813 310,3-11 Mile 58 Road 1.2 1.2
5821 316.3-5 Archie Road 0.5 0.5
5851 Eska Branch and Mrak Mine Road 2.5 2.5
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FAS Olid
Route Roure Constructed SystemNo. No. Name Mileage Mileage
5911 3106.3-9 Chickaloon Branch Road 2.0 2.0
59403 0010. 2-] Colorado-Bull River Road 17.0 17.0
3961 811.1+1 Cantwell Depot-Cantwell Siding-

~2 Cantwell-Summit-Centwell
Townsite 10.9 10.9

6021 813 Kantishna Roed 4.5 4.5
6041 130,4-1 Lake Harding Brench 4.6 4.6
6062 130.3-2 Litrle Salcha Loop 2.9 zZ.9
6121 130.3-4 Laurance-Moose Dike 4.9 46.9

6181 130.2-8 Bradway-Badger 2.2 2.2
:

6201 130.2-2 Dennis Road 0.6 0.6
6202

130-2°6
Thirty Mile Slough-Keeling Roads 2.6 2.6

6203 130.2-4 Peede Road 4.0 4.0 :
6204 130.2=5 Nordale-Tonseth-Freeman Road 3.6 3.6
6205 130.2-3 Greiman Road (Woll Road} 1.4 1.4
6250 030.2 Rampart-Little Minook Creek 4.5 4.5
6270

030.2-1
NoLan-Wisenan~Hamond River 18.0 18.0

6321 630.1-4 Philips Field Road 2.7 2.7
6361 632.1-2 Geist Road 1.? 1.7
6391 010.2-2 Suntrana-Nenana River 4.0 4.0
6392 030.6-2 Ferry-Eva-Moose Creek 21.8 . 21.8
6421 633.1-6 Ready Bullion Creek Road 2.5 2.5
6441 631,1~4 Ballaine-Richert-Yankevich-

-5 Lawlor Roads 3.9 3.9-8
6442 631.1-6 Grenac Road 1.2 1.2
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6443 631,1-3 Crossman-Fideler 1.5 1.5
6444 631,.1-2 Isabella Creek Road (McGrath

Road) 3.3 3.3
6491 633.1-2 Ester Dome Road-St. Patrick's- 7.8 7.8-3 Goldstrean

6501 Bennett Road 1.5 1.5
6502 631,.2~1 Steele Creek Branch 3.9 3.9
6570 132.1-3 Becker=Dale~Conn Road 2.7 2.7
6571 132.1-9 Pikes Landing Road 1.6 1.0f 6611

1921-1
Alston-Davis Spurs 0.5 0.5

2 6651 132.1-7 Moore-Cartwright Road 2.0 2.0
my 6652 132.1-5 Peger Road 1.0 1.0Ls

\ 6653 130.1 Cushman Street Extension 0.2 0.2"

6670 132.1-2 Bjeermark Road 0,7 0.7
z 668i 634,1-1 Deadwood Creek Road 3.4 3.4

6682 634.I-2 Portage Creek Road 2.2 2.2
6683 634.1-3 Ketchum Creek 2.8 2.8
6701 631.4-1 United States Creek Roed 21.0 11,0
6702 631.4-2 Sourdowgh Creek Road 4.8 4.8
6703 631.4-3 Faith Creek Road i.5 1.5
6704 631.4-4 Eagle Creek Road 1.2 1.2
6705 631.4-5 Miller House-Harrison Creek-

Mastodon Creek-Miller Creek 15.2 15.2
6706 631.4-6 Porcupine Creek 11.0 11.0
6721 631.3-1 Gilmore~Pearl Creek 8.8 8.8
6722 631,.3+-2 Fish Creek Road-Fairbanks Creek-3 Road 18.9 18.9
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FAS 01d
Route Route Constructed SystemNo. No, Name Mileage Mileage
6723 631.3-4 Pedro Dome Road 2.8 2.8
6724 631.3-5 Little Eldorada Road 2.1 2.1
6725 631.3-6 Old Chacanika Road 2.0 2.0
6751 1%30.2-9 Roezak Road 0.4 0.4
6801 731.1-2 Wilbur Creek Rosd 1.5 1.5
6802 731.1-1 Livengood-Brocks 8.0 8.0-3 Amy Creek Road

6803 Eureka Spur 3.0 3.0
6804 732.1 Maniey Hot Springs-Tofty 43.7 43.7 =732 Maniey Hot Springs Landing- |

.Eureka
*

6851 130.3-1 Old Richardson Highway 14,5 14,5
6911 130.4-2 Birch Lake Brench 1.7 L.?

:7071 230.2-2 Buffalo Center Road 1.0 1.0 !7ili 230.2-1 Remington Road 8.1 8.1 “
7551 230.1-1 Tanacross Road 4.9 4.9-2 Tanacross Village Road

7601 =:130.5 Shaw Creek Road 2.0 - 2.0
7851 331.2 Zagle-Mission on Yukon River 3.3 3.3
7900

48=—
030.1 Coal Creek Road 7.0 7.0

7911s 231 Northway Junction-Airfield 6.8 6.8
8151 120.1-1 Vaidez-Mineral Creek 10.7 10.7
8152 120.1-2 Valdez Airport Road 4.5 4.5~3 Valdez Glacier Road

8153 120.2 Robe Lake Branch 0.5 0.5
816) 120.4 Worthington Glacier Road 0.5 0.5
8251 Fielding Lake Road 1.5 1.5
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8501 020.
1-" sfeGarthy

Roads 27.0 27.0

8511 122.3 Sheridan Road 3.1 3.)
8601 126.3 Taziina Road 1.2 1.2
8921 320.1-1 Mentasta Spur 7.9 7.9
9021 052.1+5 Power House Spur 0.3 0.3
9022 052.1-4 Wood Road 0.5 0.5
9023 052.1-3 Roosevelt Drive 1.4 1.4

co 9041 052.1-1 Totem Road (Saxman Loop) 0.5 0.5
<. -2 Cemetery Road

L 9061 052.2-1 Carlanna Lake Road 1.5 1.5
a 9062 052.2-2 Shoreline Drive 0.9 0.9- 9101 Ward's Lake Road 3.5 3.5

9201 O52.3-L Brusick Spur 0.3 0.3
ae 9202 052,.3~2 Mud Bay Loop ) 2.8 2.8-3 Meyer's Spur )
. -4 D-I and D-2 Road )a -§ Totem Bight Road )

9203 052.3-6 Pond Reef Road 1,2 1.2
9204 052.3-7 South Point Higgins Road ) 3.9 3.9-8 North Poine Higgins Road )-9 Xrudson Cove )
9240 Craig-Klawock 1.2 26.0
9290 050.3-1 Salmon River Highway 12.1 12.1
$291 050.4 Texas Creek Road 3.5 3.5
9333. 057,1-2 National Monument Road 0.2 0.2
9350 Rake Read 1,4

_ 1.4
954t 051.1 Cedar Park Spur 0.3 0.3
9561 9053.1-1 Basin Road 0.5 0.5
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Route Route Constructed System
No. No. Name Mileage Mileage
9581 053.1-2 Sunny Point Road 0.4 0.4

9665 O054.1-3 Montana Creek Road and Skaters 3.8 3.8
-4 Cabin Road

9712 153.2-3 Auk Lake Road 0,7 0.7

9721 _053.2-4 Auk Bay Float 0.4 0.4
-5 Simpson Spur

$9722 053.2-6 Indian Point Road 0.4 0.4

$724 053.3-1 Leiver's Point Road) 2.7 2.7
-2 Pr. Louisa Road }
-3 Refuse Dump Road }
-4 Pe. Lena Loop )
-5 Lena Cove Road }

9725 053.3-6 Pe, Stevens Road } 1.0 1.0
-7 Tee Harbor Road & So. Ft. Stevens)
-8 Tee Harbor Ferry }

9742 053.4-! Shrine Spur G.1 0.1

9744 Eagle River Landing Road 0.7 0.7

9831 950.2-4 Mesquite Lake Road 4,7 6.7

9851 950.2-1 Klukwan Road 2.6 2.6

9871 950.1-6 CAA Read 1.0 1.0

9872 Mud Bay Loop 2.7 2.7

9891 Farm Road, ferry slip south 0.5 0.5

$901 $50.1-3 Young Road 0.5 0.5

9902 950.1-1 Allen—Comstock Road 0.7 0.7

9921 950.2-7 Haines-Jonee Point 1.0 1.0

9922 950.2-8 Piedad Road 0.6 0.6

9962 950.2-2 Forcupine Extension 11.8 11.8
-3 Porcupine Crossing

9981 950,2-6 Mackenzte Road 0.5 0.5

9991 050.1-4 Sanitarium Road 1.0 1.6
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ADDENDUM

FEDERAL-AID HIGHWAY SYSTEMS FOR ALASKA
Approved April 22, 1957

The following additions and corrections to the recently ap~-proved Federal-Aid Highway systems for Alaska have been approved as ofApril 22, 1957,

These additious and corrections shovld be incorporated into thesystems tabulation.
PRIMARY

Re. 37 - Fairbanks-Nenana Section 37-1 description should
read "vig Ester to Nenana"

SECONDARY "A"

ce 131 - Nome-Teller Correct system mileage to 46.0i, 498 ~ Hope Highway Correct system mileage to 20.3™ 525 - Should read "Fishhook-fnik-i Goose Bay”
ws 565 - Matanuska Trunk Correct const. mileage and7 system mileage to 5.8~.' Add 671 ~ Cushman Alternate Const. and system nileage 2.5680 = Elliott Highway -should read (Fox-Livengood-Tanana)

. Correct system mileage to 201.0975 - Glacier Highway (South of Thane)‘ Correct system mileage to $.0
. SECONDARY "B"

> Add 4452 - Whisky Gulch Const. and system mileage 0.85702 - Matanuska Spur Correct const. mileage and
system mileage to 1.2Add 5841 - Cache Creek Spur Const. and system mileage 1.08501 - McCarthy Roads Correct const. mileage and
system mileage to 30.59240 - Should read "Craig-Klawock-Hollis"
Const. mileage 1.2
System ufleage 26.09561 - Basin Road Correct const. mileage and °

system mileage to 1.0
The corrected milesge will, with the incorporation of the abovecorrections, be as follows:

Primary System 1959.1
Secondary System "A” 2163.0
Secondary System “B™ 1021.2

Total 5143.3
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ADDENDUM NO, 2

FEDERAL-AID HIGHWAY SYSTEM FOR ALASKA
May 16, 1957

The following additions and corrections to the Federal-Aid
highway system for Alaska designated in accordance with the provisions
of Section 107 of the Federal~Aid Highway Act of 1956, are approved as
of this date, and shall be incorporated into the highway systemtabulations approved February 26, 1957, as amended by Addendum No. 1,
dated April 22, 1957.

"

Delete FAS 5491 -0- (~1.5)
Delete FAS 5121 (2.2)
Correct FAS 504 to 9.2 (46.3)
Add FAS 3894, Mission Lake Road c.9 (+0.8)
" " 4834, Sports Lake Road 1.5 (41,5)
" ™ 5029, Endian Small Tracts Road 0.9 (+0.9)
* 6451, Chena Pump Small Tracts Rd. 1.0 (+1.0}
* ™" 8159, Blueberry Lake Road 0.5 (+0,5)
“ “ 8391, Chase Avenue 0.5 (+0.5)
" “ 9371, Sandy Beach-Quarry Road 1.5 (41.5)

This addendum increases the established Federal-Aid Secondary
System by 2.8 miles of Class A and 6.7 miles of Claes B routes to a
Class A system of 2156.8 mtles and a Class B system of 1027.9 miles,for 2a new total of 3193.7 miles.
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25. A.F, Ghiglione to C.D. Curtiss, February 20, 1957, text of Preliminary
Draft, Alaska Highway Department Bill.

ALASKA HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT BILL

ARTICLE I
Section 1. This Act shall be known as the “Alaska Highway Act”.
Sec. 2. PURPOSE. The purpose of this Act is to establish a

Highway Department capable of carrying out a highway plaming and
construction program which will develop Alaska’s commerce and indus-
try, improve its transportation, assist in the extraction and uti-
lization of its resources, providing a network of highways linking

#together the cities and communities throughout Alaska and otherwise
benefit the development and well-being of the people of Alaska.

Sec. 3. DEFINITIONS. As used in this Act, unless the context‘ otherwise requires,

(1) “Alaska” means the Territory of Alaska, and in the

«
od

at
e

event of statehood; rhe Strate of Alaska,
(2) “Commissioner” means a member of the Alaska Board of

Road Commissioners.

(3} “Construction” or any derivative thereof means con-
struction, reconstruction, alteration, operation, maintenance.

(4) "Department" means the Alaska Highway Department.
| (5) “Director" means the Director of the Alaska Highway

Department.

(6) "Highway" means all highways, roads, streets, trails,
walks, bridges, drainage structures and other similar or related
structuxes or facilities; and further includes ferries and all related
facilities,
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ARTICLE IT

ORGANIZATION

Section 1, THE ALASKA HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT. There is hereby
created the Alaska Highway Department. The Department shali be under
the control and supervision of the Board. Administrative power and
other delegated duties as prescribed by law or regulation shall be
vested in the Director.

Sec. 2. COMPOSITION OF THE BOARD. There is hereby created an
Alaska Board of Road Commissioners. The Board shail consist of five
persons to be appointed by the Governor with the consent of the
Legislature in Join Session assembled and in substantial compliance
with Ch. 64, SLA 1955, as amended. One member shall be appointed from
each judicial division and one shall be appointed from at large. Each

es
ee
ar
i:

appointee shall be a resident of and legally qualified vorer of
Alaska. Each wember shall hold office for a term of five years,
commencing April first of the year in which he is appointed; provided
however, those persons who, at the time this Act goes into effect,
hold office under Sec. 41-2-1, ACLA 1949, as amended by Ch. 123, SLA
1953, shall continue to hold the same according to the former tenure
thereof. The Governor shall have the power to fill vacancies ifn the
membership of the Board for the balance of the unexpired term, subject
to confirmation by the Legislature at its next vegular or special
session. The Chairman, elected by the Board, may call meetings of the
Board upon at least seven days notice and shali do so upon the request
of two members; provided the first Board meeting shall be called by
the Governor within 60 days of the passage of this Act. The majority
of the Board shall consticute a quorum and action taken by a majority
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of those present at any meeting of which a quorum is present shall be

the action of the Board. The appointed members of the Board shall

serve without pay under this Act, except that euch members may be

reimbursed for necessary travel, pilus per diem at the legal board rate

in the performance of their duties under this Act.

Sec. 3. APPOINTMENT OF DIRECTOR. A Director shail he appointed

by and at the pleasure of the Board,

ARTICLE III

POWERS AND DUTIZS OF THE BOARD

Section I. GENERAL. The Board shall plan and construct a system

‘of highways throughout Alaska.

Sec. 2. HIGHWAY PLAN. The Board shall prepare and keep current

a short range plan and a long range plan for the construction of

highways throughout Alaska,

Sec. 3. RESEARCH. The Board shall provide for a program of

research in highway construction,

Sec. 4. PROPERTY ACQUISITION, The Board may acquire by purchase,

gift, condemnation or otherwise any property or property tights to

Carry out the purposes of this Acr and to provide for the safety and

convenience of the public travelling on or using Alaska’s highways.

Sec. 5. CONDEMNATION. The Board may direct appropriate conden-

nation proceedings whenever the Board deems it necessary toe a highway

construction project.
Sec. 6, IMMEDIATE POSSESSION. The Board shall have the right to

acquire property or any interest therein in eminent domain proceedings
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for the use of Alaska upon the filing of a declaration of taking in
accordance with law.

Sec. 7, FUTURE RIGHTS-OF-WAY. The Board may exercise the power
of eminent domain for the acquisition of rights-of-way and other
property for future use, where such use is designated on a highway
plan adopted by the board.

Sec. 8. HIGHWAY ACCESS. The Board may provide for and may
contrel access to highways and may regulate roadside development where
deemed necessary or desirable for che safery and convenience of the
public,

Sec. 9. SCENIC BEAUTY. The Board shall take all steps necessary
and feasible to preserve, maintain and provide for scenic beauty of
and along bighways.

Sec. 10. PROPERTY DISPOSAL. The Board may sell, exchange or
otherwise dispose of any property or property rights, real or person-
al, deemed no longer necessary for highway purposes. Any conveyances
hereunder shall he executed on behalf of Alaska by the Director and
the purchase price shall be paid into the Highway Fund.

Sec. 11. HIGHWAY ABANDONMENT. The Board may abandon any high~
way, right-of-way, easement, or portion thereof which it deems no
longer necessary for highway purposes. The Board shall establish a
formal procedure for abandonment, which procedures may include the
holding of public hearings.

Sec. 12. FEDERAL FUNDS. The Board is authorized to act for
Alaska in the receipt, allotment and disbursement of any Federal funds
ot apportionments that may be available for highway purposes, The

a
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Board may pay funds over to the Federal Government where deemed
necessary for highway construction or purposes.

Sec. 13. AGREEMENTS WITH FEDERAL GOVERNMENT. The Board is
hereby authorized to enter into any necessary contracts or agreements
with the United States relating to highways and may take any and ail
steps necessary for the full participation of Alaska in any Federal
highway program.

Sec. 14, POLITICAL SUBDIVISIONS. The Board shall cooperate to
the fullest extent possible with political subdivisions of the
Territory in the construction of highways in such subdivisions. The
Board may, by regulations end agreements, provide for the sharing of
construction costs by such highways. Agreements between the Board and
a political subdivision may provide for the performance by either
party of any functions of the other party.

Sec. 15. RULES AND REGULATIONS. ‘The Board may promulgate rules
and regulations deemed necessary to carry out the purposes of this
Act. Such rules may provide for seasonal and hourly employees of the
Department, for payment of wages for work in excess offorty (40)
hours per week, eight (8) hours per day or work on Saturdays, Sundays,
or legal holidays; for sick leave and vacation benefits.

Sec. 16. GENERAL AUTHORITY. The Board may exercise any other
power it deems necessary to carry out the purposes and provisions of
this Act.

Sec. 17, AGREEMENTS WITH FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS. The Board may,
subject to law and approval of the U.S, Government, enter into any
necessary contracts or agreements with neighboring. foreign govern-
ments, provinces, territories or subdivisions thereof,
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Sec. 18. DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY. The Board may delegate any of
the above authority to the Director to act on behalf of the Board
during the time it is not in session.

ARTICLE IV

POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE DIRECTOR

Section 1, The Director shall:
{1} Have general charge and administrative supervision of

the Department and may exercise the powers specifically delegated to
hin.

(2) Employ and fix compensation of such assistants and
employees as are necessary for the operations of the Department.

(3) Be the certifying officer of the Department and approve
all lawful vouchers for disbursement of montes appropriated through
the Department.

(4> Execute ell laws, rules, regulations and orders as
properly promulgated by the Board and imposed upon hin.

(5) Supervise and direct such approved highway planning and
construction adopted by the Federal representative agency and the
Board.

(6) Do all euch things es may be necessary to complete all
projects,

(7) Devote his entire time to the service of Alaska in atch
work.
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ARTICLE ¥

HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION

Section 1, GENERAL POLICY. It shall be the general policy of
the Board to construct all highways under bid contract,

Sec, 2. LETTING OF BIDS. Whenever a construction project is
estimated to cost more than $20,000 the work shall be let wnder
contract to the lowest responsible bidder upon sealed bids and after
due notice in accordance with rules and regulations as may be pre-
scribed by the Boerd, not inconsistent therewith. The Board way
determine the qualifications and responsibility of bidders and tay
reject any or all bids.

Sec. 3. FORCE ACCOUNT. Whenever a construction project is
estimated to cost less than $20,000 or when it appeare in the best
interest of Alaska, the work may be performed by the department, not
withstanding any other provisions at lav.

ARTICLE ¥I

FINANCIAL PROVISIONS

Section 1. HIGHWAY FUND. The monies collected from the taxes on
all motor fuels, shall be covered into a special fund in the Territo-
rial Treasury to be known as the "Highway Fund", and shall be expended
by the Board as nearly as practicable in the Division where collected.

Sec. 2, LOANS. The Board for purposes of participating in any
Federal Aid Grant Program may apply to the Department of Finance for
short-term loans for a period not exceeding nine months from the
General Fund, equal to anticipated revenues for the same pericd, The
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Director of Finance may approve the loan if he determines such loan
would not adversely curtail other expenditures from the General Fund.

ARTICLE VII
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Section |. ASSENT TO FEDERAL HIGHWAY ACT. Alaska assents to the
provisions of the Federal Highway Act, as amended and supplemented.
All work done under the provisions of said act or other acts of
Congress relative to Federal aid, or other cooperative highway work,
or to emergency construction of public highways with funds apportioned
by the Government of the United States, shall be performed as required
under acts of Congress and the rules and regulations prowulgated
thereunder, Laws of Alaska inconsistent with such laws, or rules and

regulations of the United States, shall not apply to such work, to the
extent of such inconsistency. This further reenactment of this
section is for the purpose of bringing the assent of Alaska to the
provisions of the applicable Federal statutes up to the effective date
of this amendment.

Sec. 2. TRANSITION: HIGHWAY ENGINEER, The Office of Territo-
tial Highway Engineer is abolished and all powers and duties of that
office are hereby transferred to the Director of Highway; provided
however, the Highway Engineer in office at time of the effective date
of this Act shall continue as an assistant director performing such
duties as shali be imposed by the Director and he shall receive the
salary allowed for such office so long as his work is satisfactorily
perforned.

Sec, 3. REPEAL

Sec. 4, EFFECTIVE DATE
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-258-



PLANNING FOR A SOUTHEASTERN ALASKA FERRY SYSTEM

Southeastern Alaske consists of a narrow strip of mainland between the
sea and the Canadian border and many offshore islands, separated by narrow,
deep-water fjords. The region's land area of 35,527 square miles comprises
only one-sixteenth that of Alaska, but it still is larger than twelve
states of the Union. Its combined area of land and enclosed waters ts
nearly as large as New England. Some 60 percent of the land area consists
of a watuland strip and the balance of the hundreds of islands comprising
the Alexander Archipelago, Six of these exceed 1,000 square wiles in area,
namely Price of Wales, 2.770 square wiles; Chichegof, 2,062 square miles;
Admiralty, 1,709 square miles; Baranof, 1,636 square miles; Revillagigedo,
1,134 square miles; end Kupreanof, 1,084 square miles, followed by 9
islands ranging in size from 773 to 127 square miles. An intricate systen
of inland seaways nearly all navigable by smali craft, and the Inside
Passage, the mainline of the system, by ocean-going vessels lace together
the islands and mainland. There ere 9,000 mtles of shoreline around the
contours of the islands and mainland. The entire crest of the coastal
mountains, within 25 miles or so of tidewater, is covered with snow and ice
caps which feed thousands of glaciers. Six of the larger rivers of the
tegion, originating in the interior plateaus of British Columbia and the
Yukon Territory, namely the Unuk, Sriktne, Whiting, Taku, Klehint, and
Alsek traverse the region. The delta lands at the mouths of these rivers
end the glacial moraines and tills constitute the principal flat lands of
the area.!

Southeast Alaska contains approximately 48,000 square miles of land
and enclosed waterways. It possesses the highest degree of regional unity
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in physical features, natural resources, population composition and
economic development of any of Alaska's regions. The airplane serves its
transportation needs well, but its surface system differs greatly from that
of the rest of Alaska. Because of its maritime character, southeastern
Alaska depends on shipping for intraragional surface transportation as well
as connection to the other states. Because of its difficult mountainous
terrain, it has been impossible to develop an interconnected road network.
Instead, the region needed to develop a ferry system to connect with the
continental roads touching it at the Haines Highway at the north end, and

just outside the Alaska boundary on the south end at Prince Rupert, British
Columbia.”

For many years planners and interested citizens suggested the creation
of a ferry system connecting the main cities of the region with the roads
in Alaska aud Canada and the contiguous states. As early as 1949, Colonel
John R. Noyes, the Commissioner of Roads for Alaska and thereby the head of
the Alaska Road Commission, had suggested the creation of an Alaska ferry
system. He envisioned numerous ferries carrying passengers, trucks,
automobiles and freight to and from Ketchikan, Wrangell, Petersburg,
Juneau, Haines and Skagway with a mainland terminal at Prince Rupert, 3.C.
The plans were never fully developed because of difficulties in procuring
satisfactory designs for the ferries to be used, inadequacy of Canadian
highways through the mountains above Prince Rupert and Haines, and finally,
a desire not to compete with a proposed private operation in the same erea.
In 1949 private enterprise inaugurated a ferry service between Tee Harbor,
19 miles north of the capital city of Juneau and connected to it by a paved
highway, and Port Chilkoot at the southern end of the Haines Highway, and
Skagway at the southern end of the White Pass and Yuken Railway. The
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Chilkoot, manned by a crew of 5, was a LCT (Landing-Crafte-Type) small war

surplus vessel, capable of carrying 13 vehicles and 20 Passengers. In the
fall of 1950, the owners of the vessel encountered financial difficulties.
At the suggestion of Colonel Noyes, the Territorial Board of Road
Commissioners authorized the purchase of the ferry on June 18, 1951. Noyes
had expressed the expectation that the ARG would take over operation of the
ferry as soon as he could secure the necessary authority from Washington,
D.C. He also hoped that the Bureau of Public Reade which built and
mainteined highways in the National Forests would participate in the
operation since the Juneau-Haines-Skagway ferry plied waterways surrounded
by the Tongass National Forest, although two of the terminals were located
on the public domain.

*

Unfortunately, Congress did not approve additional funds for the
Alaska Road Commission to run the ferry. This forced the territory to

on

continue the operation. 6n September 23, 1953, Territorial Highway Engi-
meer Irving Reed asked the ARC and the BPR to contribute one-third each of
the necessary funds for the ferry operation. Reed reasoned that his
Yequest was @ reasonable one since the ferry was a part of Alaska's road
System both in the Tongass National Forest and across the pubdlic domatn.
Since it seemed probable that southeastern Alaska would experience con-
siderable economic growth in the next few years, Reed suggested planning
for ¢ ferry system whitch could keep pace with the expanding populations and
highways in the region it served. Thus service should be extended fron
Juneau to Sitka, and Juneau-Petersburg-Wrangell-Ketchikan to connect with a
contemplated ferry between Ketchikan and Prince Rupert. During the 195!
through 1953 seasons, the territory had run the Chilkoot twice weekly
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between Tee Uarbor and Port Chilkoot, and once weekly between the latter
port and Skagway."

in January 1954, the ARC refused to join in the operation of the
ferry, end on January 21, 1957, the BPR at last acknowledged receipt of
Reed's request of September 23, 1953, and an inquiry dated December 23, of
that same year. ‘The BPR was silent on the ferry operation, and the rerri-
tory continued to run the ferry. Ina the spring of 1957, it replaced the
old LCT (Landing-Craft-Type) with a seagoing vessel capable of carrying 16

passenger care and aboxt 40 passengers. In 1956, as already stated, Alaska
came under the FARA, and the Territorial Highway Engineer once agein
inquired of the Secretary of Commerce and the Bureau of Public Roads if
Alaska could place its ferry in the primary road system under FAHA and thus
become eligible for federal funds. On February 16, 1957, C.D. Curtiss, rhe
Commissioner of Public Roads informed Alaska officials that "there would be
no legal objection to having the aforesaid road and ferry system within the
Territorial limits of Alaska included in the Federal~aid System...."
Federal funds, however, could not be used to build a terminal in Canada.
Without a formal agreement between Canada and the United States, the BPR
would be unable to operate a ferry outsideof Alaska's territorial limits.”

Soon thereafter, the Region 10 office published a brochure entitled
“Application of Federal-Aid to Alaska Highways." In it, the BPR proposed
to use $4 million for establishing e ferry system in southeastern Alaska.
and another $2.5 million for the construction of ferry slips. Soon, three
fundamentally different ideas for a ferry system emerged. The first
envisioned three, very large and fast vessels whose scheduled run would
start at some point in Puget Seund and terminate at Port Chilkoot and
Skagway with ferry slips in all larger towns along the Inside Passage.
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These large vessels were to be designed to carry trucks, trailers, semi-
trailers, automobiles, tailroad freight cars, and also offer passenger
service with meals and overnight accommodations. The system was to be
operated by private enterprise with a possible subsidy from federal aid
funds or from the territory.

The second scheme proposed a series of small, fast vessels operating
between the main cities, or at terminals om roads leading to the main
cities on the Inland Passage. They would carry automobiles, trucks,
semi-trailers and passengers with only overnight accommodations. This
system was to be run with federal aid funds, with the actual operation
contracted for on 2 bid basis just like the operating ferry between Tee
Harbor—Port Chilkoot-Skagway. The third idea was to operate both types of
ferries simultaneously but withovt the passenger service on the small
vessels. The large ones would carry railroad freight cars, trucks,
truck-trailers and semi-trailers and automobiles, as well as provide
accommodations for 150 passengers. These ferries would run from Puget
Sound to Port Chilkeot in 60 to 72 hours, stopping at Prince Rupert,
Ketchikan, Wrangell, Petersburg, Juneau, Port Chilkoot and Skagway.
Railroad freight cars would be brought te each one of these ports for
loading and unloading freight and forest products, Shuttle service with
small ferries could be established from Sitka and the west coast of Prince
of Wales Island so as to accowmodate all of southeastern Alaska. Stops
would have to be short in any of the towns because speedy service would be
the main attraction. This type of system, however, would not help the
tourist industry because it would move passengers "so fast through South-
eastern Alagka that tourists would not get the full benefit of a tour of
the world-famed Inside Passage."
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There would be small ferries under the second option, operating on the
Inside Passage from Ketchikan to Port Chilkoot and Skagway, and shuttle
ferries from Sitka and the west coast of Prince of Wales Island connecting
with Juneau. The small vessels would carry about 20 automobiles and 60
passengers. Reed speculated.that if the large ferries could be confined to
carrying freight and vehicles only, leaving the passenger service to the
smalier vessels, freight rates throughout Alaska and sorthern British
Columbia and the Yukon Territory could be reduced substantially. This
would lower the living costs and encourage wining and manufacturing indus-
tries. In fact, the combination of large and small vessels seemed to be
the most appropriate system for Alaska. He urged that federal aid funds be
used to construct a series of small vessels. Private enterprise, he hoped,“ .: would supply the large ferries and would run the whole system with possibile

>. o federal subsidies.°
*,

3 Finally, Reed laid out an ideal ‘ferry system for southeastern Alaska.
It would consist of a privately owned and operated ferry from Prince Rupert
to Ketchikan for passengers and their cars. The present operators of the#

bi
te

s tailroad freight car ferry between Ward Cove and Prince Rupert would
operate such 2 passenger and automobile service in connection with their
business if they could be assured that a ferry system would be extended
throughout the rest of southeastern Alaska and connect with the Haines
Highway. A federal aid ferry would connect Ketchikan with Wrangell and
Deep Landing on the Mitkof Highway south of Petersburg. Another ferry
would connect Petersburg at the northern end of Mitkof Highway with Juneau.
The territorial ferry, Reed suggested, should be used as a shuttle between
Berners Bay and some other port on the mainland on the west side of Lynn
Canal such as St. James Bay. A shuttle ferry was to run between Warm
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Spring Bay on Baranov Island, the eastern terminus of a proposed road
across the island from Sitka, and Petersburg; and finally another shutrle
between Hollis, the eastern terminus of @ proposed road to Klawock and
Craig on the west coast of Prince of Wales Island, and Ketchiken. He
estimated the cost of such an ideal system at $40,960,000.”

While the BPR pondered the question of whether or not a ferry system
was eligible for federal aid funds, the territory signed an agreement with
G. David Gitkov whe was to operate the new M/¥ Chilkat for the 1957 season,
May 15 to about November 20, linking the highway systems of Juneau and
Skagway with the Haines Wighway and connected routes. The Commissioner of
the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department aise established the effective
rates for 1957, which varied from $9.00 from Tee Harbor to Port Chilkeot
for motorbikes and motorscooters including one driver, $11.00 from Tee
Harbor to Skagway, and $4.00 from Pont Chilkoot to Skagway, to $39.00,

2

$54.00 and $22 for vehicles 20°! to 35' feet in length for the same routes.
,

10The territory was to pay $42,940 to Gitkow for his services.
In the summer of 1957, the Region 10 office issued a request for

proposals to conduct an engineering study of a ferry system to operate in
Canadian and Alaskan waters, serving Prince Rupert, B.C. and Ketchikan,
Wrangell, Petersburg, Juneau, and Haines, Alaska. The contractor was to
develop, for a number of different operations, schedules, and equipment,
realistic estimates of passenger ard commercial vehicles and pedestrian
traffic volumes, both present and projected through the year 1970. The
contractor was to recommend types of vessels and supply estimates for their
probable inittal costs; itemized annual costs of operation and of necessary
deck construction in addition to those already existing at the ports of
call; and recommend rates and schedules which would give maximum return but
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not necessarily the maximum vehicle volumes. The BPR pointed out that the
returns did not have to equal the aunval costs of the systems since it
anticipated to subsidize them initially. for each type of operation
studied the contractor was also to supply traffic and revenue data {f the
proposed ferries operated only in U.S. waters, namely from Ketchikan to
Haines, and also consider the integration of the Chilkat into the systen,!}

Region 10 also wanted separate analyses for a system consisting of one
or two fast vessels making @ continuous run from Prince Rupert to Haines
with intermediate stops at Ketchikan, Wrangell, Petersburg, and Juneau.
These vessels would have no sleeping eccommodations, but feature reclining
Seats for all passengers, including vehicle drivers. Simple meal service
and adequate lounges would also be provided. A second analysis called for
the same system, except that one vessel would operate from Prince Rupert to
a terminus at the south end of Mitkof Island, and a second from Petersburg
to Haines. The purpose of this variation was to avoid the adverse tides at
Wrangell Narrows which could interfere with schedules. A third analysis
was to be made of a system of smaller boats plying on individual round-trip
xuns between Prince Rupert and Ketchikan, Ketchikan and Petersburg,
Petersburg and Juneau, and Juneau (Tee Harbor) to Haines, preferably with
such scheduling that passengers could make overnight stops of their owa
choosing. Finally, the contractor was to propose any other system arrange~
ment or combination which seemed feacible. 1?

For each of the systems outlined, the contractor was to recommend the
number of tractor-semitrailer rigs meeting normal Alaska highway limita-
tions, namely 60 feet in length as well as the H20-S16 loading requirements
of the American Association of State Highway Officials. Estimates of
docking facilities had to take account of the tide variations at the ports

~266~



of call enabling passenger, and preferably all vehicles, to load and unload
under their own power, General vessel design information was for
estinating purposes only, while traffic and revenue evaluations were to be
based on a 6 mouths period of full operation, from May 15 to November 15,with supplemental assessments of possible year-round operations when and if
the Canadian authorities decided to keep the passes north of Haines open
during the winter. )?

Region 10 sent the request for proposals to a group of 10 consultants,
§ of whom responded, and 7 submitted proposals. It evaluated the bids and,after consultation with Washington, awarded the contract on

November 4,
1957 to W.C. Gilman & Company of New York for $35,000. Factors, beside the
price which influenced Swick's decision was that the State of Washington'sToll Bridge Authority had utilized the firm. it operated an extensive
ferry system in the Puget Sound area vhich had many of the characteristics
one might expect in Alaska. Furthermore, H.G. Swendsen, the Administrative
Director of the Toll Authority, had given the firm high marks in an
informal conversation with Swick. Gilman obligated itself to undertake 2field study of the existing volumes of goods and passengers moving into,
out of and within southeastern Alaska from Ketchikan to Skagway; the
length, frequency and purpose of such movements and the facilities avail-
able and used; the rates, other costs and schedules of such movements,
including a consideration of movements to and from pointe north of Haines
and Skagway, including the Alaska Uighway, as well as movements to and from
Prince Rupert, B.C. and points south. The company also would examine the
probable future highway programs to the extent thar it might involve
connections between tidewater points adjacent to southeastern Alaska and
present or future interior roads in British Columbia. 14
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The contractor further would ascertain the general location of rea~
gonably feasible ferry landings at or adjacent to Skagway, Haines, Juneau,
Petersburg, Wrangell, Ketchikan and Frince Rupert, including necessary
highway connections, and determine the length and operating conditions of
feasible ferry routes counecting such terminals. It would estimate the
probable volume of existing traffic by classes which might be diverted from
present facilities to the proposed ferry system, ag well as an estimate of
the probable future growth through 1970 of such traffic, assuming ferrytariffs would result in reasonably competitive over-all transportationcosts. These appraisals would be made for a six months as well as annual
operating schedule. The contractor also promised to supply estimates,
based on the studies outlined and predicated on various alternative ferry
operations, namely the number, size, preliminary design, operating charac~
teristics and approximate construction costs of the required ferries, and
ferry terminals; an evaluation of the operating costs on a six months as
well as an annual basis; and estimates of ferry system revenues based on
recommended tariffs and approximate traffic volumes. The contractor was to
deliver its report in 180 days.

On March 13, 1958, the Gilman Company asked for a 60 day extension on
its 180 days contract because it desired to observe the road connections at
both ends of the propesed ferry under spring end summer conditions. TheBritish Columbia provincial government maintained the read from the inceri-
or to Prince Rupert during the winter, but it was difficult to travel,
while Canadian authorities had closed the Haines Highwey for the winter and
did not plan to reopen it until late May. Region 10 approved the exten~-
sion, and the consultant delivered the study in the fall of 1958. It
recommended a through operation from Prince Rupert to Juneau, with interme-
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diate stops at Ketchikan, Wrangell and Petersburg; a separate operation
from Tee Harbor to Skagway with a stop at Haines; year-round operation with
6 weekly trips in the summer and 3 in the winter; and a schedule of rates

from Prince Rupert to Haines of $25.50 for a passenger, $196.50 for a car

and driver, and $293.00 for a large truck. ‘The consultant advised that in
the fourth year of operation the ferry would carry about 35,000 passengers,
12,400 automobiles, end 1,750 trucks. Three vessels would be required to
Maintain this service, two on the Prince Rupert-Juneau and one on the Tee

Harbor-Haines-Skagway run. With necessary docking facilities, these
vessels would cost about $14.7 million, and with added financing cost vould
necessitate a bond issue of $6.5 million. The contractor suggested 40 year
bonds with a 4,5 percent interest rate, On the besis of the figures
presented, the system would become self-supporting in its third year of
Operation. A subsidy of $1,808,800 would be required to carry it through
the first two yearn, !®

The consultant had shown the Bureau what funds were required to get a

ferry system operational, but yet questions remained as to whether or not

authority existed to expend federal monies for such purposes. For example,
on February 6, 1958, the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department submitted
@ financial report of the operation of the M/V Chilket and M/V¥ Chilkeot for
the period June 1957 through April 1958. Running the ferries during the
Season, storing them during the winter and preparing them for the next
Season had incurred a lost of $47,291.37. ‘Territorial officials urged
Swick to reimburse the Aleska Highway & Public Works Department by charging
the Federal aid highway system. Swick decided that deficits incurred in
the operation of an Alaska ferry system constituting a part of the federal
aid primary system were reimbursable to the territorial government “as a
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ptoper Federal-aid maintenance cost." Washington officials were not so
certain and requested a legal opinion from counsel. After a lengthy
review of ARC and BPR authority as well as provisions of the FAHA of 1956,
counsel agreed with Swick's conclusion “that deficits incurred in the
operation and maintenance of the toll ferries in question may be financed
with Federal-aid funds under section 107(e) of the 1956 act."2” Thereupon,
Region 10 apparently reimbursed the territorial loss.

Still, Bureau officials were wneasy and therefore prepared a query
requesting a ruling from the Comperoller General on the matter of federal
aid for ferry operations in Alaske. The memorandum was never sent, because
rhe Commissioner's office advised "that we were already involved and
participating in such ferry operations (which was news to all of us includ-
ing our Budget office),™ and that the Department of Commerce and the 3PR
had already made strong commitments in the matter. This prompted a search
of the files in order to find all materials pertaining to the subject. Tu
summary, it showed increasingly active BPR support for extending federal
aid funds for ferry operations. 18

In Octoter 1958, the Southeastern Conference met in Juneau. epresen-
tatives from every city and its chamber of commerce were members of this
organization which represented the interests of the region. Also present
were representatives from Region 10, U.S. Forest Service, the Alaska
Highway & Public Works Board, Office of the Governor, Alaska Resources
Development Board, the Alaska Visitors Association, as well as several
private firms, such as the White Pass & Yukon Railway, the Austin Company,
Alaska Inter~Island Ferries, Inc., Alaska Ferry and Terminal Company, and
the Talbott Carroll Company. The members elected Juneau lawyer Norman C.
Banfield president of the organization. The conference dealt primarily
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with the ferry question. Banfield asked each representative to comment on

the proposed ferry syatem and other subjects of concern to the area. All
southeastern towns and communities favored a ferry system, but differed as

to the particulars. Swick had circulated the Gilman & Company ferry study,
and it came in for praise as well as criticism. The regional engineer told
the representatives that he favored a system with large vessels, convinced
that. increased traffic would soon justify such a choice. Eventually,
conferees adopted a number of resolutions, mostly dealing with ferries.
They recommended the establishment of a high speed through ferry service on

the primary road system between Prince Rupert, 5.C, and Haines, Alaska;
that ferry runs be provided connecting the primary route between Haines and
Prince Rupert with the cther communities in southeastern to which econon—

ically feasible service could be maintained; study the possibility of
providing service on feeder routes in the region; construct ferries and
terminalis in stages, utilizing state and federal highway funds on a cash

3

basis with the issuance of state bonds as an alternative financing method:
that initiel ferry rates be sufficient to pay only the cost of operation
and general- expense; urge the governor and legislature to enact a measure

providing a regional ferry system to be operated as part of the public
highways; that consideration be given to a system ru by a private operator
under a long-term contract; and finally, that the Southeastern Conference
resolutions be submitted to the BPR and the Alaska Highway & Public Works
Board "for a re-evaluation of the Ciiman report” in view of these
recommandations, !?

A few days later, Swick reported his impressions of the meeting to the
Washington office. Perhaps most importantly, he observed, the conference,
efter considerable discussion, had passed 2 motion endorsing the Gilman
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concept of larger, faster vessels and through service as opposed to the
compulsory layovers at each port. Swick remarked that “we are repeatedly
faced with the questions of feasibility of subsidy from Federal-aid funds,

aand would like to be able to make an intelligent reply." Apparently, the
Bureau had uot reached a final decision on that thorny subject.
Furthermore, Region 10 had “more or less taken it for granted that current
Pederal~aid funds could be utilized for construction of 2 ferry. A
question has now been raised as to whether the authority may uot be limited
to operation of the existing ferry, not to include construction of a new
one." Swick wanted to know if that was a correct assumption. Also, there
had been much talk about Alaska granting a franchise. But since the south
terminus of the ferry would be in Prince Rupert, 5.C. or Seattle, would an
Alaska franchise have any meaning, or would the U.S. Maritime Commission or
some other federal agency control the matter. Swick asked that Washington
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expeditiously furnish answers to these questions in order to enable Region
10 and other interested parties to decide the proper course for the new
state to pursue in this matter,””

At the Southeastern Conference, Captain G. David Gitkev had criticized
the Gilman report and charged that the consaltant had underestimated the
annual operating costs by $828,000, and that the recommended vessels were
too large to dock at Tee Harbor, Haines, or Skagway. In fact, Gitkov had 2

| long list of items he either found lacking in the report or which had been)

inadequately addressed. He then presented 2 plen of his own. He stated
that the term "ferry system” did not apply, since it referred to a double-
ended vessel shuttling in rivers and harbors between two terminals on
comparatively short runs. The: M/V Chilkat, he pointed out, was not
certified as a ferry but rather as a “car and passenger carrying uctor
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e
vessel." He called his proposal a water transportation system. It was to
consist of 5 vessels, each about 140 feer long, each carrying 28 cars and
100 passengers traveling at a speed of 13 knots, with the M/V¥ Chilkat kept
for an emergency or any short extension of the system that might be
needed. 24

|

Gitkov proposed to service 5 routes, namely Tee Harbor~Haines-Skagway,
70 miles, a 13 hours roundtrip; Juneau~Petersburg, 106 miles, a 17 hours
roundtrips; South Mitkof Isiand-Wrangell-Ketchikan-Prince Rupert, B.C., 91
tiles, 2 15 hours roundtrip; Juneau-Sitka, 160 miles, 12.5 hours one way:
and Sitka~Petersburg, 160 miles, 12.5 hours one way. He estimated that the
5 vessels would coat a total of $3,250,000. Each was to have a crew of 13,
with an annual payroll for the 5 vessels of $549,000. He envisioned chat
the vessels would operate only during the daytime in rhe initial phase, but
as traffic volume increased, the schedule could be altered by making nore
trips at first and paying overtime, and later by doubling the entire -

operation with alternate crews. The schedule called for 2 twelve months
Operation from the start, with reduced trips during the winter. Gitkov
estimated the annual cost of operating 5 vessels at $898,700, which includ-
ed fuel, insurance, overhaul and maintenance, salaries for 3 administrative
officers, an operator and the salaries and subsietence for the crews.
Totaling all costs, which included building 10 terminalis and the 5 vessels
came to about $6,250,000. Added to this would be the construction of the
toad on Mitkof Island to Blind Sloygh. Gitkovw pointed out that the most
economical method of operation was through a professional services contract
of iong duration. Alaska could not lese under such a system, for it set
the tariffs and collected the revenues, and while operational expenses were
fixed, any traffic increase would result in enhanced revenues. Gitkov

-273-



es

m
n

w
om

as
ee
e

Be
Pi
t

Ea
ye
ts
od

al
e.

a

concluded that if his proposal was accepted, he would like to be considered
for the position of operator, pointing with pride to his five year record
of running the southeastern ferry system.

22

In the meantime, U.S. Senator Warren G. Magnuson (D., Washington) had
become interested in the proposed Alaska ferry system. In September [958
he had requested 2 summary of the Gilman report. After perusing the study,
he wanted to know whether or not the BPR had the authority to establish a
ferry system or if further legislation was needed to get the system
started. Swick had indicated that the $16.5 million needed to get the
aystem operational should be financed with 40 year bonds bearing an inter-
est rate of 4.5 percent. The senator wanted to know who was to iasue these
bonds, the federal government, the state of Alaska, or a local government
unit? Swick ‘could not answer these querfes, for both involved “problems
which cannot be rasolved _here" and therefore transmitted them to the
Washington office for further reply. Yet he possessed some information
which might be of use to Magnuson. Most importantly, there still were uo
concrete plans for a ferry system in southeastern Alaska. Swick volun-
teered that the need for legislation probably depended on the type of ferry
system eventually selected and financed. He thought that adequate legisla-
tive authority existed for the expenditure of federal aid monies for the
construction and operation of 2 ferry system. The BPR had determined that
the international aspect of such a system required no further legislative
action because ferry systems connecting the United States and Canada
existed in the Puget Sound area and probably elsewhere as well. Wo de-
tailed study had been made of the financing of such a system. Popular
sentiment in southeastern Alaska rejected bonding out of hand and instead
favored the use of current revenues, including federal aid funds, for a 5

Uo
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year pericd to purchase the vessels and build the necessary docking facii-
ities. Tolle were to finance the operating costs. In any event, the first
state legislature, to meet in January 1959, was expected to provide
guidance in the matter. A wonth later the Bureau's general counsel con-

firmed Swick’s summary of the situation. ‘There was nothing to add, except
to state that "the multitude of factors involved, including legal and

economic considerations, as well as policy determinations, resulta in a

situation which cannot be immediately resolved,"*> This certainly was an

innocuous bureaucratic statement. There the matter of ferries stood until
1959.

By then, Aleska had formally joined the Union as the 49th State after
President Dwight D. Eisenhower had signed the officiel proclamation. The

Bureau finally sorted out the various ferry system financing problems.
Under existing law, ferries could, after all, not be financed as a part of
the federal-aid primary road system. A state etudy had determined that
three vessels and the necessary docks would cost about $13.6 million. The

vessels alone would cost approximately $9.6 million. Of this amount, 45

percent might be financed by a construction subsidy under the Merchant

Marine Act of 1936, but te do so required an amendment to the 1936 law. dn

amendment to the FAHA was also required to allow the use of federal aid
funds for the construction of ferry approaches. If the Alaska congression-
al delegation were successful in getting these amendments enacted, then the
state would only have to put up 13.25 percent of the total cost, or about

26$1.8 million. The state of Alaska eventually established a ferry system,
but that is another story,

*
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FOOTNOTES

George W. Rogers, Alaska in Transition: The Seutheast Region
(Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins Press, 1960), pp. 32-33.
Thid., p. 46.

Irving Reed, “Notes on a Ferry System for Southeastern Alaska," no
date, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies,
Interior, Roads, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks,
Alaska; Irving Reed to A.F, Ghiglione, September 23, 1953, 62-4-2283,
box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland,
Maryland.

Ibid.; The motor vessel Chilkoot had to be altered and repaired in
1953 co meet U.S. Coast Guard requirements. The Territorial Beard of
Road Commissioners complained that the ferry operation consumed an
inordinate enount of monies received from the motor fuel tax end
vehicle operator's licenses receipt in the Ist judicial division,
leaving little for new road construction or maintenance. For example,
in 1951 ferry expenses had taken 54.6 percent of che taxes received,
in 1952 some 49.8 percent, and 48.8 percent in 1953. Im fact, road
funds for the Ist division were expected to show a deficit of $9,000
for 1953. The distance from Tee Harbor to Haines was 69 miles. The
territory charged $35 for one-way for vehicles 3500 Ibs. or less, 3/4¢
per ib. over 3500 lbs., 1/2¢ per lb. over the weight of 10,000 lbs.,
and $10 per passenger. [It granted a 10 percent discount for roundtrip
tickets.

The following pattern for an agreement on the Juneau-Haines-Skagway ferry, between the Territory, Alaska Road Commisston andBureau of Public Roads is suggested:
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10,

lh.

Iz.

The ferry is to be considered a part of the Alaskan road
system,

1,

The operation of the ferry would be on a contractual basis,the contract to be awarded to the lowest acceptable bidder,
Fares charged for transportation on the ferry are to be
materially lowered,

3.

All money collected for transporting passengers and vehicles
on the ferry is to accrue to the contractor,

4.

The deficit (if any) between the contract award and the
amount of money collected for fares is to be borne by theA.R.C. and B.P.R, jointly.

$.

The contractor is to be under bond for performance of his
contact,

The contractor shall maintain and operate the vessel as a
public ferry for passengers and vehicles on @ regularschedule between the ports of Tee Harbor, Haines and
Skagway, for a season commencing on or about June | and
ending on or about November 20. He shall provide for portagents, file the tariffs and be responsible for all person-nei, licenses, insurance, etc. He shall return the vesselat the end of the season in as good a condition as when hereceived it excepting normal wear and tear.

7.

For the season of 1954, the Territory is to furnish the M/VChilkoot in the same condition as when turned back to the
Territory by the present contractor at the end of the 1953
season.

The cost of reconstructing and repairing the M/¥ Chilkoot to
bring her up to U.S. Coast Guard requirements for a ferry isto be borne jointly by the Territory, A.R.C. and B.P.R., and
one third shali be paid by each agency.
For the season of 1955, and for an indefinite time thereaf—ter, the M/V Chilkoot is considered to be entirelyinadequate for the assigned ferry service, ean attempt to
secure a surplus LST (Landing-Ship~Tank) from the UnttedStates Aruy is to be made by either or both Federalagencies. If it is impossible to secure a surplus LST,
plans are to be made for building or purchasing @ new and
adequate ferry boar.

TZ a surplus LST is secured for the season of i955, orthereafter, the cost of any alterations and/or repairs onher are to be borne jointlyby the A.R.C. and B.P.R.
Ti it is necessary to build or purchese a new ferry boat,3/4 of the costs are to be borne jointly by the A.R.C. and
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B.P.R., and 1/4 by the Territory provided the Territory'sshare of the cost does not exceed $50,000.00.
13, The Territory is to furnish the ferry ramps at Port Chilkoot

and Skagway as they are at the end of the 1953 season,

14, I£ the ferry ramp at either Port Chilkoot or Skagway needs
repairs before the start of the 1954 season, the cost of
euch repairs ig to be borne by the Territory, &.R.C. and
B.P.R. jointly, 1/3 to each.

15. The Territory wili furnish the ferry ramp at Tee Harber in
the condition it is at the end of the 1953 season.

16. If the ferry ramp at Tee Harbor needs repairing before the
season of 1954, or if it is decided, as is hereby recommend-
ed, to build a new ferry ramp at Auke Bay, the cost of
either the aforesaid repairs or building a new ramp will be
borne by the A.R.C. and B.P.R. jointly.

17. T£ it is decided to build 2 new ramp at Auke Bay, the
Territory will provide a roadway and ground for the approachat or near the present Auke Bay floating dock.

“- 18. The Territory will be responsible for the maintenance of the
* ae Auke Bay or Tee Harbor, Port Chilkoot and Skagway ferry
# ramps after the season of 1954, as long as these ramps are
oh used by the M/V Chilkoot on the Juneau-Haines route.

19. The Territory will be responsible for the M/V Chilkoot when
she is not in use between seasons.

20. The three road agencies are jointly to consider an extension
: of the ferry system to connect Sitka vith Juneau, and

ultimately Petersburg, Wrangell and Ketchikan.
Estimated costs of maintaining the Juneau-Haines~Skagway ferryfor the season of 1954 based on the foregoing suggested plan of

agreement, is as follows:

1. vepairs and alterations on M/¥ Chilkoot... $26,000

2. new ferry Yaup at Auke Bays 16,000

3. repairs on ferry ramps at
Port Chilkoot and Skagway..-.cccceesseses 10,000

& deficie (1f any) between contract
and ferry Antake. 25,000

5. between seasons maintenance on
M/¥ ChELROOC. 2,006

Total $79,000
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6.

Its share of the costs to either the A.R.C. or B.P.R. is asfollows:

I. 1/3 repairs and alterations on
m/¥ CHL koOt. $8,666.67

2. 1/2 new ferry ramp at Auke Bay,.....0.2. 8,000.00
3. 1/3 repairs on ferry ramps at

Fort Chilkoot and Skagway.sccsreucccnes 3,333.33

4. 1/2 contractural deficit (if any)......- 12,500.00

Tetal $32,500.00

Future costs after the M/V Chilkoot is laid off the Juneau-
Haines~Skagway ferry run will depend on the type of vessel used to
replace her. If a surplus LST is obtained, it is thought the presentferry ramps would serve for a short time and then should be teplaced
by similar concrete structures. An estimated maximum cost of such a
replacement is placed at $100,000.00. Conversion of an LST to ferryservice would cost from $50,000.00 to $900;000.00 depending on the
type of service and amount of conversion decided on.

If it is decided to construct a new vessel of adequate capacityfor ferry service, a very rough estimate’of preliminary costs would be
as follows: ‘

l. three ferry SLIPS, 2$2,400,000

2. new ferry boat — 30 motor vehicle
CAPACIEYV nerecererevncnssenevsvenssune 1,800,000

3. engineering and architects fees......... 400,000

4. comtingent expense.......ccccessscvcuccs 400 ,000

Total $5,000,000

Tt is a reasonable hope that private enterprise viil take overthe ferry business in Southeastern Alaska before governmental expendi-tures become so great as to forestall the entering of the field byprivate enterprise.

irving Reed, "Notes on a Ferry System for Southeastern Alaska," no

date, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 5, Federal Departments and Agencies,
Interior, Roade, 1945-58, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks,
Alaska.

Ibid.

-
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7. YThbid.

8. Ibid.
9 e Ibid .

The lengths of the ferry runs in such a (b} type of ferry systemare as follows:

Runs; MilesKetchikan-Wrangell-Deep Landing & return 220Petersburg~-Juneau and return 260Tee Harbor~Port Chilkooct-Skagway & return 158Berners Bay-Port Chilkoot-Skagway & return 130West side of Lynn Canal~Berners Bay & return 40Retchikan-Prince Rupert and return 180Petersburg-Baranof (Warm Springs Bay) & return 160Juneau-Sitka & return 330Ketchikan-Hollis & return &0#t

c ~ Estimated Cost of Vessels for (b) Type of Ferry System:af a

7 Cost of Ferries: .of Ferry Run No Vessels Approx. Maximum Cost
Se Juneau-Port Chilkoot= ’
3 ok Skagway 1 $ 345,000.00(present new ferry)rtd Juneau~Petersburg-zoos Wrangell-Ketchikan 2 1,000,000. 00Retchikan-Prince Rupert 1 No cost (private enterprise). Baranof-Petersburg, or= Sirka-Juneau 1 $ 355,000.00z Ketchikan-Hollis 1 350,000.002, Approx. Total Cost of Vessels §2,050,000.00

Cost of 9 Ferry Slips @ $100,000 each $ 900,000.00
Cost of Connecting Road Systems:Route Miles Estimated CostHaiues-Skagway 27 $13,000,000.00Haines-St. James Bay 56 §,000,000.00Tee Harbor~Echo Cove 23 4,885 ,000.00Mitkof Highway, Power
Plant-Deep Landing 7.5 1,125,000.00Sitka Highway-Baranof
(Warm Springs Bay) 24 6,000, 000.00Hollis-Klawock 22.4 3,600 ,000.00Approx. Total Cost of Connecting Reads $37,610,000.00

In presenting the cost of a (b) type ferry system, the first stepto be considered is an ideal total (b) type ferry system which shouldbe the ultimate goal to be worked toward and which may be attained in10 or 15 years.
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I, Gost Of An Ideal (b) Type Ferry System:
(1} Cost of Ferries § 2,450,900.00
{2} Cost of Ferry Slips (9) 900,060.00
{3} Cost of Connecting Roads Total 37 610,000.00

Total $40, 960,000.90
The next step to be considered is a partial (b) type ferry systemwhich may be attained in about five years from the present.

2. Cost of Partial (b) Type Ferry System:
{1} Cost of Ferries

Northern run vessel $ 345,000.00(present new ferry}
Two central run vessels 1,000,¢000.00
Sitka~Juneau run vessel 355,000.60

Total $ 1,700,000.00
(2} Coste of 8 Ferry Slips @ $100,000 300,000.00(3) Cost of Connecting Roads

Glacier Highway, Tee Harbor-
Berners Bay $4,885 ,000.00
Mitkof Highway, Power
Plant-Deep Landing 1,125,000.00

$6,010,000.00Total $8,510,000.00(4) Approximate Net Cost of Ferry Operation For Sevan Months of YearFor Partial (b) Type Ferry System. (Assuming fares will remain aboutthe same per mile as in 1956.}

Ferry Runs Cost per Season
Ketchikan-Wrangell-Deep Landing
and return (2 trips per week) $ 68,600.00

Petersburg-Juneau (2 trips per week) 81,400.00
Berners Bay~Port Chilkoot and
return (2 trips per veek) 28,200.00
Port Chilkeot-Skagway and
return (1 trip per week) 6,300.00Juneau-Sitka and return
{1 trip per week) 135,500.00 $ 320,600.00

The final type to consider is a (b) type ferry system which willbe based on the fiscal year 1958 connecting road development and whichcould be started immedtately.

3+ Cost of an Immediate {b) Type Ferry System:(1} Cost of Ferries
Northern run vessel $ 345,000.00(present new ferry)Two central run vessels 1,000,000. 00 $1,345,000.006(2} Cost of Ferry Slips @ $100,000 ea, 706,000.00(3) Cost of Connecting Reads
Mitkof Highvay, Power Plant-
Deep Landing (in 1958 Federal-aid road program) 1,125,000.00

Total $3,170,000,08(4) Approximate Net Cost of Ferry Operations for Seven Months of Yearfor Immediate (b) Type Ferry System. (Assuming fares will remainabout the same pex mile as in 1956.)
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Ferry Runs Gost per SeasonTee Harbor-Port Chilkoot andreturn (2 trips per week) $ 37,000.00Port Chilkoot-Skagway and
return (1 trip per week) 6,300.00Petersburg~Juneau and return(2 trips per week) 81,400.00 »Ketchikan-Wrangell~Deep Landing .and return (2 trips per week) 68,800.00 $ 193,500.00

c.W¥, Enfield to Paul FP. Royster, April 17, 1958, 62-A-1283, box 65,
R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
$.K. Booth to C.W. Enfield, June 20, 1958, 62~4-1283, Central Corre-
spondence Files, Alaska Bridges and Structures, 1956-59, box 65, R.G.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland. Following
are summaries of correspondence relating to ferries.

CHRONOLOGICAL OUTLINE OF PUBLIC ROADSCOMMUNICATIONS RESPECTING FERRIES
Letter dated September 5, 1956, from Delegate Bartlett to CommissionerCurtias:;

Requested views as to whether ferry between Skagway and PrinceRupert, B.C., could be constructed and operated under Sec. 107 orwhether special authorization required.
Letter dated September 14, 1956, from Acting Commissioner Clark toDelegate Bartlett:

Acknowledgement

Letter dated September 21, 1956, from Irving Reed (Alaska) to Secre-tary Weeks:

Propounded 14 questions including right to charge tolls onferries on Federal-aid roads; use of Federal~aid funds for rampsfor ferries.
Memo dated October 4, 1956, from A.C. Clark co C.D. Curtiss:

Suggest simple acknowledgement be sent to Irving Reed because thequestions require considerable study; directs attention to pages8320 to 8323 of the Congressional Record of May 29, 1956, report-ing debate on Federal-aid Highway Act of 1956 which disclosedthat Federaleaid is to be a substitute for previous specialInterior appropriations to cover Alaska functions transferred toCommerce,
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Letter dated October 8, 1956, from Commissioner Curtiss to IrvingReed:

Acknowledgment and statement that further reply will be made.

Memo dated October 29, 1956, from Division Engineer Flint to Commis~Sioner Curtiss;

inquiry as to the legality of the use of Federal-aid funds for
ferry operations in Alaska. Requests legal advice in the matterfor future discussion.

Memo dated November 13, 1956, from S.K. Booth to C.D. Curriss:
Answers to questions of Irving Reed. Normally, tolls cannot be
charged on projects financed with Federal aid except for toll
bridges and cunnels. Under Section 107(b) of the 1956 Act the
Secretary has the power to charge toll on ferrtes and roadsconstructed prior to Federal-aid roads. Not certain whethertolls may be charged on ferrtes and roads constructed withFederal-aid money in the, future. ‘Federal funds cannot be usedfor the construction of a ramp connecting to a ferry facilitylocated in a foreign country.

Letter dated November 13, 1956, from Mayor of City of Ketchikan toRothschild:

Urge that authority of Bureau to build and/or operate a ferrySystem as a part of the highway system in Alaska be clarified at
an early date to permit inclusion of ferry system to connectsoutheastern Alaskan communities.

Letter dated November 23, 1956, from Irving Reed to CommissionerCurtiss:

Submits new list of questions superseding questions in letter of
September 21. Questions asked include whether projected road andferry system can be placed on the Federal-aid Highway System:whether toll receipts from ferry operation are to be placed into
revolving fund for maintenance of che ferries; whether ferryOperations may be contracted to private parties,

Letter dated November 28, 1956, from Mr. Rothschild to Ketchikan
Mayor:

Acknowledge November 13 letter; working as rapidly as we can tofind the answer.

Letter dated Decenber 4, 1956, from League of Alaskan Cities to
Secretary Weeks:

Two resolutions requesting Federal action for inclusion ofcertain roads and streets within Alaskan cities inte the Alaskan
system of highways.
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Letter dated December 6, 1956, from President Polet of Alaska Chamberof Commerce to Secretary of Commerce and Bureau of Fublic Roads:
Resolution urging inclusion of a ferry system as a part of theroad plan for Alaska.

Letter dated December 12, 1956, from Commissioner Curtiss tra IrvingReed:

Acknowledgment of November 23 letter and statement that definiteanswers would be provided at the earliest possible date.
Letter dated December 17, 1956, from Commissioner Curtiss to Mr.Polet:

Acknowledgment. Legal questions involved in the proposal te usea ferry system but matter under study.
Letter dated December 17, 1956, from Acting Under Secretary forTransportation to League of Alaskan Cittes:

Acknowledging December 4 letter; assuring that Federal-aidhighway system will include certain city streets but that foresthighway funds cannet be used in improvement of city streets.
Memo dated Jenuary 11, 1957, from Mr. McInerny to Files:

Proposed operation of ferries between Alaskan and Canadian ports.Alaska Road Commission has authority to establish and maintainferry system. Ferry system into foreign country requires somesort of international agreement and statutory authorization.
Memo dated January 24, 1957, from Administrator Volpe to SecretaryWeeks: .

It would not be possible for the Bureau to include the proposedferry route in Kenobscot Bay as part of the Federal~aid highwaysystem and extend the use of Federal-aid funds fer ferry serviceunless Congress amended the existing law. Legislation has beenextended to cover free bridges and tunnels and State~owned andoperated toll bridges and tunnels. Congress has not authorizedthe use of Pederal-aid highway funds for the establishment ofeither toll or free ferry service in any of the States.
Letter dated January 29, 1957, from Secretary Weeks to Everett Libbyin Maine;

Repeated substance of the Volpe memorandum and advised that itwould not be possible for the Bureau to include the proposedferry route in Kenobscot Bay as part of the Federal~atd highwaysystem and extend the use of Federal-aid funds for ferry serviceunless Congress amended the existing law.
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Letter dated February 18, 1957, from Commissioner Curtiss to Irving
Reed, Highway Engineer:

Reply to inquiries of November 23, 1956. The Act of January 27,
1905, provides for the construction and maintenance of roads,
tramways, bridges, ferries and trails in Alaska and under Section
107{b) of the 1956 Act “there would be no legal objection to
having the aforesaid road and ferry system within the territorial
limits of Alaska included in the Federal-aid system of Alaska.
It would not be legally possible to use Federal-aid funds to
construct @ terminal in Canada. In fact, in the absence of an
agreement between Canada and the United States irc would not be
possible for the Bureau of Public Roads to operate a ferry
outside the territorial limits of Alaska." Tolls received from
operation of a ferry under existing law must be covered under
miscellaneous receipts of the Treasury, Legislation to set up a
revolving fund would be necessary. Operation of ferry by cone
tract with private contractors not legally objectionable.

Latter dated February 25, 1957, from the Secretary of Alaska to
Secretary Weeks:

Transmittal of House Memorial No. 5 urging that the proposed
Annette Island Road and Ferry System be designated under the
Federal Highway System,

Letter dated February 28, 1957, from the Ketchikan Chamber of Commerce
to Secretary Weeks:

Urges that immediate attention be given to problem of operating
ferry between Ketchikan and British Columbia port of Prince
Rupert. o

Memo dated February 28, 1958, from Swick to Royster:

Authority to use Federel-aid funds for the waintenance of ferries
in Alaska.

Letter dated March 6, 1957, from Commissioner Curtiss to DelegateBartlett:

Reply to letter of September 5, 1956, informing that Mr. Reed has
been advised that under section 107(b) there would not be author-
ity to construct a terminal in Prince Rupert, British Columbia,
and that additional legislation plus an agreement with Canada are
hkecessary. Further advised Bartlett that we informed Mr. Reed
under Section 107(b) “there is authority co construct and operate
a ferry within the territortal limits of Aleska if the route of
the ferry should be placed on the Federal-aid System",

Letter dated March 8, 1957, from Secretary of Alaska to SecretaryWeeks:
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Transmittal of House Mewortal No. 6 urging that proposed inte~-grated ferry system between Prince Rupert, British Columbia, endHaines, Alaska, be designated as a portion of the highway systemunder the Federal-ald highway program.
Letter dated March 11, 1957, from Secretary Weeks to Secretary ofAlaska:

The Annette Island Road ferry crossing to Ketchikan is one of theapproved Class A Federal~aid secondary routes.
Letter dated March 12, 1957, from Rothschild to Manager, KetchikanChamber of Commerce:

Acknowledges February 28, 1957 letter. Question of establishmentof ferry service and its operation is one concerning which theBureau of Public Roads would be glad to receive suggestions fromthe Territory. No authority to construct cerminal facilities forferry in Canada or for operation of ferry in Canadian waters.Alaska International Rail and Highway Commissiou may be au-thorized to study additional highway and ferry facilities betweenAlaskan ports and British Columbia.
Letter dated March 21, 1957, from Secretary Weeks to Secretary ofAlaska:

Acknowledgment of March 8&8 letter. Primary system includes aroute from Ketchikan to Haines which route can be utilized onlyby ferry service. No legal authority for construction of termi-nal facilities in Canada or for the operation of a ferry inCanadian waters,

Latter dated April 1, 1957, from City Manager of Ketchikan to Mr.Rothschild: '

Inquires whether administration would support amendment ofSection 107 to authorize terwinal construction at Prince Rupertand ferry operations in Canadian waters.
Meno dated April 22, 1957, from Regional Engineer Swick to Mr. Turner:

Reports Ketchikan meeting on Prince Rupert ferry and requestsanalysis of matrer in order to be able to advise Territory andcity offictals.
Letters dated April 24, 1957, from Alaska Highway Commissioner toSecretary Weeks and Commissioner Curtiss:

Resolution passed by Alaska Highway and Public Works Boardsupporting amendment to Act authorizing operation of ferries inCanadian waters to Prince Rupert.
Memo dated May 7, 1957, from A.F. Ghiglione to the Files:
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Contacted six different people in various Federal agencies and
all agreed there were no statutes prohibiting the ferry operation
to a Canadian port and that there would be no requirement for
State Department or Congressional clearance. The application of
Federal-aid funds for that portion of the route in Alaska waters
would be permissible if identified on the Federal-aid system.

Letter dated May 9, 1957, from Acting Commissioner Turner to Alaska
Highway Commissioner:

Reply to April 24 letter. Every consideration being given to
matter.

Memo dated May 9, 1957, to F.C. Turner from A.F. Ghiglione:

Discussion of types of ferry service for Alaska.

Letter dated May 13, 1957, from Bradley Nash to Alaska Highway Commis-
sioner;

Acknowledges April 24 letter. Assures of Department's interest
and that Department if requested will submitc views on any legis-
lation. -

Letter dated May 14, 1957, from Bradley Nash to City Manager of
Ketchikan:

Similar to above.

Memo dated May 20, 1957, from Deputy Commissioner Turner to Regional
Engineer Swick:

Ferry system for southeast Alaska with the southern terminus at
Prince Rupert, British Columbia, technically would qualify for
Federal aid only for that portion within Alaska. The extension
into British Columbia would require provincial perticipation. No
Congressional or State Department authorization appears necessaryfor ferry operation. Formal agreement between Alaska and British
Columbia required.

Letter dated June 4, 1957, from City Manager of Ketchikan to
Rothschild:

Information from Bartlett and. Manager of Ketchikan Chamber of
Commerce; Boardman indicates no new legislation will be requiredfor ferry service to Prince Rupert, British Columbia. Appreciate
advice.

Letter dated June 19, 1957, to City Manager of Ketchikan from Mr.
Rothschild:

Reply to June 4 letter. No additional Federal authorization for
this ferry service seems required. Before the Alaska Federal-aid
system will be extended to the British Columbia boundary, a
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formal agreement would be undertaken between the Territory ofAlaska and the Province of British Columbia defining a workableplan for such service.
Memo dated June 21, 1957, from J.E. Swick, Jr. to the Files:

Ex-Governor Heintzman called and suggests we take no action onthe excess property ferry operation in Alaska because he feelsfairly sure that private company can be obtained to operate theferry service. Suggests we do nothing until he contacts usagain,

Letter dated July 15, 1957, from Turner to Maritime Administration:
Thanks Hoffman for excellent cooperation and help in connectionwith the development of a workable ferry system in southeastAlaska.

Telegram dated July 18, 1957, from Swick to Turner:
Permission to accompany Alaska Governor to Prince Rupert regard-ing ferry system,

Telegram dated July 19, 1957, from Turner to Swick:
Approval of Swick’s accompanying Governor.

Teletype dated August 15, 1957, from Williams to Swick:
Designate four additional firms for consultant services for ferrysystem studies.

Letter dated August 30,1957, from G.M. Williams to TrensportationConsultants, Inc, .

Proposal for engineering services covering study of ferry systemfor southeast Alaska.

Telegram dated October 11, 1957, from Turner to Swick:
Ferry study proposal awaiting discussion with Administrator.

Letters, telegrams and memos of October 1957:

Relating to performance of consultant services in conection withstudy of ferry system for southeast Alaska.
Telegram dated October 17, 1957, from Tallany to Swick:

Authorized acceptance of proposal for Alaska ferry study.
Letrer dated December 27, 1957, from General Counsel to W.C. Gilman &Company:
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Returning copy of executed contract covering study of ferrysystem for southeast Alaska,

FERRIES

Letter to Highway Engineer Reed of 1-18-57 from Curtiss:
i. Act of 1-25-05 (33 Stat. 616) provides for construction andmaintenance of roads, tramways, bridges, ferries and trailsin Alaska.

2. Under § 107(b) these functions are transferred to the
Secretary of Commerce, Therefore, no legal objection toincluding @ system of roads and ferries in Alaska connectingtowns and Canadian highway system in the Federal aid highwayprogram for Alaska. *

3. folls received for ferry operations cannot he placed underthe Federal-Aid Highway Act into a revolving fund and mustbe covered into miscellaneous receipts of the Treasury.Legislation would be necessary to setup a revolving fund formaintenance of the ferries.
4. Ne objection to Alaske's operating ferries out of territo-tial funds.

& 3+ In answer to question whether speed limit and other specialsigns couldbe ft ungs, it was stated that
anything to do with police powers such as speed and weightlimit signs is function of territory and should be paid forout of territorial funds and not out of Federal Aid funds.

Letter Highway Engineer to A. R. Com. of 9-23-53:
Ferries are part of the road System. They take the place ofbridges, They are public necessities in Alaska.
Laws of Territorial Government bar operation of Ferry. Must beby contract.

Gan toll be charged on ferry services if Federal aid extended:
Memo not sent Booth to Curtiss, 11-13-56.

Sec. 9 of Federal Act of 1921 provides that “all highways constructedor reconstructed under the provisions of this Act shali be free fromtells of all kinds,”
Sec. 2 of 1921 Act defines "highway" es including bridges, drainageStructures, signs, guard rails and protective structures,
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Act approved 3/3/27 (44 Stat. 1398)
Federal aid may be extended fer toll bridges on same basis asfree bridges; tolls applied to debt retirement operate as free then.

NIRA sec. 204(g). Sec. 9 of Federal Act of 1921 not applicable totoll bridges or approachea--liquidation; free.
Sec. 107 of 1956 Act provides Alaska is to share on Federal fundsupon same terms and conditions as several States. Tolis cannot becharged therefor in Alaska.
Act of June 30, 1932 (37 Stat. 446) Intertor Secretary has powerto fix and collect tolls on roads, trails and other works. Secretaryof Commerce under Sec. 7b has power to charge tolls on ferries androads constructed prior to Federal aid.
Might be argued may charge even after Federal aid as 1932 Acttakes precedence over 192! Act. No opinion.

Check Congresstonal Record Pp, 8320-23 of May 29, 1956: disclosesFederal aid is substitute for previous Interior appropriations.
Sec. 108a of 1956 Ace specially includes bridges and tunnels in theInterstate system and funds made available therefor.Sec. 113 of 1956 Ace permits inclusion of toll roads, bridges andtunnels, to extent now permitted. No reference to ferries.
Minutes of Meeting of Members Southeastern Conference, Held October 5»1958, Norman C. Banfield to Alaska Highway & Public Works Board,
October 8, 1958, 62-A4~1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
E.H. Swick to Paul F. Royster, October 21, 1958, 62~4-1283, box 65,
R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Captain G. David Gitkov, “Summary and Counter-Proposal,"” 1958,
62-A~1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center,
Suitland, Maryland,
E.R. Swick to Warren 6. Magnuson, September 16, 1958, Warren G.
Magnuson to E£.H. Swick, October 10, 1958, E.R. Swick to Warren G,
Magntson, October 23, 1958, 62-A-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
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23. George Sharrock, President, Alaska State Chamber of Congress, to
Senator E.L, Bartlett, August 17, 1959, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box I,
Commerce Department, Bureau of Public Roads, folder Commerce, BPR,

¢
1959, University of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska.
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THE BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS DEALS WITH ALASKAN CONDITIONS

Although most Alaskans had welcomed the territory’s inclusion in the

FAHA of 1956, disillusionment soon set in. For example, the League of
Alaskan Cities critically appraised the program's benefits after the

territory had participated about 15 months. Road construction progress, it
appeared, would be discouragingly slow because after fixed costs, such as

maintenance had been deducted, only about $10.5 million annually remained

for the building of existing roade and new construction, And because of
the inadequate conditions of much of Alaska’s roed system, the greater
share of that amount would have to be spend on needed improvements for
years to come. That left but iittle money for new roads into iselated
areas and new freeways in congested urban traffic areas. Various groups,

including the Alaska Ghamber of Commerce, had asked Congress to nake

special appropriations to remedy this condition-~so far without success.
The League of Alaskan Cities asked the Secretary of Commerce for help to

change the special provisions for Alaska contained in the 1956 FAHA to more

nearly resemble similar federal aid highway stipulations for other states,
such as an increase in the area formula; and to include the territory in
the National System of Interstate and Defense Highways. These changes, the

League belfeved, would be more beneficial in the jong run than attempting
to obtain special funds from the Congress. ! Actually, Congress had been

very generous when it included Alaska in the PAHA of 1956. As already
mentioned, it had permitted the territory to use federal aid funds for
either construction or maintenance of roads, All states had to foot their
own maintenance bills. Furthermore, Alaska’s 10 percent federal match was

very emall when compared to what the stated had to contribute. In fact,
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putting Alaska on an equal footing with the contiguous states would have

severely strained the territory's slender financial resources. In any

event, Congress did not change the apportionment formula in the FAHA of
1958,

While sone groups soughe changes in the FaHA, the Bureau continued to

fit the territory into the existing federal aid system, The new year
promised to be an easier one than 1957 because many procedures had becowe

Toutine. Yet problems remained. In eatly January 1958, the Associated
General Contractors of America, Ine, complained to the Federal Highway

Administrator about the force account operations of the Bureau in Alaska.
The AGG desired Region 10 to advertise contemplated work for bid and have

it performed by contractors. It soon became apparent that there was but

little competitive bidding, and that the work accomplished by force account

in 1957 involved mostly small projects. For example, government forces
were involved in 17 new construction undertakings. Thirteen of these cost

approximately $195,000 for 17.5 miles of highway, or about $11,000 per
mile, One-half had been completed, and the others were to be finished on a

force account basis during 1958. ‘wo projects involved the Livengood-
Eureka Road to be completed by contract in 1958. In 1957, each mile of this
road had cost less than $10,000, Contractors had gravel surfaced a part of
this route, and if funds permitted, more of this work was to be did.
Furthermore, the Bureau planned to have contractors build a bridge over che

Kuzitrin River in 1959. Government forces had also built a bridge on the

Nome-Solomon Road in 1957. Future work was to be let to contract if
bidding competition could be secured. In addition, government forces had

performed 8 heavy maintenance and improvement and 6 maintenance projects,
while contractors had been awarded only 2 out of a total of 34 projects.
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The Bureau proposed to continue force account construction in 1958, mainly
to finish work started, but the funds budgeted had decreased significantly.
In 1959, only $585,000 were to be spent on work by government forces. The
Bureau. reminded the Acc, however, that the change from force account to

contract construction depended on the competition for the less attractive
jobs, particularly these both large and small located in remote areas,”

Force account construction was not the only complaint voiced by the
AGC, but the organization was also displeased that Bureau bids for equip-
ment for use in Alaska had stated chat it was to be used for beth con-

struction and maintenance. The ACC wanted the Bureau out of the
struction business altogether. The Bureau advised the AGC that “such

ianguage has been used inadvertently by including descriptions drafted for
use da purchase of equipment for our foreign operetions.” Ali of the

machinery was for maintenance, and furthermore a gradual liquidation of
equipment not adaptable for such use had begun.” The AGC seemed to be
satisfied with the Bureau's explanations,

in the meantime, E.H, Swick, the Bureeu's regional engineer in Alaska,
had been trying to involve the Alaska Highway & Public Works Board in the
decision making process. That effort was succeeding, and perhaps the
Board's meeting from February 17 to 19, 1958 in Juneau testified to this
involvement. During the 3 day meeting the board members dealt with a full
agenda, including the issuance and renewal -of drivers licenses and the
distribution of fuel tax receipts. Boerd members adopted a motion

requiring the third and fourth judicial divisions to “participate equally
oue-third towards the operating loss of the Ferry System for 1957 and
1958." They also discussed the merits of the "Swick" formila for dis-
tributing federal aid payments to the four divisions, namely 14-8-49~29,
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All agreed that the numbers were useful because they most accurately
reflected the needs of each division but had to be kept flexible to account
for changing conditions.

Next Swick and the board members turned their attention to the final
approval of the 1959 federal aid program. Swick advised that variations
had occurred in some of the original cost estimates. Some projects cost
less and others more, and in order to balance the available funds, he made

a@ number of suggestione for each division which the board accepted, Swick
also urged the addition of the Yakutat road system to the federal aid
system. It consisted of the roads from Yakutat to the airport, te thens

3 Coast Guard Station, and to Ankav Inlet. He also made the same recomnenda-

; : tion for the road from Auton Larson Bay to Uzinki below Kodiak. A lively
4 discussion ensued, and the board ratified Swick's recommendations. It also

* 3 went along with the suggestion to
delete

the Brusich Spur from the federal
°

3 aid system.”

Lee Hubbard, the Territorial Director of Highways, brought up the
addition of roads in the Anchorage area to the federal aid system. Much

he
p.

discussion followed this proposal, and board members esked how much help
the territory should give to the cities. Swick reminded everyone that the
territory was responsible for farm and industrial roads, and perhaps should
think about the development of roads separate from the federal aid system.
Swick then led hoard members into a debate about the financial participa-
tion of cities and public utility districts in highway construction on
federal aid systems within their limits. Swick told board members that the
Bureau’s right-of-way man had determined that 6 public utility districts
existed in the territory, uamely Dillingham, Fairview (formerly
Eastchester), Spenard, Hamilton Acres, Kenai Peninsula Public Utility
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District No. 1, and Auke Bay. Three of these were parts of cities and the
others rural. Swick pointed out that the acquisition of rights-of-way in
the 48 contiguous states had cost 7 percent of total construction costs in
1954 and had risen to 13 percent in 1955. Board members made several
suggestions about the extent of participation, ranging from 10 percent of
total cost to furnishing the needed right-of-way free of charge. Then they
adopted a couple of motions that clarified the issue. A public utility
district immediately contiguous to ¢ municipality of 5,000 or more popy-
lation with taxing and bonding authority was to be treated the same as an

urban municipality, while a public utility district with 2 small population
and next to an urban center was to be considered 88 a rural area. The
other motion stated that neither territorial nor federal aid funde were to .
be used for construction of projects the total cost of which included
right-of-way acquisition, adjustment of those utilities (like pole iines)
for which they were legally responsible, as well as other items incidental
to construction, °

At Swick's suggestion, the Alaska Highway & Public Works Board had
sent one of its engineers to Nevada to be trained in that state's planning
division. He was about to return North and establish such a unit, to be
financed by 1.5 percent of Alaska's totel federal eid funds with a rerrito-
vial match of 10 percent. Swick explained the necessity for a planning
division under the provisions of the federal aid system. Once established,
it was to undertake economic, scientific, traffic and route studies, to
name but a few. The salaries of the director and staff were to be paid out
of this fund, In any event, board members agreed to work closely with
Region 10 personne] so all could "get together in kicking off this new

function.”
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Along the same lines, Director Hubbard reminded the board that the
FAHA, "by implication, directs ts to study the organizations and methods of
Stateside highway departments, attend meetings...and spend time with the
more progressive State departments” utilizing new methods, such as
photogrammetry and electronic computation. The board agreed to ask the
legislature for the necessary funds. The Bureau also had asked that the
Alaska Highway & Public Works Board establish design, right-of-way, and
soils and materials departments, It intended to de so, but gave notice
that time would be required to find the individuals qualified to head these
departments. During the remainder of the meeting, board members listened
to groups of citizens from various communities with requests for special
projects, ranging from improvement for the small boat harbor at Haines to
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the construction of a 6.6 mile road to the Douglas Ski Bowl. There alsove
was wych discussion about floats, and board members presented projects4

cousidered high priority in cheir divisions, and approved then,®

'

te
Fu
bs

W
Sd

in
d

&

A few days after the meeting, Swick wrote to his district engineers
and told them that Alaska Highway & Public Works Board had asked the Bureau
for construction assistance for "only four projects utilizing Territorial
funds -exclusively during the coming” season, namely the DeArmoun Road
($19,000) and the Campbell Station Extension ($3,000) in Anchorage, and the
Robe Lake and Mineral Creeks Road ($10,000 and $10,000-$15,000) in the
‘Valdez area. A-final decision concerning the latter two projects had not
yet been wade, and the territory might choose to supervise its construction
with its own forces. Swick suggested that the Bureau use government forces
to accomplish the work, but mindful of Associated General Contractors
eriticism asked that if any seemed suitable for contract work then the
Region 10 office should be advised. He asked the district engineers to
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Plan equipment end manpower for only these four projects and make "no
allowance,..for the possibility that we shall be requested to undertake
additional work at a later date." In short, the very small cerritorial
Program allowed the Bureau to considerably reduce its manpower and equip~
ment requirements in 1958 since it did not have to play 2 large role as a
territorial highway department.

4s already wentioned, Swick had urged the Alaska Highway & Public
Works Board to establish a right-of-way department, and territorial offi-
cialis had agreed to do 80, although they had not set a deadline.
Right-of-way acquisition, however, had bothered Swick since assuming his
dutfes in the north. He often had asked Washington Bureau officials to

clarify the matter for him, in fact set a2 firm policy which he could °

follow, On April I, 1958, C.W. Enfield, the General Counsel for the Bureau
of Public Roads, finally wrote Swick to give him his, views in the
right-of-way matter. Enfield cautioned that although he had discussed the
matter informally with legal personnel of the Departments of the Interior
and Justice, the observations he was about to share “should not be con-
sidered as representing the official views" of the latter two. Legal
personnel had concluded that under the authority of an Act of Congress
approved on July 24, 1947 (61 Stat. 418; 48 U.S.C. 321d) all entries nade
on public lands subsequent to that date and all patents based thereon had
been and were aubject “to a reservation in the United States of any and all
rights-of-way, without linitation 48 to number or widths, for public
highways already constructed or to be constructed” on such lands, Enfield
had reviewed the June 24, 1947 ianguage in the House Committee on Public
Land Report which Supported this interpretation, It stated, in part, that
"the Committee on Public Lands’ unanimously agreed that passage of the
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legislation will help to eliminate unnecessary negotiations and litigation
in obtaining proper rights-of-way through Alaska." On January 13, 1947 the

Secretary of the Interior had asked the Speaker of the House to introduce
the legislation. In his request, the Secretary had stated, in part, that
"for the proper location of roads and in the interest of public service, ic
is necessary in some instances to cross lands to which title has passed
from the United States. These instances are becoming more numerous as the

population of the Territory increases and obtaining rights-of-way over such

lands has, in a number of cases, presented difficulties requiring court

action and the expenditure of Federal funds." The Secretary pointed out

that the proposed legislation was similar to the provisions of the Act of

August 30, 1890 (43 U.S.C. 945) which reserved rights-of-way for ditches’
and canals built by the United States west of the [00th meridian. The

Secretary stated that the requested legislation would be applicable to both

public donain and acquired lands of the United States. °

Subsequently, the U.S, Supreme Court interpreted the Act of August 36,
1890 by stating that all entrymen knew about the statutory right-of-way
reservation and “acted in che light of that knowledge so charged to them,“
and that the Congrese had the right to make such reservation. In light of
the foregoing, Enfield believed that "the reservation under the 1947 Act
constitutes an inseparable incident and burden of ownership of such lands
and that when the Bureau utilizes the right-of-way, it is doing that which

it has a right to do and is not liable to pay compensation therefor." The

Bureau was obligated, however, to pay the owners full value for crops and

improvements located on rights-of-way. He asked Swick to be certain that
rhe Bureau of Land Management considered an entry to be valid before making

any efforts to reach a compensation agreement with an owner for crops and
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improvements, which should also contain a provision releasing the United
States from all payment claims atising from its use of the right-of-way.
anyone holding patents dated prior to July 24, 1947 were entitled to just
compensation for any taking of their lands. Enfield told Swick to consider
all available information about the intent of the government at the time of
establishing a particular road before reaching a decision on the Limits of
an existing right-of-way. This included terrain features and existing
practices in the area, Enfield believed that Swick would generally be able
to support a claim to a 66 foot right-of-way. When no agreement could be

teached with a property owner, then the Bureau had to condemn the property
in question. Enfield concluded that he realized that many legal problems
affected right-of-way acquisition in Alaska and that further discussions
and interpretations of existing law would probably be necessary, +

Swick was satisfied with Enfield's legal research, for it gave him the
authority to acquire the necessary rights-of-way on the uwany northern
construction projects, Early in March, 1958, he announced that Region 10

would spend about $14,671,000 in the coming construction season on 40

projects, 10 of which carried over from the preceding season, '”
Tn April, Deputy Commissioner F.C. Turner informed Swick that "upon

review of the existing organization structure of Region 10 and its several
districts,” Washington had decided to reorganize in order to provide the
most effective and economical administration of the Alaska work. There-
fore, effective May 1, 1958, the 4nchorage, Fairbanks and Juneau district
offices were redesignated division offices, while Nome and Valdez continued
as district offices. Nome, however, was to Yeport administratively to
Fairbanks and Valdes to Anchorage, while Glennallen continued under Valdez,
Under the new arrengement, the district offices were to be only responsible
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for construction and maintenance, while a maximum of administrative sere
vices were to be centralized at division level. In the case of Valdez,
responsibilities and personnel strength were to be reduced progressively
through normal attrition. ??

While the reorganization took place in Alaska, Congress passed, and
the President approved, the PAHA of 1958. The act contained special road
funds. Alaska's share, in addition to the normsl fiscal year 1959 funds,
amounted to $6,178,599. These monies were to be used on ABC roads without
regard to normal apportionments, but contracts had to be awarded before
December 1, 1958, and construction cowpleted a year later. Anchorage
lobbied vigorously te obtain at least $1 willion out of the $3 wiklion of
these special funds allotted to the third division for improvements within
the city, such as the Fifth Avenue Project from Gambell Street easterly to
the Glenn Highway; improvements on Northern Lights Boulevard, a borough
road, and Airport Heights. The Bureau took a cautions approach, however,
and instructed the district engineers to evaluate the merits of each

request, estimate its cost, the substitution of other worthy projects, or
any other information of value to develop a well-rounded program for these
funds. !4

Slowly but surely Swick succeeded in adapting the FAHA of 1956 to
Alaska's peculiar circumstances. And although the system worked pretty
well, there were Alaskans who criticized the Bureau. One complaint,
perhaps first put into print by former territorial Governor Ernest
Gruening, was that the Bureau did not expand the northern highway network
as rapidly as some local interests desired. In the summer of 1958, terri-
torial Governor Mike Stepovich voiced the same concerns. Swick was sur~

prised since Stepovich had never complained to him, and then told Deputy
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Commissioner F.C. Turner that several projects were programmed or underway
which added mileage to the existing network. The principal projects
consisted of an extension south of Petersburg with the Canadian border as a
possible future terminus; a connection west of Fairbanks which will com-

plete @ road to Menley Hot Springs with the Yukon Biver as a present goal;
and work north of Anchorage with Talkeerna as a terminus. Region 10,
however, did not Support an early completion of the Copper River Highway,
the Fairbanks-Nome road or the Anchorage-McGrath proposal, although the
listed work did advance the latter two improvements. Stepovich had also
talked to Turner about the seme topic. The Bureau, thereupon, had ex-

piained to the governor that "we were nor limited to so-called high type
construction ouly,” and that it built and had constructed "to various
standards which were commensurate with the traffic need, the topography,
future salvage, and maintenance costs. We pointed our that long nileages 4

of very low standard could seriously burden the maintenance budget and

might actually be more costly then initial construction to higher stan-
dard." In any event, these vere old complaints, and Turner thought it wise
to explain Bureau policy to both the governor and the Alaska Highway &

Public Works Board from tine to time, 15

There were other, minor irritants. Oue involved the placing of
privately-owned advertising signs on federal property or right-of-way. On

August 4, 1958 Allen D. Hulen, the Regional Administrator of the Civil
Aeronautics Administration complained to Territorial Highway Commissioner
Frank Metealf that 2 number of such signs had been placed on the Kenai Air
Navigation Site Withdrawal Ne. 156 without CAA consent. Hulen explained
that these signs were located on the tight-of-way of the Sterling Highway.
An investigation revealed that the owners secured a permit from the Highway
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Commissioner for the placement. inquiries revealed that a territorial
statute (Chapter 86, SLA 1953} stated that the Alaska Highway Commissioner
shall "design identical or nearly identical signs for highway use by rural
businesses, upon which shall be listed the type of establishment, service
offered and the distances to such establishment.” The signs could only be
put wp after the Alaska Highway Commissioner had issued a permit. Signs
were to be instalied “within one mile from and on the right side of all
highway approaches to any bona fide roadhouse, service station, auto court
or other rural business requesting same and located along public highways
in Alaska." No sign was to exceed 7 feer above the ground. The CAA
questioned the “applicability of a territorial law "to allotted United
States Lands," and obfected "to the erection and maintenance of private
advertising signs within our reservation without our prior consent™ because
they marred federal lands and did not compensate the United States. Hulen
concluded that the CAA authorized an easement only for the construction of
the Sterling Highway, which included the right to locate speed limit and
other signs necessary for the safe management of the highway. No right te
locate other signs was sneluded. /®

Rulen had told Swick about the advertising signs. The regtonal
engineer responded that the Bureau had the same problem, only on a larger
scale. Regulations for the expenditure of federal aid highway funds, he
explained, prohibited “reimbursement to the States where the entire highway
right-of-way within Federal-aid projects limits is not kept completely free
of advertising signs...." Swick intended to bring this whole marrer to the
next meeting of the Alaska Highway & Public Works Board with the goal of
aventually eliminating ali private advertising signs from the highway
rights-of-way. To Washington headquarters Swick summarized the problen.
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Many businesses applied for permits issued by the territory and

erected signs conforming to the regulations, but the territorial statute

governing signs was hardly enforced. Many signs were placed indiscrimt-

nately, “particularly in the immediate vicinity of towne and of villages.
While there is still a large mileage of rural highways in Alaska along
which advertising signs for isolated roadhouses and filling stations

provide a welcome indication to the traveler that he can secure services,
advertising signs are 4 nuisance and a hazard." He assured Washington that

Region 10 would require removal of advertising signs "and the maintenance

of the right-of-way without such signs, within the limits of projects
constructed with Federal-ai¢ funds." Swick went a step further and gssert-

ed that since the Bureau maintained the federal aid highway system in
Alaska with federal monies it should require the removal of all signs. He

warned, however, that the Aleska Highway & Public Works Department did net

sympathize with Region 10 desires to enforce federal aid regulations and

little assistance could be expected. It was necessary to make “no signs" a

prerequisite for beginning construction rather than to the acceptance of a

project. In any event, “any move on our part to regulate the use of
highway right-of-way for advertising purposes will be a very unpopular one

for which we shall receive much public censure." Perhaps, he suggested, it
might be better to defer the whole matter until the new state took over the

highway functions "when the Federal-aid regulations can be interpreted and

enforced in the normal manner.'*’ Apparently, Swick discussed the matter
with territorial officials, but then decided to enforce the regularions
after the state had assumed highway functions.

There were many other problems as well, Among these was the proper
method to be used in reporting on construction projects in Alaska. In the
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late summer of 1957, Washington had followed Swick's suggestion and used
the monthly activity or "Situation Reports” prepared in Region 10. With
some modifications, {t had used these to keep headquarters informed about
current construction operations in the North and to provide more efficient
administration of the work involved. Headquarters, however, had noticed
that “there appeared to be some inconsistencies in the procedure for
reporting on construction work." Some projects were covered by the stan-
dard inspection report form, some by situation reports, and sowe by both.
For some federal aid projects Region 10 had submitted PR-33A forms, while
it had failed to do so for others, Washington concluded that its records
were incomplete and inadequate to properly and efficiently cover all the
work for which the Bureau was responsible. In order to perform its
functions properly, the Federal Highway Projects Division needed to main-

a tain a complete and current record, and this could best be accomplished
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through the use of the monthly construction report on PR 33-A. The new
reporting procedures were to become effective on July 1, 1958. A separate
report on PR 33-A was to be submitted each month for each project duringRU

U
D

;

its active construction period. It was to contain the percentages of work
completed and time elapsed, whether or not the progress and quality of the
work was satisfactory, unusual problems encountered, and other information.
A gingle copy sufficed for all projects except those in parks where a
duplicate was to be forwarded to the Director of the National Park Service.
The monthly situation reports were no longer needed and sould be discon~
tinued,

le

During 1958, Region 10 also concluded several maintenance agreements
with various Alaskan cities. Under the terms of these contracts, Douglas,
Haines, Juneau, Sitka and Anchorage, to name but a few, agreed to maintain
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a portion of the territorial federal aid primary and secondary routes
within their corporate limits. The Bureau reimbursed the cities for the

expenses incurred. For example, from July 1, 1958 to June 30, 1959,

Anchorage was to receive $28,000 for the primary routes and $32,000 for the

secondary routes. The contracts were to be renewable on a yearly basis if
Region 10 determined that the municipality had performed satisfactorily. 1?

These maintenance contracts were obviously designed to encourage the

municipalities to build public works departments.

The success or failure of any organization depends in great part upon
the quality and morale of its employees. Over the years, the Alaska Road

Commission had recruited a competent and loyal work force. The majority of
the seasonal employees returned to their jobs year after year. The ARC,
however, was not a paternal organization. It gave maximum responsibility
to its personnel in the field. The Buresy of Public Roads, on the other

hand, was highly structured and paternalistic. The case of John M. Kious
illustrates Bureau personnel policies in the 1950s. On October 7, 1959

Regional Engineer Wm. J. Niemi contected Anchorage Division Engineer M.C,

Zimmerman to inquire about truck driver Kious’ personal history. Specif-
ically, Kious had stated that he was separated from Carol Ahsogeak Kious on

October 31, 1957, and that he was married to Lubov Hanson in December 1957.

In hig loyalty declaration of November 24, 1958 Kious had failed to list
Luboy Hanson as his wife. Bureau investigation revealed that the State
Department of Vital Statistics had no record of his divorce nor of his
remarriage to Hanson "with whom he admits to be living in a man and wife
relationship." Niemi dtrected Zimmerman to obtain written statements from
Klous answering the following questions: Had he been legally divorced from

Catol Ahsogeak? If so, he was to submit 2 copy of the court record. Had
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he been legaliy married to Lubov Hanson? If so, a copy of the marriage
certificate was required, If legally married te Hanson in December 1957,
why had he failed to list that union on his loyalty declaration of November
24, 1958. The Bureau gave Kiaus until or before October 19, 1959 to comply
with the above requests.7?

About 2 month later, after questioning Kious, the Bureau learned that
he had been arrested and charged with various infractions of the law 5
times between 1950 and 1958, but listed only 2 on his Bureau application
form. Kious had served in the Air Force but resigned in 1956. In the
first 2 arrests, in 1950 and 1951, the first case was dropped and the
second dismissed. In 1954 he was charged with adultery in Fairbanks, paid
$50 bail but no fine, and in 1955 paid a $30 fine for speeding. In 19538,
he was charged with fon~support in Anchorage and given a 60 day suspended
sentence and ordered to pay $35 weekly support. Kious further admitted
that he was still married to Carol Ahsogeak. The Bureau's administrative
officer righteously stated that "not only has Mr. Kious knowingly signed 2
false application for federal employment but also has lied to his general
foreman...“ and "is continuing to live with Mrs. Hanson in violation of the
law." He recommended that Kious be dismissed despite his good work record
with the Bureau. Kious was given a chance to reply, and he did so. The
Bureau, however, found unsatisfactory his reply to the charge that he had a
disregard for law, Although he had explained his various arrests fully,
the 1954 charge of adultery in Fairbanks was serious and his explanation
fusufficfent, The personnel officer in charge of the case remarked that
“if this were all, I would not decide to remove you. But when considered
in relation to your unsatisfactory reply to the charge that you are living
as wan and wife with Lubov Hanson, though still married to Carol (Ahsogeak)
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Kious, it is still my contention that the efficiency of the service war-

rants your removal. It is my decision, therefore, to remove you on Nover-
ber 28, 1959." Rious lost his job, although he was told he had a Tight to

appeal to the Civil Service Commission. +! The Bureau files contain mimer-
ous cases of dismissals from employment for reasons which would not be

tolerated in the 1980s. The Bureau even threatened employees with dismiss-
al for non-payment of legal debts to merchants and institutions claiming
that continued employment of such individuals marred its image.

Despite some personnel problems, Swick had succeeded well in fitring
Alaska into the federal aid highway system by late 1958. On October 20 of
that year, the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department announced that,
after thorough discussion with Bureau officials, it had agreed upon the
1960 fiscal year federal aid highway program at its recent meeting. The
total federal apportionment came to $13,829,881 and the territorial match
to $1,382,988 for a total of $15,212,900 in rounded figures. Of this
amount, $9,040,600 went to primary, $6,096,800 to secondary, and $75,500 to
urban highways. Deducting fixed charges from the total, such a¢ adminis—

tration, maintenance, nev buiiding, guard rails, 1.5 percent for planning,.
and 10 percent for surveys and a contingency fund left a net amount of
$7,096,700 for new construction. Of this, the first judicial division
received $1,036,118 or 14.6 percent, the second $617,413 or 8.7 percent,
the third $3,328,352 or 46.9 percent and the fourth $2,114,817 or 29.8
percent .7* According to newspaper responses from the various divisions,
most everyone seemed to be pleased with the 1960 fiscel year program. It
also meant essentially acceptance of the "Swick formula" for che dis-
tribution of funds.
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In October of 1958, a Washington headquarters official visited the
North on an inspection trip. Eric E. Erhart reported that at the end of
the current construction season most force account projects would be
completed, and no new work of any size was to be undertaken. ‘Thus the goal
of contracting most work had been achieved. The Bureau intended to contin-
ue to perform small operations for other agencies under work orders. On
contract construction, Region 10 was making special efforts to obtain
adequate coupaction of embankments.

””

Pavement continued to fail in permafrost areas, but no solution to the
problem had as yet been found. There was much pavement distortion on the
Richardson Highway and at the Tok Cutoff. Erhart speculated that two
unusdally warm summers were probably to blame for the greater depth of thaw
which had occurred. The Bureau, however, had undertaken several remedial
measure¢ which included breaking up the existing pevement, leveling the
base and relaying the surface wat with the addition of aggregate and
asphaltic material; placing additional plant mix material as a leveling
course; and leveling with crushed materfal which was then surface treated
with asphalt, These measures had all been quite expensive and not entirely
satisfactory. Region 10 had decided to delay further plant mix pavement
construction in permafrost areas after applying surface treatment to the
base course. Swick had programmed this treatment for the 70 mile section
of the Alaska Highway northwest of the Canadian border. Obviously, more
permafrost research was needed in order to understand pavement failures and
devise remedies. Erhart thought that embankment and base construction

24practices had failed to successfully deal with Alaskan conditions.
Erhart had talked with Swick and learned that it was difficult to

devise warthwhile projects in the Nome and Fairbanks divisions, Swick
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a
contemplated "some retreat from the policy of discouraging construction of
toads of the development type't in the not too distant future. Tf the

military installation at Clear south of the Tanana River on the Fairbanks-~

Nenana-McKinley Park route became as important as reports indicated it
would, then paving of the Feirbanks-Nenana road and construction of the
Tanana River bridge would be advanced in priority. In fact, Erhart
believed that construction of the entire Fairbanks-McKinley Park-Talkeetna-
Anchorage route was warranted. 25

Region 10 urgently needed an urban design engineer hecause work in
this area was lagging, and the drainage structure requirements throughout
Alaska needed to be studied intensively. Therefore, an experienced hydrau-
lic engineer should be assigned te Region 10 to make recommendations at
major stream crossings and to assist in the location and design of smali
structures, 26

Erhart attended a Chamber of Commerce sponsored meeting in Cordova
where four projects vere discussed, namely the extension of the Copper
River road beyond mile 50; construction of a read to the Bering River coal
fields and the Point Whiteshed road; and finally completion of the Copper
River Road to the airport. Swick, who also attended the meeting, dis-
couraged hope for the extension of the Copper River road beyond mile 50 in
the near future. He asked townspeople which project they fevored, the
Point Whiteshed or airport roads, The Majority supported the latter.
Erhart thought that if Japanese exploratory work in the Bering River field
found a large deposit of high grade coking coal, then an access road might
have to be buiit. He concluded that Alaskans everywhere were “perhaps more

concerned about road projects from the standpoint of employment and pay-
rolls then the read service thar will be provided. This is indicated by

-31l-



Sa
ut
e

of
32

[a
t

&
ee

At
e

sa
ls
ht

ba
.

the adverse criticism that develops when the transfer of a few Public Road

employees out of an area becomes known. ua? Despite many unresolved prob-
lems, however, at the end of 1958 the Bureau could look back upon more than
two years of solid progress, Alaska had been fitted into the federal aid
highway system and the future of transportation planning, highway con-
struction and maintenance promised to be stable.

i.

3.

5-

6.

7.

8.

9.
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10. C.W. Enfield te E.R. Swick, April 1, 1958, 62-4-1283, box 66, Centeral
Correspondence Files, Purchase of Land, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
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lz. E.H. Swick to Bureau of Public Roads, March 6, 1958, box 65414, file
FAH 8, Summary of Proposed Projects 1958, R.¢. 30, Federal Records
Center, Seattle, Washington, There follows a summary of the projects:

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECTS

1958 PROGRAM

(Per Attached Summary)

CARRY-OVER PROJECTS:

1. Sterling Highway Paving. Hot plant mix, bituminous pavingwill be extended from Mile 18 to Mile 37. This will close the gap andprovide a paved highway from the Sevard-Anchorage Highway to WildwoodStation north of Kenai. .

2.
lo Blacktopsurfacing om the seward-Anchorage Highway to theexisting pavement near the International Airport.

3.
TOTS Four narrow bridges inthe Isabel Pass area are being replaced with modern concrete and steelstructures, Mile 201.5 and Mile 217.2.

4. Copper River Highway. The existing road out of Cordova isbeing extended 10.5 miles to the "Million Dollar Bridge" at Mile 50,the upper crossing of the Copper River.
5. Copper River Bridge Web Walls. These ara concrete web wallsbeing placed on piers of existing structures to protect them £rom icedamage.

6. Richardson Highway-Salcha Bridses. Three email obsoletebridges in the vicinity of the Salcha River south o£ Eilsen [sic] arebeing replaced with modern structures, 35 to 40 miles east ofFairbanks.

7.
» The old wooden bridgeon the Ha way Crossing the Chilkat River at Mile 24 is beingreplaced with a modern bridge. This is near the villege of Klukwan.

8. The existing highway southof Wrangel eing improved to a higher standard.
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9. Blue Lake Road. This project will enable materials andequipment to be transported to Blue Lake for constructing a dam inconnection with the $50,000,000 pulp mill which is beiag buiit atSitka, The stored water will also provide electric energy for theCity of Sitka. ,

10. Eagle River, This project, 28 miles north of Juneau,extends the road northward a distance of one mile. Tha importantfeatures are structures across the Herbert and Eagle Rivers.
1958 PROJECTS:

i. Sterling Highway D-1. Improvement of the existing roadnorthward from Homer to Anchor River in preparation for paving.
2. Sterling Bighway D-2. Improvement of the existing read inpreparation for paving between Anchor River and Niniichik.
3. Seward City. Paving an existing city street from the end ofpaving on the Seward-Anchorage Highway to the ocean dock.
4. Palmer City. Paving an existing city street from the GlennHighway to join the paving on the Palmer-Wasilla road.
3. Glenn Highway. This ts a relocation of the existing highwayin an area near Mile 94. The highway will be placed on better aligu-ment and grade at lower elevation,
6. Gambeli Screet Paving. Gambeil Street, which is the startof the Seward-Anchorage Highway, will be paved to four-lanes from 4thAvenue in Anchorage co Fireweed Lane.

7. Scerling Highway, Section C. Improvement of the existingSterling Highway south from Soldotna. This work will eventually closewith the work which is being done northward from Homer to Ninilchik.
8 Denali Highwey. The work is all within Me. McKinley Nation~al Park te provide guard rail protection on dangerous side-hills andto build dikes to contain some of che streams.
9. Wesilla-Wiliow. This project will extend the graded road toWillow frow its present terminus near Houston.
10. Portage Glacier. Improvement of the existing recreationaltoad leading to Portage Glacier and placing a dust-free bituminoussurface. This is on Turnagain Arm of the Anchorage~Seward Highway.
11, Denali Highway, Two Bridges. Replacement of substandardbridges at Mile 1.8 and 41.7 frow McKinley Park Station and bankprotection at Mile 53, Toklat River, ali within Mt. McKinley Park.
12, Denali Highway. Improvement of the first five mile sectionof the road leading into Mt. McKinley National Park from the Alaska
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Railroad. This is the beginning of a long-range program to improveexisting sub-standard road.

13. Willow Road. Replacement of Deception Creek bridge, whichis located about one mile from Willow Station on the Alaska Reilroad,This road leads over the mountains to Palmer and Wasilla in theMatanuska Valley.
i4. Snug Harbor Road. ‘This ts a short forest development roadalong the shore of Kenai Lake, about Mile 16 on the Sterling Highway.
is.

»} The present paved roadsouth of or a distance of 10 miles will have a newbituminous seal coat.

16. Fairbanks-Nenana C. This is the last section of gradingbetween Pairbanks and Nenana and will put the road to the north bankof the Tanana River at Nenana. Decision has not been reached onwhether to place a ferry on the Tanana River, or to seek joint use ofthe railroad bridge until such time as traffic warrants a separatestructure,

17. Steese Highway Paving. The paving will be extended adistance of two miles west of Fairbanks and will carry it to approxi-mately five miles west of Fairbanks or to the junction with the ChenaHot Springs road.

18, Alaska Highway Paving. Penetration type bituminous surfac~-ing is planned for this section immediately adjacent to the Canadianborder. This is 2 part of the remaining 70 mile unpaved section ofthe Alaska Highway within the Territory.
19,

| This project consists ofimproving guway to Fox, which is 11 miles from Pairbanks.
20. University Line Change. This contemplates the relocation ofthe Fairbanks-Nenana Highway aear the University and to extend thepaving a distance of 1.7 miles westward.

21. Livengood-Eureka. The distance from Livengood to inter-section with Manley Hot Springs-Eureka Road is $9 miles, This projectwill complete the grading on the Temaining 25 miles center section andwill open the read ro Manley Hot Springs and Eureka.
22. Tolovana River Bridge. A steel Span will be erected at thissite, which is the west fork of the Tolovana River just south ofLivengood,

23. Phillips Field Road, An existing read from Illinois Streetin Fairbanks to Phillips Field will be improved and paved to theProposed location of the new Alaska Railroad depot. The improvementwill eventually be extended to Phillips Field, another one-half mileto the west,
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24, Taylor Highway Surfacing. This project will place additiou-al gravel on a section of che Tayler Uighway northward from thejunction at the Alaska Highway.

25. Tonsina River Bridge and Dike. This is on the cutoff roadwhich leads to Chitna on che Copper River from the Richardson Highway.The present wooden bridges will be replaced with 2 steel spans andapproaches. A rock faced dike will also be constructed to contain thetiver to its channel,

26. Copper River Grading and Bridges. This project is betweenthe City of Cordova and the Airfield and includes widening the exist-ing road and replacing substandard wooden bridges.
27. Rock Creek Line Change. This is a culvert replacement foran obsolete wooden bridge at Mile 87 on the Richardson Highway. Theline change will also eliminate 2 steep grade on the south end of theproject.
23. §$‘This project will placegravel on a pioneer road which is being constructed between Nome andKougarok to replace the rail tramway which is no longer functional.Grading will probably be completed te a junction with the BunkerHill-Taylor Road. However, a major bridge across the Kuzitrin Riverwill follow in 1959.

29. Nome-Teller. Bridges across the Snake and Penny Rivers willbe constructed as a first step on a start of a road from
Nome

toTeller. ,

30. Nome Airport Paving. Ie is proposed to regrade and pave theroad between the City of Nome and the airport while a paving contrac-tor is in the area doing work on the eirfteld.
31. Ketchikan City. Grading and paving cover a section of thehighway leading north from the city toward the pulp miil and CloverPass.

32. Glacier Uighway Bridge Improvements. Two bridges on thefirst 12 miles of the highway north from Juneau will be widened andimproved,

33. Mitkof Highway Grading. The present highway south fromPetersburg will be extended to Blind Slough at the south end of MitkofIsland. Small vessels from Wrangell can anchor there and passengerstake the highway to Petersburg rather than buck the currents ofWrangell Narrows. This ie also the stare of a highway up the StikineRiver.

34. Sitka City Grading. Improvement of the highway through theCity of Sitka to care for heavy traffic which is developing in con-nection with the construction of the pulp mill.
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35. Mendenhall Loop Near Juneau. The present bridge overMontana Creek will be replaced.
36. Mendenhall Loop Grading. ‘The remainder of this loop roadjust north of the Junea Airport will be improved in preparation forpaving.

37. North Douglas Highway. An existing narrow toad beginning atthe Juneau-Douglas bridge will be widened and improved to meet ine«creased traffic.
38. Sitka Bighway Bridges, Two bridges north of Sitka whichwere constructed during the past war will be replaced with modernstructures,

39, Concrete piers supportingthe main ure are in beed of repairs; damage is resulting fromcorrosive action of sea water.

40, rcs MOTE TE MET ETS
Thia is the start of a programto place guard rail on critical points on the existing highway systen.The work will continue from year to year as part of the highway safetyprogram.

-317-

vuuedu-vOUgLas Bridge Resairs.
struct

wuard Kail on all Highways



1957 CARRYOVER PROJECTS LESS THAN 80% COMPLETE

No, Location Type of Work Length Contractor Bid Price % Complete
1 Sterling Hwy Bituminous paving . 29.3 Rogers Const. Co. & Babler $ 847,350 152 Aach, Airport Grading 6 Bituminous paving 2.9 Cheney-Birch-Creen 141,674 453 Richardson Hwy Four Delta Bridges Nygren Const. Co. 391,710 304 Copper River Awy Grading and drainage 10.5 Stock and Grove, Inc. 563,124 35 Copper River Hwy Bridge pier web wall Steinacker & Sandstrom 72,385 606 Richardson Hwy Three Salcha Bridges » Pacific Construction Co. 100,359 57 Haines Hwy Chilkat River Bridge Keil & Peterman 309,325 08 Wrangell Hwy Grading & drainage (Forest) 5.2 Stock and Grove, Inc. $78,659 599 Blue Lake Rd Grading & drainage (Forest) 2.1 Sitka Pulp Mill Builders 328,136 4310 Fagle River Grading & drainage (Juneau) i Cole and Paddock 399,376 6

TOTAL COST
$3,732,098

1958 PROJECTS

!
wo

No, Locations Type of Work Length Estimated Cost Approx. Adver. Date m
'1 Sterling Hwy D2 Grading and drainage 18.8 $ 1,435,000 June 152 Sterling Hwy D2 Grading and drainage 22.5 1,613,000 July i3 Seward Cicy Grading and Bituminous paving 1.5 . 247,000 April i4 Palmer City Grading and Bituminous paving 1 197,000 May 15 Glenn Highway Grading 2-mile line change 2 190,000 ‘Sept 16 Seward-Anch. Hwy Gambell St. grading & paving 1.7 500, 006 June i7 Sterling Hwy C Grading and drainage 21.4 1,400,000 July 158 Denali Hwy Dikes and Guardrail (Park) . 120,000 July 19 Wasilia-Willow Grading and drainage 9 500,000 May 1510 Portage Glacier Gradiag, bridges, paving (Forest) 5.8 600,000 Tadefinite11 Denali Hwy 2 bridges, bank protec. (Park) 590,000 Feb 18 (bid open-12. Denali Hwy Grading and drainage 5 500,090 May t ing}13. Willow Road Deception Creek Bridge 40,000 Sept.14 Snaug Harbor Rd Grading and drainage (Forest) 3 35,000 June |15 Sevard-Anch Uvy Bituminous seal coat 10 30,000 May 15{6 Fairbanke~Nenana C Grading and drainage 16.2 750,000 March i517 Steese Highway Bituminous paving 2 120,000 May |

arene



18 Alaska Hwy C2 Bituminous paving 20 $ 406,000 May |
19 Steese Highway A2 Grading and drainage 6.7 220,000 July 1
20 =Fairbanks—Nenana University line change 1.7 180,000 June 1
21 =Livengood Eureka Grading and drainage 25 400,000 May 1522 Livengood Eureka Tolovana River bridge 80,000 April 1
230 Fairbanks Phillips Field grading, paving 2 109,000 May |
24 Taylor Highway Gravel surfacing 36 56,000 May 1
25 Edgerton Cutoff Tonsina River bridge & dike 280,060 April 1
26 Copper River Grading & bridges (Forest) 4.5 500 ,000 Indefinite27) Richardson Hwy Grading & drainage - Rock

Creek line change, Mi 87 o& 80,000 May 1
28 Nome~-Kougarok Gravel surfacing 48 200,000 Aprii 1
29 WNome~Teller Snake & Penny River Bridges 125,000 May 1
30 =6Nome-Airport Bituminous paving F 30,000 July 1531 Ketchikan City Grading and paving 1.1 500,000 June 1
32 Glacier Hvy Bridge improvements (Juneau) 130,000 Jaly 1
33 * Mitkof Hwy Grading and drainage 8 900 ,000 Indefinite34 Sitka City Grading and drainage 1.9 379,000 May 1
35 Mendenhall Loop Montana Cr. bridge (Forest) 75,000 July 1
36 * Mendenhall Loop Grading and drainage 4.5 500,000 Indefinite37 North Douglas Hwy Grading and drainage (Forest) 1.8 285,000 March 1
360 Sitka Uwy Two bridges (Forest) 150,000 Indefinite39 Juneau Juneau-Dougias bridge repair 75,000 June 1
40 All highways Guard rail - 150,000 June }

TOTAL EST. COST
14,671,000

* Gombination Federal-aid andForest Highway

—
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13.

14,

15.

16.

I?.

18.

19.

F.C. Turner to E.H. Swick, April 10, 1958, 62-A-1283, box 65, R.G. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Wa. J. Niemt to District Engineers, April 25, 1958, record of tele-
phone conversation between Swick aud Zimmerman, April 21, 1958, box
65414, Efile FAH 14, Programs 1956-1958, R.G. 30, Washington Federal
Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
E.H. Swick to F.G. Turner, ume 20, 1958, box 65441, file Highway
Program, Confidential, R.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle,
Washington; F.C. Turmer to E.H. Swick, Jume 27, 1958, 62-A-1283, box
65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Allen D. Hulen to Frank Metcalf, August 4, 1958, 62-4-1283, box 66,
Central Correspondence Files, Purchase of Land, B.G. 30, Washington
Federal Records Genter, Suitland, Maryland.
E.R. Swick to Allen D. Hulen, September 5, 1958, E.H. Swick to P.F.
Royster, September 5, 1958, E.H. Swick to Frank A. Metcalf, September
3, 1958, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central Correspondence Files, Purchase of
Land, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Paul F. Royster to E.H, Swick, July 3, 1958, 62-A4=1283, box 66,
Central Correspondence Files, Alaska Forest Highways, 1955-59 (i-thru
16}, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
B.D. Stewart to C.F, Wyller, City Maintenance Agreement, Fiscal 1959,
July 18, 1958, B.D, Stewart to M.C. Zimmerman, City Maintenance
Agreement, Fiscal 1959, Augusr 5, 1958, 62-A-1283, box 66, Central
Correspondence Files, Maintenance Agreements, 1957-59, R.G. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitlaud, Maryland.
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a
20. Wm. J, Niemi to M.C. Zimmerman, October 7, 1959, box 65441, Executive

Reading File, 1959, R.6. 30, Federal Reeords Center, Seattle,
Washington.

Zi. M.W. Bales to Wa. J. Niemi, November 4, 1959, Loyd E. Fuerstenau to
John M. Kious, November 25, 1959, box 65441, Executive Reading File,
1959, R.G. 30, Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington, The BPR

apparently maintained a "Bar and Flag personnel file, a special file
which alerted the Bureau not to employ the individual in question
until prier approval by the Chief, Personnel and Training, Washington,
D.C.

22. Alaska Highway & Public Works Department "News Release," October 20,
1958, box 65414, file FAH 14, Programs 1956-1958, B.¢, 30, Federal
Records Center, Seattle, Washington.

Following is a description of projects selected and estimated value ofeach for the four Judicial Divisions. The sums set up for individualprojects are based on preliminary estimates. In some cases finalcosts way differ from those estimated at this time, which may resultin some rearrangement of the program. Where odd sums are shown forcertain projects, these were used simply to balance against the totalavailable for the particular type of highway within the Division.After each Division Program is a brief deseription of projects withpeculiar characteristics,

First Judicial Divisioneres

PRIMARY

1. Shrine-Herbert River, Rt. 95 - grading and drainage,4.7 miles (plus $450,000 Forest Highway funds) $ 450,000
2. Tongass Avenue, Ketchikan, Rt. 95 - 0.8 mile ThirdAvenue to Tremont Street grading and paving, estimatedtotal cost $700,000 (alternate 4s Outer Drive, Juneau) 220,235
3. Bridge painting - Juneau-Douglas, Lower Mendenhall,Ketchikan Creek 40,000

Total Prinary $ 710,235
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SECONDARY

1. City of Wrangell, Rt. 943 - grading 1.0 wile (totalis 1.6 miles at a cost of $540,600 without pavemenr) $ 240,883
2. Klawock Bridge, Re. 9240 75,000
3. Bridge painting - Upper Mendenhall, Herring Bay 10,000

Total Secondary $ 325,883
Primary Item 2. The money set up for this project vould be heldfor future uge on Tongass Avenue unless the next Congress gives theCorps of Engineers sufficient money to proceed with the constructionof a new small boat harbor in Juneau. In such case advantage would betaken of the materia! available from the dredging and the sum setaside would be used for the first leg of che Juneau Outer Drive.

Second Judicial Division
SECONDARY

1. Wome - Teklier, Route 131, Grading and drainage,16.7 miles to Sinuk River area $ 300,000
2. Nome Kougarok, Route 141, Grading and drainageKuzitrin River to Coffee Cyeek approx. 6 niles 200,000
3. Nome - Council, Route 130, Rack protection at Mile 17 75,000
4. Nome - Council, Route 130, Quartz Creek bridge 42,413

Total $ 617,413
Secondary Items 1 and 2, The sums set up for 1960 are to supple—ment funds previously allocated to these two projects.

Third Judicial Division
PRIMARY

1, King River bridge and approaches, Route 42, Replaceexisting single lane high trues structure. $ 300,000
2. Bridge painting. Tazlina, Moose, Kenai, Kasilef,Anchor, Gulkana at Paxson, Delta area (as far asfunds will permit) 50,000
3. Matanuska River bridge approach line change,Route 42, 0.3 mile 210,000
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4. Glenn Highway Mile 92 line change, Route 42,
Grade and pave (surface treatment) 3.5 miles
including Packsaddie bridge. (Supplement $190,000
previously programmed) $ 185,000

5. Glenn Highway, Chester Creek Freeway from inter-
section with Sth Ave. extended. Grade and pave1.3 miles eastward. 250,000

é. Richardson Highway - Simpson Hill, Route 71,Mile 114. Line change 0.25 mile, to avoid slide
area. Grade and bituminous surface treatment. 250,000

7, Denali Highway, Route 52. Grade and crushed gravel
surfacing from Pazson to Tangle Lakes, 18 wiles 800,000

8. Heavy maintenance of pavement to correct deformationin permafrost sections 235,508

Total Primary $2,281,508
SECONDARY

1. Willow = Talkeetna, Route 510. Clearing and
gtubbing 43 miles from Willow to Talkeetna. 175,000

2, Palmer - Matanuska, Route 570, Surface treatmentto Echo Lake, 3.8 miles 106,000
3. Jonesville - Eska branches, Route 585. Gradingand surface treatment, 3 miles 125,000
4 Naknek - Airbase, Route 380. Replace trestle bridgeswith clear spans at King Salmon, Pauls Creek and

Leader Creek and culverts at Eskino and No Name 300,600
5- Hower local roads, Route 430. Grade and gtavel from

top of East Hill road to Onlson Mountain road, 4.5 miles 50,000
6. Copper River Highway, Route 851. Bridges, culverts and

grading, Mile 5 - 7 and 13 - 15 250,000
7. Copper River Highway, Route 851. Rock rip-rap fromMile 16 to 41, Protection of overflow areas anderosion by Copper River (funds to be increased} 46,844

Total Secondary $1,046,844

Seconda: Item_7. This project is necessary to protect theinvestment in the Copper River Highway which was threatened and
damaged by the river in several places during the past sumer.Surveys have not been completed, but it appears probable at this timethat the amount allotted to the project will be insufficient. Since
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23.

24.

25,

26.

27.

this is an essential piece of work, it may result in adjustment of one
or more of the ether secondary projects now programmed.

Fourth Judicial Division
PRIMARY

Il. Alaska Highway ~ Rt. 62 - 35 miles base and surface
treatment (completion of surfacing from approximatelyMile 1257, 7 miles east of Northway Jct., to Mile
1292, end of present paving) $1,150,000

2. Steese Highway - Rt. 61 - 6.8 miles base and surface
treatment, Chena Hot Springs Road to Fox 219,657

3. Bridge Painting - Alaska Highway, Rt 62 - Johnson
and Big Berstle Rivers 80,000

Total Primary $1,449,657
SECONDARY

1. Steese Highway - Rt. 670 ~ North Fork Bridge andline change at Mile 94 $ 85,000
2. Chena Hot Springs Road - Rt. 650 - grade and gravelabout 6 miles to Mile 26 from Steese Highway 270,000
3. Enreka-Tanana Village - Re. 680 - Extend pioneer road

from Eureka 9 miles at an estimated cost of $35,000
per mile 310,169

Total Secondary $ 665,160

Primary Item 1. This project will be contracted at che same timeas an adjacent section programmed last year. The two jobs combinedwill see completion of @ dust-free surface on the Alaska portion ofthe Alaska Highway.

Eric E. Erhart to Paul #. Royster, October 13, 1958, 62-A-1283, box

65, 8.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Tbid.

Ibid.

Ibid.

Ibid.

-325-



ALASKA STATEROOD AND THE TRANSITION

The year 1958 was to be a very significant one for the territory. In
March Congress dealt with amendments and supplements to the FAHA of 1956.
The measure authorized appropriations for reads and highways on the federal
aid primary and secondary systems, as well as urban extensions and public
domain roads for 1960 and 1961. Representative George H. Fallon (D.,
Maryland) managed the bill on the floor of the House, telling his col-
leagues that “this legislation, approved by your committee after public
hearings and earnest study, constitutes the regular, familiar biennial
authorizations for these Federal-aid programs.” The measure continued and
modestly increased funding, as agreed to in 1956, for the ABC program. He
reminded the Representatives that the 1956 FAHA had pegged authorizations
of $825 million for fiscal year 1957, $850 million for ,1958, and $875
million for 1959, The measure under discussion increased authorizations to
$900 million for fiscal year 1960 and $925 million for 1961. Fallon stated
that practically all of the work under the terms of this measure would be
accomplished under the competitive contract method, "and over 90 percent of
these Federal funds will go directly into job-producing construction.”
Less than 10 percent would be spent for rights-of-way and advanced engi-~
neering. The bill provided identical authorizations for fiscal years 1960
and 1961. There was one exception, approved by the 1956 FAHA, and that was
that the present annusi authorization of $27 million for forest development
reads and trails had been increased to $28.5 million. The pubdlic domein
roads, including forest highways, roads, trails and park reads and park-
ways, Indian roads and public land roads, would receive total annual
authorizations of $104.5 million. !
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Under the terms of che House measure, Alaska was ta receive
$13,902,000 ABC funds in fiscal year 1960 and $14,288,000 in 1961. The
Senate proposed to add $450 million to the ABC fund for fiscal year 1959,
and an additional $450 million to be apportioned to the states for use as

State matching funds. Alaska's delegate to Congress, £.L. Bartlett, did
not testify before the Senate Committee dealing with the FAHA amendments.
He had been told that the Senate would draft another measure later on, and
he then intended to ask one of the Senators to introduce en amendment

changing the territory's apportionment formula from one-third to one~half
of Alaska's area. In mid-March he learned, however, that there would not
be another road bill. He asked Senators Richard L, Neuberger (D., Oregon)
and Francis H. Case (R., North Dakota) and Albert Gore (D., Tennessee} to
insert an amendment changing the apportionment fermula. Bartlett explained
that under the one-third formula, Alaska received about $13.5 million ABC
funds annually. ‘It did not share im the funds appropriated for the Inter-
State Highway System. Unfortunately, much of the federal aid had te be
used for reconstruction and upgrading existing toads so that only minor new
additions could be made. He explained to the Senators that “if Alaska is
to be opened up, we simply will have to have more roads and to have more
roads, we will have to have more read money." Bartiett preferred to
achieve this by including Alaska within che Interstate System, but "on such
short notice I do not know how technically to suggest the manner in which
this may be brought about.” The goal could be accomplished, however, by
increasing the land formula from one-third to one-half which would add
about $6 million annualiy in federal aid funds. Perhaps most importantly,
he pointed out, "every additional wile of road built in Alaska aids
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national defense because the Territory is a strategic outpost of permanent

importance."*

Congress did not increase Alaska's land apportionment formula, but
under the 1958 FAHA it gained $6,178,599 in additional funds for fiscal
year 1959 to be used on the ABC system. Contracts for these monies had ta
be awarded before December 1, 1958, and construction had to be completed
one year later. By May, the Alaska Highway & Public Works Board and Region
10 had agreed on specific projects to be built with supplemental 1959

funds, costing a total of $6,796,459. The first judicial division was to
receive $870,000 or 16.1 percent of the totel, the second $534,000 or 8.7
percent, the third $2,954,000 or 47.8 percent, and the fourth $1,810,000 or
29.4 percent.” The Alaska Highway & Public Works Board as well as Region
10 welcomed the additional funds, for not only did it permit many improve-
ments but also promised to employ many territorial residents. t

Alaska's fortunes generally seemed to brighten in 1958. After a long
battle to attain statehood which had begun in 1943, the House of Represen-
tatives passed a bill at the end of May, and the Senate substituted the
House measure for its own and passed tt on June 30. President Dwight D.
Eisenhower signed the bill into law on July 7, 1958. For the first time
since the admissions of Arizona and New Mexico to Statehood in 1912,
Congress had added a new star to the American flag. The President signed
the proclamation officially admitting Alaska as the 49th state to the Union
on January 3, 1959.4

The majority of Alaskans rejoiced that statehood had finally been
achieved. Implementing the new law, many realized, would take time and

effort. <A day after the President had signed the statehood bili into law,
on July 8, 1958, the Bureat raised a question about the continued applica-
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tion of Section 107 of the 1956 FAHA, That section, it will he recalled,
required the territory to contribute only 10 percent of the federal funds

apportioned to it annually; used only one-third of Alaska’s land to deter-
mine the area factor in the apportionment formula; and federal and
territorial monies could be used for both construction and maintenance.
Bureau legal counsel researched the question and concluded chat based on

the legislative history of the Alaska statehood bill Congress intended that
Section 107 continue "in full force and effect as the governing Federal-aid
highway legislation for the State of Alaska." The House Coumittee on

Interior and Insular Affairs stated that in order to understand the neces-

sity for certain different provisions in the Alaska statehood bill one had
to know some basic facts about North's peculiar situation which included
size, climate, and remoteness, One of the most serious problems residents
had to face was that of financing the basic functions of state government.
"Of these functions road maintenance and road construction assume kay
importance both because of the heavy cost and because of the crying need in
Alaska.” The coumittee report went on to discuss the enactment and

provisions of Section 107 of the 1956 FAHA.”

The Senate statehood bill originally contained a provision dealing
with highways in Alaska, but it was deleted at the suggestion of the Bureau
of the Budget. In its report on the measure, the Senate Committee stated
that "the provisions of this section are unnecessary because Alaske. was
recently brought under the Federel-Aid Road Act by section 107 of the
Pederal-Aid Highway Act of 1956." Bureau legal counsel stated that "in
view of the fact that both the Heuse bili which was finally enacted and the
Senate bill which was reported by the Senate Committee did not contain any
reference to highways in Alaska, that it was the intention of the Commit~
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pian for accomplishing the transition, and presenting to te recowmendat ions
for dealing with any matters requiring my attention." In early August,
Maurice H. Stans, the Director of the Budget, issued a directive to the
heads of executive departments and establishments to carry out the Presi-
dent's wishes.”

Many federal employees in the north had become concerned about their
status under statehood. Officials of Region 10 had told Delegate Bartlett
thet the Bureau of Public Roads could contribute many valuable employees to
the various departments of the new state of Alaska. A major deterrent vas

the possible loss of retirement and leave benefits already earned, and

perhaps the loss of job security as well. Swick urged territorial offi-
ciels to take appropriate action, coordinated with federal officials, to
make the transition smooth and a transfer to state employment attractive.
Early in August 1958, Swick asaured employees of Region 10 that Bureau

personnel would not be affected by Alaska statehood “until and unless
subsequent legislation is enacted to amend or revise the basic provisions
of Section 107 of the Federal-aid Highway Act of 1956." At the depart-
wental budget hearings in Washington, D.C. on August i5, however, BPR

officials, heeding Bureau of the Budget requests, tentatively proposed to
offer legislation placing Alaska "on exactly the same footing as any other
State and that such action should be reflected in our budget for 1960."
The final decision on. that question was to be made by September 1. By the
end of August, Bureau counsel advised that such action should be taken no
sooner than July 1, 1961, the begimning of the 1962 fiscal year, giving the
new state a reasonable period of time to prepare itself for the assumption
of these responsibilities. The date was also convenient because it
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tees handling those bills that the provisions of section 107 would continue
as the governing law on the matter." In addition, during the debate on the
Alaska statehood bill in the upper chamber, Senator Frank Church (D.,
Idaho) presented a memorandum from the Secretary of the Interior, which, in
part, stated that the Bureau of Public Roads, "with allocation of Federal
Grant funds matched by ten percent Territorial funds: Assumption is, no

change in Federal-road~aid program as applied to Alaska." Senator Herman
E. Talmadge (D., Georgia) remarked during the floor debate that "as further
concessions the special Territerial Highway Matching Formule would be
continued to relieve the State of full participation in che Federal-aid
highway program and thereby reduce the amount of funds ft would be required
to put up on 2 matching basis, "®

Delegate Bartlett had also raised the above question, but in addition
he asked if the same relationship now existing between the federal and ‘
territorial governments in carrying out the programs continued under
statehood? The Bureau believed that the existing federal-territorial
relationship regarding the federal aid highway program would continue, "at
least in the foreseeable future." However, as Alaska assumed the respon-
sibilities of statehood and becane capable of performing functions ordi-
narily carried out by state government, "Congress may see fit to change the
responsibilities of the Federal Government under existing law, including
those of the Department of Commarce in connection with the Federal-aid
highway program tn Alaska."’

But federalestate relationships were to change soon and drastically
affect the highway program in the North, for on July 18, Prasident
Eisenhower directed the Bureau of the Budget “to undertake the task of-
reviewing the implications of Alaska Statehood, developing a comprehensive
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coincided with the time for which existing authorizations under the 1958
FAHA had been made.”

if and when Congress put Alaska on the same footing as any other
State, great changes would result. For example, the sliding matching rates
in public land states effective September 15, 1958 were 50 percent federal
and 50 percent state for projects financed from primary, secondary, and
utban funds; 66.66 percent federal and 33.33 percent state applied to
projects financed from the $400 million of primary, secondary and urban
funds authorized by Section 2(a) of the 1958 FAHA; the 60 percent federal,
40 percent state rates were to be used on projects financed from interstate
(IN) tontes atthorized by the 1954 FAHA; and the 90 percent federal and 10

percent state rates applied to projects financed from interstate (IN) funds
authorized by the 1956 and 1958 FAH Acts. Obviously, the generous 90
percent federal, 10 percent Alaska ratio would no longer apply. The new

4

sliding scale for Alaska came out to be 86.5 federal and 13.5 percent
state, still a favoreble ratio due to Alaska's size. However, federal
monies could net longer be used for maintenance, Alaska would have to
establish tts own highway oxganization, initiate projects and do its own

survey work, Under existing laws, Alaska was to receive $13,448,108 in
1959, another $6,178,599 in Special funds for the same year, and
$13,829,881 in 1960. If Alaska's entire land area was to be used in the
apportionment formula, its 1959 entitlement would amount to $35,784,000 and
$36,807,000 in 1960, Since the forest highway program operated in Alaska
as in the contiguous states there were no changes.

1?

By early November, the Bureau, conforming to Budget guidelines, had

changed its mind about giving Alaska 2 breathing spell before assuming
normal state highway responsibilities and instead had chosen July 1, 1959
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as the effective date for legislation putting the state in the same posi-
tion as any other for purposes of FAHA; transferring the highways under the

jurisdiction of the Secretary of Commerce to the state, ae well as convey~
ing real and personal property. Some questions had arisen, and the
Bureau's legal counsel circulated a set of answers for discussion. For

example, should payment be required for the transfer to state ownership of
office equipment, machinery, records end real property, and should enough
be retained to permit the continued operation of Bureau field offices?
Counsel suggested that the Secretary of Cowmerce should convey to Alaska on

or before July 1, 1959 without charge all real and personal property, and

all road records. The drafr legislation, however, was ta retain whatever
was needed for the proper operation of the Bureau field offices after the
transfer date. Alaska was to assume the maintenance responsibilities of
the federal aid and forest highways, defense access roads and such facil-
ittes as ferries, warehouses and other conveyed properties. Federal aid
funds apportioned for fiscal year 1960 and earlier, however, could be used
for maintenance of highways on the federal aid system. The Bureau was to

complete current contracts if alternate arrangement with the state and

contractors could not be made. Alaska’s share of federal aid funds was ta

be cowputed upon the same formula applicable to the other states. and

beginning with apportiomments for fiscal year 1961 it was to match in the
same ratio as the other states. With its great public land area, that
amounted, as previously stated, to 86.50 federal and 13.50 state funds. +!

On November 19, R.W. Kruser, the Deputy Assistant Commissioner for
Administration in the BPR submitted draft legislation including the above
recommendations to 0.H. Nielsen, the Director of the Office of Budget and

Management, Department of Commerce, for review. Since the reduced
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activities of the Bureau of Public Roads in Alaska and the expanded role
and increased responsibilities of the Alaska State Highway Department

necessitated the transfer of many Public Roads personnel to state

employment, Kruser had included draft language protecting the welfare of

those presently operating the Aleska program,
!?

In the meantime, President Eisenhower, as already mentioned, signed
the statehood measure into law on July 7, 1958. Alaskans next had to hold

primary and general elections. The primaries were to be held on August 26.

Candidates for the United States Senate were to run for either term A or B,

neither identified as to length. On general election day, 50,343 Alaekans

out of an estimated 65,000 eligible residents trooped to the polis. They

choose Democrats in the first state elections, E,L. Bartlett and Ernest

Gruening for the U.S. Senate, Ralph Rivers for the U.S. House, and William

Egan for the governorship. In the state legislative contests, the Demo~

crates would hold 17 seats against only 3 for the Republicans, and in the

House 33 seats, Republicans 5, and Independents 2. One observer remarked

that "we might as well face it--Alaska has just joined the solid south." 13

Governor-elect William A. Egan wasted no time in trying to gain
information about the financial requirements of the new state, broken down

by department. The Alaska Highway & Public Works Department responded and

submitted financial data to Richard W, Freer, the former territorial budget

director vhom Egan had appointed Director of the State Division of Budget

and Management, effective January 1959. To the governor-elect, the Depart=-

ment submitted a narrative discussion of its plans, objectives and re-

quests. The department emphasized that above all the new state could not

take over the construction and maintenance activities of the Bureau of
Public Roads until a statewide merit system, together with adequate salary
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scales and retirement benefits, had been devised. This was needed to
attract qualified personnel from Alaska, the contiguous states and Bureau
employees in sufficient numbers to staff the department. Furthermore,
provisions needed to be made to allow the transfer of retirement funds and
service time held by federal employees desiring to take state employment.

14

The Alaska Highway & Public Works Department asked for an increase in
the highway gas tax from 5¢ to 7¢. ‘The extra two cents per gallon should
be sufficient to pay for the administrative expenses of a State Highway
Department. Without the added tax, however, administrative expenses would
have to be covered by the state general fund and leave no money for the
construction of farm, industrial and recreation roads off the federal aid
system. Territorial legislatures had made “line appropriations" for
administrative and certain other specific costs for the operation of the
Department, taking the necessary funds from the dedicated gas tax receipts,
not from the general fund. If there was not enough money, the territorial
lawmakers simply put maximum ceilings on certain expenditure categories.
The line appropriations of the 1957 legisiature had effectively stymied the
development of the Department, aud it intended to ask for the removal of
these restrictions because rigid budgets would hamper the transition from
the BPR to the state. !>

On the Congressional level, the state’s delegation had to introduce
legislation to permit the tranefer of retirement accounts from the federal
Civil Service Retirement system to its state counterpart for those Bureau
employees wishing to work for the new State Highway Department; and to
draft a necessary measure to transfer BPR property te the state. After
achieving these objectives, the Bureau had to be convinced that the State
Highway Department was willing and able to take ever. After that, details
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had to be worked out, transferring certain work at specific times rogether
with the personnel willing to make the change. The Department speculated
that Congress might have to direct the Department of Commerce before the
Bureau could make the initiel move, In any event, the transfer promised to
be touchy and intricate and had to be done with great care to prevent any
interruptions in the constrietion and maintenance of roads in the North, 16

It was obvious that neither the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department.
nor the Bureau communicated effectively with each other, since both seemed
to be ignorant of each other's plans.

Tf Alaska received increased federal funds for the ABC system, then
the state had to come up with more matching monies. ‘These could be Taised
by increasing the motor fuel tax. The Department estimated chat for each
additional $5 million in federal monies the state would need to levy an
additional l¢ per gallon fuel tax, An additional 3¢ tax per galion would
need to be imposed to pay the state matching share if two-thirds of
Alaska’s area was used in the federal epportionment formula, raising the
state tax to 10¢ per gallon. In case the fuil area was to be used in the
federal apportionment formula it would have to raise the tax to 12¢ per
gallon. ‘The Department feared, however, that attempting to change the area
formula would prompt Congress to say "fine, we will be glad to change, but
you folks had better pay for your own maintenance now.” The fiscal year
1960 maintenance expense was programmed at $5.5 million. If the state had
to pay this amount, it would have to impose another 12¢ per galion motor
fuel tax, raising the total to 22¢ to 24¢ per gallon, ‘That would not be
all, because Congress would ask Alaska to contribute Matching fuads on the
same formulz as the contiguous states. This would require a state match of
about 13.5 percent for evety federal dollar spent on the ABC systen. The
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state would receive $35.1 million in federal funds. To that it would have

to add $5,460,000 in matching, "plus maintenance, plus farm roads, plus
adwinistration" which, if derived only from the fuel tax, would bring it to

@ little over 30¢ per gallon. “Unless we can tap large sources of revenue

other than gas tax we had better be careful what we ask for. We could be

strangled by Federal generosity. "2?

Perhaps, the Department suggested to the governor-elect, the Congres-
sional delegation should try to place a portion of Alaska's highways on the
Interstate System, Under it, Alaska would probably receive the maximum

watching ratio of federal to state funds of 95 to 5. This could mean that
for each le per gallon increase in the fuel rax the state would receive
about $16 million annually in Interstate System funds. The disadvantage
was that these monies could only be expended on those highways designated
as Interstate, namely the most important primary routes. The extra funds
would come in handily in relieving congested areas, building better align-
ments and reconstructing portions of the “highways that had partially
failed. The Department, however, had hope that Congress would

approve the Interstate System for d&laska since it tried to keep a lid on

Mileage, and needs in the contiguous states were far greater than in the
North. 18

The proposed ferry system from Prince Rupert, B.C. to Haines, Alaska
was 4 state priority. The BPR had sponsored a comprehensive survey and

report, but because of the many conflicting opinions, the need for checking
details of the study, end dealing responsibly with the private proposais,
the Department had hired Felix J. Toner ef Juneau » a4 civil engineer, as

consultant to make a final review and recommendations. That report was to
be delivered in February, 1959 and any specific statements about the
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subject before that time were premature. Generally, the Department wanted
to find financing for the ferries which did not require a direct appro-
ptiation from the legislature and would not disrupt the highway programs,

!?
The Department then turned to future highway routes. Without roads,

it asserted, no solid economic growth was possible. Every area needed main

connecting routes to other areas or to Canada, Many of these would be

pioneer roads, so the BPR rules of not building unless the traffic will pay
for a road should not be applied. In fact, “a large part of the initial
costs of our required pioneer construction must be set down as the price
that must be paid for opening up and developing our State." But where was
the money to come from for these pioneer roads? "Direct Alaska funds are
only sufficient to build a few of the Many roads requested to develop rural
ateas, in short, ...we have only enough money to pnaw at these big new

‘routes, with completion somewhere in the distant, hazy future." Federal
aid funds could not be used, and although they financed new mileage each
year, the major portion of these monies went for maintenance and recon-

struction. Although often criticized, this was justified because many of
the highways and roads had outgrown their original purpose of opening up
the country and now had to be redeveloped to handle increased traffic, 2°

The Department asserted that wany individuals talked "glibly about
these routes as though their complete construction hinged only on the ned
of someone's head." For example, there was much talk about U.S. $7, the
proposed Fairbanks-Nome route. Did anyone Yealize that this was a $50
millfon job? ‘There were other proposed routes, such as Nenana to McKinley
Park; Willow to Talkeetna to McKinley Park; Eagle to Circle and the Copper
River Highway, Mile 49 to Chitina at Mile 131: Chirina to McCarthy; Chitina
to Richerdson Highway reconstruction; a route from the Kuskokwim to the
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Anchorage area with ties to McGrath, Kantishna, Fiat, Crooked Creek, Ophir,
Poorman and Ruby; Unelakleet to Kaltag and Nome to Teller to Kotzebue to
Lost River; the Umiat rovte from Livengood to open the upper Koyukuk River
and the Arctic Slope; Petersburg via the Stikine River to the Canadian
boundary; Juneau via the Takn River route to the Canedian border and

Skagway to the border enroute to Carcross; and Nabesna to the border on che
route via Chisana and che White River country.

7? The total costs and

geographical and climatic difficulties of these routes staggered the
imagination. ‘The only possibility for building this basic road network and
the ferry system lay in a very uncertain appeal to Congress.|

The Department told Egan that the highway fund had a balance, less’
cutstanding encumbrances, of gbout $1.5 million at the end of November,
1958. About $600,000 of this amount had been programmed in the spring for
projects which were not engineered. Contracts fer this work were to be
advertised in the late wiuter or early spring of 1959, Avatlable balances
were to be programmed in February 1959 in accordance with the law governing
the work of the Department. In past years territorial expenditure of
highway funds was accomplished mostly through work orders to the Alaska
Road Commission or the Bureau of Public Roads, with very little engineering
or contract work performed by the Territorial Highway Engineer's office.
In early 1957 the Department decided to perform es much of the work as
possible on its own account, giving it more control and also developing
engineering talent in preparation for the transfer of BPR operations. This
effort had been successful and an efficient engineering staff had been
assembled. A normal time lag from between one to two years between ini-
tiation of work to actual construction was normal, but careful planning,
project investigation, field survey, office design, right-of-way acquisi-
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tion, and preparation of plans and specifications were time consuming.
They paid off because they resulted in the most economical expenditure of

money, 77

During che organizational phase the Department had found it most

expedient to headquarter the Division of Highways and its Director in
Anchorage. It had continued there as a field office to indicate the
temporary arrangement of the situation. As soon as the state legislature
lifted the restrictions on "line appropriations" it would be possible to
move the highway headquarters to Juneau, essential preparatory to taking
over the BPR functions.

7”

The Department concluded with a lengthy discussion of its responsi-
bilities within the Public Works section for water and harbor facilities as

well as public buildings, and the construction and maintenance of telephone
lines, trails and shelter cabins. For example, the 1957 legislature had

appropriated $5,000 for this latter item for the biennium, financed from
the motor fuel tax. Winter traile staked yearly in the Nome area cost
between $2,500 ta $3,000 biennially, The balance was spent on tepairs of
the territorial telephone lines northwest of Fairbanks, There was a
private line between Eureka and Maniey Hot Springs, and territorial lines
between Eureka and Rampart, 28 miles, and another 50 miles from Manley to
Tolovana and Minto. It was an anachronistic system. Repairs no lenger
paid off, because as soon as "we send a man to repair them, he gets them

working, and he is barely out of the country when they are down again.
Tripods and bipods to hold the line ate rotted out, and so low the moose
are constantly walking off with lines on their racks. Insulators are
broken and the line patched in countless places." The Department estimated
that replacing the lines would cost $275,000, but recommended not to bother
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and instead install in each of these places a radio for $1,000, or for a
total of $5,000 pilus a small amount for annual repairs and token payments
to operators in each pilace.-“

Finally, present law required that the motor fuel tax be spent "gs
nearly ag practicable in the Division where collected giving due consid-
eration to the need therefor." The law also provided for one beard member
from each of the four judicial divisious. This arrangement, the Department
felt, had prometed sectfionalisem to the detriment of Alaska as a2 whole.
"They promote the feeling that programming is cutting up the pie, and not a
problem of rrying to determine those projects which are most needed by
Alaska as a whole." In short, this matter needed to be considered serious—
ly by the governor and the legislature?” Gevernor-elact Egan's responses
after receiving the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department's needs are
not known, One may speculate, however, that ke realized the major work
awaiting him in establishing a working state government as the various
existing departments and agencies reported their fiscal needs and problems
to him and he had to plan for additional departments.

In the meantime, Senator Gruening, had received a list of the routes
which the Alaska Highway & Public Works Department thought desirable for
completing a basic highway network in Alaska. He thereupon turned to the
Bureau and asked that he he given a preliminary cost estimate for con-
sttucting such a system. A quick Bureau check arrived at approximately
3,000 miles. With costs estimated to average between $75,000 and $100,000
per mile for initial construction of this network with a pit run gravel
surface, excluding major bridges over the Tanana, Yukon and Kuskokwim
Rivers, a total of between $225 to $300 militon would be required. The
Senator was not satisfied with the answer and wanted the list broken down
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so that the mileage in each project showed. He was in a hurry because he

wanted to present an appropriation request to the Senate Committee on

Public Works. The Bureau thereupon supplied the Senator with a more

accurate estimate which showed 2,469 miles at a cost of $192,090,000, and

ancther $14 million for the proposed ferry system,
“©

Many observers

thought Gruening"s quest a futile one, because nobody belteved that Con-

gress would appropriate such a large catch-up sum to Alaska.
E.L. Bartlett, Alaska's senior U.S. Senator, did not share his col-

league's intention of pushing such a measure through Congress. His long
apprenticeship in the U.S. House of Representatives had made him sensitive
to what could be achieved in Congress, and it did not include such a

catch-up appropriation. He knew that the administration intended te
introduce an omnibus bill containing various recommendations in recognition
of Alaska statehood. One of these included the abolition of the special
status which Alaska had been granted in Section 107 of the 1956 FAHA,. This
included using #11 of Alaska's land area in computing the apportionment
formula. But that meant that the state would have to pay higher matching
and also be required to maintain the roads. Bartlett hed learned that the
administration would ask $4 million for the 1960 fiscal year for road

Maintenance to assist under the full formula program with diminishing help
for 4 years after that. Bartlett was unhappy abour that turn of events,
and indicated that he would seek a land formula based on 50 or 66.66
percent of Alaska’s land area for the next 5 years. The state would put up
10 percent of the allotted federal aid funds, while the total could contin-
ue to be used for construction and maintenance. The Senator hoped that the
state would be able to meet the increased matching requirement from the
expected oil and gas revenues ,?!
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He was not to be successful. On March 25, the administration~
sponsored omnibus bill was introduced in the Senate and @ day later in the
House. It was a kind of efterthought to the admission measure, originat~
ing, as previously stated, with a memorandum which Maurice Stans, the
Director of the Bureau of the Budget had sent te President Elsenhower ov

July 17, 1958. In it he proposed that the President direct the Bureau to

launch and coordinate a study of the fiscal and administrative affects
which the admission of Alaska would have upon federal legislation and

activities. The objective would be to identify problems, resolve outstand-
ing issues, and draft appropriate executive orders and bills. Congress had

enacted similar weasures soon after the admission of Oklahoma (1906) and
New Mexico and Arizona (1912) although, since the federal government had
been far less complicated then and its involvement with the states less
far-reaching, the earlier ones had been much simpler. The resuits of the
Bureau of the Budget study were presented to the House and Senate Interior
and Insular Affairs Committees in May.7°

Harold Seidman, who directed the study, stated that if Alaska were to
be "on an equal footing with the other States in all respects whatever,”
the apportionment and matching formulas of various federal grant-in-sid
programs needed to be revised. These affected, among other matters,
national defense and vocational education, schools in federally impacted
areas, vocational rehabilitation, water pollution control, hospital. and
medical facilities, child and welfare services, and assistance to the aged,
blind, and disabled. ‘The affects of these changes came to no more than
$100,000 a year. In programs for the restoration of wildlife and sport
fish, however, equality of treatment would make a substantial difference.
Hunting and fishing license receipts financed these activities under the
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Pittman-Robertson and Dingeil-Johnson acts. Since 1950 Alaska had been
allotted $75,000 a year for each of these programs, although no matching
funds had been required. Had the apportionment formrla applied in Alaska
as in the states, it would have been eligible to receive $811,800 in
Pittman-Robertson Act funds and $241,300 in Dingell-Jehnson Act monies in
fiscal 1957. Alaska now would be included in these programs on an eqtal
basis, but it would have to contribute $I for every $3 in federal money it
wanted. 7"

Priority of treatment also required that the federal government cease

setting policies for and conducting governmental functions in the north
which elsewhere state or mmicipal governments controlled. There the
Bureau of the Budget showed nore tesolve than the state. The latter was
reluctant because equality was going to cost it woney. Realizing the
dtfficulties and seeking to avoid the continued direct performance of
services by the federal government at the same time that the state was

attempting to set up and staff an essentially duplicate organization, the
Bureau of the Budget recommended that Alaska be granted $27.5 million in
special assistance or transitional grants. Of this amount, $10.5 million
were for fiscal 1960, $6 million for fiscal 1961 and 1962 each, and $2.5
million for fiscal 1963 and 1964 each. ‘The measure made no mention for any
specific use of these funds. Budget believed that after 5 years the state
would receive sufficient revenues from the sale of state end federally
owned lands, oil and gas leases, and net receipts from the Pribilof fur
seal harvest to enable it to dispense with any further such aia,7°

One of the most {fmportant activity to be assumed by the state was road
construction and maintenance. Congress was to give the state the highways
and highway rights-of-way located in Alaska, as well as whatever real

=343=



tp
ce
m
en

ge
e
ae

Ro
ac
t

co
p
na

ee
ey

@
es
g
dt
,

AB
W
U
AL

Ph
ew

w
ee
de

d
fk

estate and equipment the Bureau of Public Roads owned and used to bheild and
Maintain them. This did not include roads in the national forests and
Mount McKinley National Park, or the property used in constructing and
maintaining them for they wonld remain a federal responsibility. These
gifts to the state would mean more than a transfer of title. For example,
in 1949 the Bureau of Land Management had reserved as rights-of-way a strip
600 feet wide for the Alaska Highway, 300 feer for other through roads, 200
feet for feeder roads, and 100 feet for other roads. As a result Alaskans
had been prevented from locating their homes and businesses close to
roadsides. They had been isolated, subjected to fire danger in the brush
lying between the highways and their dwellings and businesses, forced to
spend money to build and maintain accees roads, and burdened with extra
snow removal work in the winter.°t

To agsiat the state maintain its highways and roads, the Bureau of the
Budget. recommended grants of $4 million for each of the 1960 through 1962
fiscal years. Section 107 of the 1956 FAHA waa to be repealed and Alaska
included on the same basis as the other states. Parity of treatment would
require the state to pay about 13.91 rather than 10 percent of the cost of
highway construction in the North, but would enable it to receive
$36,768,519 a year in federal funds if rhe state put up @ $5,940,877 match.
To arrive at this figure, all of the state's eligible land area would be
computed to determine its formula share. None of the monies could be used
for maintenance. Hugh Wade, acting governor while Egan recuperated from
surgery, was so worried about strained budgets after the exhaustion of
transitional grants that he proposed the Bartlett formula, namely to allow
the state to continue using matching funds for maintenance in return. for
computing only two-thirds of the eligible land area. This would reduce the
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maximum available yearly grant by about $9.5 million. If this were not
done, he feared, the money would be used just to extend the state's highway
mileage, further increasing the cost of maintenance. >”

Wade vefrained from stating that Alaska would be unable to support
euch a program, but did say that he did not think it was "a wise policy to
proceed on the theory that the oil and gas coming into Alaska is going to
be the answer to all of our problems. I do not know how many times we
spent it...on education...and other programs.” Seidman, however, insisted
that Alaska not receive special treatment. The basic purpose of the FAHA
was to speed highway construction. Prom time to time other states had
proposed using federal funds for maintenance, All had been turned down,
ptimarily because the privilege would become a perpetual burden on the
federal treasury. On the positive side, Seidman poinred ont that Alaska
would initially pay less in matching furds than any other state in the
Union. Because of its great area, it would also be entitled to receive
more of these funds than any other state. Ae already stated, the Bureau of
the Budget was convinced that within 5 years state revenues would increase
to the point where Alaska could afford the cost. Representative Rivers
expected that period to be at least 10 years. In any event, the Bureau of
the Budget observed, Alaskans paid only 3.5 percent of their incomes in
State taxes compared with the national average of over 4.5 percent.
Furthermore, the state had no bonded indebtedness, Many of the contiguous
states had incurred their debts partly through borrowing to finance road
improvements.~"

There were many other components in the omnibus measure. It was clear
that the administration and Congress intended to keep the transition short
and make Alaska the master in its own house. To avoid any daterruptions in
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service during this period, the camibus bill provided thar the state could
request the President to use pert of its grant money to finance continued
federal operation of rhe sirporta or any other property or function being
transferred to it. Alternatively, the state could contract with the
federal government on a reimbursable basis to provide the services. The
latter course was preferable since the federal government would then be
operating as a state agent. The bill authorized the President to convey or
lend to the state without compensation federal property made surplus by the
termination or curtailment of federal activities and their assumption by
the state until July I, 1964.34

A few exceptions te the uniformity rule remained. One concerned the
general requirement of the 1921 PAHA that a state’s federal aid primary
highway system not exceed 7 percent of its total highway mileage in 1921
outside urban areae and federal reserves. Since the total mileage of the
contiguous states was nearly the same in 1959 as it had been in 1921, this
presented no problems for them. But in 1921, Alaska had less than 2,000
miles of through, feeder, and Iccal roads and in 1959 less than 4,000.
Ualess the 7 percent requirement continued to be waived for Alaska, its
primary highway system would be extremely short. The primary highway
systems of Hawaii, Puerto Rico, and Washington, D.C. were also exempt from
the 7 percent requirement?”

After hearings had been held, several amendments were adopted.
Representative Rivers asked his colleagues on the House Territorial and
Insular Affairs Subcommittee to add $1 million to the $2.5 million cash
grant for fiscal 1963 and another $1 million for fiscal 1964. The money
was primarily to be used to expand the Anchorage and Fairbanks
international atrport facilities. The subcommittee met him halfway,
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taising the total grant to $28.5 million. 7° Congressman Leo O'Brien's (D.,
New York) approved several other amendments and then introduced a clean
bill. When the Rules Committee considered it, Representative Wayne N,
Aspinall (D., Colorado) explained to the members that the 5 year, $28.5
million authorization amounted to only $3.5 million more than the federal
government would have had to pay if Alaska had remained a territory.
Howard Smith (D., Virginia), chairman of the Rules Committee and William
Colmer (D., Mississippi) commented approvingly on the modesty of the sun,
and then the Rules Committee cleared the measure although Smith objected to
the provision which allowed the President to transfer real and personal
Property of the federal government to the state. At the hearings and in
Committee of the Whole, he asserted that Congrese had already delegated too
mich power to the President and the executive departments. Smith
maintained that "if there is going to be any giving eway it should be done
by the Congress.” Since several other Representatives shared the scruple,
O’Brien proposed to confine the President's authority to those functions
“authorized in this act or the act of July 7, 1958." This was the
subcommittee's intent. Transferring the Alaska Railroad or land which the
federal government might not want to continue managing had never been

contemplated by it. After this detail was cleared up, all opposition
vanished and the measure passed on a voice vote.?”

In the House the entire discussion took about one hour, end im the
Senate only 12 minutes. O'Brien and other proponents of the bill had
feared that there would be &¢ "we told you so" attitude about the need for ¢

subsidy, but it did not materialize. Howard Smith had prefaced his own

objection by complementing O’Brien “who engineered this nefarious Alaskan
statehood bill through the House last year," and Aspinall on having "done a
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magnificent piece of work...in bringing about this transition in the
bill,..2 do not think there is anything controversial about this bill.”
After approving two minor amendments, the Senate approved the bill without
a roll call vote. On June 11 and 12 minor differences in the versions of
the two Houses were harmonized, and on June 25 the President signed the
measure inte lew. 78 Now it was up to the Bureau of Public Roads and the
State to work out the details of the transition,
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BULLETIN NO. 59-1

TQ THE READS OF EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS AND ESTABLISHMENTS 4

SUBJECT: Effects of Alaska statehood

1, Purpose. In view of the imminent admission of Alaska tostatehood, the President has directed the Bureau of the Budget to takethe initiative in the executive branch, beyond the regular respon—sibilities of the Department of the Interior, in making a study of theeffects of statehood on Federal laws and activities tn order todevelop a program for an orderly transition from territorial status,A copy of the President's letter is attached. Appropriate arrange-ments will be made centrally to assure necessary coordination with thegovernment of Alaska.
2.

»} Each agency which hasfunctions y the admission of Alaska to statehood shall:
a. Review the laws, treaties, Executive orders, and directiveswhich it administers, and its fuplementing regulations,instructions, and procedures in the light of Public Law85-508 (the Act to provide for the admission of the State ofAlaska into the Union) for the purpose of (1) determiningwhat changes, if any, will be necessary or desirable becauseof Alaska's changed status; (2) identifying any questions,such as those involving statutory interpretation or policyissues, which will require tesolution; (3) identifyingFederal programs which cannot be initiated or continuedwithout legislative or other action by the State of Alaska;
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and (4) developing, where necessary, drafts of proposedFederal legislation, Executive orders, proclamations, andother appropriate instruments.
This review should inciude any pending legislation orlegislative proposals in the draft stage.

b. Review organizational arrangements for administration of theagency’s programs in Alaska and internal agency regulationsto identify actions required to accomplish such adjustmentsand modifications as should be made in connection with thetransition to statehood.

Review the grant-in-aid programs administered by che agency,and provide, in tabular form, the following data on each ofthose programs: (1) title of program; (2) comparison ofmatching or other provisions now applicable to the Territoryof Alaska with chose now applicable to the States, withspecific description of and citations for any specialprovisions governing grants-in-aid to Alaska (includingidentification of any instances in which the agency vouldhave administrative discretion to make a grant to Alaska onterms different from those applicable to other States); (3)effect of .statehood legislation on any special provisions;and (4) estimated amount of annual grant to Alaska forfiscal years 1959 and 1960 {A} under present law, (B) underconditions of statehood, and (C) in case any special pro-, Visions vould rematn when Alaska attains statehood, underformulas applicable to other States if those were applied toAlaska. This table should be consistent with the assuzp-tions and policies set forth in paragraph 3.
d. Review the effects of Alaska statehood upon che agency'sbudget and prepare a statement indicating and explaining, byappropriation or fund account, the changes for the fiscalyears i959 and 1960 in appropriation requirements andexpenditures as a result of Alaska statehood. This state-ment shall follow the assumptions and policies set forth inparagraph 3.

3. Assumptions and policies for budget purposes. In order toassure uniformity of estimates, the following assumptions and policieswill be used both tn the preparation of the statement required byparagraph 2c and in the regular preparation of budget estimates:
a. It will be assumed that Alaska will be a State for approxi-mately the last 6 months of the current fiscal year.
b. will be assumed that present differentials which apply ona Government-side basis, such as those relating to salariesand travel, will remain in effect.

It will be assumed that new legislative proposals requiredas 2 result of Alaska's admission to statehood will general-
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ly become effective about the beginning of rhe fiscal year1960. Such items will be handled in the same manner asother supplemental budget estimates under proposed legis~lation, and will not be included in the regular budgetschedules for che appropriation or fund involved.

4. Reports. The following reports shall be made to the Bureauef the Budget:

a. By August 15, 1958, identification of the officer supervis-ing the review required under paragraph 2 and a listing ofany studfes or plans made to that date in preparation forAlaska statehood.

b. By September 15, 1958, the statements on grants-in-aid andbudgetary changes referred to in paragraphs 2c and 2¢,together with a preliminary report: (1) outlining plans forthe review required under paragraphe 22 and 2b, indicatingareas and types of programs being covered; and (2) high-lighting any issues or problems identified by thar timewhich may require the attention of the President or actionby the Congress, and any other matters which may requireaction, including any questions of statutory interpretationwhich are not resolved.
c. By November 15, 1958, a final report summarizing the resultsof the review and indicating the significant actions contem-1plated, and questions raised, together with pertinentconclusions and recommendations. Drafts of proposed legis-lation, Executive orders, proclamations, and other instru-ments as may be found necessary should be submitted notlater than this date,
Five copies should be furnished of all submissions. The sub-mission of information in response to this Bulletin is not a substi-tute for submisstfon and clearance in che customary manner of thosematters which require clearance under Budget Circular No. A-I! orBudget Circular No. A-19.

5S. Action during continuance of Territorial status. Pendingthe proclamation of statehood for Alaska, the Office of Territories ofthe Department of the Interior will continue to coordinate the Federalprograms in Alaska which it has heretofore coordinated.
Inquiries about this Sulletin should be addressed to HaroldSeidman, Assistant Chief, Office of Management and Organization (code113, extengion 2128).

9. Wo. J, Niemi to Bartlett, March 12, 1958, E.L. Bartlett Papers, box 6,
Federal Departments & Agencies, Interior, Roads, 1945-58, University
of Alaska Archives, Fairbanks, Alaska; Swick to Division Engineers,
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REGION 10 UNDER CONTRACT TO THE STATE AND A SLOW PHASE-OUT

By early June 1959, the Bureau of Public Roads had begun preparations
to implement che Alaska Omnibus Bill. Region 10 inventoried its properties
and was in the process of deciding which were to be turned over to the
state and which were to be retained for continuing Bureau activities in the
North. Schedule A pertained to the road systems. Individual roads needed
to be identified by termini, length in miles, and principal points support-
ed by strip and vicinity maps. No flagged trails were to be included as no

property interests nor potential Prescriptive rights seemed to be involved.
Pedestrian cable crossings were to be included if built with Alaska Road
Commission funds and still in existence. The one tramrzy at Nome was not
to be included because the territory and now state owned it, although the
ARC had operated ir. The one remaining ferry was included in the transfer
as well, None of che airstrips were included, but the federal government
did transfer the Anchorage and Fairbanks international and 17 intermediate
airperts to the state.

!

Schedule B pertained to real property. It covered all buildings and
the land they occupied. The Bureau hed gathered complete records with
legal descriptions. The Clennallen depot, for example, showed a State
School Board building occupying a portion of the depor grounds. Also
included was the Anchorage tank farm on Alaska Railrosd property under
lease, the Valdez asphalt plant, and the Nome depot on leased property
subject to annual rent charges. Schedule ¢ involved personal property,
broken down into depreciable and non-depreciable items, such as office
furniture and supplies. The Bureau inventoried small tools and parts as

well, Control was to be by bins. Bureau of Public Read records were to
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show monetary values as of June 30, 1959, bue these were to be omitted on
inventory trecords furnished to Alaska. Schedules BD and E pertained to
miscellaneous real and personal properties. Included were such items as
the Copper River & Northwestern Railway right-of-way and bridges as well as
river cable crossings and rails, but shelter cabins along flagged trails
built with ARC funds had not been carried on property records, and their
locations and conditions were indefinite. Therefore, they were to be
disregarded. 2

There were several other categories of properties whose disposition
meeded to be negotiated. These included the tank farm, serviced by the
Army pipeline and located on Ladd Air Force Base near Fairbanks. If Army
regulations forbade use of the installation for road work performed for the
state, the Bureau was to negotiate with the local post commander to assume
custody and jurisdiction of the tank farm. Several properties needed to be
declared surplus, including 1 apartment building in Feirbenks and 2 in
Anchorage, and 2 icts in Palmer, all not needed in connection with road
functions. Then there were the many road material sites for which the
Bureau held permits or licenses, They were to be listed and the
information shared with the state.”

Concurrently with the completion of the inventories, the Bureau, in
cooperation with the state, intended to prepare drafts of 3 instruments to
convey properties listed in schedules A through B to the state; a contract
between the BPR and the state for the former to perform road building and
maintenance for the latter on a reimbursable basis; and the state granting
the BPR authority to have custody, control and jurisdiction over buildings,
equipment end supplies necessary to carry out the functions of a state
highway department. As the Alaska Highway Department became capable of
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assuming more functions, the contract needed to be modified from time to
tine. 4

Another matter concerned the use of ARC balances, the so-called
"Appropriation No. 612" which amounted to $731,796.51. Charged against
this eum were possible contingency expenses amounting to $656,480.55,
Every effort had to be made to settle these claims, because Section 21(d)
of the Alaska Omibus Act lapsed the authority to use tunexpended ARC
balances. The Bureau did not want to lose these monies because it wanted
to use them to ifquidate any administrative settlement of claims by
allocating them to part financing of several federal aid prejects on roads
on which the ARC had made improvements. These funds, however, were not to
be used on these projects until the claims had been settled.”

The President signed the Alaska Omnibus Act into law on June 25, 1959,
A day later, the Bureau‘s legal department discovered that rhe act
repealed, effective July 1, 1959, the existing laws under which the Bureau
of Public Roads had performed the functions of a state highway department
in Alaska. The act also stated, however, that che transition was to occur
“without interruption of or interference with the road program in
Alaska...." How was this to be accomplished in light of the-repeal? The
Bureau had submitted a budget based on the assumption that the Alaska
Omnibus Bill would be enacted. Accordingly, it did not provide funds,
after July 1, 1959, for those employees engaged in the construction and
Maintenance of federal aid highways in Alaska under the laws repealed by
the act. The state Highway Department was neither capable of assuming its
responsibilities nor of absorbing the employees dropped from Bureau
payrolis. That made for a disorderly transition, because work would
practically cease except on contracts awarded prior to the date of the act
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and not yet completed, Furthermore, the competent and efficient
organization the Eureau had built in the North would dissolve rapidlybecause discharged employees would leave the state, accept employmentelsewhere, or maka other personal arrangements. Obviously, this would
create difficulties in "the later creation of an organization, either State
or Federal, for the resumption of the functions and duties of read
construction, repair and mainrenance in Alaska."®

To solve these problema, legal counsel recommended that the Departmentof Commerce follow the procedures outlined in the Section 44(<) of theAlaska Statehood Act of 1958 (72 Stat. 339) which stated, in part, that"after the transfer or conveyance to the State of Alaska of any property orfunction” pursuant to the statehood act or any other law, “and until June
30, 1964, the head of the Federal agency having administrative jurisdictionof such property prior to its transfer or conveyance may contract with theState of Alaska for the performance by such agency, on a refmbursablebasis, of some or all of the functions authorized to be performed by it inAlaska immediately preceding such conveyance or transfer.”’ In short, theBureau intended to use the provisions of the statehood act in order to
continue highway activities end prevent the disestablishment of its Alaska
organization. A few days later, on June 30, the Secretary of Commerce
signed a “conveyance of property" to Alaska document. On July 1, Alaeka’s
Governor William A. Egan and the Federal Highway Administrator B.D. Tallamysigned a contract under which the BPR wes “to perform certain highwayfunctions and services for the state of Alaaka.‘t® With the first documentthe Secretary of Commerce by quit claim deed transferred to the state ailtights, title and interest “in all real properties owned, held, administer—
ed, or used" by the BPR in Alaska, except that needed to continue
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functioning. The second document assured the continuity of highway con~
struction and maintenance until the state was able to assume these
functions.

In the spring of 1959, the Bureau reassigned E.H. Swick who had served
so ably as Regional Engineer and succeeded in integrating Alaska into the
federal aid highway system. His successor was Wa. J. Niemi, the former
chief engineer for the Alaska Road Commission, The appointment assured
continuity with a man who possessed a long record of northern experience.
Niemi now had to handle the transition. He soon urged Governor Egan to ask
the President under the provisions of Section 44(b} of the Alaska Omnibus
Act to permit the Bureau ta continue mafntenance of small airfields and the
construction and maintenance of access roads off the federal aid highway
system. The atate was ag yet unable to perform these tasks. The governor
submitted his request to the President but asked that the charges for these
services not be deducted from the transitional grants. Egan proposed to
directly reimburse the Bureau.” The President granted the request.

Tm early September of that year, Niemi summarized the transitional
problems the Bureau faced. He glso took the opportunity to remind rhe
state's Commissioner of the Department of Public Works, Richard A. Downing,
what ateas le needed to address. Most importantly, the state needed to
devise a personnel system in order to attract Bureau employees for staffing
its Department of Highways. He urged that the Alaska Highway & Public
Works Act of 1957 be reviewed, and any deficiencies, particularly in regard
to federal aid laws (Title 23-Highways) be corrected. He informed Downing
that Region 10 was in the process of phasing out its engineering and design
sections, and had started to employ consultants for aerial surveys, route
selection, and highway and bridge design. The consultant services were to
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supplement design work which the BPR and state permanent ewployees, who
administered contract construction in the summer, accomplished in the
winter, Niemi assured Downing that the Bureau would negotiate consultant
services with approval of and contract award by the state. He urged that
the state gradvally assume the engineering and design duties and take over
the materials branch as well as organize photogrammetric and electronic
computation units. Ali construction was to be accomplished by contract
through competitive bidding. Advertising for bids was to be on a
year-round basis as designs were completed. When advertising for bids
occurred during the winter months, the prospective bidders were to be
notified in advance, Construction engineering was to be kept to a minimum
consistent with proper control of the work, and all such costs in excess of
10 percent of the project were to be paid by the state in compliance with
federal aid taws.

2°

Niemt told Downing that Region 10 continued its policy of “fully
adequate and safe highway maintenance. probably exceeding that of many
other states.” Winter snow removal and sanding often had to be atcom-
plished on an overtime basis in order to provide traffic safety. He
advised Downing that the state might want to review the maintenance program
in order to assure adequate service, The state should assume these
responsibilities on an area by area basis, starting with Nome and Bristol
Bay. The state also had to decide whether or not it desired to assume
maintenance of the forest highway system. Fending this decision, Region 10
retained all facilities, equipment and supplies for this function,

2

He alerted Downing that access to principal highways from public and
private installations needed to be controlled. Businesses and residents
along highways often filled ditches or installed inadequate drainage
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structures to provide access to their properties. Effective enforcement of
this phase of highway waintenance was an early necessity. Fortunately, the
Alaska Omnibus Act authorized the use of fiscal 1966 and prior year unob-
ligated apportionments for highway maintenance. Once this financial
cushion had been used, however, the state became fully responsibie for
highway maintenance costs. Niemi also warned that the expansion of the
federal aid highway system would add to the waintenance expenses and also
require the state to build additional maincenance camps,

‘4

Niemi mentioned that the major depots and maintenance shops were
located at division headquarters at Anchorage, Fairbanks and Juneau, with
sub-depots at Soldotna, Palmer, Glennallen, Tok, Valdez, Nome and Haines.
All maintenance camps possessed field repair facilities. Depots were
responsible for the operation of repair shops and supply functions under
the supervision of the administrative officer of each division headquar-
ters, A division mechanic et each of the three major depots supervised the
repair shop. Niemi informed Downing that Region 10 had contemplated the
reorganization of depot operations under a general manager assisted by a
supply officer and a shops supervisor or master mechanic. He mentioned
better control of supplies at adequate levels throughout the state as one
of the reasons for the reorganization scheme, Furthermore, equipment
tepair and replacement and the daily operations of the numerous shops
tequired the employment of an overall spectalist. Niemi edvised Downing
that the state might want to appoint an equipment and shop supervisor “as ¢
forerunner to the early assumption of all depot functions.” Also, a
wemorandum of understanding was needed to cover procurement and disposal of
Stores. 13
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Policy also needed to be established for the repair and improvement of
butidings. The BPR and the ARG for wany years had followed a depot and
taintenance camp improvement program. Still, many of these were still
substandard despite a replacement program worth aboue $500,000 per year.
This now had become a state responsibility, and it promised to be 2 costiy
one, Yet the problem had to be faced and a solution worked out. Niemi
already had submitted a draft agreement on this subject to the state, The
asphalt tank farms at Anchorage and Vaidez were to be transferred once the
state had obtained leases for the land. Niemi warned that both installa-
tions needed expensive revetments to contain the asphalt preducts in case
of fire or failure of tanks and pipelines. He told Downing that it might
be cheaper to dispose of the tank farms and buy asphalt products from the
several commercial outlets recently established, Finally, Niemi urged the
State Highway Department to assume the planning and programming functions

Las rapidly as possible, and promised that Region 10 would assist in every
way to advance this phase of state operations. ‘4

On September 8, a few days after Niemi had summarized the transitional
problems for che state and made his recommendations on how to solve them,
he furnished a situation report to Washington headquarters. He related
that Commissioner Downing had been moving cautiously into his job, which
included highways, airfields, public buildings and marine facilities.
Downing had offered the job of highway director to several BPR engineers
who had turned it down. Alaskan papers advertised for the vacancy, but
with no results. 1T.D. Sherard, the Deputy Highway Engineer of Wyoming was
the leading candidate. Downing had told Niemi that several key personnel
in the New Mexico Highway Department had indicated an interest in the posi-
tion, apparently because of conflicts between that stare's Utghway
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Commissionandtheprincipaladministrators.GovernorEgantookavery
activepartinalldepartmentactivities,becauseunderthestate's
constitutionthechiefexecutiveadministereddirectlythroughdepartment
headswithouttheinterveningbeardsorcommissionswhichwereso
characteristicofterritorialgovernment.

15

Region10continuedtoperformpracticallyailthefunctionsofa
statehighwaydepartment.Thestatehadtakenoverright-of-wayworkwith
responsibilityforalltitlesearch,appraisal,negotiationandcondema-~
tionasrequired,Region10continuedtaperformtheengineeringfunc-
tions,suchasthepreparationofright-of-wayplats.Theterrirory,and
nowstatehadbeendevelopingaplanningsectionforseveralyears.‘This
unithadgraduallyincreasedthescopeofitsactivities,butetpresent
onlyworkedonroadinventory,trafficcountsandorigin-destination
studies,whilea‘smalldesignsectionworkedonprojectsoutsidethe
federalaidsystem.‘TheBureaucontinuedtopreparethestate'sfederal
aidprograms,andithadreachedagreementwithAlaskaontheprogramfrow
fiscalyear1961apportionmentsforapproximately$42million.Surveyand
designscouldnowproceed.NiemitoldWashingtonthathehadbeenurging
Alaskatotakeoverprogramplanningasquicklyaspessible.Asaresult,
thestatenowplannedtohireaconsultantfrodrawupa20yearhighway
improvementandextensionprogram.Region10haddisconragedthisplan,
andinsteadrecommendeda5yearplantobedevelopedbythestateplanning
sectiona¢requiredbythepastlegislature.Region10hadofferedtoaid
inthisundertaking.Niemithoughtthatifwarrantedthestatecouldusea
consultantforspecialphasesofthe5yearplan.Furthermore,heprefer-
redtowaitforthefinalreportfromtheInternationalRailandHighway
Commission.SenatorWarrenG.Magnuson(D.,Washington}hadintroduceda
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measure in 1954 to establish such a Commission. In 1956, Congrees enacted
Public Law 884 which established the Commission. Because of delays the
first meeting did not take place until July 30, 1957. Commission members
set June 1, 1961 as the deadline for the submission of the final report to
Congress. °

.

Region 10 had requested the state to furnish e proposed time schedule
for assumption of the various highway functions. [t needed this informa-
tion to plan its organization to perform the contract work for the state as
well as to administer 43 contracts to completion which were on the books on
June 30, 1959. Niemi anticipated a very heavy Bureau load for about 2

years based on observations over the past several months, Region 10 had to
expand its organization to handle about $42 million a year of construction
projects ag well as $5.5 million in ennual waintenance. This represented a
three-fold increase in total expenditures, and of construction funds five
times the previous rate. The Bureau had negotiated 6 consultant contracts,
approved by the state, for route selection, engineering and design for
about $3.6 million involving 320 miles of highways and structures. for the
mext 2 years, therefore, there could be no reduction in force-—-and after
that it had to be closely coordinated with the state,

Fiscal matters and operations of the Trust Fund had been problematical
but were gradually being resolved, The state had been unable to maintain
an adequate reserve in the fund because Congress had not fully appropriated
the transitional grant monies. The state was further handicapped by the
lack of office space in Juneau. There just was no place to locate the
various new departments, including highways. Above ell, Niemi asked
Washington to have key personnel assigned to Region 10 to help cope with
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the transition, and to put off any Teorganization schemes until the state
had assumed full control, !”

Niemi and Downing soon reached agreement on what policies and proce-
dures the Bureau, acting as the state's contractor, was to follow in the
repair and minor improvement of state buildings and depots, the purchase of
operating stores and supplies and of controlled personal property. The
State was to pay for ali of this, but had first to agree to repair costs or
purchases in excess of $1,000. 18

In the meantime, a Project Examination Team from Washington headquar-
ters conducted 2 most thorough survey of the operations, practices and

procedures of the Alaska Regional Office and its 3 division offices between
July 6 and August 12, 1959, On the latter date, it submitted its lengthy
and detailed report together with recommendations. Tepics covered orga-
nization, plamning and programming, engineering, maintenance, accounting,
equipment depots, and state and Regional Office right-of-way operations.
Examiners were concerned with streamlining Region 10 and helping it to
transfer highway functions to the state. On July 30, Niemi and C.4. Park,
the team real property officer, discussed the findings and recommendations
pertaining to right-of-ways, and the examiners and Region 10 personnel
discussed the full report on August 12. The major recommendation was that
BPR activities should be downgraded to division status even before the
state assumed full highway functions. Teem members felt that the existing
organization appeared overstaffed in some functions. For example, a
comparison of mail and file room activities in Region 8 and 10 offices
disclosed excess personnel in the latter. Niemi disagreed, however,
Stating that the existing staff of 4 pérmanent and | temporary employee was
the minimum needed to perform the necessary functions. Furthermore, it was
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unfair to compare the related subunits in Region 8 and 10 inasmuch as the
latter functioned as a state highway organization in addition to super-
vising the federal aid program. The Fairbanks division office prepared the
payrolls for its employees rather than letting the regional office do this
job which performed this task for ali other personnel. The examiners
criticized this practice, aud Niemi agreed, stating thet within a short
time the regional office would also prepare the Fairbanks payroll. 9

The examiners found that Region 10 had trained many surveyors and
inspectors, and was forced to continwe te do so because of the rapid
personnel turnover. This was not very cost effective, but could not be
avoided. In the area of plauning and programming, the Washington team
recommended that the Bureau make no changes or additions to Alaska’s ABC
system without the state's initiation, and until a study had been made
showing the feasible extensions which might be accomplished during a 5 or
10 year period. At present, no criterta existed for the establishment of 2
logical future primary highway system. The examiners noted that the state
possessed a amall functioning highway planning section headquartered in
Anchorage. Unfortunately, it did little beyond mapping and traffic
studies. They recommended that the state be encouraged to assume program
functions and that the authorization and project funding procedures be
strengthened. Also, more attention was to be given to the economic justi-fication for reconstruction projects. The examiners praised the use of
photogrammetrics, the study and recording of alternate locations, and the
attention being given to materials, but urged that even more efforts be
devoted to these areas. They noted that the regional office performed all
bridge design work, and that these designe compared favorably with those
used in the more progressive contiguous states, The regional and each of
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the three division offices designed highways and roads, Qualified person-
nel in the division offices did this work primarily during the winter
months because they were engaged in construction projects during the
summers. The examiners noted and approved of Region 10 plans to employ
cousultants to develop some high priority projects in order to use the

appreciably larger apportionment Alaska was to receive from the federal aid
highway fund.

2°

The division offices supervised location work, and shifted crews

between that task and construction work as needed, and all force account
work except on maintenance projects had ended. The examiners recommended

that Region 10 develop average bid price information and keep {t current,
They reported that project engineers reported directly to their respective
division offices except in Anchorage where an “area engineer” supervised 2

ox more project engineers. The regional office employed three inspection
engineers who made monthly inspections and wrote the necessary reports.
Laboratories functioned at both Anchorage and Fairbanks and another one was

being established at Juneau, while engineers performed the simpler tests at
the project sites... The examiners noted the substantial cost overruns on

several projects and were critical that no action had been taken to provide
the necessary additional financing. They also recommended that stockpiled
Materials, such as crushed aggregates provided for in some construction
tontracts, be carrfed in inventory and charged to projects on which they
were actually used since these might be financed fron different federal aid
funds or be used in mgintenance. Since Alaska had become a state it now

Was necessary to make a distinction between maintenance and construction
costs,7?
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The examiners found the maintenance level in Alaska to be higher than

in other states for equal traffic density roads. They determined that many

factors contributed to increased maintenance costs in the North. These

included 5 or 6 major passes with high snow removal costs. Thompson Pass

on the Richardson Highway, for example, was the most difficult and costly,

averaging about $80,000 per season. When compared with the northern

states, the average snowfall, exceptin the southern coastal areas, was not

excessive, However, practically none of the snow melted during the winter,

and frequent high winds and resulting drifting necessitated additional

clearing. Permafrost occurred on most interior roads and required frequent

and major xepairs. Slides and rock falls were a common problem in moun-

tainous terrain, and it was too costly to relocate active slide areas,

particularly those with permafrost problems, to higher locations because

that would resuit in additional
’
snow removal costs. Glacial streams,

continually shifting their channels, required the restoration of protective

dikes to protect the roadbeds, and the thawing of frozen culverts presented

an additional cost not common to most states. Stringent load restrictions

were imposed during the spring breakup, yet damage occurred and temporary

‘tepairs through spot patching were expensive, Unconnected and isolated

sections of roads added costs because of the difficulty of shipping

equipment and supplies and the inability to easily shift machinery and men

to other locations where they could be utilized more effectively. Checks

of available records showed the following maintenance costs per mile per

year or season:

i, primary paved routes--$1,788.00;

2, secondary unpaved roeade--$1, 404,00;

3. secondary unpaved roads on a seasonal basis--$750.60;
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4. secondary local, roads--$1,202.00; and

5. isolated secondary local roads-~$570.00.
The examiners observed that if all costs properly chargeable to maintenance
were included, the above expenses would be even higher, 77

What could be done to cut down on costs? The team members made

humerous suggestions. Old and inefficient equipment and chat more suited
for construction than maintenance should be replaced with smaller, more
mobile machines. They cited numerous examples. Unused tractor-scraper
anits existed in various locations which were too big to operate efficient-
ly in ditches and too slow for Long hauls. At Livengood there was a shovel
which had to be disassembled before it could be transported where it was
needed, Cleated tractors were numerous in areas where only asphalt sur-
faces were maintained. They required transportation to the point of off
highway use, In some cases dozers were used where front end loaders and/or
small, truck mounted draglines. shovels, or clanshells in combination with
trucks could perform more efficiently. Another suggestion was that main~
tenance headquarters easily accessible from adjacent facilities he
abandoned rather than kept operational or improved and enlarged as then
planned. For example, Region 10 intended to improve Birch Lake Camp, 56
miles south of Fairbanks on the Richardson Highway despite the fact that
beth Fairbanks and Big Delta, only 98 miles apart, had good facilities, It
had similar plans for the Johnson River maintenance station, located
between Big Delta and Tok Junction which were only 120 miles apart. Ten
Mile Eureka maintenance station wae currently under construction despite
the fact that it was located very near the far end of a 97 mile section
from Tok Junction to the Canadian herder. Locating a headquarters at the
far end of a road section was inefficient. Other “dead end™ camps existed
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at Homer, Seward and Valdez. On the Glenn Highway there were two camps
between Glenneilen and Palmer one of which was to be replaced. Prom Palmer
to 94 mile camp was 48 miles, from 94 mile camp to Eureka 34 miles, and
from Eureka to Glennallen 59 wiles. The examiners suggested that at least
ene or perhaps even both camps could be consolidated with an adjoining
facility. There were other such examples. Regional engineer Niemi,
however, disagreed with the recommendations since long experience had
demonstrated that all camps were necessary to carry out an adequate
maintenance program, but agreed to review all of them. If some were found
to be expendable, and the state agreed, he would eliminate those. 27

Construction engineering costs averaged 15.3 percent for the projects
sampled. Federal law (U.S. Code, Title 23, Section 106{c}) limited federal
participation in such costs to 10 percent. Therefore, for projects under-
taken after July 1, 1959 only 2 solutions existed, namely reducing the
engineering or having the state absorb all costs in excess of 10 percent.
Several factors contributed to these high engineering costs. The
Livengood—Eureka project, 25 miles in length, furnished 2 good example. It
was a pioneer road, and the contract cost per mile amounted to only
$20,000. There was no gravel surfacing, very little cleanup and no dis-
posal of timber and brush. Yet the contract called for the usual engineer~
dug functions such as re-staking the center line and setting slope stakes
and blue tops. New cross sections were required together with the develop-
ment of a new grade line and balancing of quantities of materials needed
because the contract was based on a very sketchy preliminary survey. The
project was remote and inaccessible and cowld only be reached and traversed
from each end by swamp buggies or cat tractors, and therefore surveyors
only took the center line profile. Engineers had estimated the cross slope
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of the ground from U.S. Geological Survey maps and contact aerial photos.
They did net determine the ground conditions beforehand. The soil turned
out to be swampy with permafrost in many places. Borrow pit information
generally proved to be adequate, and the profect engineer had reported that
there probably would be no cost overruns. Because of the remoteness the
Bureay had to provide quarters and mess faciliries, and could not transfer
men to other projects for short time periods as needed. This added to the
costs. The examiners observed many projects where combinations of suitable
and readily available materials and good bid competition resulted in
reasonable per mile construction costs yet there was no reduction in
engineering expenses. Some of the following factors contributed to these
higher costs: air transportation to the projects, long walk-ins, short
winter days and severe weather: and a large percent of new personnel each
construction season requiring additional training and resulting in lower
productivity than could be expected with experienced crews. tt was also
peesible that goverment employees fringe benefits exceeded those granted
by the average state highway department or the contractors, although the
examiners did not gather any Tigures supporting this assumption.

2*

Next the examiners turned their attention to equipment depots, charged
with furnishing services to administration, engineering, and other activ-
ities for which no revenve was received. Depots carried mess and lodge
operations and a staff of electricians, radiomen and carpenters not found
in normal operations. Team members found Alaska depot operations to be
informal and unbusinesslike. They recommended that equipment depot op-
erations be placed in direct charge of one person in the regional office
tather than under each division office, and that this centralized adminis~
tration remain in Juneau until the state assumed depot operations; that a
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full-time accountant be assigned to design uniform bookkeeping procedures
and accounting controls; that the maintenance of the equipment depot
registers be transferred to the depot accountant; that a full-time employee
be given vtesponsibility for property maintenance and procurement; and
finally, that the salaries and expenses of the foregoing personnel be
charged to the depet rather than the administration. The examiners devoted
100 pages of their report to a detailed description, analysis and cririque
of depot operations.“

The state right-of-way section handled all functions except program-
ming, right-of-way engineering and cost estimates on aiternate highway
locations. The state planned to take these over as soon as it had fully
staffed this section. Right-of-way cost estimates had not been made in the
past, The exauiners recommended that the Bureau right-of-way personnel
should review preliminary cost estimates prepared and approved by the
state, and’ accompany state right-of-way personnel on preliminary and final
highway location inspections. Present planning envisioned that design was
one of the last responsibilities to be transferred to the state. Because
of this unusual arrangement, the regional office had to maintain a workable
system coordinating design with the state right-of-way section and also
provide adequate lead time for the orderly acquisition of right-of-way.
Regional office plans did not clearly indicate right-of-way lines and
construction limits, nor adequate cross-section information for the ap-
praiser's use in the determination of "after valuetions.” Plans were not
always dated, approved, signed, and identified as preliminary or finai. 7°

The examiners urged regional office personnel to continuously review
proposed and existing state right-of-way policies and procedures for
conformance with BPR directives. Attention should be paid ta property
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management, dispesal of excess improvements, fiseal matters. and the
correction or improvement of questionable or improper appraisal practices
and techniques. Finally, the regional office should encourage and assist
the state in securing proper highway legislation, including the right to

acqtiire right-of-way with fee simple title, to acquire, hold, and dispose
of any excess, or to acquire it in advance; and to rent and lease such

property. It was also important that survey parties obtain the right to
enter privately-owned property; and that the state draft a workable
imuediate entry ststute.”’

This was the most extensive review of Region 10 since ita establish-
ment in 1956, and revealed Washington's ambiguity of Bureau operations in
Alaska. Region 10 did not fit into the Bureau of Public Roads nationwide
organization because it also functioned as a state highway department--and
it did that nowhere else. For that reason, Region 10 staffing requirements
were much more extensive than those of any other region. Still, Washington
headquarters attempted to fmpose uniformity but found it could not he

attained in the North. It was frustrating, and the passage of the Alaska
Omnibus Bill caused a sigh of communal relief among the top administrators
at headquarters. Region 10 finally could be made to conform to Bureau
norms nationwide because now it cculd legitimately rid itself eof the
unaccustomed state highway department functions.

Niemi did his best to implement the recommendations of the examination
team and still carry out the state highway department responsibilities and
at the same time transfer these to the state in phases. The state con-

stantly asked for interpretations of sections of PPM-21-4.1 (Policy and
Procedure Memorandum) promulgated by the BPR on January 31, 1958, One

example concerned federal financial participation in “maintaining the
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central office.” On October 12, Niemi submitted a memorandum to the
Assistant Commissioner for Administratioa in which he reported on progress
made on the examination team recommendetions. Much had been accomplished.
For example, the state had agreed to maintain all forest highways; depot
losses and reorganization were being studied; the regionwide inventory had
been completed; and Region 10 was preparing additional conveyances of
personal and real property te the state.”

Region 10 had leased land from the Alaska Railroad at no cost on which
it hed built a variety of faciliries, These it now transferred to the
state. The question quickly arese: should the Alaska Railroad grant
leases to the state. Niemi mentioned the Fairbanks Equipment Depot as ar
example. The state needed the facility and he pointed out chat it would
face sizable expenditures if it were required to wove. The Alaska Railroad
intended to retain ownership of the land, but agreed to lease the ground,
subject to terms agreed upon after negotiations. A few weeks later, Niemi
teld Washington that the state had told him that it would assume all
highway functions on July 1, 1960. Niemi was hopeful that the state would
meet the deadline, but some ‘hurdles remained. The state had yet to
establish a merit and retirement system for its employees. The state
legislature, convening in late January 1960, intended to deal with the
subject. Many Public Roads employees, he predicted, would be awaiting the
form this legislation tock before deciding whether or not to accept state
enployment. Without such system, no effective recruitment was possible.
Niemi told Washington thet recruitment and training tock time, and that the
interval between the adjournment of the legislarure and July 1 did not give
sufficient time to establish a fully functional state highway division. He
suggested that Region 10, as contractor for the state, needed to be
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organized at the start of the building season in May to provide inspection
and construction engineering for all active contracts. It also had to
carry on through the season and work for the state after July 1, 1960, The
additional time would permit the orderly placement of professtonal and

administrative BPR employees in other regions after the end of the 1960
Summer season. He also predicted that many Bureau employees, especially
those in the depot and maintenance groups, would defer transfer decisions
to the state until the Last possible moment. An interin employment period
under state supervision, he was certain, would convince many to sign up. 2?

Between November 8 and 20, 1959, a team frow the Washington Office of
Administration arrived in Juneau and followed up on the administrative
section of the Project Exemination Division report and helped prepare
Region 10 for the orderly transfer of administrative records and functions
to the state. It discussed the future of Region 10 and drew up organiza~ 4

tional charts, agreed to by all. It also tried to coordinate the account-
ing system with the state, but found that the latter as yet lacked the
necessary personnel. Team members and Niemi met with state officials and
once again discussed right-of-way matters, urging the latter. to adopt
procedures insuring a smooth flow of data from the Regional Design Office
to its state counterpart sa thet acquisition of right-of-way could proceed
in a coordinate fashion and that projects ready for advertising received
the earliest attention. Region 10 and the team were concerned with the
horizontal organization of the state unit which did not produce Tight-of-
way as fast as needed. The team had also taken steps to provide Region 10

with personnel to perform a complete audit on class 1 and 2 vouchers. As
long aa the Bureau did all the accounting and auditing, ali final vouchers
were to be submitted to Washington for review before closing out a
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reimbursable project. The team promised co assign a Bureay specialist to
teady Region 10 and the state for full audit procedures. The individual
also was to work with the state in setting up the correct procedures
enabling it to meet its fiscal responsibilities. In addition, Region 10
was to be assigned a full-time auditor, and a 3 man team, consisting of a
representative from the Alaska Departments of Public Works and Aduinis-
tration and the Bureau of Public Roads to mesh accounting practices.Various other chores needed to be accomplished before July 1, 1960, includ-
ing the transfer of 211 records and remaining property to the state. Niemi
was most concerned with the future prospects of Region 10 employees, and
was disturbed to learn that team members had discussed future assignmentswith some and indicated to others "that there would be no place for them in
the future Alaska Region or elsewhere in Public Reads." Niemi told his
section and unit chiefs to advise their people that all plans were in the
formative stage and that he hoped to have “definite answers.,.by the middle
of January, vhich still leaves plenty of time for individuels to reach

.

decisions and plan their future course of action,"-°
On its return to Washington, team member RR. Hamann recorded his

impressions about the recent visit. He felt that the state's intention to
assume ail highway operations on July 1, 1960 "heightens rather than
diminishes the need for achieving compliance with accepted recommendations
of the Project Examination Division.” The report had shown the urgent ueed
to promptly correct Region 10 administrative and engineering operations.
He recommended that “we should place our own house in order” before we
attempt to help Alaska “develop its highway functions." Ever conscious of
the Bureau image, Hamavn stated that “by so doing, we will forestall
criticism of our stewardship and alse help the State take over next July in
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an orderly manner. We already have a going operation which, when put in
order, could be turned over to Alaska, manned for continuous operation by
them without faltering except for changing the disbursing office and using

itState pay scale." He felt that despite having assumed operation in Septem-
ber 1956, Region 10 lacked experience in federal aid procedures. Unless
Washington exercised better supervision than it had since 1956, “the
proposed regional organization usy prove deficient in administering the
Federal-aid program in our new state.” Hamann warned that “if the
Washington office is to give such supervision, it will have to prepare
itself to function in a manner which it is not normally organized to
serve," He preferred a division organization since "a single State does
not justify a separate regional office,” and such an organization would
receive "the needed day-to-day supervision it needs from a regional office
(Region 8) with experience in ali aspects of the Federal-sid program as
well as the Forest and Park road programs." Region 8 wae best suited for
supervising such an Alaska division since the regional engineer and a
number of his personnel had served in Alaska. Best of ali, Region 8 could
reach Alaska by plane in a day as compared to two days of travel from
Washington, D.C. The full team issued its report on December 14 in which
it summarized its findings end recommendations.

>!

On December 31, 1959 Niemi issued a progress report on the transition
toe state operation. Organization of the state highway division had lagged
behind schedule and the state had only filled the key administrative
positions, director and assistant director and office engineer, and was
trying to recruit a materials and a construction engineer as well as a
personnel officer. The right-of-way and planning sections were in the
process of moving from Anchorage to Juneau, and the state negotiated for
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office space in that city for a design section. The state highway division
had prepared a budget for the 1960 legislature, worked on highway speci-
fications, prepared position descriptions and established pay rates.
Unfortunately, the state right-of-way section, on which Region 10 depended
to advertise projects, had not been effective. Nineteen projects worth
$7,839,000 ready for advertising could not be moved because of lack of
right-of-way certification. The state alse had agreed to assume mainte-
mance of the forest highway system, which led to the transfer of the
remaining property, supplies and equipment in forest areas to the state.
Region 10 had completed a physical inventory of all materials, supplies and
equipment in the late summer of 1959 worth $11,839,635. The Bureau also
had assigned David L. Fosburgh as planning engineer on November 20, a
posicion unfilled for a year, and Prentice Julian, the assistant regional
engineer, was to arrive in Juneau in early January, 1960. The state also
had distributed a questionnaire to Region 10 employees and found that nost
wageboard maintenance people were willing to take state employment, and
“many of our professional engineers aud administrative people have also
given the Stare encouraging replies,">*

Region i0 planned to assign some key people to the state-to help
assist it in organizational matters. It also had become apparent that the
state would be unable to asaume full highway functions by July 1, 1960,
necessitating a modification of the existing contract, and Public Roads had
to be "prepared to fill the gaps by detailing employees to the State for
perhaps the remainder of che construction season after July 1." The state
planned to hire all of its permanent employees as soon ag possible, while
Region 10 racruited only seasonal engineering and administrative personnel.It was to be a busy construction season, because Region 10 as the state
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contractor was drawing plans for 64 projects in the approved program with
an estimated construction cost of $31,953,000, while 5 forest highway
projects. and 2 National Park Service projects added $3,355,000 and

$750,000, respectively. In addition, the design section administered 6
consultant contracts for survey end design totalling 320 miles and costing
$3,608,175.°3

The state intended to continue the division offices at Anchorage,
Fairbanks and Juneau, and Region 10 intended to help the state “wherever
possible during this critical formative period, both as contractor for the
State and a¢ a BPR organfzetion."* Niemi believed that “our efforts are
appreciated and will prove helpfxl in establishing a sound base for a
future smeoth working relatiouship.">*

1959 had been a strenvous year, A review of Region 10 by a Washington
team had found serious shortcomings in its operations and resulted in a
host of suggestions on correcting them. Meanwhile, the state struggled te
establish its highway organization. At the end of the year, much had been
accomplished. Region 10 stood on the verge of major changes after relin-
quishing highway functions to the state in 1960. The state, as it was to
discover, had a long apprenticeship ahead of it in complying with federal
aid regulations and procedures.

FOOTNOTES

l. H.E, Cunningham to C.W, Enfield, June 1, 1959, 62-A~1283, box 65, R.G.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
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Ibid. The ARC had built shelter cabins and airstrips with territorial
funds, so one can assume that these automatically became state
property.

Ibid.

Thid.

H,£. Cunningham to C.W, Enfield, June 2, 1959, 62-A-1283, box 65, RG.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
The Alaska Omnibus Act repealed Sections 119 and 120(h) of title 23,
United States Code, through which the Secretary of Commerce, through
the Bureau of Public Roads, administered and performed the functions
and duties pertaining to the construction, repair and maintenance of
roads, trails, bridges, etc, in Alaska; 5.K. Booth to Robert J. Dodds,
Jr., June 26, 1959, 62-A-1283, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records
Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Toid.

Ibid.

2.

4,

7s

CONVEYANCE OF PROPERTY TO ALASKA PURSUANT TO SECTION 21OF THE ACT APPROVED JUNE 25, 1959 (73 STAT. 141}
Pursuant to the authority contained in sectioh 21 of the actapproved by the President June 25, 1959 (73 Stat. 141}, the Secretaryof Commerce by quitclaim deed on June 30, 1959, transferred to theState of Alaska all rights, title and incerest of the Department ofCommerce in all real properties owned, held, administered, or used bythe Secretary of Commerce in connection with the activities of theBureau of Public Roads in Alaska, except such reali properties as theSecretary has determined are needed for the operations, activities,and functions of the Bureau of Public Roads in Alaska after suchtransfer. This transfer was subject to the condition that if theSecretary of Commerce or the head of any other Federal agency deter-mines and publishes notice thereof in the Federal Register within 120days next following June 30, 1959, that all or any part of thesepremises or any interests therein are needed for continued retentionin Federal ownership for purposes other than or in addition to roadpurposes, the Secretary of Commerce may enter and rerminate the estatequitclaim in those portions of the premises concerning which saiddeterminations are made, by notifying the Governor of the State ofAlaska of such termination by registered letter or letters mailed by

-380-



June 30, 1960. The State of Alaska has accepted the property trans-
ferred without waiving any rights in might otherwise have to refer anydispute to the Claims Commission authorized by section 46 of the
aforesaid act approved June 25, 1959.

In order to give Federal agencies an opportunity to determine
whether any of the real property so transferred is needed for con-tinued retention in Federal ownership for purposes other than or inaddition to road purposes, the following procedure will be used;(a) Any Federal agency which determines that any of such real
property i¢ needed for continued retention in Federal ownership shall
publish notice of such determination in the Federal Register within 60
days from the date of this publication.

‘(b} Such notice shall set forth a determination that there iseither a firm requirement or a tentative requirement for retention ofthe properties concerned.
(c) If the notice sets forth a tentative requirement, the agencyconcerned shall determine whether a firm requirement for the propertyexists and, if so, shall publish notice of such determination within

30 days after publication of notice of che tentative requirement.
(d) It will be considered thet none of the lands or interests in

tands so transferred are needed for retention in Federal ownership for
purposes other than or in addition to road purposes, unless a notice
or notices with respect thereto are published in the Federal Registeras provided in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) herein.

{e) After notice has been published in the Federal Register thata firm requirement exists for the retention tn Federal ownership of
any reali property transferred as above described, the Federal agencyconcerned shall, within 120 days after publication of such notice,submit a formal request to the Secretary of Commerce for the Secretaryto enter and terminate the estate quitclaimed to the State of Alaska
to the extent of the agency's request. Fatlure of a Federal agency to
make such formal request to the Secretary of Commerce will be deemed awaiver of any right to have the property retained.

Real property retained in Federal ownership as provided herein
which is not needed or required for any purpose by the Department of
Commerce shall be reported as excess by the Secretary of Commerce tothe General Services Administration, in accordance with applicable
regulations and procedures, and the General Services Administrationwill be advised of the determinations of the Federal agencies,A detailed list of individual parcels of land which have beentransferred to the State of Alaska pursuant to section 21 of the act
approved by the President June 25, 1959 (73 Stat. 142), is on ftle for
inspection at the offices of the Bureau of Public Roads, U.S. Depart-ment of Commerce, 1717 H Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., Room 865, andat the Regional Office, Bureau of Public Roads, U.S. Department of
Commerce, Federal Building, Juneau, Alaska.

KR KRKEKE HR
CONTRACT FOR THE BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS, UNITED STATES

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, TO PERFORM CERTAIN HIGHWAY
FUNCTIONS AND SERVICES FOR THE STATE OF ALASKA

THIS INDENTURE made, entered into, and effective as of July 1,1959, by and between the Federal Highway Adwinistrator acting for and
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in behalf of the Bureau of Public Roads, United States Department ofCommerce, hereinafter referred to as the “Administrator™, and theGovernor of Alaska acting for and in behalf of the Department ofPublic Works, State of Alaska, hereinafter referred to as the"Governor",
WITNESSETH:WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 21 of the Act approved by thePresident on June 25, 1959, (73 Stat. 141}, the Secretary of Commerceon June 30, 1959, transferred and conveyed to the State of Alaska allproperties owned, held, administered or used by the Secretary inconnection with the activities of the Bureau of Public Roads inAlaska except those properties otherwise needed by the Bureau ofPublic Roads to perform its usual Federal and Federal-aid highwayfunctions, and

WHEREAS, the Governor is desirous that the Bureau of Public Roadsshall continue for a time to perform certain highway survey, design,construction and maintenance functions in connection with the Feder-al-aid highway program until the State Department of Public Works isempowered and suitably organized and equipped te perform thesefunctions, and
WHEREAS, the Administrator1s authorized under Section 44(c) ofsaid Act of June 25, 1959, to contract with the Strate of Alaska forthe performance by the Bureau of Public Roads on @ reimbursable basis,until June 30, 1964, some or all of the functions that it was au-thorized to perform in Alaska immediately preceding the aforesaidtransfer or conveyance of said properties.NOW, TREREPORE, it is mutually agreed as follows:1. The Bureau of Public Roads shall continue to constryctprojects on the Federal~aid highway systems in Alaska, maintainhighways on said systems, and perform all other functions necessary incomnection therewith in like manner as heretofore, and, with respectto Federal~aid matters, in accordance with Federal-aid regulations andprocedures to the extent applicable to Alaska.2. At the request of the Administrator, the Governor from timeto time shall transfer to che Bureau of Public Roads, funds sufficientto finance the cests of performing the functions provided for herein.All such funds shall be placed in a Trust Fund and used by the Bureauof Public Roads solely for the purpose of paying such costs.3. The Bureau of Public Roads shall submit at least monthly, awritten report to the Governor of all expenditures made by the Bureauin the performance of its functions hereunder during the periodcovered by the report. The report shall be in such detail as to fullyinform the State of all expenditures from the Trust Fund, and thestatus of the work provided for herein.4. Reimbursement to the State of the authorized Federal pertic-ipating share of expenditures made by the Bureau of Public Reads inthe performance of its functions hereunder shall be in accordance withFederal-aid procedures and by use of the Federal-aid voucher form.3- For the purposes of carrying our the functions provided forherein, the Governor hereby grants to the Administrator exclusivecustody, control and jurisdiction over end the right to use theproperty and pertinent records heretofore conveyed to rhe State by cheSecretary of Commerce. Such custody, control, jurisdiceion and useshall include the authority co repair and maintain such property. to
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10.

incorporate road building materials in highway construction andmaintenance work, and to utilize parts, supplies and other expendableitems, and shail continue so long as the preperty and records areneeded by the Bureau of Public Roads to perform any of thesefunctions.
6. Upon completion of performance by the Bureau of Public Roadsfor the State of Alaska of all the functions provided for herein, orat such earlier time as che Trust Fund: may no longer be needed, anyunobligated sums therein shall be returned to the Stare and said TrustFund terminated.
IT IS FURTHER UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED:l. That the financial responsibility for the Bureau employeesexercising fringe benefits, such as annuai leave and return to homestation, shall be determined on an equitable basis. Charges ageinstfunds available prior to July ft, 1959, shall be on the dasis of suchfringe benefits earned prior to said date. Such fringe benefitsearned on and after July 1, 1959, shall be charged to the Trust Fund.2. That upon receipt of notice by the Administrator from theGovernor chat the State Department of Public Works has adequate powersand is suitably equipped and organized, and desires to perform some orall of the aforesaid functions, arrangements shall be made for theBureau of Public Roads to terminate its performance thereof as prompt-ly as is reasonably possible, and to release to che State the custody,control and jurisdiccion over property relating to said function orfunctions. In that regard it is understood that any such function or‘functions returned to the State shall, to the extent feasible, consistof a complete unit of work or activity and comprise a specific area orroad division so as to avoid any over-lapping areas of administration.That as Alaska assumes any of the functions herein to be performed bythe Bureau of Public Roeds, the Bureau shall adjust its personnelconsistent with the requirements for performance of the remainingfunctions.

3. The provisions of this contract are not intended to limit inany way the performance of any services by the Bureau of Public Roadsunder the provisions of Title 23 United States Code, Section 308, ofother Federal law in existence prior to July 1, 1959.IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this instru-ment as of the day and year first above written.
62-A-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center,
Suitland, Maryland.

William A. Egan to the President, August 13, 1959, Wm. J. Niemi to
C.W. Enfield, August 17, 1959, 62-4-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington
Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Wn. J. Niemi to Richard A. Downing, September 4, 1959, box 65441,
Executive Reading File, 1959, BPR, R.G. 30, Federal Records Center,
Seattle, Washington.

-383-



co
m
et

yg
ae

m
e

AG
W

EW
LL

nd
s

il.
12.

13.

14.

15.

16.

i7.

i8.

19,

Tbid,

Tbhid.

Ibid.

Tbid.

Tbid.

Wm. J, Niemi to F.C. Turner, “Alaska Situation Report Region 10,"
September 8, 1959, box 65441, Executive Reading File, 1959, R.G. 30,
Federal Records Center, Seattle, Washington; Transport Requirementsfor the Growth of Northwest North America, 87 €., 1 S., H. Doc. No.
176, Vol. I (Washtagtou, B.C.3; Government Printing Office, 1961), p.
B-6.

Wm. J. Niemi to F.C. Turner, “Alaska Situation Report Region 10,"
September 8, 1959, Wo, J. Niemi to F.C, Turner, "“Froject Examination
Division Report~-Reorganization of Region to Division Status," Septen—
ber 8, 1959, box 65441, Executive Reading File, 1959, R:G. 30, Federal
Records Center, Seattle, Washington.
Wa. J. Niemi to Richard A. Downing, August 23, 1953, “Memorandum of
Understanding on Repatr and Improvement to State Buildings and Depots,
Purchase of Stores and Operating Supplies, Purchase of Controlled
Personal Property," August 23, 1959, 62~4-1283, box 65, R.G. 30,
Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
Project Examination Division, “Report on Region 10--Aleska,” August
12, 1959, Wo. J, Niemi to J.C, Allen, Seprember 11, 1959, 62-a-1283,
box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland,
Maryland.
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25.

26.

27.

28.

Project Examination Division, "Report on Region 10--Alaska," August
12, 1959, 62-4-1283, box 65, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records
Center, Suitiand, Maryland.
Ibid.

Ibid., Pp. 69-72.

Ibid., pp. 73-75.

Ibid., PP. 81-84,

Ibid., pp. 95-195.

ibid., PP. 6-3,

Ibid., p. 9.

Lee D. Hubbard to 5.2. Phillips, Seprember 25, 1959, C.W. Phillips to
Niemt, October 22, 1959, 62-A-1283, Central Correspondence Files,
Alaska, Purchase of Land, Box 66, R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records
Center, Suitland, Maryland. As follows:

September 25, 1959

(P.P.M. 21-4.1)
Bureau of Public Roads
Right of Way Division
Matomic Building
1717 N Street N.W.
Washington, D.C.

ATIN: §.Z. Phillips, Assistant Chief, Right of Way Division.
Gentlenen:

Please refer to sections 3-d and 4-0 of Policy and Procedure Memoran-dum 21-4.1, promulgated by the United States Department of Commerce,Bureau of Public Roads, on January 31, 1958, The Division of High-ways, Department of Public Works, State of Alaska, requests the formal

File Ref: R. 2.1

interpretation of the Bureau in respect to the term "maintaining thecentral office", as used in the last sentence of section 3-d, and theterms "all private installations" and “encroachments on or private useof", as used in the first sentence of section 4-0,
The Division is uncertain as to che exact limits of the first cerm inrespect to salaries (particularly in respect to supervisors, steno-
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graphic personnel typing appraisals and instruments of acquisition,right of vay engineers, review appraisers, utilities engineers, titleexaminers, etc, and in respect to whether or not district or f£teldoffices would be included in the term "central office".
The Division also is uncerrain as to whether or not driveways orprivate approach roads would be included in the terns quoted fromsection 4~o, Considering the numerous installations of this typethroughout the nation, and the fact that the Bureau has approvedstandards for such installations, the Division is certain that thequestion has previously arisen and been resolved in favor of permit-ting such facilities, but has been unable to find written substan~tiation upon this point, Driveways and approach roads definitely areincluded within the terms "all private installatious" end “encroach-ments on or private use of" but the very function of any highway,except a freeway (controlled-access facility), requires the con-struction of such factlities both during the initial construction ofthe highway and subsequently during the development of the adjoininglands. A further question arises in this connection as to the statusof suck installations when they are constructed by the adjoining landowners (under permit and to acceptable standards, of course) subse-quent to the construction of the highway. It is necessary for theDivision to have an explicit interpretation of these terms in section4~o before it can properly recommend State statutes and regulations toathe authorities directly representing the people of this new State,and before it can promulgate the regulations of the Division inrespect to such private facilities.

sThe same terns apparently prohibit the use of the lands or tights ofway by any privately owned public utility which was not installedtherein at the time of acquisition, but the Division would greatlyappreciate a formal amplification or correction on this point, partic~ularly in respect to both overhead and subsurface crossings and inrespect to underground lohgitudinal encroachments subsequently con-structed by a privately owned utility. Section 4-s apparently pre-cludes overhead crossings, but might be construed to permit privatelyowned underground facilicies to be coustructed, both as crossings andas longitudinal encroachments, were this section to be consideredapart frow the explicit prohibition set forth in section 4-0.
Inasmuch as the subject memorandum did not originally include Region10, it also would be preferable were the Division of Highways to befurnished a definition of the term "division engineer" (as usedthroughout this memorandyva) which specifically contemplates thesituation in which the State of Alaska includes three Divisions of theBureau of Public Roads and is identical in boundaries with Region 10.
Thank you for your courtesy and cooperation.

Very truly yours,
Lee D, Hubbard
Director of Highways
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BUREAU OF PUBLIC ROADS

October 22, 1959Mr. Wa. J. Niemi, Regional Engineer
Juneau, Alaska

G.M, Willitams, Assistant Commissioner
By: C.W. Phillips, Chief, Right-of-Way Division

Washington, D.C.
Alaska - Interpretation of PPM 21-4.1

Reference is made to your October 2, 1959 memorandum regarding 2letter of September 25, 1959 forwarded ditect to Mr. S.2Z. Phillips,Right-of-Way Division, from the Alaska Director of Highways. A copyof our letter to Mr. Thurman D. Sherard is being sent te you separate~ly.
Mr. Hubbard asks a question with respect to the term “maintainingthe central office” as used in paragraph 3-d of PPM 21-4.1. Section302 of Title 23 U.S. Code, Highways, requires a State to provide ahighway department with adequate powers, suitably equipped and or-ganized to carry on highway work. There is no provision for Federalparticipation in the cost of establishing a highway department andtraditionally the cost of keeping the highway organization alive as anorganization has been ineligible for Federal participation. The

expense. of maintaining the highway organization is normally consideredto be the administrative and headquarters expense referred to in
paragraph S-a of PPM 21-4.1. Neither the administrative and headquar-ters expense of the central nor field offices would be eligible forFederal participation. Types of such ineligible items of expensewould include but not be limited to, cost of providing. office build-ings or space and reiated utility items, office furniture and equip-ment, office supplies and salaries of administrative and supervisoryofficers and employees including secretaries and typists. Whenproperly supported salaries and related expenses of field employeeswhile engaged in field work on a specific Federal-aid project arereimbursable iteme as well as those indicated in the first sentence ofparagraph 5-a of PPM 21-4.1. Salarfes of State personnel typingappraisals and instruments of acquisition would normally be consideredineligible overhead. The salaries of reviewing appraisers and titleexaminers would ordinarily be considered reimbursable while theemployees were working on specific Federal-aid projects whether in thefield or the central or fteld office. The salaries and expenses ofright-of-way and utility engineers would normally be consideredeligible while they were employed in the field in productive work onspecific Federal-aid projects, but nonreimbursable while in the officeand while performing supervisory or administrative work in the field.

Private driveways or approach roads would not be included in theprivate installations covered by paragraph 4-0 of PPM 21-4.1. Anexisting right to enter upon or leave an existing highway is a proper-—ty right of which the owner thereof may not he deprived without justcompensation being paid therefor. However, if during construction hisright of ingress and egress is restored to substantially the same

-387-



O
e G
th
sc
si
nd

s
co
ng

ee
ee

,

29.

Wanner és previously existed no damage usually ensues because of thisitem. The cost of rehabilitating such abutting property is eligiblefor Federal participation under paragraph 5-m of PPM 21-4.1. Subse-quent to construction of the highway such entrances may be constructedwithout Yederal participation under permits and standards required bythe State, except on controlled access facilities.
Mr. Hubbard raises a question with respect to paragraphs 4~0 and4-s of PPM 21-4.1. Under paragraph 4-o utility facilities may occupythe right-of-way when such occupation is clearly justified. Other-wise, no private installation including public and private utilitiesmay be permitted within the highway right-of-way, either above orbelow the ground surface,
The vertical dimensions provided for in paragraph 4-s are unlin-ited both above and below the surface. Except as provided in para-graph 4-0 a utility would normally have no underground rights in thehighway. The rights referred to are usually considered to be of amineral nature.

Except for Interstate highways we do not know of any writtenstatement regarding the crossing of Federal-aid highways by utilities.Of course, PPM 30-4 governs reimbursement to utilities which arerequired to be adjusted because of highway construction. The memoran-dum covers utility crossings as well as other types of adjustments.it is not the intent, however, to impose restrictions on futureutility crossings to the extent that would obstruct the service of chepublic provided by the utility. Throughout the States new utilitycrossings of existing highways are effected and allowed under permitsand conditions prescribed by the States. it is to be expected thatsuch crossings, overhead or underground, would not detract from theuse of the highway for highway purposes. Underground crossings areusually constructed in a manner to allow servicing and maintenancewithout disturbing the highway surface.
The question as to how the references to the division engineer inPPM 21-4.1 shall be treated is one that will have to be determined onthe basis of your actual operating procedure. If authority has beendelegated to the division engineers to act in the premises then thereneed be no change in the memorandum. However, if authority to act onright-of-way matters has been retained in the regional office weperhaps should substitute the words "regional engineer" for the words“division engineer" where they appear in the memorandum. It will beappreciated if you will review the PPM from this viewpoint and adviseus as to your recommendations tn the premises.

Wn. J. Niemi to J.C. Allen, October 12, 1959, 62-A-1283, box 65, R.G.
30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.
W.H. O'Donoghue, Memorandum, "Meeting Between Representatives of BPR,
Alaska Railroad and Office of ‘Territories,“ October 26, 1959,
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Status of the Highway Program

There are 5,425 miles on Federal-aid highway systems in Alaska.
Of this amount, some 800 miles have not been constructed. Duringfiscal years 1961, 1962 and 1963 there will be a total of $124,500,000available for highway construction. A portion of this amount, es-timated at $24,500,000, wiil be used for reconstruction of existingtoads. The remainder, or $100,000,000, is available for new
construction, This financing 4s provided by the Federal-aid appor-tionment, matched by the State using funds authorized in the Alaska
Omnibus Act and one-third of the receipts from gasoline tax. TheFederal-aid program for fiscal year 1960 would be about $40,000,000,or more than three times the previous normal amount. It is estimatedthat 75 percent of this can be accomplished during the next con-struction season, which will require postponement of the remainderuntil fiscal 1961 and 1962,

in addition to the Federal-aid program, there is available sone
$3 million annually of Forest Highway funds, and about $500,000 inconnection with work financed by the National Park Service.
State of Alaska

The organization of the executive and administrative offices,
departments and agencies of the State government are prescribed in the"State Organization Act of 1959" which Act defines their powers andduties. In addition to the Office of the Governor the Act providesfor the establishment of seventeen departments. Of these, the Depart-ment of Administration and the Department of Public Works are the twowith which Public Roads wili probably have the most direct contact.

The Department of Administration is responsible, among other
things, for the preparation and execution of the budget including a
system of periodic allotments for the regulation of expenditures, the
keeping of general accounts, and for the operation of centralized
purchasing and supply services.

The Department of Public Works is responsible, among other
things, for the construction, maintenance and operation of all State
highways, ferries, roads, bridges, traffic signs and signals; and forthe supervision and maintenance of all State equipment includingaircraft, vessels, and automotive and mechanical equipment.

Transistional Problems

These State of Alaska Departments are now in an embryonic stage,both as to staffing and operating procedures. The interpretation ofthe intent of the Organization Act by the respective Commissionerswill have an effect on the manner in which the State will establish a
highway organization. For example, the Department of Administrationtay elect co maintain all of the States accounts centrally, or to
assign some of the responsibility for this function to the Departmentof Public Works, In the latter case, that Department may establish 2central accounting system department-wide, or may elect to reassign
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2. The contract between Public Roads and the State hesupplemented to provide for the recruitment and hire of allseasonal euployees for the 1960 construction season by PublicRoads as Federal employees to be reimbursed by the State; and forthe detail of certain professional and administrative employeesby Public Roads to the State during the calendar year 1960 on areimburseable basis until such time as the State can recruic apermanent staff.
3. Arrangements be made to detail the Assistant ExecutiveOfficer from Region 8 to Region [0 as a Special Assistant to theRegional Engineer to assist that official in solving the preblemsiavolved in transition to State operations. In addition, suchother Public Roads specialized personnel as may reasonably bemade available, whether from the Washington office or from thefield, should be detailed to Alaska during the next six monthsupon the request of the Regional Engineer.
4. Arrangements be made, on an individual basis, toidentify positions in Public Roads which can be offered topresent employees in Alaska. The effective date of reporting forduty in such positions should be set so that these employeeswould first complete the assignment in Alaska, but not later chanNovember 30, 1960.

5. The organization chart for Region 10, attached, be‘ approved. This chart would serve as an objective to be achievedby July 1, 1960. It would be subject to review from time totime, but not less than ouce each year, to determine whether itcontinues to be the most effective structure for dischargingPublic Roads responsibilities in Alaska.
With respect to the organizational structure proposed above, thefollowing observations may be pertinent. The chart proposed is aqtiasi Region - Division structure. At this time it is considered tobe the most practical approach because:

I, The assignment of the State of Alaska to an existingRegion would unduly burden such region with the many unusual andcomplex problems concomitant with the evolution of Statehood.
2. Alaska is not contiguous to any other State, therefore,mone of the problems of coordinating a national system of high-ways is present.
3. Decision-making muet be expedited to the utmost becauseof the many problems which occur daily, therefore direct comm-nication from Alaska to Washington headquarters is essential.
4. With respect to direct construction, assigning respon-sibility to a Federal Highway Projects Office outside of Alaskais uot practical because:
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@. The assignment of personnel to design work outsideof Alaska during off season is undesirable,
b. The Forest Service has established Alaske as a

Region, thus communications are more logical with a respon-sible organization in Alaska, and

¢. The assumption of responsibility by the State forthe survey, design and construction of Forest Highways wayunduly burden the fledgling highway organization, create a
problem for Public Roads with respect to National ParkService work, and aggravate further the problem of placingpresent Public Roads personnel.

Also see Region 10 ~ Functional Organization Chart on following page.
32. Wu. J, Niemi to Ellis tL. Armstrong, "Alaska Progress Report—-

Transition to State Operation,” December 31, 1959, 62-A-1283, box 65,
R.G. 30, Washington Federal Records Center, Suitland, Maryland.

33. Ibid.

34. bid,
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